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ABSTRACT

The education and training required of valuers in the U.K. is 
investigated and compared with that required in France, in 
the light of the European Council's Directive on a general 
system for the recognition of higher-education diplomas 
awarded on completion of professional education and training 
of at least three years' duration.

The detailed requirements of the Directive are analysed and 
the professional activity of valuation investigated. 
Because of the designated "competent authority" status of The 
Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors, the entry 
requirements for valuers to the General Practice division of 
the Institution are described in detail.

The professional activities of valuation, agency and 
management in France are detailed, together with the 
education and training necessary to perform the professional 
activity of valuation.

The regulation, professional qualifications, professional 
organisations and the education and training of valuers in 
the other ten Member States of the E.G. are also described.

A comparison between the education and training of valuers in 
the U.K. and in France is made, together with recommendations 
for the successful implementation of the Council's Directive 
in relation to the Institution's responsibility towards the 
professional activity of valuation. Recommendations for 
further areas of research are included.

In addition, a schedule is appended, detailing the 
terminology, regulation, professional qualifications, 
professional organisations and the education and training of 
valuers in all twelve Member States.

In conclusion, the research contributes significantly to the 
available literature on the professional activity of 
valuation, particularly in the U.K. and France, and in the 
other E.G. Member States. The methodology used can be 
developed and applied to other professional activities, both 
within the profession of surveying and the professions 
generally.
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PREFACE

This research has been undertaken in order to provide The 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors with information 

which will facilitate its role as a competent authority under 

the terms of the European Council's Directive on the mutual 

recognition of higher-education diplomas.

In addition, the work has been undertaken in order to improve 

the understanding of the valuation profession in France, 

concentrating on its organisation and the education and 

training required of valuers in France.

As a result of the techniques used in the research of the 

education and training of valuers in France, a methodology is 

established which can be applied to other professional 

activities in each European Community Member State in order 

to examine the education and training required in each case.

It should be noted that unless the contrary is stated, all 

translations from French into English are those of the 

author, for which all responsibility is reserved.
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DEFINITIONS

All definitions, translations and abbreviations are listed 

fully in the Glossary printed at the end of this thesis. 

However, frequent mention is made of the following, which are 

defined here for the convenience of the reader.

Chartered Valuation Surveyor

A Chartered Valuation Surveyor is defined for the purposes 

of this study as a Chartered Surveyor specialising in 

valuation and who is a corporate member of the General 

Practice division of The Royal Institution of Chartered 

Surveyors. Whilst it is recognised that members of the 

Planning and Development division and the Rural Practice 

division of the Institution are also entitled to use the 

designation "Chartered Valuation Surveyor", since the 

majority of valuers qualify and practice within the 

General Practice division, the study is limited only to 

those qualified within that Division, and the title is 

defined accordingly.

Directive

The European Council's directive on a general system for 

the recognition of higher-education diplomas awarded on 

completion of professional education and training of at 

least" three years' duration. (89/48/EEC) O.J.E.C. No L 

19/16. (European Council. 1989).

Institution

The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (R.I.C.S.).
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Regulations

The European Communities (Recognition of Professional 

Qualifications) Regulations 1990 - Draft. (H.H.S.O. 

1990).
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INTRODUCTION 

1. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The aims of the study are:

a. to produce a comparative study of education and training 

for the valuation profession in the European Economic 

Community Member States; and

b. to provide an in-depth study, critique and comparison 

between the education and training within the valuation 

profession in France and the U.K.

The need to investigate the education and training of valuers 

in Europe arises from the proposals to establish a single 

European market by the end of 1992. In order to establish 

the free movement of professionals, European legislation 

requires that Member States accept the fact that professional 

qualifications which permit the pursuit of a professional 

activity in one Member State also permit the pursuit of that 

same professional activity in any other Member State.

Thus, the free movement of professionals is based on the 

mutual recognition of professional qualifications, which is, 

in turn, based on the quality of professional qualifications 

attained within the European Community (E.G.) and mutual 

trust between Member States.

In addition, where the pursuit of the professional activity 

involves, for example, membership of an organisation, an 

applicant who has gained the professional qualifications
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necessary to pursue a professional activity in another Member 

State cannot be refused admission to that organisation on the 

grounds of inadequate professional qualifications.

Where the scope or content of the education and training of a 

"migrant" is not the same as that required by a Member State, 

there is available an adaptation mechanism, under the terms 

of the Directive.

The adaptation mechanism takes the form of either an aptitude 

test or an adaptation period during which the "migrant" can 

make good the recognised deficiency in education and training 

gained in the "home" Member State.

There is a need, therefore, to establish the scope or content 

of the education and training of professionals qualified in 

other Member States in order to administer the terms of the 

Directive in the U.K.

The requirement of E.G. legislation, that mutual recognition 

of diplomas should be the mechanism for professionals to 

pursue professional activities in other Member States, 

requires the detailed investigation of the professional 

activity of valuation and the education and training of 

valuers which is required in order to perform that activity.

Property valuation is an identifiable professional activity 

within the United Kingdom (U.K.), which is practised by 

individuals who are normally holders of professional 

qualifications and who are also normally members of 

professional organisations which impose, amongst other
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things, controls on the nature and quality of the education 

and training of the professional, both on entry and during 

the course of membership.

Valuation is, however, only one of several subjects examined 

by these organisations and may be one of several activities 

performed by U.K. property professionals. It can be a tool 

used in other activities, such as property management, or it 

can be a professional activity practised in isolation, such 

as the carrying out of mortgage valuations.

The research defines "valuer" in relation to the professional 

activity of "valuation", and this definition is used to 

identify valuers in other Member States.

In addition, the importance of The Royal Institution of 

Chartered Surveyors (R.I.C.S.) both as the most significant 

organisation conferring professional status on valuers, and 

designated as the "competent authority" for the purposes of 

the professional activities which it regulates justifies an 

investigation into how valuers qualify within the 

Institution.

The scope and content of the education and training required 

of Chartered Valuation Surveyors is the standard against 

which the scope and content of the education and training of 

"migrant" valuers who wish to use the Directive to gain 

access to the regulated profession of Chartered Valuation 

Surveyor must be measured.

Any significant differences in the education and training
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required of a Chartered Valuation Surveyor and that held by a 

"migrant" valuer is the basis on which the Institution will 

administer the adaptation mechanism permitted by the 

Directive.

Thus, because The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 

(R.I.C.S.) is identified in the E.G. legislation as a 

"competent authority", which regulates access to professional 

activities, it is given responsibilities in relation to the 

mutual recognition of professional qualifications which can 

only be exercised with full knowledge of the professional 

qualifications held by professionals in other Member States 

who perform the same professional activities as its own 

members.

The property professions in France are not organised in the 

same way as in the U.K. There is a system of state 

licensing and a lack of formal professional education and 

training. The system of education and training of valuers 

(extended to cover the related activities of estate agency 

and property management) in France, therefore, need to be 

compared with that required of valuers in the U.K..

The methodology adopted in this study enables the 

investigation to concentrate on the activities of property 

valuation for all purposes for which it is needed in the 

U.K., as a result of which it is possible:

a. to identify those in France who perform the same 

activities;
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b. what academic and/or professional education and training 

they require in order to perform these activities;

c. what other conditions are imposed on the individuals in 

order to perform these activities e.g. state licence, 

membership of an organisation; and

d. how comparable these overseas qualifications are to those 

required by the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 

in the U.K. in order for the Institution to comply with 

the requirements of E.G. legislation.

2. METHODOLOGY

The research methodology is designed to carry out the in- 

depth investigation into the valuation profession in France, 

in order to achieve a comparison with that required by the 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors for members of the 

General Practice division, as outlined in 1. above.

The research methodology was based on a triangulation of the 

sources of information: a literature search, semi-structured 

interviews and questionnaires. In addition, it was 

anticipated that responses to the publication of the research 

in the property press in the U.K. would provide an 

additional source of information. Each source of 

information is considered below.

2a. Literature search

The main purpose of the literature search was to establish 

the existence (or otherwise) of similar studies. Similar
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studies could have provided either a basis on which to build 

or a parallel study with which to compare and contrast 

methodologies and results.

No similar academic studies were found, although during the 

course of the research, the results of studies which were of 

interest were published. These are treated separately 

(refer 5. below). There are however studies being 

undertaken by other surveying divisions of The Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors, such as Quantity 

Surveyors within their own Division of the Institution, but 

little information has been made available on how their study 

was structured nor on how much progress has been made.

Since no similar academic studies were discovered which dealt 

with the activities of valuers and their education in Europe, 

the review of literature was used to identify the 

professionals who perform valuations in other Member States; 

to identify Chartered Surveyors who might provide information 

for the purposes of the research; to establish how the U.K. 

profession and professional organisations were reacting to 

the prospects of 1992; and the structure of the valuation 

profession, its education and professional training in other 

Member States.

2b. Interviews with Chartered Surveyors in Other Member 

States

Since there are Chartered Surveyors who are employed in 

France, semi-structured interviews with such individuals were 

used to identify the nature of the work of valuers in France.
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Such individuals, professionally educated and trained in the 

U.K. and Chartered Surveyors, were able to make comparison 

between the activities of valuers in the U.K. and the 

professional activity of valuation in France, were able to 

point out both similarities and differences in the nature of 

valuation, in the nature of the qualifications necessary in 

order to pursue the activity of valuation in France, to 

identify 'valuers' by title or membership of professional 

organisations, and, through personal contacts, arrange 

interviews with valuers educated and trained in France.

2c. Interviews with experts in France

The semi-structured interviews with French valuers provided 

original data relating to the education of valuers in France. 

It has enabled the research to identify the nature of the 

profession of valuation in France and to identify 

similarities and differences in the work undertaken by 

valuers. This is fundamental, since the nature of the work 

dictates the academic and professional education and training 

required of a valuer. In addition, such individuals were 

able to facilitate links with professional organisations 

which represent the valuers in France.

2d. Questionnaires sent to Chartered Surveyors in Europe

In order to broaden the base of information, and using the 

information obtained from interviews with Chartered Surveyors 

in France (refer above), questionnaires were sent to 

Chartered Surveyors located in Europe. The questionnaire is 

included in Appendix I and was intended particularly, to
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identify the nature of the profession of valuation in other 

Member States; to identify titles used by valuers in other 

Member States; to identify professional organisations which 

represent valuers in other Member States, and to identify 

valuers in other Member States who may be prepared to answer 

a questionnaire and/or be interviewed for the purposes of the 

research.

2e. Publications

Articles were published in the Chartered Surveyor Weekly (27 

October 1988), World Property (January 1989), Journal of 

Valuation (Guest Editorial, 1JV3 1989), The Estates Gazette 

[1990] 06 EG 62, Journal of Property Management, 1990 Vol. 8 

No. 3, The Society of Surveying Technicians August/Sept ember 

1990 and November 1990, and The Journal of Property 

Valuation and Investment Vol. 9 No. 1 Autumn 1990. The 

articles are printed, with kind permission of the respective 

journals, in Appendix II.

Correspondence received as a result of the articles indicates 

no studies which duplicate or which parallel this research. 

The written responses appear in Appendix III.

In addition, several papers on the research were presented, 

by invitation, to members of professional organisations. 

Details of these presentations are contained in Appendix IV.

The principle of mutual recognition has generated interest 

from the profession, and correspondence on this matter has 

been published in the property press (refer Appendix III).
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3. LIMITATIONS

The following documents the limitations in the original aims 

and objectives, outlined above, in the light of the completed 

research.

3a. Valuation Profession

The research is limited to the professional activity of 

valuation, with information being recorded concerning estate 

agency and property management because valuation is involved 

in their performance, and because the identification of the 

individual estate agent and property manager would enable 

more information to be obtained regarding the nature of the 

valuation profession.

This has proved to be unrealistic. The existence of a 

valuation profession in other Member States has been hard to 

establish and investigate in some cases (e.g. Portugal, refer 

7.10). In France, where the research has been more 

detailed, there is evidence of a two-tier valuation 

profession, where valuation is perceived as a main activity, 

conferring status on the expert, and where valuation is a 

necessary adjunct to, for example, estate agency and is 

practised at a more local, simplified level in the pursuance 

of trade.

A greater element of commonalty would have been achieved in 

professional activity, regulation and education and training 

had the research focused on estate agency within the E.G.

Nevertheless, the focus on valuation can be justified,
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because it illustrates the diversity of professional activity 

within the E.G. and the opportunities for sharing experiences 

in professional education and training between Member States.

3b. Literature Search and Publication of the Research

These two methods of eliciting past and present researches 

did not bring to light the work undertaken by other divisions 

within The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors, despite 

the fact that part of the literature search was conducted in 

the library at the Institution and the articles were 

published in journals normally read by property 

professionals.

In addition, employees of the Institution were aware of this 

research project and, while in many cases, they were able to 

provide names of individuals who were working on similar 

problems for other divisions, no useful collaboration 

resulted from contacts with these individuals.

3c. Interviews with experts in France

There have been eleven interviews held with experts in 

France. Many requests for interviews were either refused or 

resulted in interviews which were relatively short and 

superficial. This is because the interviews were conducted 

face-to-face, in French, relying on the goodwill of busy 

professionals who may have perceived little benefit to the 

French profession from this research and with officers of 

organisations who may have perceived a conflict of interest 

between themselves and the R.I.C.S.. In addition this
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opportunity sample of individuals interviewed depended in 

some circumstances on chance introductions, the amount of 

time available to the interviewee and their attitude towards 

The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors.

However, it is considered that an improved quality of 

information was obtained because of the ability to question 

valuers in France, using their own language. Linguistic 

skill improved the goodwill of the interviewees to the 

research and was fundamental in establishing in detail the 

professional activity involved, in preference to reliance on 

the use of translated terminology.

As a consequence, such in-depth conversations revealed 

linguistic, social, cultural and professional distinctions in 

the jargon of the property valuer, some of which would not 

have been identified by the earlier use of questionnaires, 

and which made their subsequent use more valuable.

3d. Questionnaires Written In English

Questionnaires were written in English and sent to Chartered 

Surveyors working in other Member States. Based on the 

results of these, a second questionnaire was considered 

unnecessary, since only a limited number of English-speaking 

valuers on mainland Europe were identified.

This limitation of questionnaires to Chartered Surveyors 

working in other Member States was deliberate, partly because 

the research team does not have the skill to translate into a 

language other than French, both the jargon and the different
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professional practice in advance of the research, and partly 

because of the evidence of an attempt (refer 5c. below) to 

provide questionnaires in other languages which in some areas 

produced meaningless questions and erroneous answers.

3e. Linguistic Skills

As is indicated above (refer 3d.), linguistic skills have 

been an important factor is obtaining research results.

Greater depth and breadth of information would have been 

available with a wider range of linguistic skills within the 

research team. The research was undertaken by a researcher 

who speaks French and who is a Chartered Valuation Surveyor. 

However, it was necessary to carry out in-depth interviews 

with professionals in France to establish the comparable 

jargon and to compare the functions of the valuer within a 

different cultural, social and historical background.

Since, no other language skill is available to the research, 

this method of information collection could not be extended 

to Member States where either English or French is not 

generally spoken. This has limited the breadth of this 

study, but should provide opportunities for other researchers 

with access to other language skills to extend the 

information gathered.

4. RELIABILITY

Despite the limitations of the research methodology 

identified above, the method of approach (refer 3. above)
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results in the critical assessment of the comparability of 

education and training of valuers in Europe, an end result of 

which is the information necessary to recommend to the 

R.I.C.S. a "topping-up" schedule necessary for the 

implementation of the Council's Directive on a general system 

for the recognition of higher-education diplomas awarded on 

completion of professional education and training of at least 

three years duration.

5. OTHER STUDIES

As mentioned above (2a.), no similar academic studies were 

found, although during the course of the research, the 

results of studies which were of interest were published. 

None is a similar study, neither in terms of a focus on 

valuation nor in making a detailed, rigorous, and critical 

study of education and training. Indeed only one 

concentrates to any degree on professional education and 

training. These studies are outlined below.

5a. Doctor Arthur Allan

In 1989, Doctor Arthur Allan completed an up-date of an 

earlier (1980) study of The Education and Practice of the 

Surveyor in the Private Sector within the European Economic 

Community.

The report of the first study, which was published in 1980, 

was commissioned by the Geometers Liaison Committee, itself 

formed in 1972 to consider the implementation of the Treaty 

of Rome in relation to the profession of surveying. it
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directed its attention to those provisions of the Treaty 

which relate to rights of establishment and rights to 

practise, including the possible harmonisation of 

qualifications and the removal of impediments to the freedom 

to offer professional services anywhere within the Community 

(Allan, 1989. p. 3).

Within the Glossary, Allan (at p. 3) describes the term 

"surveyor" as

. almost meaningless in the English language 
without a qualifying adjective, such as "Land", which 
gives some degree of equivalence between the Land 
Surveyor and the "geometer" or "geometre".

The Report recognises (at p. 5) that

the profession is so complex that a simple definition 
covering all its various branches is impossible . . . 
The study, therefore is a "still picture" showing 
things as they are with those surveying organisations 
which are members of the FIG (Federation 
Internationale des Geometres) . . .

The report concentrates on the education and 
activities of the private surveyor ... on the 
individual [and] deals only with persons who are 
newly-qualified . . .

The education for surveyors in the U.K., is recognised as 

being the eight identifiable specialisations which are 

grouped together within the Divisions of the Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors.

In addition, it was noted (ibid. p. 10) that:

many activities classed as surveying in one country 
are part of a different profession in others and, in 
some cases, of a professional body of a lower status 
and with lower educational standards. This 
situation creates confusion in making valid
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comparisons across national frontiers. 

In conclusion to the report, Allan (at p. 12) recognises:

The education and training of a specialist group, 
such as surveyors, cannot be isolated from the 
vocational activity it seeks to serve, nor from those 
allied professions with which it has to deal. 
Specifically, the activities of the surveyor are 
inter-twined with those of civil engineering, 
architecture, building, and property ownership and 
his education cannot be divorced from basic studies 
like law, finance and science; all are in dynamic 
flux together.

The results of the study (Allan 1989, p. 5) are:

. descriptions of (i) the education of the 
surveyor (geometer) and (ii) the scope of 
professional competence of the newly qualified 
surveyor within the twelve countries of the EEC.

In addition, the study is limited only to those surveying 

organisations which are members of the Federation 

Internationale des Geometres (F.I.G.), and describes the full 

range of education and professional practice of its newly 

qualified members in private practice. In his study, Allan 

makes no attempt to investigate the professional activity of 

those organisations the education and practice of whose 

members are described in the report. Nor is any attempt 

made to compare critically the professional education and 

training.

Doctor Allan's study can, therefore, be distinguished from 

the present research, both in scope and methodology. It has 

provided a source of information used in this research.
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5b. MICHAEL TREATS

in 1989, the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 

published A General Practice Guide to the Single European 

Market by Michael Treays. The Guide provides 

(Introduction):

. an overview of the Single European Market 
provisions and [gives] the Surveyor general 
information on the property structure, and methods of 
practice in the EC countries. . . . The Guide 
includes some basic facts and figures which will 
enable those who wish to focus on individual markets 
outside the UK, to have some practical information 
which will then enable them to investigate matters 
further. The Guide includes an analysis, country by 
country, of the European Community States (excluding 
the UK), setting out economic indicators and 
miscellaneous property related information. 
The Guide does provide some background information on 
the right to practice, mutual recognition of 
standards, and employment considerations.

In recognising that the property profession is extremely 

fragmented, with each country adopting different standards 

and codes of conduct, Treays (p. 9) indicates the resistance 

from the Commission to a specific Directive to harmonise 

standards of Estate Agency. The Directive on the General 

System for the Recognition of Higher Education Diplomas 

awarded on the completion of professional education and 

training of at least three years duration is identified 

(ibid.) as the only Directive which currently covers the 

provision of Valuation and Estate Agency Services in Europe.

In outlining briefly the effect of the Directive (refer 

Chapter 3), Treays continues (ibid.):

Mutual Recognition is a double edged sword. Whilst 
the R.I.C.S. favours the right to practice in all the
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Community Countries, the Institution is aware of the 
potential erosion of standards that could arise from 
foreign membership, where the migrant member starts 
from a lower level of professional training.

. The question which has made this area 
particularly difficult for the property Profession is 
that there is a totally different perception of what 
constitutes a Profession in the different Member 
States. The Chartered Surveyor is safe in the 
knowledge that his qualifications in terms of 
academic standards and his code of professional 
ethics is second to none.

Much of the remainder of the text is information which is 

relevant to UK practitioners wishing to practice in other EC 

Member States, although Chapters 14 to 24 (inclusive) deal 

with the property-related matters (including estate agency 

practice) as they exist in the other Member States. This 

information is incorporated, where appropriate, within 

Chapter.

5c. CONFEDERATION RATIONALE DES ADMINISTRATEURS DE BIENS 

(C.N.A.B.)

In March 1988, the Confederation Nationale des 

Administrateurs de Biens (C.N.A.B.) proposed a study of the 

profession of the Administrateur de Biens which should (p. 

VII)

a. get to know its partners, within the framework of the 

Single Market Act, their professionalism, their 

adaptability to new deals (nouvelles donnes). to detect 

the lobbyist potential, both nationally and 

internationally; and

b. to identify the associations which cover the professional
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activity of Administrateurs de Biens of the C.N.A.B.; to 

determine their real weight, and to assess their status).

The methodology adopted involved two lines of research; 

firstly, the use of documentation from all sources; and 

secondly, by sending out Questionnaires to all Associations 

identified. The Questionnaires were sent out in the 

different Community languages, and were received on or before 

30 October 1988.

The results are presented in three ways: comparative diagrams 

grouping all Associations and countries, question by 

question; a Unitarian presentation; and sectoral 

diagrammatical profiles by Association. In addition, there 

is a summary of the results and a direct presentation in 

linear spectrograph, of the E.G. countries in relation to the 

C.N.A.B., with the Association in each Member State which 

most closely corresponds to the C.N.A.B. being identified.

Unfortunately, the research suffers from certain omissions 

(p. IX), identified in the Preface as follows:

a. one of the questionnaires sent to an Italian organisation 

(identified in the Contents only as the A.I.A.C.I.);

b. that of the British R.I.C.S.;

c. that of Greece (identified in the Contents only as the 

A.I.A.);

d. an Irish questionnaire (identified in the Contents only as 

the I.P.A.V.L.S. ). This was not perceived as a great
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problem, since the Association bears a great similarity 

to that of the British Incorporated Society of Valuers and 

Auctioneers (I.S.V.A.) which did respond to the 

questionnaire. (The I.P.A.V.L.S. are the initials given in 

the Contents, however, it seems likely that the 

association involved is the Irish Auctioneer and Valuers 

Institute.)

d. a Danish association, (the Foreninqen Af Dankse 

Eiendomsformidlere - F.D.E.) which is assumed (in the 

Preface and at p. 8.2.3. 1) to be associated with the 

organisation which did respond to the questionnaire (the 

Danske Elendomsmaegler-foreninq - D.E.).

Because it is identified by name in the Preface, it is the 

omission of a response from the R.I.C.S. which is considered 

by C.N.A.B. to be the most unfortunate from the point of view 

of the reliability and scope of the research.

In addition, the results of the research are difficult to 

interpret because an almost literal translation of 

terminology from French into other languages. This is 

evident, for example, in their use of the term syndic, for 

syndic when the questionnaire was translated into English. 

In French, the word refers to the role of a property manager 

employed by joint owners to manage their property and to 

fulfil their responsibilities as joint owners (refer 6.4.3). 

In English property terminology, the word has no meaning, 

and this caused confusion and the potential for mis 

interpretation for the respondents of the questionnaire.
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Thus, the response from the Society of Chartered Surveyors in 

the Republic of Ireland (at p. 8.7.3 2) that members of the 

Society do not carry out the function of syndic is followed 

by the statement that the Society identifies the management 

of offices, shopping centres and dwellings as being within 

its range of management activities.

Similarly, when reporting the results of the questions 

relating to professional practice from the Incorporated 

Society of Valuers and Auctioneers, it is stated (p. 8.4.2 4) 

that:

The questions in this section regarding property 
management have been considered by the I.S.V.A. as 
not applicable to its members.

In addition, having analysed questionnaires from the 

Incorporated Society of Valuers and Auctioneers, and the 

National Association of Estate Agents, the C.N.A.B. 

identifies the National Association of Estate Agents as being 

the U.K. organisation with the profile which most corresponds 

to its own when estate agency is considered to be an 

ancillary activity of C.N.A.B.'s membership (refer 6.4.3 

(c)).

Thus, as a basis for the identification of organisations in 

other Member States, as a guide to their ranges of activities 

and as a source of information on which to make reliable 

comparison, the results of the C.N.A.B. must be viewed with 

caution and any use made of the information supported by 

other independent sources.

38



This is to be regretted, since the initiative, the motives 

and the work involved should have been better rewarded.

It is to avoid such errors that this study involves a 

methodology which relies on semi-structured interviews with 

property professionals working in other Member States and 

questionnaires sent to Chartered Surveyors working within the 

E.G.

5d. EDWARD ERDMAN

In association with the Confederation of British Industry 

(C.B.I.) Initiative 1992, Edward Erdman presented a seminar 

on Property to audiences at different locations within the 

U.K. in 1989.

As a result of the success of the seminars, Edward Erdman's 

contribution was published in 1990 as part of the C.B.I. 

Initiative 1992. The text gives both an overview of today's 

market and the impact of 1992, and a more detailed insight 

into the property market for each Member State, compiled with 

information current on 1 September 1989. Basic economic and 

fiscal information is included as well as details of the 

property markets, including forms of tenure, planning 

requirements and the construction industry in each Member 

State, although the format for each country is not the same.

One of the stated aims of the book (Edward Erdman, 1989, p. 

4) is to encourage every company to "take a long, hard look" 

at its existing property portfolio, and to ask itself just 

where in the organisation, the responsibility lies for the
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informed and effective management of this key area. Also it 

aims to assist companies that are expanding in Europe by way 

of merger or acquisition to be able to analyse and appraise 

the property assets of a potential business partner or target 

company.

This book seeks to provide sufficient information on 
the European property market to enable the reader to 
identify the key issues and to ask the right 
questions. It does not set out to provide a 
comprehensive gazetteer of European Property; the 
subject is too large and too complex for such an 
approach. And, despite the best intentions, it has 
not achieved total comparability at all points; the 
available information - from primary and secondary 
sources - is uneven.

(Edward Erdman, 1989. p. 6)

There is little mention of the property professions within 

the text, although some mention is made (pages 12-14) of the 

profession in France, West Germany and the Netherlands and 

(at page 180) of the Republic of Ireland.

The publication by Edward Erdman provides no information on 

the education and training of valuers, nor of any other 

property professionals in Europe, concentrating instead on 

the European property markets. It can therefore be 

distinguished from this study.

5e. HAENLEIN, BROOKES AND FENZ

Commissioned by the Department of the Environment, a team of 

researchers from South Bank Polytechnic carried out a study, 

the report of which, entitled Professional Education for 

Construction. Overseas Comparison was published in 1989.

The objectives of the study are:
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... to identify the distinguishing characteristics 
of education and training for the construction 
professions in France, West Germany and the USA and 
to relate those characteristics to the respective 
construction industries and to the legal, financial 
and industrial contexts in which they operate. The 
analysis includes a description of the balance of 
educational provision and take-up for the individual 
professions.

(ibid. p. 1)

The study was based on literature surveys, and discussions in 

France, West Germany and the United States of America 

(U.S.A.) which were structured around a questionnaire.

In both France and West Germany, the construction industry 

was identified as including two professional groups - 

Architects and Building Engineers, and the details of the 

research in those countries is limited to the education, 

training and professional opportunities and prospects for 

these two groups of professionals.

There is, however, little attempt to identify the 

professional activity and to relate that to the professional 

involved. The emphasis is rather the reverse - an 

examination of the work etc. of Architects and Building 

Engineers and a comparison of their roles in each country, 

with some limited references to the work of other 

construction professionals, such as quantity surveyors.

In addition, the work and education of these professionals in 

the U.K. is presumed, with a very limited comparison between 

the roles of the professionals in the U.K. and the other 

countries investigated.
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The study by Haenlein et. al. can, therefore, t>e 

distinguished from the present study because:

a. it is limited to only two European Member States (and the 

U.S.A.);

b. it considers only the professions of Architects and 

Building Engineers; and

c. it does not seek to investigate activity, being confined 

to the limited professions of architects and building 

engineers involved in the construction process.

5£. THE ROYAL INSTITUTION OF CHARTERED SURVEYORS

In addition to the above, research into the impact of the 

single European market on Chartered Surveyors has been 

undertaken within the Institution.

Alan Hood headed a working party set up by the International 

Committee which produced a three-page Report entitled 1992 

and the Chartered Surveyor which considered how the surveying 

profession will be affected as the EEC moves towards the 

completion of its internal market. The objective of the 

working party was to prepare a "for example" list of the 

changes, opportunities and consequences resulting from 1992 

that are likely to affect chartered surveyors.

On behalf of the Building Surveyors Division of the R.I.C.S., 

Marion Weatherhead has led a research project into 

Opportunities for Chartered Surveyors in the Single European
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Market, dealing exclusively with the opportunities available 

to Building Surveyors in the single market.

Clive Darlow and Alan Hutcheon have both contributed to the 

OWLION series of audio cassettes, a series begun as a joint 

venture between the Institution and the College of Estate 

Management, and designed for both students and practitioners 

requiring updated information.

Clive Darlow presented an introduction to the Single European 

Economic Market in 1992 and a review of its effect on the 

property industry and associated professions in 1992 and the 

Property Industry (1986), and Alan Hutcheon introduced four 

speakers who dealt with various aspects of The French 

Property Market (1990).

In addition, the Institution is collaborating with the 

International Real Estate Federation (F.I.A.B.C.I.) in an 

attempt to produce a sub-group of European Confederation of 

National Real Estate Associations (F.I.A.B.C.I,-C.E.) which 

will represent member organisations within the European 

Community co-ordinating the work of separate specialist 

sections dealing with agency (brokerage), valuation and 

property management. It is anticipated by its president, 

Clive Lewis, that the new organisations will:

. . . have a key lobbying role at the EC. It has 
long been apparent that the European Commission would 
like to speak to a co-ordinated voice representing 
European associations rather than to single national 
associations who have a more obvious vested interest.

(Anon, 1990 p. 55) 

F.I.A.B.C.I.-C.E. is not yet fully established.
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6. CONCLUSION

The critique of the other studies identified during the 

course of the research (5. above) and the absence of any 

similar studies being brought to light by the literature 

search and the response to publications, indicates that 

there is no similar rosearch being undertaken. In addition, 

the studies which have been mentioned above can all be 

distinguished from this research either in scope, or aims, or 

focus.

This research is a comparative study of the education and 

training of valuers in the U.K. and in France, based on the 

identification of the professional activity of valuation and 

who, in France, performs that activity. It is an 

investigation of the professional education and training 

required of such professionals in both the U.K. and in France 

and includes an overview of the professional education and 

training of valuers in the other ten Member States.

This enables the study to include a critique of that 

professional education and training and to examine the future 

role and responsibilities of The Royal Institution of 

Chartered Surveyors in the light of European Community 

legislation on the mutual recognition of professional 

diplomas.
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CHAPTER 1 - THE SINGLE EUROPEAN MARKET 

1.1 SINGLE EUROPEAN ACT

The intention to create a single European Market in the 

European Community (E.G.) was established in the Treaty of 

Rome 1957. This was, however, envisaged as a long-term 

aim, and real efforts to achieve a single home market have 

only recently been made by the Member States in the European 

Community.

In 1982, the Heads of State and Governments pledged 

themselves to the completion of the internal market, the 

objective of which (Commission to the European Communities, 

1985. para. 8) has three aspects:

a. the welding together of the individual markets of the 

Member States into one single market;

b. ensuring that this single market is an expanding, not 

static, market; and

c. to this end, ensuring that the market is flexible, so that 

resources, of people, materials, capital and investment, 

flow into the areas of greatest economic advantage.

Progress towards the completion of a single market can be 

traced back to the Commission's White Paper (ibid.), 

submitted to the heads of Member States at the Milan European 

Council in June 1985. This outlined the Commission's 

programme for the removal of the remaining barriers between 

Member States, and the heads of the Member States committed
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themselves to achieving a single market over a period ending 

on 31 December, 1992.

As a result of this commitment, a detailed plan of action was 

drawn up with additional proposals being included as they are 

identified.

The terms of the single market are laid down in the Single 

Market Act, which came into operation on 1 July, 1987.

The Single Market Act defines the single market as:

an area without internal frontiers in which the free 
movement of goods, persons, services and capital is 
ensured . . .

(D.T.I. 1988b, pp. 2 and 3)

The single market, therefore, aims to create freedom of 

movement in three main areas:

a. across physical barriers by the removal of internal 

frontier controls;

b. across fiscal barriers by harmonisation and approximation 

of indirect taxation; and

c. across technical barriers to allow unobstructed movement 

of goods and people within the community.

It is within this third freedom of movement across technical 

barriers that the movement of professionals within Member 

States comes.

In addition, the Single Market Act has removed the necessity 

to achieve unanimity in all its decision-making, by extending
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the use of majority voting in the Council. However, 

decisions relating to certain matters will continue to be 

made by unanimous Council decisions, and these matters 

include taxation, the rights and interests of employees and 

the free movement of persons (ibid. p. 7).

(Further details of the institutions and procedures adopted 

within the European Community are contained in Appendix V).

1.2 DIRECTIVES

Under Article 189 of the European Economic Community Treaty, 

the European Commission may propose and the European Council 

may make legislation which affects each Member State 

(Appendix V). One of the legislative powers available to 

these organisations is the issuing of "directives".

Directives are binding on Member States as to the results to 

be achieved within a given period of time, but they leave the 

method of implementation to national governments. Each 

Member State is, therefore, required to issue its own 

legislation in order to achieve the results laid down in the 

directive.

Since directives do not lay down the method of 

implementation, each Member State is free to use any method 

of achieving the results required by the directive.

Particular provisions of a directive may take direct effect 

in a Member State but this will normally occur only if no 

legislation is introduced by that Member State's national
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government.

Directives are, therefore, instruments of European 

legislation which apply in all Member States and which need 

only the method of implementation to be included in national 

law with the provisions of the directive in order to take 

effect.

1.3 INFLUENCING DECISIONS

The European Community's decision-making process is remote 

and unfamiliar to U.K. nationals who are not in day-to-day 

contact with the Institutions. In order to explain the 

process and to enlighten U.K. nationals who may need to 

influence E.G. decisions, the U.K. Department of Trade and 

Industry produced documentation in its "Europe Open for 

Business" series, entitled The Single Market. "Brussels can 

you hear me? (D.T.I., 1990) in which it states (at p. 1) 

(amongst other things) the following:

Work with others. A spread of opinion carries more 
weight than a lone voice. The view from Brussels is 
of 12 Member States, all of whose interests must be 
taken into account when drawing up proposals. So it 
is important for UK business to work with European 
trade associations and to encourage counterparts in 
other Member States to lobby their governments. . . .

Think European. The Member States and all the EC 
institutions are committed to making the Community 
work. If your lobbying suggests that you are not, 
your views will carry much less weight. It is 
important for you to show that you understand how a 
particular measure fits in with the single market 
programme . . .

Be prepared. Try to find out what those in the same 
sector in other Member States think about a proposal. 
Try also to find out what the Commission is trying to 
do. And make sure that you know what you want to 
achieve. You will then be able to construct your case
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in a way that gives it a better chance of winning 
support from others....

The conclusion drawn from this advice is that national 

interests are expected to communicate and link up with 

similar national interests in other Member States and, 

together, will provide a pan-European organisation which will 

represent a particular interest group, lobby for appropriate 

legislation and which, presumably, will provide a pan- 

European organisation which can be consulted by the E.G. 

Institutions on matters which are relevant to it.

An appropriate move has been made by The Royal Institution 

of Chartered Surveyors through its membership of F.I.A.B.C.I. 

and the creation of F.I.A.B.C.I.-C.E. (refer Introduction).

Effectively what is proposed, then, is the creation of a 

similar system of representation, pressure groups and 

expertise in specific areas of European importance as that 

which currently exists on national levels. In this way, 

there would be created a Europe-wide system to the benefit of 

each Member State, the E.G. Institutions and the entire B.C. 

citizenship.

This involves a radical change of attitude, not only in the 

U.K., but in other Member States. However, the speed and 

the quality of the success of the single European market will 

depend in no small measure on the ability of national 

organisations to work together on a European basis.
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1.4 FREEDOM OF ESTABLISHMENT FOR THE PROFESSIONS

At the European Council meeting at Fontainebleau of 1984, 

concern was expressed that public perception and awareness of 

the single European concept was low. in order to suggest 

ways in which the community could relate more to everyday 

life, an ad hoc Committee - the Adonnino Committee - 

recommended, amongst other things, a mutual recognition of 

diplomas without prior harmonisation.

The free movement of professionals within the European 

Community has been recognised as a priority by the European 

Commission if the single market is to be perceived as 

irreversible (Commission of the European Communities, 1988. 

para. 7).

1.5 HARMONISATION AND MUTUAL RECOGNITION

In order to achieve the aims of the Treaty of Rome, the 

European Communities have attempted to achieve uniformity by 

the harmonisation of rules throughout the Member States 

(Commission of the European Communities, 1988. paras. 61-63).

Harmonisation means that the same rules apply in each Member 

State, and this has involved detailed discussions between all 

twelve Member States to establish a European standard, so 

that the same rules are acceptable and applicable in each 

Member State. This has inevitably led to much negotiation 

and delay.

For example: in the case of architects, free movement has 

already been achieved by harmonisation. This involved the
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establishment of a specific sectoral directive which deals 

only with that profession, and it means that anyone who 

achieves the standard of education and training required of 

an architect in any of the Member States must be accepted as 

being professionally qualified to practice as an architect in 

any of the other Member States.

However, this procedure is difficult and time-consuming. The 

Architects' directive took 17 years to agree before being 

adopted in 1985, and the Directive for Engineers has been 

discussed since 1969, without agreement to date. In 1989, 

problems implementing the sectoral directives were still 

being experienced within the Community (Barrick, 1989).

Despite the problems, harmonisation and a sectoral directive 

have been achieved for architects, dental practitioners, 

general practitioners, midwives, nurses responsible for 

general care, pharmacists and veterinary surgeons (D.T.I. 

1988. p. 40). Thus, for example, a veterinary surgeon, 

qualified in any Member State is able to perform that 

professional activity in any other Member State without 

having to undergo any additional professional education or 

training, and, should a veterinary surgeon migrate to the 

U.K. and choose to apply for membership to the Royal College 

of Veterinary Surgeons, the application cannot be rejected on 

the grounds of inadequate qualification (Porter, 1989).

However, there remain many professional qualifications which 

are not recognised in other Member States and, in order to 

ensure the freedom of movement of professionals without the
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delay and problems which harmonisation has produced, the 

method proposed by the Adonnino Committee was mutual 

recognition, based on a "recognition ... of the essential 

equivalence of the objectives of national legislation" 

(Commission of the European Communities, 1985. para. 63).

Unlike harmonisation, mutual recognition does not mean that 

all rules are the same in all Member States. Mutual 

recognition means accepting standards which are the norm in 

any other Member States, based on mutual trust and the 

principle of the comparability of university studies between 

Member States (ibid. para. 93). In this way, the imposition 

of a European standard can be avoided because each Member 

State's standard is assumed to be acceptable in every other 

Member State. Mutual recognition of national regulations and 

standards is recognised by the European Commission (ibid, 

paras. 62 and 63) as an effective strategy to achieving a 

common market.

The principle of mutual recognition relies on the 

willingness of Member States to respect the principle of free 

movement across technical barriers. It removes the 

requirement for a migrant (as they are referred to in the 

Directive - refer Appendix VI), who is professionally 

qualified in one Member State, to re-qualify in another 

Member State to perform the same function.

1.6 GENERAL SYSTEM

Since harmonisation for professionals has not proved easy or
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speedy, the recommendation of the Adonnino Committee was 

for the creation of a general system for the mutual 

recognition of qualifications as a means of ensuring free 

movement of professionals.

The Council, therefore, proposed a general directive, 

applicable to all professions not covered by their own 

sectoral directive. The general directive aims to achieve 

freedom of movement by the mutual recognition of Member 

States' qualifications, and thereby avoiding the delays and 

problems which have been evident from the attempts to 

harmonise i: dividual professions.

1.7 THE GENERAL DIRECTIVE

The European Council's Directive on a general system for the 

recognition of higher-education diplomas awarded on 

completion of professional education and training of at least 

three years' duration (European Council 1988) was adopted by 

Council on 21 December 1988, and notified to Member States on 

4 January 1989. It came into effect on 4 January 1991, and 

its implementation is recognised (Commission of the European 

Communities 1988. para. 7) as a priority if the single market 

is to be perceived as irreversible. The full text of the 

Directive is reproduced in Appendix VI and a commentary on 

the Directive in Appendix VII.

The Directive avoids delays by adopting a general, rather 

than a sectoral approach and, therefore, applies to all 

professions:
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a. to which access is in some way restricted;

b. for which at least three years higher education is 

required; and

c. for which a specific "sectoral" directive does not already 

exist e.g., not architects, who have their own directive.

The Directive is, therefore, applicable to all regulated 

professions for which a minimum three-year period of higher 

education is required, identified as being:

. . a post-secondary course of at least three years' 
duration or of an equivalent duration part-time, at a 
university or establishment of higher education or 
another establishment of similar level . . .

(European Council 1988. Art 1) 

where a specific "sectoral" directive is not in operation.

The implementation of the Directive does not depend on co 

ordination of education and training for the professions 

within the Community. It is based on mutual recognition and 

mutual trust and relies on Member States' acceptance of 

equivalent professional qualifications gained in other Member 

States.

Under the terms of the Directive, no longer can access to a 

regulated profession be denied a migrant from another Member 

State simply because that individual does not hold the host 

nation's own professional qualification, if the migrant:

a. holds the diploma required in another Member State for the 

pursuit of the profession in question, or
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b. has pursued that profession full-time for two years during 

the previous ten years in another Member State which does 

not regulate that profession and possesses evidence of a 

diploma (as defined)

(European Council. 1988B. Art. 3)

In the preamble to the Directive it is stated (European 

Council 1988, para. 14) that the general system for the 

recognition of higher-education diplomas is intended neither 

to amend a Member State's rules, including those relating to 

professional ethics, nor to exclude migrants from the 

application of those rules. The system is confined to 

ensuring that migrants comply with the professional rules of 

the host Member State.

Thus, any qualified and/or experienced professional should be 

able to carry out that profession and acquire such 

professional skills in any of the Member States of the 

European Community.

1. 8 IHPLEMENTATION

The Directive took effect on 4 January 1991 and during 1990, 

the Secretary of State for Trade and Industry, on behalf of 

the British government, introduced the European Communities 

(Recognition of Professional Qualifications) Regulations

1990. to deal with the implementation of the Directive in the 

U.K. In December 1990, these had not yet been implemented 

in the U.K., although they are likely to be in force by May

1991. (The full text of the draft regulations is contained
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in Appendix VIII).

The Regulations (D.T.I. 1990, reg. 4 and Sch. 1) confirm the 

status of The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors as a 

designated authority for the activities which it regulates, 

and lays down definitions and procedures similar to those 

laid down in the Directive itself for the implementation of 

its provisions.

However, the Regulations (D.T.I. 1990) recognise that there 

are professions which are regulated by law or by public 

authority (listed in Schedule 1 Part 1), where the carrying 

out of the function is regulated by a designated authority, 

such as that of a solicitor whose function (in England and 

Wales) is regulated by the Law Society, and that of an 

auditor of Company Accounts, whose function is regulated by 

the Department of Trade and Industry.

In addition, the Regulations (D.T.I. 1990, Sch. 1, Part 2) 

state that there are professions regulated by professional 

bodies incorporated by Royal Charter. In the case of such 

professions listed in Part 2, the profession is regulated by 

virtue of the admission of an applicant to membership of the 

body concerned, together with the grant by the body of the 

right to use the title and abbreviatory letters indicated.

Thus, for those professions regulated by professional bodies 

incorporated by Royal Charter and which are listed in Part 2 

of Schedule 1 of the Regulations, the designated body 

regulates only the use of the title and abbreviatory letters 

specified, and not the pursuit of the profession where that
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can be carried out without use of the title or abbreviatory 

letters.

Together with forty six other designated authorities, the 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors is listed in Part 2 

of Schedule 1 as a designated authority which regulates the 

use of the professional title of "Chartered Surveyor" (and 

presumably such variants as "Chartered Valuation Surveyor") 

and the abbreviatory letters of A.R.I.C.S. (and also 

presumably F.R.I.C.S.)

In accordance with the requirements of the Directive, the 

Regulations (ibid, reg. 5 (1)) require a designatory 

authority not to refuse to authorise, on the grounds of 

inadequate qualifications, a migrant to practise the 

profession on the same conditions as apply to a non-migrant 

applicant, who holds a diploma required for the practise of 

the profession in the U.K.:

a. if the migrant holds the diploma required in another 

Member State for the practise of a "corresponding 

profession" regulated by that State, the diploma having 

been awarded in a Member State other than the U.K.; or

b. if the migrant has within the ten years immediately prior 

to the application pursued a "corresponding profession" 

for at least two years full time in a Member State which 

does not regulate that profession, and produces the 

evidence of formal qualifications required under the 

Regulations.
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In accordance with the requirements of the Directive, the 

Regulations (ibid. reg. 6 (1) (a)) permit a designated 

authority to require that a migrant provides evidence of a 

period of professional experience where the evidence of the 

formal qualifications provided by the migrant establishes 

that the duration of the education and training received is 

at least one year less than that required of non-migrant 

applicants.

The shortfall identified can be made up by the migrant 

undertaking a period of professional experience, being twice 

the amount of the shortfall where this relates to post- 

secondary studies or to a period of supervised probationary 

practice (ibid., Sch. 2 (2); or the amount of the shortfall 

where this relates to professional practice acquired with the 

assistance of a qualified member of the profession (ibid. 

Sch. 2 (3)).

In determining the duration of a period of professional 

experience, the designated authority must take into account 

professional practice gained in a corresponding profession in 

another Member State (ibid. 1990, Sch. 2 (5)).

Also, in accordance with the requirements of the Directive, 

the Regulations (D.T.I. 1990, reg. 6 (1) and (3)) permit a 

designated authority to require either an adaptation period 

not exceeding three years or an aptitude test of a migrant, 

when the matters covered by the professional education and 

training differ substantially from those covered by the 

diploma required of non-migrant applicants.
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The detailed requirements of an adaptation period are 

determined having regard to the circumstances of each 

individual migrant who is required to undergo a period of 

professional practice under the supervision of a qualified 

member of that profession and who may be required to undergo 

further training during that period and whose performance 

during the adaptation period is the subject of an assessment 

(D.T.I. 1990, reg. 8).

The aptitude test is limited to the professional knowledge of 

the migrant and has the aim of assessing the migrant's 

ability to pursue the relevant profession in the U.K.. The 

test must take into account the fact that the migrant is a 

qualified professional in another Member State (D.T.I. 1990, 

reg. 7 (1)).

The designated authority is required to establish which 

subjects covered by the diploma required of non-migrant 

applicants are not already covered by the migrant's diploma, 

or other evidence of formal qualifications, and may test only 

those subjects the knowledge of which is essential for the 

pursuit of the profession in the U.K., together with 

knowledge of the relevant rules of professional conduct 

(D.T.I. 1990, reg. 7 (2) and (3)).

The designated authority cannot require both a period of 

professional experience and an adaption mechanism being 

either an adaptation period or an aptitude test.

Where a designated authority requires the migrant to complete
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either the adaptation period or the aptitude test, the choice 

between an adaptation period, being a period of supervised 

work experience, and an aptitude test shall be that of the 

migrant, except in the case of professions specified in 

Schedule 3 (D.T.I. 1990, reg. 6 (2)). Schedule 3 of the 

Regulations in its draft form does not list any professions. 

However, the terms of the Directive allow the competent 

(designated) authority to choose whether to require an 

adaptation period or an aptitude test only in the cases of:

professions whose practice requires precise 
knowledge of national law and in respect of which the 
provision of advice and/or assistance concerning 
national law is an essential and constant aspect of 
the professional activity . . .

(European Council. 1988. Art. 4 (b))

It is unlikely that the D.T.I, will include The Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors within Schedule 3 and, in 

that case, where the Institution identifies substantial 

differences in the scope or content of a migrant's education 

and training, the migrant will choose either an adaptation 

period or an aptitude test on application to the Institution.

1.9 IMPLICATIONS

It is implicit in both the Directive and the Regulations 

that, regardless of the title used by the professional 

involved, it is the activity pursued which must be similar.

Article 3 of the Directive (Commission of the European 

Communities, 1988.) ensures that the mutual recognition of 

diplomas authorises
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... a national of a Member State to take up or 
pursue [the] profession . . .

It is therefore important to investigate the nature of the 

profession to which access is gained by the holding of a 

diploma, in order to identify corresponding professions, 

whose members may seek to use the rights conferred under the 

Directive and apply to pursue that profession in another 

Member State.

1.10 CONCLUSIONS

The principle of mutual recognition and certain procedural 

and mechanical provisions which are laid down in the 

Directive (refer Appendix VI), need to be incorporated into 

the national legislation by each Member State.

This involves each Member State creating its own legislation 

which, while achieving the same end result, can use different 

means.

The legislation proposed (January 1991) by the U.K. is 

included in Appendix VII.

Mutual recognition is perceived by the European Commission as 

an effective strategy for achieving a common market within 

the time scale it has imposed. Mutual recognition is based 

on mutual trust and the principle of the comparability of 

university studies between Member States.

However, the shift by the European Commission from 

harmonisation to mutual recognition as a means of ensuring
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the successful completion of the single European market in 

1992 is, on its own, unlikely to achieve its objectives. In 

its Third Report on the implementation of White Paper 

(Commission of the European Communities. 1988. para. 28), the 

Commission recognised, with regret, that some Member States 

continued to "contest the Community's competence where people 

as such are concerned."

Such a challenge to the authority of the European Community, 

at a time (1988) when all professional qualifications were 

harmonised individually by negotiation, is unlikely to 

disappear when mutual recognition is required by those 

authorities, proud and jealous of their professional 

qualifications, which may be ignorant and suspicious of those 

professional qualifications gained outside their control.
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CHAPTER 2 - THE ROYAL INSTITUTION OP CHARTERED SURVEYORS 

2.1 DESIGNATED AUTHORITY

Under the terms of the Directive, as implemented in the U.K. 

by the Regulations (H.M.S.O. 1990), The Royal Institution of 

Chartered Surveyors is a designated authority under Schedule 

1 Part 2, which lists professions which are regulated by 

virtue of the admission of an applicant to membership of the 

body concerned, together with the grant by the body of the 

right to use the title and the abbreviatory letters.

The professional activities of the Institution (and the other 

Chartered bodies listed in Schedule 1, Part 2) are not 

identified as being regulated by these designated 

authorities.

In so far as valuation is concerned, it is clear (Chapters 3 

and 4) that the professional activity is not regulated in the 

U.K.. However, the role of the Institution, its objectives 

and activities must be considered, not only in the light of 

the obligations imposed by the Directive through the medium 

of the Regulations (Chapter 2 and Appendices VI, VII and 

VIII), but also in order to compare it with other 

professional organisations identified in other Member States 

(Chapters 6 and 7).

2.2 CHARTERED STATUS

The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (R.I.C.S.) was 

founded in 1868 as the Institution of Surveyors, which was 

granted a Royal Charter in 1881 and the present organisation
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is the result of several amalgamations with other 

professional bodies over the years. Part of the 

significance of the Charter is described by Thompson (1968, 

at p.175) as follows:

the acquisition of a Royal Charter stamps the 
Institution as the accredited representative of the 
profession; but it imposes obligations beyond those 
with which, as a private society, it was called upon 
to concern itself. The Institution in its new 
corporate capacity has definite and direct relations 
to the public, and in view of that fact is bound to 
do its utmost to promote the technical skill of its 
members, and to exercise a beneficial influence over 
the practices and usages of the profession. . . .

. a charter carried the implication that the 
chartered body itself would speak with a 
disinterested and impartial voice on matters of 
public concern within its professional sphere, and 
that . . . those views would take account of the 
wider interests of society.

The prestige attached to possession of the Charter and the 

moral and social responsibilities it conferred encouraged the 

development of professional examinations, so that membership 

of the Institution could be perceived as being a recognition 

of high standards which are achieved both by examination (as 

a prerequisite of entry) and by membership, which would 

continue only as long as those high standards are maintained.

These responsibilities continue to be given high priority by 

the Institution which undertakes to accept into corporate 

membership applicants with appropriate professional 

qualifications gained both by examination and by practical 

experience, the practical experience part of the 

qualification being administered directly by the Institution 

itself (refer Chapter 5).
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In addition, the Chartered status obliges the Institution to 

ensure that its members observe the Rules of Conduct, which 

regulate the way the members conduct themselves both in their 

activities and in their relations with the public. The 

Institution has disciplinary powers and procedures to enforce 

these Rules of Conduct on its membership. This is intended 

to ensure a high quality of entirely independent, 

disinterested professional service to the public, with 

suspension and expulsion as penalties for failure to comply, 

and obviates the need for government legislation in this 

regard. The Charter defines the objectives of the Institution 

in the following terms:

. to secure the advancement and facilitate the 
acquisition of that knowledge which constitutes the 
profession of a surveyor, namely, the arts, sciences 
and practice of:

(a) determining the value of all descriptions of 
landed and house property and of the various 
interests therein;

(b) managing and developing estates and other 
business concerned with the management of landed 
property;

(c) securing the optimal use of land and its 
associated resources to meet social and economic 
needs;

(d) surveying the structure and condition of 
buildings and their services and advising on 
their maintenance, alteration and improvement;

(e) measuring and delineating the physical features 
of the Earth;

(f) managing, developing and surveying mineral 
property;

(g) determining the economic use of resources of the 
construction industry, and the financial 
appraisal and measurement of construction work;
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(h) selling (whether by auction or otherwise) buying 
or letting, as an agent, real or personal 
property or any interest therein

and to maintain and promote the usefulness of the 
profession for the public advantage.

(R.I.C.S. 1989A. p. 4) 

2.3 BYE-LAWS

The Charter makes provision for the regulation of members' 

professional conduct and discipline and these are contained 

in the Bye-laws of the Institution and include the obligation 

to disclose conflicts of interests to clients, to observe 

specific rules regarding the holding of clients' money, not 

to exert undue pressure or influence on anyone for the 

purpose of securing instructions, not to quote a fee which is 

calculated by reference to the fee quoted by another member 

of the surveying profession, to carry professional indemnity 

insurance cover, and ensure conduct in a manner befitting a 

Chartered Surveyor (ibid. p. 24).

In addition, the Bye-laws detail the disciplinary powers 

available to the Institution in cases where a member is found 

to have contravened any of the Bye-laws.

The Bye-laws (Section XI) establish seven Divisions of 

Fellows and Professional Associates of the Institution, 

including the General Practice Division. In 1990, the 

membership of the Institution approved an amendment to the 

Bye-laws which allows Fellows and Professional Associates to 

belong to more than one division of the Institution, although 

the amendment is not yet (January 1991) effective. The
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qualifications for membership of each Division are laid down 

by Regulations made by the General Council of the Institution 

(Bye-law 48, ibid. p. 41).

In accordance with the provisions of the Charter, each 

Division has full autonomy in respect of the regulation of 

its own affairs (ibid. p. 6) although there is continuing 

debate regarding the structure of the Institution (Goodman, 

1991).

2.4 CODES OF PRACTICE

As a service to its membership, the Institution provides 

Codes of Practice in such areas as Asset Valuation and 

Mortgage Valuation; professional, technical and social 

meetings; a library service; professional journals, such as 

the Chartered Surveyor Weekly; and various courses and an 

annual conference, where matters of interests can be debated.

In addition, the Institution maintains a library which lends 

texts to the membership, either on personal visits or by 

post.

2.5 PUBLIC POLICY

The status and the obligations imposed by the Charter involve 

the Institution in discussions with central government on 

matters of public concern. For example, the Institution has 

been involved in the recent debate both with central 

government and with other interested parties, concerning the 

proposed reform of the code of compensation which is payable
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following compulsory acquisition. The views of the 

Institution have been presented to government and its 

reaction to the resulting proposed legislation published. 

This ability to offer advice and to shape national 

legislation reinforces the quality of knowledge, public 

interest and professionalism of the Institution.

In addition, the Institution has, since 1988, been seen to 

make specific attempts to improve the quality and quantity of 

research which is produced in relation to the activities and 

interests of its membership. With the appointment of a 

Research Officer, with the identification and publication of 

a list of Research Priorities and together with an increase 

in the funds available to the Institution's Education Trust, 

research, whether academic- or practice-based is seen to be 

encouraged.

2.6 EXAMINING BODY

Growing concern expressed within the Institution during the 

19th century regarding professional education resulted in 

the formation, in 1868, of a student class (Thompson, 1968. 

p. 184). In addition, it was recognised that the surveyors' 

status and professional education would be most effectively 

improved and stimulated by the requirements of a qualifying 

examination and this resulted in the Institution introducing 

compulsory examinations in 1891 (ibid. p. 181-2 and p. 193).

The Institution continues its role as an examining body, 

offering different examinations to suitable candidates, which 

give access to each of its seven divisions. While there may
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be an element of commonalty between certain examination 

syllabuses at different levels, success in one set of 

examinations currently gives access to only one division.

During the 1960 's, the Institution began a system of 

accrediting academic degrees and diplomas offered by British 

Universities, Polytechnics and colleges, so that graduates 

and diplomates are exempt the Institution's own examinations 

and are required only to complete the Institution's Test of 

Professional Competence, as are all candidates for 

membership.

The Institution is likely to reduce its examining role within 

the short- to medium-term, and retain control over the 

professional education and training of applicants through the 

medium of the Test of Professional Competence and the 

accreditation of degrees etc. awarded by academic 

institutions.

The Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.) is the 

Institution's principal means of ensuring that only those 

whom it considers competent to carry out the work of a 

professionally qualified surveyor are admitted to corporate 

membership of the Institution.

The R.I.C.S. considers that, by themselves, the academic 

skills which it examines (or which are examined by other 

bodies), are insufficient to produce a competent surveyor. 

This theoretical knowledge has to be applied through 

practical training and experience if professional skills are
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to be attained.

The T.P.C. is recognised as seeking to ensure that candidates 

for corporate membership:

a. receive a breadth of practical experience to complement 

their academic achievement;

b. have an appreciation of professional ethics; 

c. can express themselves lucidly and competently;

d. are aware of the need to pay particular attention to 

accuracy and essential detail to safeguard the interests 

of employers and clients;

e. acquire a reasonably broad range of pre-qualification 

experience, as a suitable grounding for possible 

specialisation, so that they recognise the limitations of 

their range of competence when embarking on professional 

work.

Thus, the routes to qualification (outlined in Appendix X) 

cover both examination and professional practice, on the 

principle that a Chartered Surveyor needs to demonstrate both 

academic and practical skills in the subject areas of 

divisional specialism.

2.7 CONTINUING PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION

The quality of professional education and training required 

by applicants on entry (refer Chapter 5) is expected to be 

maintained during the course of their membership of the
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Institution. With effect from 1 January 1991, the 

Institution requires at least 60 hours of Continuing 

Professional Development in every consecutive period of three 

year (R.I.C.S. 1989A, Bye-law 9 (3) p. 21 and R.I.C.S. 1990, 

regulations 1 - 6)

Continuing Professional Development is defined (R.I.C.S. 

1990. reg. 1) as:

the systematic maintenance, improvement and 
broadening of knowledge and skill and the development 
of personal qualities necessary for the execution of 
professional and technical duties throughout the 
practitioner's working life.

Regulations 3 and 4 further identify the activities which 

comprise Continuing Professional Development, which can 

include research (reg. 3 (e)) and authorship of published 

technical work or time spent in preparation and delivery of 

lectures in connection with professional or technical 

meetings (reg. 3 (f))«

2.8 RESPONSIBILITIES UNDER THE DIRECTIVE

The designation of the R.I.C.S. obliges it to recognise the 

right of migrants who fulfil the conditions for membership 

required of non-migrants not to be refused membership on the 

grounds of inadequate qualifications and therefore to permit 

them access to membership of the Institution and to the 

professional title or designatory letters conferred by it on 

proof of membership. (European Council, 1989. Art. 7 (1) & 

(3))

Thus, if another Member State regulates a corresponding
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profession of surveying, its nationals need only hold a 

diploma required for the pursuit of the profession in their 

own Member State in order to be professionally qualified to 

apply for membership of the R.I.C.S..

Alternatively, if another Member State does not regulate the 

corresponding profession of surveying, its nationals need to 

have pursued the profession of surveying full-time for two 

out of the last ten years, and hold a diploma required for 

the pursuit of the surveying profession in order to be 

professionally qualified to apply for membership of the 

R.I.C.S.

Thus, the Institution is required to investigate the diplomas 

held by migrants and their professional experience in order 

to establish whether they are as suitably qualified as U.K. 

Chartered Surveyors within the most appropriate division.

It is clear from the terms of the Directive and the 

Regulations (refer Appendices VI and VIII), that where the 

matters covered by the education and training received by 

the migrant differ substantially from those required of non- 

migrants by the R.I.C.S., either in terms of examination or 

professional experience, the migrant can, under the terms of 

the Directive and the Regulations, choose between either:

(a) an adaptation period (the pursuit of the 
surveying profession in the U.K. under the 
supervision of a qualified Chartered Surveyor, 
such period of supervised practice possibly being 
accompanied by further training. This period of 
supervised practice shall be the subject of an 
assessment); or
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(b) an aptitude test (a test limited to the 
professional knowledge of the migrant, made by 
the R.I.C.S. with the aim of assessing the 
ability of the migrant to pursue surveying in the 
U.K.).

(European Council, 1989. Arts. (3) & (1)) 

2.9 PROCEDURE FOR THE INSTITUTION

In order to fulfil its obligations under the terms of the 

Directive and the Regulations which implement them, the 

R.I.C.S. must be in a position to identify:

a. Member States which regulate the surveying profession;

b. Member States where the surveying profession in the U.K. 

comprises one or more regulated professional activities 

which are not in the profession regulated in the "home" 

Member State of the migrant;

c. Member States where the duration of education and training 

is at least one year less than that required by the 

R.I.C.S., and that a period of professional experience may 

be required;

d. Member States where the matters covered by the education 

and training the migrant has received differ substantially 

from those covered by the R.I.C.S.'s examinations (or 

exempting diplomas) and where the adaptation mechanism is 

therefore appropriate.

In addition, as a designated authority, the R.I.C.S. must:

1. not, refuse to authorise a migrant to take up or pursue 

the surveying profession on the grounds of inadequate
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qualifications if a migrant has:

a. a diploma, required in another Member State for 
the taking up or pursuit of the surveying 
profession in its territory, such diploma having 
been awarded in a Member State, or

b. pursued the surveying profession full-time for 
two years during the previous ten years in 
another Member State which does not regulate that 
profession, and a diploma which has prepared him 
for the pursuit of that profession.

(European Council, 1989. Art. (3) & (4))

2. recognise the right of migrants who fulfil the conditions 

for the taking up and pursuit of a the surveying 

profession to use the professional title of "Chartered 

Surveyor" and the designatory letters of A.R.I.C.S. and 

F.R.I.C.S., on proof of membership. Qualification for 

membership of the Institution must be applied to migrants 

only in accordance with the Directive (ibid. Art. 7).

3. complete the procedure for examining an application for 

membership of the R.I.C.S. as soon as possible, and 

communicate the outcome in a reasoned decision not later 

than four months after presentation of all the 

documentation. (An appeal against this decision or its 

absence will be available before a court or tribunal in 

accordance with the provision of national law.)

4. if it is required for the pursuit of the surveying 

profession in another Member State, provide proof that its 

members are of good character or repute, that they have 

not been declared bankrupt, or suspended or prohibited 

from pursuit of the surveying profession in the event of
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serious professional misconduct or a criminal offence. 

Alternatively, such documents may be replaced by a 

declaration on oath made before a "competent judicial or 

administrative authority".

2.10 CONCLUSIONS

The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors is a designated 

authority, regulating access to the organisation and, through 

its Rules of Professional Conduct, the professional 

activities which it's members perform.

The activities carried out by Chartered Surveyors are, 

however, diverse and varied. This results from the way the 

profession has developed within the U.K. over the years. 

Such development of the profession, both in terms of the 

Institution and the functions it represents has not occurred 

in other Member States.

Members of the R.I.C.S. do not all perform the same 

professional activity nor do they have the same academic and 

professional qualifications. The R.I.C.S. groups its 

members into seven divisions (Building Surveyors, General 

Practice, Land Surveyors, Minerals, Planning and Development, 

Quantity Surveyors and Rural Practice), with each division 

having its own educational and professional requirements for 

qualifications. In addition, the R.I.C.S. gives its members 

designatory titles depending on their activities within those 

divisions e.g. within the General Practice Divisions, there 

are available Chartered Surveyor, Chartered Valuation
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Surveyor and Chartered Valuation Surveyor and Estate Agent 

(R.I.C.S. 1990, Bye-law 5 (3) (b)).

The education and training of valuers who are Chartered 

Valuation Surveyors is that required by the General Practice 

division of the Institution. This mainstream programme and 

other education and training requirements are outlined 

further in Chapter 5 and Appendix X.

The concentration of the research on the education and 

training of valuers who are qualified as Chartered Surveyors 

can be justified because the Directive specifically 

identifies the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors as 

being a competent authority for the profession which it 

regulates. Because valuation is a major activity practised 

by Chartered Surveyors qualified within the General Practice 

division of the Institution, the education and training of 

valuers in the U.K. for the purposes of the implementation of 

the Directive is the education and training required by the 

Institution of professional associates of that division.

While there are many routes to qualification (refer Appendix 

VIII), the popular route during recent years is to follow a 

full-time or sandwich accredited course of studies at degree 

or honours degree level in a Polytechnic or University (refer 

Appendix X). However, since "migrants" are to be examined or 

assessed in the adaptation mechanism by The Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors, it is more appropriate 

to use as a standard the education and training of valuers 

who have followed the Institution's own examinations (refer
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Chapter 5).

Because the Directive regards "migrants" (defined as those 

entitled to take advantage of the rights available under the 

Directive) as being suitably-qualified practitioners in 

their own Member States, the Institution proposes to adopt a 

similar approach for the purposes of implementing the 

Directive to that currently used for mature practitioners. 

Thus, it is proposed that where a migrant chooses to undergo 

an aptitude test, that test should be selected normally from 

subjects within the Direct Membership examination diet which 

are not covered by the diploma or other professional 

qualifications held by the "migrant" (R.I.C.S. 1989B, para. 

11).

In this way, the aptitude test will constitute a diet of 

examinations which is no more onerous than that imposed on 

mature U.K. practitioners and will enable the aptitude test 

to be integrated with the Institution's existing examination 

arrangements.

The problems involved in identifying the subject areas in 

which a "migrant" is deficient and the implementation of the 

adaptation period are more complex, and are considered 

further in Chapter 8 (refer).

Thus, the major implications of the Directive have been 

grasped by the Institution, with research being undertaken, 

both into the implementations of the Directive and into the 

professions of surveying as they exist in other Member 

States. The work is undertaken at institutional level, for
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example, with the establishment of a Sub-Committee for 

European and Overseas Qualifications, and within Divisions, 

such as the work of Marion Weatherhead for the Building 

Surveying Division, outlined in the Introduction.

However, the Institution has developed from one which, during 

the early 19th century required only practical experience 

from its membership, into an examining body and thence into 

an examination and accreditation body which, while examining 

some students and accepting accredited degrees from others, 

maintains an overall control with its Test of Professional 

Competence. More recently, since 1980, there has been 

post-qualification control exercised by the Institution with 

the requirement, which is compulsory with effect from 1 

January 1991, for Continuing Professional Development from 

all its membership.

There is a probability that the identification in the 

Directive that professional qualifications can be obtained 

from both professional examinations and professional practice 

and a non-cognate "diploma" together with professional 

practice is being perceived by many U.K. practitioners as a 

lowering of professional educational standards and, 

therefore, a reduction in the level of professional service 

which can be offered to the public (refer correspondence 

included in Appendix III). It is incumbent upon the 

Institution to ensure within the regulations imposed upon it 

and the regulations which it imposes upon all its membership 

that this does not happen.
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CHAPTER 3 - VALUATION 

3.1 CHARTERED VALUATION SURVEYOR

The ability to carry out a valuation is one of the several 

skills of a Chartered Surveyor qualified in the General 

Practice division (refer Chapters 2 and 5).

In fact, such an individual may be permitted to use a 

designated title, such as Chartered Valuation Surveyor or 

Incorporated Valuer, which is an indication of membership of 

the appropriate organisation, rather than a specific 

description of activities undertaken. However, while the 

Institution protects the title of Chartered Valuation 

Surveyor (and Chartered Surveyor) and the Incorporated 

Society of Valuers and Auctioneers (I.S.V.A.) protects the 

title of Incorporated Valuer, the title of "valuer" is 

unprotected in the U.K. and there is nothing to prevent 

anyone from describing themselves as a valuer (refer Chapter 

4).

However, the Directive includes in the definition of a 

"regulated professional activity" (Art. 1 (d) and 3.2):

. . . a regulated professional activity if it is 
pursued by the members of an association or 
organisation the purpose of which is, in particular, 
to promote and maintain a high standard in the 
professional field concerned and which to achieve 
that purpose, is recognised in a special form by a 
Member State and:

awards a diploma to its members;

ensures that its members respect the rules of 
professional conduct which it prescribes, and

confers on them the right to use a title or
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designatory letters, or to benefit from a status 
corresponding to that diploma.

(European Council. 1989. Art. 1 (d))

Since the title of Chartered Valuation Surveyor is protected 

by the Institution and its Charter, and since only Fellows 

and Professional Associates who are members of specified 

divisions of the Institution are entitled to use that title, 

it is only the designated title of Chartered Surveyor and 

Chartered Valuation Surveyor (and the other designated titles 

of the Institution) which are regulated and therefore 

recognised as being a "regulated professional activity" for 

the purposes of the Directive (refer Appendix VI).

However, the valuation work carried out by Chartered 

Valuation Surveyors is no different from the valuation work 

carried out by any other kind of valuer, since there is no 

legal requirement for a Chartered Valuation Surveyor to 

provide a valuation for any given purpose. The only 

legislation defining a "valuer" (refer 4.2.4) specifies 

either a Chartered Surveyor or an Incorporated Valuer. In 

no case is any kind of valuation restricted by law to 

only Chartered Surveyors.

Since a Chartered Valuation Surveyor is not specifically 

required to undertake valuations to the exclusion of any 

other kind of valuer, the "professional activity" of the 

Chartered Valuation Surveyor must be considered in the wider 

context of a definition of valuer and the activity of 

valuation which is pursued.
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It is therefore necessary to investigate the nature of the 

valuation work performed by Chartered Surveyors in the 

General Practice division of the Institution in order to 

identify those who perform the same activities in other 

Member States, as well as to investigate the nature of the 

education and training of Chartered Surveyors in the General 

Practice division in order to establish the scope and content 

of the education necessary for the Institution and against 

which that of migrants who apply to become Chartered 

Surveyors within the General Practice division must be 

compared.

Since the skills of the Chartered Valuation Surveyor are not 

grouped in the other Member States in the same way (refer 

Chapters 6 and 7), nor are they examined and controlled by 

organisations in the same way as that provided by the 

Institution in the U.K., a more general definition of 

valuation must be used to identify the activities (and 

therefore the profession) of valuers in other Member States 

regardless of what they call themselves, who represents them 

or how they gain their professional qualifications.

3.2 "VALUATION" DEFINED

"Valuer" is poorly defined in texts, with more attention 

being paid to the definition of "valuation" and the "value" 

which is produced.

In defining the valuer for the purposes of the Directive 

which considers the activity of the professional, it is, 

therefore, logical to consider the activity of "valuation" as
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being a means of defining the "valuer" who performs that 

activity.

Baum and Mackmin (1970, p. 50) define "valuation" as:

. . . the art or science of estimating the value of 
interests in property.

The R.I.C.S. (1980, p. 201) describes the "valuation" as:

. . . the individual opinion of a valuer based on the 
relevant facts known to him and subject to any 
limitations imposed by the client.

Jones Lang Wootton (1989) provide three definitions for 

valuation, one of which (3) appears more properly to define 

value.

Valuation (1) The process of making an estimate of 
worth of real property or other assets for a 
particular purpose, eg letting, purchase, sale, 
audit, rating, compulsory purchase or taxation. That 
purpose and the relevant circumstances will determine 
assumptions and facts that are appropriate and hence 
the process used.

Valuation (2) A statement, usually in writing, 
setting out the facts, assumptions, calculations and 
resultant value.

Valuations (3) Colloquially, the value arrived at as 
a result of the valuation process.

(Jones Lang Wootton, 1989. p. 190)

In view of such statements, a definition of value may help to 

shed light on the meaning of valuation.

3.3 "VALUE" DEFINED 

Value has been defined as:
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The price that an interest in property or some other 
asset might reasonably be expected to fetch if 
disposed of at a given time for a particular purpose 
or in particular circumstances.

(Jones Lang Wootton 1989, p. 191)

Although the precise criteria affecting the "value" may be 

as varied as there are reasons for producing a valuation/ it 

is generally assumed that value means market value or open 

market value, unless the contrary is expressed.

In some cases, market value is defined for the purpose for 

which it is required: for example, in s. 5 Land Compensation 

Act 1961, for the purpose of compulsory acquisition. In other 

cases, however, the definition is implied, leaving the valuer 

to interpret the term in the knowledge of the purpose for 

which the valuation is required.

The RICS Guidance Notes on the Valuation of Assets (cited in 

Jones Lang Wootton 1989, p. 130) define "open market value" 

as:

. . . the best price which might reasonably be 
expected to be obtained for an interest in a property 
at the date of valuation assuming:

(a) a willing seller;

(b) a reasonable period within which to negotiate the 
sale;

(c) that values will remain static during that 
period;

(d) that the property will be freely exposed to the 
market; and

(e) that no account is to be taken of any higher 
price that might be paid by a person with a 
special interest.
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and this definition, or variations on it, is repeated in 

other texts (Bradman 1978, p. 209, Westwick 1980, p. 39)

Other sources also define market value by reference to a price.

Market value is the price that one would expect under 
specified market conditions. It is sometimes defined 
as the most probable selling price. However defined 
the definition must assume competitive market 
conditions, i.e. more than one buyer and seller 
operating within a market with full or reasonably 
full knowledge of the market; rational behaviour 
among market participants; normal market sale 
conditions, i.e. not a forced sale; an open market, 
i.e. no collusion; normal financing; and all other 
terms and conditions of the sale should be assumed to 
be normal. Hence it is the most probable selling 
price as between willing buyer and seller under 
normal market conditions.

(Baum and Mackmin 1979, p. 49-50)

"The highest price estimated in terms of money which 
a property will bring if exposed for sale in the open 
market, allowing a reasonable time to find a 
purchaser who buys with knowledge of all the uses to 
which it is adapted and for which it is capable of 
being used," or "The price at which a willing seller 
would sell and a willing buyer would buy, neither 
being under abnormal pressure" or "The price 
expectable if a reasonable time is allowed to find a 
purchaser and if both seller and prospective buyer 
are fully informed." American Institute of Real 
Estate Appraisers.

(cited in Bradman 1978, p. 209)

. . . market value ... is the capital sum or the 
annual rental which at a particular time, on 
specified terms and subject to legislation, should be 
asked or paid for a particular interest in property.

(Britton, Davies and Johnson 1989, p. 1) 

and later (p. 3):

The market value or market price of a particular 
interest in landed property may be defined as the 
amount of money which can be obtained for the
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interest at a particular time from persons able and 
willing to purchase it.

. . . "market value" . . . can be defined as the 
"money obtainable from a person or persons willing to 
purchase an article when it is offered for sale by a 
willing seller".

(Millington 1988, p. 37)

It should be noted that all these definitions refer to a 

price, capital sum or the annual rental, or the money which 

can be obtained for an interest in land.

3.4 "PRICE" AND "VALUE" DISTINGUISHED

The equating of value to price may seem logical and 

acceptable. Since a "valuation" is "the process of making an 

estimate of value" (Jones Lang Wootton, 1989 190) and since 

that same source defined value and "the price", it seems 

reasonable to assume that the value stated in the valuation 

is the price of the asset. Yet the sources quoted above 

carefully and categorically distinguish "price" from "value".

Under perfect market conditions . . . price would be 
synonymous with value. The property market is not 
perfect and price and value cannot always be said to 
be equal. Price is an historic fact except when 
qualified in such a phrase as "offered at an asking 
price of . . ."

(Baum and Mackmin 1979, p. 50)

Although the aim of the valuer is to provide an 
estimate of market value, it should not be assumed 
that the valuer's estimate of value and the market 
price or market value will always be the same.

(Britton, Davies and Johnson 1989, p. 4)

Although it is apparent that there may be a whole 
range of different values in any one property at any 
one time, depending upon the reason for the
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valuation, it should be remembered that there will 
only be one market price.

(Millington 1988, p. 41)

Market Price. The sum realised on the disposal of a 
property in a given market. Commonly, but 
incorrectly, used interchangeably with "market 
value".

(Jones Lang Wootton 1989, p. 120)

The resolution to the apparent conflict can be found in the 

inherent nature of the "valuation". A valuation is an 

estimate of the monetary worth of landed property, generally 

recognised to be an opinion of the value, provided by an 

expert. Since an opinion is a subjective view, each expert 

will give a differing opinion of value, and, provided such 

differing opinions of value are within tolerable limits, this 

is acceptable.

Value is not intrinsic but results from estimates, 
made subjectively by able and willing purchasers, of 
the benefit or satisfaction they will derive from 
ownership of the interest. The valuer must, 
therefore, in order to value an interest, be able to 
assess the probable estimates of benefit of potential 
purchasers.

(Britton, Davies and Johnson 1989, p. 3) 

and later, at p. 4,

Different valuers could well place different values 
on a particular interest at a particular time because 
they are making estimates and there is normally room, 
within certain limits, for differences of opinion.

. . . valuation is an art, not a science. Pinpoint 
accuracy in the result is not, therefore to be 
expected by he who requests the valuation. There is 
... a permissible marginal error . .  

(Watkins J. at p. 213, Singer & Friedlander Ltd v 
John D. Wood & Co. 1977).
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In addition, values will vary because of the purpose for 

which a valuation is required. A value produced for the sale 

of the property will not be the same as the value produced 

for insurance purposes of that same property, since each 

value is based on different principles and practice.

. . . the value of a particular interest in landed 
property is not necessarily the same for all 
purposes.... the value of a particular interest 
may be different to different individuals . . .

(Britton, Davies and Johnson 1989, p. 1)

As an arvicle may have different values to different 
people, so may its value to one individual vary 
according to circumstances and needs.

(Millington 1988, p. 38)

In this way, it can be accepted that "value" is not 

synonymous with "price", because there are many purposes for 

which a "value" may be required, but a "price" will only be 

paid for an interest in land, in a sale on the open market, 

under those conditions which such a situation implies.

The "worth" of a property is purely subjective and 
will vary from person to person. But the "price" at 
which a property is sold in the open market is a 
matter of fact.

(Bradman 1978, p. 209)

Even within one purpose, values may vary, depending on other 

criteria. For example, in considering investment 

valuations, Ratcliffe and Trott (1980 at p. 435) noted that:

While a property can have only one price - whatever 
it will fetch in the open market - it can have any 
number of values depending upon the user
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requirements, income demands, portfolio mix and tax 
position of the aspiring investor or existing owner, 
none of which need equate to the market price.

Both of the following sources indicated that "price" is 

fixed by non-experts, by the actual purchasers and vendors 

who may or may not receive professional advice on the price 

which is paid for an interest in land.

. . . in any market at any time there are many 
buyers and sellers, each of whom will have his own 
personal views, desires and judgements on what the 
commodity in question is worth. ... a "market price" 
can only represent an average view of all these 
factors.

(Britton, Davies and Johnson 1989, p. 4)

[Subjective valuations] of both buyers and sellers 
combine and interact to give the general level of 
values. The price of an article in the market will 
depend upon this interaction and will tend towards 
the point at which the number of potential purchasers 
and that of potential sellers are equal.

(Millington 1988, p. 38)

Prices paid for interests in land are not, therefore, the 

direct result of values placed on them by experts. Price is 

achieved by normal economic forces - the interaction of 

supply and demand in the prevailing market conditions.

For the occasions when a valuation is needed to produce a 

"price", little confusion exists. However, a "price" is not 

always required of a valuation, and it is here that confusion 

may arise.

... it is better to base the definition of "value" 
on "price" rather than on "worth". At least there is 
usually some documentary evidence to guide the valuer 
as to the "price" of a property, whereas there is 
very little evidence of what a property is "worth".
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But even this approach does not solve the problem 
completely, because valuations are carried out for so 
many different purposes, for example sale, purchase, 
mortgage, insurance, rating, compulsory purchase, 
capital transfer tax, capital gains tax, development 
land tax, balance sheets, ascertaining depreciated 
replacement cost, prospectuses and property bond 
prices. ...

Some of these valuations are based on "price", others 
are not. . . . Yet both of them are called 
valuations and it is this which confuses the public.

(Bradman 1978, p. 209)

It is the part of the professional activity of the valuer to 

analyse prices paid for interest in land so that reliable 

valuations can be produced for each and every purpose 

required. The professional activities of the valuer are not 

considered within this research.

3.5 "VALUATION" AND "TECHNICAL VALUATION" DISTINGUISHED

There are certain situations where a valuation is the result 

of a mathematical calculation following a pre-ordained and 

rigid formula. The skill, knowledge and experience of the 

valuer is irrelevant and, in fact, such mathematical 

calculations may be carried out as clerical or statistical 

operations.

An example of such mathematical calculations is the 

production of a net annual value for certain operational 

premises occupied by the gas and electricity undertakings, 

required for rating purposes.

Provided that the formulae laid down in the relevant statutes 

are followed, a net annual value, on which to base tax
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liability, can been produced. There is no requirement for 

the valuer to use the expertise which is normally associated 

with valuation. On the contrary, there is no pretence that 

these mathematical calculations bear any relationship to the 

statutory definition of net annual value for rating purposes 

(s. 19 (3) General Rate Act 1967 as amended).

Such "technical valuations" must be distinguished from true 

"valuations", as defined above. Similarly, those who carry 

out "technical valuations" cannot be called "valuers", unless 

they also perform true "valuations", as defined.

In extending this line of argument Bradman (1978) identifies 

three categories of ascribing a monetary sum to a particular 

property (p. 209).

1. The ascertaining of market value having regard to 
the "price" at which similar properties have 
changed hands in the past.

2. The ascertaining of a figure intended to 
represent the market value of an interest in 
land, but which is arrived at by following a 
"generally accepted procedure". The procedure 
used does not necessarily result in the market 
value. For example:

(a) the valuation of a short leasehold interest 
by the traditional method;

(b) certain valuations for insurance company 
returns; or

(c) some valuations made in accordance with Lands 
Tribunal decisions, such as those concerned 
with leasehold enfranchisement.

3. The ascertaining of the monetary sum to be 
ascribed to an interest in land as a consequence 
of a "defined process," where it is not intended 
that the amount will necessarily reflect the 
market value of the interest, e.g., depreciated 
replacement cost of the amount which may be 
deducted for capital gains tax purposes from the
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proceeds received on the disposal of a short 
leasehold interest.

If the public is not to be misled the second and 
third processes outlined above . . . must be 
differentiated from the first. Furthermore, if the 
ascertaining of market value is to be described as 
"valuation" it is suggested that the other processes 
should be referred to by an alternative description

and later (p. 213)

. . . it is necessary to differentiate valuations 
from technical processes which are not valuations, 
and for the work that is done in arriving at a 
valuation to be as close as possible to that which 
would be performed by the person either acquiring or 
disposing of the particular interest in land; not to 
do so departs from the real world and is likely to 
ascribe to the property a figure which is not a 
valuation.

While accepting that "valuations" must be distinguished from 

"technical processes", it is suggested that, provided a 

valuer produces an opinion of value, which can or could be 

challenged by another opinion of value from an equally 

skilled and competent valuer, then a valuation has been 

produced.

Only where mathematical accuracy is all, will the "technical 

process" or "technical valuation" have replaced the 

"valuation".

The valuer, as opposed to the mathematician, is the 
man who at times must be able to realise that however 
"correct" a calculation may be, it has produced a 
figure which the market will not pay. 
Calculators take the tedium out of mathematics, but 
it is the valuer who, having pushed all the buttons, 
can look at the figure in the window, say "nonsense" 
and start again.

(Land and Maxted 1981, p. 684)
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3.6 "VALUATION" DEFINED FOR THE STUDY

Based on the above definitions and for the purpose of this 

study, a valuation is defined as a statement of opinion of 

the monetary worth of an asset by a recognised, skilled and 

experienced practitioner, at a point in time, reflecting 

prevailing market conditions and within defined criteria.

It is essential that the valuation be recognised as an 

opinion of value and not solely as the result of a 

manipulation of figures following a predetermined formula 

(refer 3.5).

This is, therefore, a working definition which will encompass 

all the situations when a valuation is required while 

distinguishing it from a mere mechanical calculation which 

requires none of the attributes recognised as being essential 

for professional activity of valuation.
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CHAPTER 4 - VALUER 

4.1 VALUER DEFINED

There are no requirements for a valuer in the U.K. to have 

any academic, professional or practical experience. Anyone 

can be described as a "valuer" and can, with certain 

exceptions (refer 4.2.4), be employed to produce valuations.

However, there are employers such as Government departments, 

Local Government offices, Building Societies and other public 

and private practice organisations which will employ only 

"qualified" valuers which are identified by the holding of 

professional qualifications of either Chartered Valuation 

Surveyor or Incorporated Valuer on whose valuation they can 

rely because of the skill, experience and competence which is 

inherent in those qualifications. It is such individuals to 

whom the title "valuer" refers in this study.

It should also be pointed out that while anyone can be a 

"valuer", only corporate members of the R.I.C.S. can be 

Chartered Valuation Surveyors (being Chartered Surveyors 

qualified within the General Practice, Planning and 

Development or Rural Practice division, although the research 

is limited only to those qualified within the General 

Practice division) and only corporate members of the I.S.V.A. 

can be Incorporated Valuers.

Thus, while the activity of valuation is freely available to 

anyone, the designations of Chartered Valuation Surveyor 

(and Chartered Surveyor) and Incorporated Valuer are
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protected, and the Institution and the Society can prevent, 

in the courts, anyone who is unauthorised from using these 

titles. In this way, the exclusiveness of the designatory 

titles can be used to uphold professional standards, to 

protect the public and consumers and to establish, preserve 

and publicise the skills of the membership.

Although the following are authoritative definitions of 

"valuer", most definitions seem to relate to valuers who 

produce valuations for a specific purpose, rather than to 

property valuers in general, and while these may provide some 

guidance, further details relating to what a valuer does and 

how a valuer carries out that function may provide additional 

information.

Qualified Valuer (1) One with an appropriate 
academic or professional qualification and suitable 
experience in valuing land or chattels. (2) For the 
purpose of asset valuations "... a Corporate 
Member of the Royal Institution of Chartered 
Surveyors or the Incorporated Society of Valuers and 
Auctioneers, or the Rating and Valuation Association 
[Institute of Revenues and Rating Valuation], with 
appropriate post-qualification experience and with 
knowledge of valuing land in the location and of the 
category of the asset." (RICS Guidance Notes on the 
Valuation of Assets). A somewhat lengthier 
definition is to be found in Regulation 37 of the 
Insurance Companies Regulations 1981, (SI 1981, No 
1654).

(Jones Lang Wootton 1989, p. 147)

For the purpose of this study, a valuer is someone who 

carries out a "valuation" of landed property for any purpose. 

With the definition of "valuation" as:

a statement of opinion of the monetary worth of an 
asset by a recognised, skilled and experienced 
practitioner, at a point in time, reflecting
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prevailing market conditions and within defined 
criteria

(refer 3.6)

it follows therefore, that a valuer must: 

a. be recognised; 

b. be skilled; 

c. be experienced; 

d. be in practice as a valuer;

e. have knowledge of prevailing market conditions; and 

f. understand and work within the criteria defined for the 

particular purpose for which the valuation is required.

4.2 RECOGNITION

The recognition of the valuer as an individual who performs 

the function of valuation is achieved in several different 

ways.

4.2.1 Public Perception

There is a public perception of a "valuer" which may be based 

on propaganda and not from personal experience or accurate 

knowledge. Such a perception is nevertheless valid, even if 

erroneous, since the public, as a whole, is the ultimate 

consumer of the services performed by valuers and, 

individually, members of the public may act as clients, 

informants and, on occasions, valuers.

4.2.2 Employers

More relevant, since it is based on first-hand experience of 

needing the valuers' skill, is the recognition given by
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actual and potential employers of valuers. Those who 

directly employ and pay the salaries of valuers will have a 

specific skill requirement from an employed valuer and will 

define a "valuer" in those terms.

Employment advertisements in the professional press define a 

"valuer" in a variety of terms including "Valuer", "Valuation 

Surveyor", "Surveyor", "Chartered Surveyor", "Commercial 

Surveyor", "Development and Investment Surveyor", "Rating 

Surveyor", "Estates Surveyor", "Retail Negotiator", "General 

Practice Surveyor".

Several of these, ("Development and Investment Surveyor", 

"Rating Surveyor", "Retail Negotiator" etc.) indicate a 

degree of specialism involved in the nature of the valuation 

work required. Others are more general and, in the "job 

description", more detailed qualifications are outlined. 

These almost invariably include some reference to a 

corporate member of the R.I.C.S. (and it may be that the use 

of the term "surveyor" in the title implies such a 

qualification). Occasionally reference is made to corporate 

membership of the I.S.V.A., but during an inspection of the 

professional press (refer, for example, "Appointments" in the 

Chartered Surveyor Weekly 29 September 1988 p.87 - 123 and 

the Estates Gazette (1988) 39 EG 124- 168), no advertisements 

appeared requiring a "valuer", defined as an experienced 

individual who is neither a Chartered Surveyor nor 

Incorporated Valuer.

Thus, employers define a "valuer" as a Chartered Surveyor
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and, occasionally, as an Incorporated Valuer and, therefore, 

by reference to the membership of the individual to the 

R.I.C.S. or the I.S.V.A..

4.2.3 Profession

Since the profession of valuer does not exist in isolation, 

it is necessary to consider the professional bodies which 

count "valuers" within their membership.

By far the largest (in numerical terms) and the most 

significant (since it holds a Royal Charter) is the Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors, whose members include 

Chartered Valuation Surveyors (refer Chapters 2 and 5).

In addition, the Incorporated Society of Valuers and 

Auctioneers has gained comparable recognition of its 

recently-qualified corporate members to that of corporate 

membership of the R.I.C.S. In this way, employers who seek 

valuers who are "qualified to RICS or equivalent" can be 

assumed to be referring to the comparable level of I.S.V.A. 

membership (refer Chapter 5).

More specialised is the Institute of Revenues Rating and 

Valuation, (formerly known as the Rating and Valuation 

Association), whose members are examined in areas of 

valuation and other topics which are relevant to the 

Institute's narrow specialisms of Rating, Local Authority 

Revenues and Compulsory Acquisition (The Rating and Valuation 

Association. 1985, pp. 10 and 11).
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4.2.4 Legislation

Certain purposes for which a valuation is required define a 

"valuer" for that purpose. For example, The Insurance 

Companies Regulation 1981 (S.I. 1981 No. 1654) specifically 

defines a "qualified valuer" as:

. a person who is a fellow or professional 
associate of the Royal Institution of Chartered 
Surveyors or a fellow or associate of the 
Incorporated Society of Valuers and Auctioneers or a 
fellow or associate of the Rating and Valuation 
Association [now the Institute of Revenues Rating and 
Valuation] and either-

(i) has knowledge of and experience in the 
valuation of that particular type of land in 
that particular area; or

(ii) has knowledge of and experience in the 
valuation of land and has taken advice from a 
valuer who he is satisfied has knowledge of and 
experience in the valuation of that particular 
type of land in that particular area . . .

(regulation 37)

It is obvious, therefore, that any definition of a valuer 

should consider the nature of the valuation work to be 

undertaken in order to ensure that an individual is not 

disqualified from producing a valuation by the legislation 

which governs that purpose.

4.3 SKILL

Skill can be described as: "practical knowledge in 

combination with ability"; and a skilled person as one who 

is "properly trained" (The Shorter Oxford English Dictionary, 

3rd Edition, 1974).

Since there exists in the United Kingdom bodies which train,
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examine and monitor post-qualificational education of valuers 

(refer Chapters 2 and 5), it might be tempting to classify a 

skilled valuer as one who is a member of such a body.

Anyone with such a qualification is recognised as a skilled 

(i.e. properly trained) valuer. This is proven by the 

statutory requirements necessary for a valuer to produce 

valuations for such purposes as insurance (refer 4.2.4 

above).

In advertising in the professional press for valuers, 

employers frequently specify corporate membership of the 

R.I.C.S. as a requirement, and, occasionally, corporate 

membership of either the R.I.C.S. or I.S.V.A. (refer 4.2.2 

above).

However, unless there is a statutory or other requirement 

for a particular kind of valuer to produce a valuation for a 

particular purpose, a "valuer" is not necessarily a Chartered 

Valuation Surveyor nor an Incorporated Valuer.

In most cases there are no legal restrictions as to 
who can undertake a valuation, but in his own 
interests the client should instruct someone with the 
necessary skill, knowledge and experience. Chartered 
surveyors in general practice are qualified in these 
skills, both by training and experience, although 
some surveyors may specialise in certain types of 
valuation.

In certain cases, such as a valuation for insurance 
company solvency purposes, there is a statutory 
requirement that the task must be carried out by a 
qualified valuer, such as a chartered surveyor, while 
in the case of a valuation for Stock Exchange 
purposes that body required the work to be done only 
by those with appropriate professional 
qualifications.

(Anon. 1980, p. 201) 
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Thus, in the absence of any statutory requirement that a 

valuer should conform to some prescribed professional 

description, there is no specific requirement relating to a 

valuer's level or range of skill, other than that required by 

the client/employer.

4.4 EXPERIENCE

In Singer & Friedlander Ltd. v. John D. Wood & Co. (1977) a 

case involving the claim by a merchant bank against a firm of 

"well-known and highly reputable surveyors, auctioneers, 

valuers and estate agents", the judge relied on evidence 

provided by several valuers, including a partner in the firm 

of Gluttons, the managing director of Herring Son & Daw, a 

partner in the firm of Savills and a partner in Lalonde 

Brothers & Parham. Of this latter individual, the judge said 

(at p. 215):

. unlike the others I mention, [he is] not a 
qualified surveyor [presumably not a member of the 
Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors, but] . . . 
an experienced valuer.

and later (at p. 299), in praising the quality and 

reliability of the evidence of this "experienced valuer":

he ... provided a model of how an exercise in 
valuation in all its stages should be performed. It 
was a painstaking, thorough and dependable 
performance.

Experience should be obtained in at least three different 

areas:

a. the type of property being valued, particularly if the 

property is of an unusual nature, e.g. steelworks;
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b. the location in which the property exists; and 

c. the purpose for which the valuation is required.

Ignorance or lack of experience in any of these areas will 

render the valuer's opinion suspect.

4.5 PRACTISING VALUER

A valuer must, almost inevitably, be carrying out valuation 

work on a frequent and regular basis. It is, however, usual 

in the U.K. for valuers to carry out other kinds of work for 

which a valuation is required, or as a useful and compatible 

operation.

Thus, valuers may also be estate agents, advising clients on 

the purchase and sale of property; property managers, dealing 

with (amongst other things) the negotiation of rent reviews, 

lease renewals, letting and disposal of property; investment 

managers, advising on the suitability of different properties 

as a form of investment; as well as involved in development 

and redevelopment.

Such additional roles will not necessarily preclude a valuer 

from retaining the title "valuer". Indeed, such roles may 

provide additional information and experience to enhance the 

valuer's experience of the market. However, in general, the 

greater the element of valuation with which the valuer is 

involved, the greater the experience on which the valuer's 

opinion of value will be based and (all other things being 

equal) the more reliable the valuation.
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4.6 KNOWLEDGE OF PREVAILING MARKET CONDITIONS

For the purpose of this study, "valuation" is defined as:

a statement of opinion of the monetary worth of an 
asset by a recognised, skilled and experienced 
practitioner, at a point in time, reflecting 
prevailing market conditions and within defined 
criteria.

(refer 3.6)

Value is a market phenomenon and will therefore be 
affected by changes in the marketplace . . .

(Anon, 1987)

It is obvious, therefore, that a valuer must have knowledge 

of prevailing market conditions in order to reflect them in 

the valuation.

. a competent valuer would be expected to take 
account of and reflect in his opinion all those facts 
that would or should be reflected by a rational and 
professionally advised buyer.

(Mackmin 1984, p. 386)

. . . the right figure ... is the figure which a 
competent, careful and experienced valuer arrives at 
after making all the necessary inquiries and paying 
proper regard to the . . . state of the market.

(Watkins J. at p.213 Singer & Friedlander Ltd. v. 
John D. Wood & Co. 1977)

4.7 CRITERIA DEFINED FOR THE PARTICULAR VALUATION PURPOSE

The criteria defined for the particular purpose of the 

valuation are varied with that particular purpose. They are 

considered separately (Appendix XI) within each particular 

purpose, reference to which will indicate the influence of 

legislation (refer 4.2.4) and employers' requirements (refer

106



4.2.2) .

4.8 COMPETENCE

Despite all the requirements outlined above, a valuer is 

expected to be competent, "Competent" can be defined as 

"suitable, fit, proper" as well as "properly qualified" (The 

Shorter Oxford English Dictionary, 3rd Edition, 1974).

It seems likely that, in the absence of some legal or 

contractual requirement to employ a valuer with specific 

professional qualifications or experience, a valuer's 

competence will be assumed until a dispute calls it into 

question providing that the valuer is "properly qualified". 

However, each valuation must be reliable if a client or other 

person is to act upon it. Reliability must refer to both the 

accuracy of the final value produced and the facts and 

procedure on which that value is based.

4.8.1 Accuracy

It has already been noted (3.3) that different valuers may 

produce different values because a valuation is subjective.

There has, however, been much debate on the range of 

differences which should be considered acceptable from 

competent valuers.

Different valuers could well place different values 
on a particular interest at a particular time 
because they are making estimates and there is 
normally room, within certain limits, for differences 
of opinion. In the majority of cases this is the 
most serious difference which should arise between 
competent valuers in times of stable market 
conditions . . . but in times when market conditions
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are not stable more serious differences may arise. 
In such unstable times the valuer's estimate of value 
will be based on prices previously paid but he must 
adjust this basis to allow for the changes since the 
previous transactions took place. The accuracy of 
his estimate will, therefore, depend on his knowledge 
of the changes and his skill in quantifying their 
effect.

(Britton, Davies and Johnson, 1980, pp. 3-4)

The valuation of land by trained, competent and 
careful professional men is a task which rarely, if 
ever, admits of precise conclusion. Often beyond 
certain well-founded facts so many imponderables 
confront the valuer that he is obliged to proceed on 
the basis of assumptions. Therefore, he cannot be 
faulted for achieving a result which does not admit 
of some degree of error. Thus, two able and 
experienced men, each confronted with the same task, 
might come to different conclusions without anyone 
being justified in saying that either of them has 
lacked competence and reasonable care, still less 
integrity, in doing his work.

(Watkins J. at p. 213 in Singer & Friedlander Ltd. v. 
John D. Wood & Co. 1977).

4.8.2. Facts and Procedure

A valuer should ascertain all relevant facts pertinent to the 

valuation, and adopt an appropriate recognised method of 

valuation which the circumstances may require be adapted to 

the particular case.

The way in which a valuer should conduct himself so 
as to fulfil his duty . . . varies according to the 
complexity or otherwise of the task which confronts 
him. In some instances the necessary inquiries and 
other investigations preceding a valuation need only 
be on a modest scale. In others a study of the 
problem needs to be in greater depth, involving much 
detailed and painstaking inquiries at many sources of 
information. In every case the valuer, having 
gathered all the vital information, is expected to be 
sufficiently skilfull so as to enable himself to 
interpret the facts, to make indispensable 
assumptions and to employ a well-practised 
professional method of reaching a conclusion; and it
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may be to check that conclusion with another reached 
as a result of the use of a second well-practised 
method. In every case the valuer must not only be 
versed in the value of land throughout the country in 
a general way, but he must inform himself adequately 
of the market trends and be very sensitive to them 
with particular regard for the locality in which the 
land he values lies. Whatever conclusion is reached, 
it must . . . reflect the honest opinion of the 
valuer of the true market value of the land at the 
relevant time no matter why or by whom it is required

(Watkins J. at p.213) Singer & Friedlander Ltd. v. 
John D. Wood & Co. 1977)

4.9 DUTY OF CARE

It is recognised that, regardless of any contractual 

liability, a valuer has a duty of care.

In the first place the valuer will have a 
responsibility arising from the contract between him 
and the person who instructed him to carry out the 
valuation. Second, and more widely, he may have a 
general duty arising out of the work which he has 
done and the purpose for which it was carried out.

(Bradman 1978, p. 209)

. . . the valuer . . . owes it as a duty to himself, 
his profession and to the community to ensure that 
any valuation under his signature is as accurate as 
possible, both as to opinion and the basic data on 
which that opinion is based.

(Rayner 1988, p. 33)

The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (1984) 

recognised that, in providing a valuation,

the valuer will . . . make such enquiries and 
investigations as he deems necessary . .  

It is, therefore, left to the valuer to determine the facts 

and procedures necessary in any case.
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4.10 CONCLUSIONS

The identification of a valuer in the U.K. is very 

subjective, depending on who is making the identification and 

for what purpose.

The choice of valuer will probably depend on the 

qualifications held and, in seeking to employ a valuer, such 

organisations as local authorities and Post Office Counter 

seek "appropriate R.I.C.S. or I.S.V.A. qualifications" 

([1991] 03 EG 182-191) .

There are two main examining bodies to which valuers in the 

U.K. belong, The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors and 

the Incorporated Society of Valuers and Auctioneers. Their 

prominence in the employment market can be seen in the 

Appointments pages in the professional press, which identify 

valuers in relation to their professional qualifications.

The education and training of such valuers in the U.K. are 

outlined in Chapter 5.

However, the essential qualities of accuracy and professional 

competence are presumed to be inherent in the quality of work 

produced by the valuer. The valuer should be aware of the 

duty of care owed both to the client and to the wider public, 

who both have a right to expect a high degree of competence 

and skill from professionals performing the skills for which 

they have been educated and for which they expect a fee.
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CHAPTER 5 

THE EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF VALUERS IN THE U.K.

5.1 PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION

As indicated in Chapter 4, valuers in the U.K. are almost 

invariably qualified by examination, and by membership of 

either The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors or the 

Incorporated Society of Valuers and Auctioneers.

Both these organisation require either successful completion 

of their own examinations or the holding of an accredited 

degree or diploma from a British university, polytechnic or 

college.

Since degree and diploma courses vary so widely, and since 

part of the effect of the Directive is to exempt migrants 

from examinations offered by the professional bodies and to 

administer the aptitude test using examinations offered by 

professional organisations, the details of the examinations 

administered by these two professional organisations are 

considered here.

5.2 THE ROYAL INSTITUTION OF CHARTERED SURVEYORS 

EXAMINATIONS

Since this study is concerned with the professional 

qualification of valuers, the consideration of examinations 

is limited to those required by the General Practice division 

of the Institution.

Outlined in Appendix X are all the routes leading to

112



corporate membership of the General Practice division of the 

Institution. However, for the purposes of the study, it is 

relevant to consider two of the ways administered directly by 

the Institution - the Institution's diet of Professional 

Examinations and the Direct Membership examination for 

appropriately qualified practitioners. This is because the 

Institution's own professional examinations give an 

indication of the subject areas required for Chartered 

Valuation Surveyors.

Whilst not every accredited degree covers all these subjects 

neither do they treat them in the same way, nevertheless, the 

Institution's own syllabus provides a general guide as to the 

subject areas requiring examination.

Similarly, the aptitude test which is offered by the 

Institution to migrants required to complete an adaptation 

mechanism (refer 1.8) will normally be based on the 

Institution's Direct Membership examination syllabus. 

Since it is by means of the Direct Membership examination 

that mature U.K. practitioners gain access to the 

Institution, the R.I.C.S. is offering migrant practitioners a 

similar examination base to that available to U.K. 

practitioners.

5.2.1 R.I.C.S. General Practice Division Examinations

From an acceptable base of general secondary education, a 

candidate follows a diploma course which is recognised as 

being equivalent to the former R.I.C.S. Part I examination. 

The direct examination of this level by the R.I.C.S. has been
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delegated to educational Institutions which offer approved 

diploma or certificate courses. Alternatively, certain 

Higher National Diploma or Higher National Certificate 

qualifications may exempt a candidate from some or all of the 

Part I equivalent examinations.

The syllabus for Part I of the R.I.C.S. examinations (last 

held in 1988) is described in detail in Appendix X, but 

covers Valuation I; Law I; Use and Development of Land; 

Economics I; Building I and Quantitative Studies.

The above yllaous generally introduced the candidate to 

topics which are studied and examined in greater depth at the 

Intermediate (Part II) and Final level examinations (refer 

Appendix X).

The R.I.C.S. continues its role as an examining body by 

administration of intermediate (Part II) and Final 

examinations.

At the Part II examination, candidates are examined on the 

following topics: Valuation II; Law II; Town and Country 

Planning; Economics II; Building II and Taxation. Once 

again the full syllabuses (1987) are given in Appendix X

Part II examinations require a wider coverage of the subject 

matter than that introduced at diploma (Part I) level, and 

treatment in substantial depth and a competent understanding 

of the principles involved in the various subjects is 

required, both at Part II and Final examinations level.
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The Final examination syllabus covers Advanced Valuations; 

Statutory Valuations; Law III; Urban Land Development; Estate 

Agency and Property Management; and Professional Practice and 

Business Management.

5.3 THE INCORPORATED SOCIETY OF VALUERS AND AUCTIONEERS 

EXAMINATIONS

The Incorporated Society of Valuers and Auctioneers 

(I.S.V.A.) offers a similar three-part examination syllabus 

which it administers. In addition, it accepts certain 

degree and diploma courses obtainable from U.K. universities, 

polytechnic and colleges as exempting the holder from its 

examinations, but not from the assessment of its professional 

training element.

The examinations administered by the Society are taken at 

three levels, comprising the following:

a. Part I: Valuation I; Law I; Land Use and Planning; 

Economics; and Building Construction.

b. Part II: Valuation II; Valuation III - Taxation; Law II - 

Land Law; Law III - Landlord and Tenant Law; Land & 

Property Economics; Business Management; and Building 

Construction II.

c. Final: Valuation IV; Valuation V - Statutory Valuations; 

Law IV - Development Law; Property Development; Property 

Management; Agency Practice; and Building Construction 

III.
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Both the Society and the Institution consider that a high 

standard of academic qualification is essential to ensure 

professional skill and both offer candidates their own 

examination which achieve that desired level, although both 

recognise academic courses as being fully exempting from 

their own examinations.

5.4 PROFESSIONAL TRAINING

For both professional organisations, the inclusion of a test 

of the professional skills of the individual, the quality of 

the individual's professionalism and broad range of skills 

is considered essential to ensure that those admitted for 

membership are professionally qualified, in addition to the 

academic standard achieved at examination.

In both cases, the professional organisations require that 

their assessment of professional skills takes place after the 

candidate has proved successful at examination and after an 

appropriate period of professional practice.

The nature of the assessment varies with the organisations 

and the essential nature of the assessments is outlined below 

(5.4.1 and 5.4.2).

5.4.1 Test of Professional Competence

The Test of Professional Competence for the General Practice 

division of the R.I.C.S. comprises:

a. a minimum of two years approved professional experience 

in specified areas, recorded in a Diary and Log Book, and
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summarised in a letter and Report;

b. a practical test attempted after at least one year's 

approved professional experience and based on one of six 

subjects (such as commercial estate management and 

landlord and tenant). The test consists of a series of 

practical problems, based on property details which are 

sent to the candidates prior to the test. Problems may 

cover other related skills, as appropriate and use of 

candidates own documentation e.g. books etc. is permitted.

Candidates are assessed (R.I.C.S. 1985. para. 9.12) on:

(i) their professional competence; 

(ii) their ability to see and assess competently all the

implications arising from the problem; 

(iii) their all-round practical and professional approach

to meet the objectives of the T.P.C.; and 

(iv) the clarity, precision and grammar of the answers, 

c. a professional interview, attempted after successful 

completion of the practical test and a minimum of two 

years approved professional experience and may cover the 

candidate's:

(i) whole range of practical experience and knowledge; 

(ii) answer to the Practical Test; 

(iii) awareness and appreciation of professional ethics;

and

(iv) general knowledge of the profession and current 

issues of concern to it.

Details of the R.I.C.S.'s requirements for the approved
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professional experience, Diary, Log Book and Reports on the 

experience, practical test and professional interview are 

contained in the Rules and Guide to the Test of Professional 

Competence (R.I.C.S. 1985).

The T.P.C. is the Institution's principal means of ensuring 

that only those whom it considers competent to carry out the 

work of a professionally-qualified surveyor are admitted to 

corporate membership of the Institution and while the 

Institution is considering phasing out its own examinations, 

there is no indication that the Test of Professional 

Competence, in some form, will not continue.

The Institution considers that, by themselves, the academic 

skills which are examined are insufficient to produce a 

competent surveyor. This theoretical knowledge has to be 

applied through practical training and experience if 

professional skills are to be attained.

5.4.2 Professional Assessment

Similarly, the Incorporated Society of Valuers and 

Auctioneers requires of its applicants successful completion 

of a two-year period of approved employment and a pre- 

qualification assignment, which demonstrates "competence in 

their field of professional work" (The Valuer, 1983).

The work required by the study covers many different aspects 

of the profession, and by its nature demands considerable 

time and effort from the students in order to achieve a final 

document which would be acceptable to a client (ibid.).
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The Society believes that the Professional Assessment 
gives future corporate members, in their formative 
years of professional practice, a better and deeper 
understanding of the profession and will assist in 
preparing them for their professional 
responsibilities.

(ibid.)

The Pre-Qualification Assignment involves a choice of 

instruction briefs, from which the candidates select the one 

which most closely related to their work experience. 

Assignments cover both actual properties and specific 

situations which can be based in other localities, so that 

the candidates can use local professional knowledge.

The right to ask a candidate to attend an interview is 

reserved by the Society, but is not obligatory in every case.

5.5 GENERAL PRACTICE DIVISION

The General Practice division of the Royal Institution of 

Chartered Surveyors is the division to which most valuers 

belong. Although there is an element of valuation skill 

available to the members of other divisions, such as Minerals 

and Rural Practice, it is within the General Practice 

Division that most valuers are educated, their professional 

activities controlled and represented.

The activities of Chartered Surveyors within the General 

Practice division are identified as being:

Arbitration; Estate agencys of residential, 
commercial and industrial property; Auctioneering; 
Valuation of property; plant and machinery, 
furniture, works of art, antiques; Advice on 
property rating, taxation, insurance and 
compensation; Advice on town planning; Property
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management; Feasibility studies for development 
projects; Investment consultancy; Portfolio 
management; Project management; Expert evidence; 
Investment and financial services; Structural surveys 
of houses and other simple structures; Housing 
management; Advice on landlord and tenant matters 
including rent reviews.

(R.I.C.S. 1991, p. xv)

All these areas of expertise exist within the General 

Practice Division: however, not all Chartered Surveyors 

within the General Practice Division are professionally 

educated or trained in all these areas. The General 

Practice Division offers a 'main-stream' route to 

qualification, with options, for those interested in certain 

specialisms.

Such options include Chattels, Housing, and Plant and 

Machinery. Such specialisms are omitted from this study and 

the research concentrates on the Divisional areas of 

expertise which are expected from a corporate member of the 

R.I.C.S. who has successfully completed the 'main-stream' 

examination route.

Thus, with this modification, the areas of expertise within 

the main-stream of the General Practice Division are:

Arbitration; Estate agency: of residential, 
commercial and industrial property; Auctioneering; 
Valuation of property; Advice on property rating, 
taxation, insurance and compensation; Advice on town 
planning; Property management; Feasibility studies 
for development projects; Investment consultancy; 
Portfolio management; Project management; Expert 
evidence; Investment and financial services; 
Structural surveys of houses and other simple 
structures; Advice on landlord and tenant matters 
including rent reviews.

(ibid.)
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It is evident that the professional activity of Valuation 

occurs in many of these areas of expertise, although it is 

not recognised as an activity in its own right.

In fact, it is suggested for the purposes of this study, that 

these areas of expertise can be grouped, broadly, under the 

headings of Agency, Development, Management, Planning and 

Valuation, and the activity of Valuation identified as 

occurring in the following:

Arbitration; Estate agency: of residential, 
commercial and industrial property; Auctioneering; 
Valuation of property; Advice on property rating, 
taxation, insurance and compensation; Investment 
consultancy; Portfolio management; Expert evidence; 
Investment and financial services; Advice on landlord 
and tenant matters including rent reviews.

(ibid.) 
However, since the Institution will require evidence of

formal professional qualifications from valuers from other 

Member States who wish to apply to join the R.I.C.S. 

comparable with that required of a non-migrant, it is logical 

to compare the education and training of "mainstream" General 

Practice corporate members with that held by migrant 

applicants.

It is, thus, necessary to establish the route(s) to 

qualification open to 'main-stream' corporate members, in 

order to provide a standard against which the professional 

education and training of 'migrant' Valuers can be judged.

5.6 CONCLUSION

The education of valuers, defined as being members of The 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors, is based on a level
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of higher-education acquired after at least three years' 

study. It comprises a series of academic examinations on 

subjects specifically related to the professional functions 

of the valuers and can be undertaken either in an academic 

environment or by following part-time study during full-time 

employment.

In addition, having successfully completed the academic 

course, the candidate is required to undergo a Test of 

Professional Competence, being a period of supervised work 

experience which is monitored and tested both in a written 

submission and in an interview.

The level and complexity of the education and training of 

valuers in the U.K. (as outlined above) has resulted both 

from the needs of the British property market which requires 

such skills from its professionals and from the professional 

organisation which awards the recognised qualification, in 

its desire to maintain the high calibre of professional 

membership, professional status and client and public 

protection.
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CHAPTER 6 - VALUATION PROFESSION IN FRANCE

6.1 VALUATION PROFESSION

The valuer in France is identified in relation to the 

activities which are performed in the U.K. by valuers and 

thereby identifying who in France performs that function. 

No attempt was made to translate the word "valuer" into 

French and to identify the individual in that way since the 

principle on which the Directive is based is comparability of 

professional activity and to avoid the danger of identifying 

individuals who are called "valuers" but who do not in fact 

perform "valuation" as defined for the purpose of this study.

As a result of this methodology (refer Chapter 1), the 

activity of valuation in France can be identified as existing 

in three main professions: expert, estate agent (agent 

immobilier), and property manager (administrateur de biens).

In addition, information is provided regarding the profession 

of the conseil -juridique, which, while not being a valuation 

profession, provides in France much of the legal advice which 

would normally be provided by a U.K. valuer.

6.2 EXPERT

The title of expert. is strictly applied to an individual 

with a right to present expert evidence before a tribunal. 

Such an expert is an expert in a particular specialism, 

valuation being one of the specialisms for which the 

tribunals require evidence.
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The title of expert is not regulated in France. However, the 

term is correctly applied only to someone who is accredited 

by the tribunals as being appropriate to present expert 

evidence in court.

6.2.1 Professional Activities

The presentation of expert evidence before a tribunal is, 

therefore, limited to individuals appointed to the courts for 

such a purpose - experts agrees par les tribunaux.

The responsibility of the expert agree par les tribunaux is 

to the court which gives the appointment and the instructions 

to provide the valuation. By the very nature of the work, 

the expert is independent of the parties to the case. 

Although the court to which the expert is appointed may be in 

one part of France, the expert is able to value any property 

within the Republic, relying on detailed legal knowledge and 

valuation skills, and using local contacts to provide any 

local comparable market evidence necessary (Bohl, 1989).

There is no formal method of becoming appointed by the 

courts, the reputation of the individual and the preferences 

of the members of the courts being the deciding factors 

(Bohl, 1989).

The title experts is not protected (except in the case of 

experts aoricoles et fonciers - refer below (e)) and there 

are no academic courses which produce experts.

Experts are concerned with estimating open market value - la. 

valeur venale within the context of a detailed, analytical
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professional valuation on any property in France.

An expert can be defined as being "responsible for evaluating 

legal rights in landed property, the definition of which is 

the responsibility of a lawyer" (Bohl, 1989).

However, experts do not work in the open market and do not, 

therefore, have an up-to-date knowledge of market prices from 

first-hand experience.

French professionals have an aversion to commerce, apparently 

akin to the British intellectual's aversion to working in 

industry (Bohl, 1989). The result of this is that experts 

do not operate in the open market as estate agents and do 

not, therefore, have first-hand knowledge of open market 

transactions.

This does not, of course, prevent careful research and 

consultation which provides appropriate, although not first 

hand, market information on which to base a valuation.

There are several different kinds of experts who perform 

valuations for varying purposes:

a. experts in tax administration - officials who evaluate for 

tax purposes, administration accounts in property 

management and who are employed by the inspecteur de la 

fiscalite immobilier et les inspecteurs des domains;

The recruitment policy is to employ those with a deuxieme 

cycle (refer 6.6.1 below) law qualification and to provide 

'in-house' training within the French tax administration;
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b- experts de credit foncier - large organisations of 

mortgage credit. In the case of banks which employ such 

professionals, a degree of control is exercised by the 

Ministry of Finance.

Such organisations recruit in open competition from those 

with a deuxieme cycle diploma (refer 6.6.1 below) or who 

have graduated from university or from one of the grands 

ecoles. On entry, successful candidates are trained "in- 

house";

c. experts agrees par les tribunaux - as mentioned above, 

only such experts are permitted to present expert evidence 

before the courts.

Such an expert is appointed by a magistrat with no 

constraints on the nature of the individual. Thus, the 

appointment is based purely on reputation;

d. experts d'entreprise employed in private offices grands 

cabinets under reputable, well-known names.

Such employers are free to follow their own recruitment 

policy and they appoint individuals with a generally high 

level of academic education e.g. a law degree, and good 

character and family and to provide vocational training 

"in-house" (Marx, 1989);

e. experts aaricoles et fanciers who are expert valuers 

listed by the Ministry of Agriculture and who possess the 

only designation which is protected by law (Bohl, 1989).

127



It is important to distinguish from the above estate agents 

who want to be experts. Estate agents cannot also be 

experts, probably because none of the above employers would 

accept such individuals who wished to continue their agency 

practice and because the tribunals would not permit an estate 

agent to become agree par les tribunauy because of the loss 

of independence of opinion (Bohl, 1989).

Although it is necessary for estate agents to perform some 

valuation by the nature of their agency function, their 

valuation skills do not raise them to such a level of skill 

and they are, therefore, more appropriately called 

evaluateurs (Bohl, 1989).

An expert can be distinguished from the evaluateur in the 

nature of the valuation work undertaken. Evaluateurs carry 

out simple comparative valuations within the limited locality 

in which they practice, because they do not possess the legal 

knowledge to be effective in complex cases, nor in other 

locations (ibid.)

Evaluateurs who are also estate agents, then their knowledge 

of market prices and conditions is likely to be very good 

(ibid.).

6.2.2 Professional Education

There is no requirement for professional education to become 

an expert in private practice in France. Almost by 

definition, an expert qualifies by experience. ("Expert, 'ca
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yeut dire 1'experience" (Marx, 1989)).

However, the experts who recruit junior members of staff with 

a view to training them to become experts would require 

graduates with either law or economics degrees from a "good" 

university, and who are from a "good" family and who have a 

"good" character. The emphasis is, therefore, placed on a 

high level of tertiary education and the ability to train 

that individual in valuation in-house. Such experts 

express the view that there is no advantage gained from 

employing someone with an advanced (or even basic) knowledge 

of property or valuation. Indeed, there is a positive 

advantage in being able to ensure that an employee is trained 

in the methodology of the employer and does not have any 

preconceived ideas about the work (Marx, 1989).

6.2.3 Professional Organisations

The profession of valuation is not represented by any major 

organisation in France. However, in its ten years of 

existence, the Institut Francais des Experts Immobiliers 

(I.F.E.I.) has gained prominence (Hayter, 1989) as an 

organisation for experts in property. Membership is by 

invitation only, and the organisation provides seminars and 

an opportunity for an exchange of technical information as 

well as a focus for international co-operation.

The I.F.E.I, does not examine its membership, indeed 

membership is available by invitation only.
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6.3 AGENT IMMOBILIER

The profession of estate agency is regulated in France by the 

State, which imposes a licensing requirement on all who wish 

to pursue that profession. (F.N.A.I.M., 1988).

An estate agent, an agent immobilier f performs much the same 

function in France as in the U.K. i.e. the buying and selling 

of landed property on behalf of a principal. Such an 

activity is not combined with so-called "professional work" 

i.e. the valuation of property for other purposes, such as 

investment, mortgage, taxation etc. work (Bohl, 1989).

Indeed, in some cases, such as that of the conseil luridioue, 

the regulation of the profession expressly forbids commercial 

operations (des actes de commerces), as being incompatible 

with the independence and professionalism of the individual.

The result of this is that estate agency is not combined with 

any valuation work which does not result in a sale, letting 

etc. of a property or with any legal advise from a conseil 

luridiaue which must be offered independently.

6.3.1 Regulation

The statutory licensing requirement is imposed by the loi du 

2 ianvier 1970 called the loi Hocruet and its decrets 

d'application (F.I.A.B.C.I., 1988). A state licence, 

specifically la carte professionnelle "Transactions sur 

immeubles et fonds de commerce" is essential for anyone 

wishing to practice as an estate agent.
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The carte professionnelle is obtained from the prefet and is 

renewable annually (F.I.A.B.C.I, 1988). m order to obtain 

such a carte professionnelle, under la loi du 2 ianvier 1970 

(loi Hocruet ) . as amended (F.N.A.I.M., 1988), it is necessary 

to:

a. hold professional qualifications, defined as being either 

a diploma; diploma and professional experience; or 

professional experience;

b. obtain a financial guarantee, a minimum of which is laid 

down for members of F.N.A.I.M.;

c. obtain insurance cover for professional civil liability - 

responsabilite civile professionnelle;

d. provide an extract of an entry in the commercial register 

- registre du commerce;

e. not be legally disqualified from practising; and

f. contact the local prefecture which grants or renews the 

carte as appropriate.

6.3.2 Professional Qualifications

In relation to the level of professional qualifications, the 

Ministry of Education decides questions of equivalence.

However, the following diplomas will give direct access to 

the profession (as outlined in (a) above):

a. state diplomas, including * Tissue du deuxieme cvclfi 

examen (refer 6.6.1 below) in either law or economics;
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b. diplomas awarded by an institution recognised by the 

State, such as the Institut du Droit des affaires de 

1'Universite de Paris II. the Ecole des Hautes Etudes 

Commerciales; and

c. the following specified diplomas:

(i) qualified notary - d' aptitude prof essionnelle aux 

fonctions de Notaire. awarded by a Chambre 

departementale des Notaires! and

(ii) the diploma in Construction and Housing and Property 

Management from the Institut d' etudes economigues et 

juridJQues - Institut d' etudes economiques et 

iuridigues appliguees A la construction et a 

1' habitation option vente et gestion d'immeuble.

Where access is by diploma and professional experience, there 

are two conditions to be met, and two levels of diploma which 

are matched with two different levels of professional 

experience, as follows:

Firstly, an academic qualification such as the school leaving 

certificate - Baccalaureat, or a Diplome d'Etat d' etudes 

niveau eoal ou superieur etc. together with a period of 

employment of at least one year in one of the following:

(i) authority responsible for rent-controlled housing - 

oraanismes d f habitations a lover modere;

(ii) practising solicitor's officer - etablissement 

relevant d'un titulaire Hg la carte professionnellg
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sollicitee;

(ill) clerk to a lawyer - clerc de notaire r clerc d'avoue, 

or secretaire d' agree;

(iv) public employment relating to property transactions 

or property management.

Secondly, an academic qualification, being one of the 

following:

(i) the special university entrance examination,

(ii) the higher school certificate in commercial studies - 

brevet superieur d' etudes commerciales,

(iii) the diploma in property studies - diploma d f etudes 

immobilieres awarded by the University of Limoges;

(iv) the professional higher school certificate in property 

(option B - estate agency) - Brevets Professionnels - 

Immobilier - Option B ( agent immobilier mandataire^; 

etc.,

together with a period of employment of at least two years in 

one of the following:

(i) authority responsible for rent-controlled housing - 

oroanismes d'habitations A lover modere;

(ii) practising solicitor's officer - etablissement 

relevant d'un titulaire de la carte professionnelle 

sollicitee;
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(iii) clerk to a lawyer - clerc de notairg r clerc d'avoufe, 

or secretaire d'agree;

(iv) public employment relating to property transactions 

or property management.

Where access to the profession is by experience alone, the 

requirement is for either at least four years employment in 

one of the following:

(i) managerial capacity in an authority involved in 

rent-controlled housing - de cadre dans un Organisme 

d 7 habitations a. lover modere;

(ii) manager affiliated to a pension fund and staff 

insurance scheme in a practising solicitor's office - 

de cadre affilife A la Caisse de retraite et de 

prevoyance des cadres dans un etablissement relevant 

d'une personne titulaire de la carte professionnelle 

sollicitee;

(iii) clerk to a notaire - de clerc de notaire (2— 

categories (refer 6.6.1 below);

(iv) lawyer's assistant clerk - de sous-principal clerc

d'avoue ou d'agree; or

(v) public employment (category B) in an activity linked 

to property transactions or property management - 

emploi public categoric B dans une activite se 

rattachant aux transactions immobilieres ou a la 

aestion immobiliere / cadr* cabinet immobilier.);
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or at least 10 years employment in one of the following:

(i) an authority involved in rent-controlled housing - des 

organismes d'habitations a loyer modere-

(ii) a practising solicitor's office - un etablissement 

relevant d'un titulaire de la carte professionnelle 

sollicitee;

(iii) clerk to a lawyer - de clerc de notaire; de clerc 

d'avoue ?

(iv) secretary to counsel - de secretaire d'agree;

(v) public employment in an activity linked to property 

transactions or property management - emploi public se 

rattachant a une activity relative aux transactions 

immobilieres ou a la gestion immobiliere.

Thus, there are three ways available to justify the 

professional qualifications necessary for a carte 

professionnelle and only two of these involve academic 

qualification. It is evident from the list of diplomas which 

give direct access to the professional qualification that no 

specific property-oriented academic skill is required.

Thus, a general level of academic education, rather than a 

specific vocational academic qualification is necessary and 

the standard necessary can be obtained either by academic 

examination or by experience or by an appropriate combination 

of both.
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However, because the activity of estate agency is regulated 

in France, it seems likely that the holding of a carte 

professionnelle must be accepted by competent authorities 

without further inquiry, as indicating a level of 

professional skill, regardless of the route taken to achieve 

the necessary professional qualification.

6.3.3 Professional Organisations

The Federation Nationale des Agents Immobiliers, Mandataires 

en vente de fonds de commerce (F.N.A.I.M.),. now called the 

Federation Nationale de 1'Immobilier is an organisation which 

includes both estate agents and property managers.

The F.N.A.I.M. does not examine its applicants, nor does 

membership of it constitute a professional qualification i.e. 

membership of the F.N.A.I.M. is not recognised by the 

prefecture as representative of holding a professional 

qualification sufficient to permit a member to practice as an 

estate agent. It is the holding of a state licence - la 

carte professionnelle - which will grant the right to 

practice. Membership of the professional organisation has 

other advantages.

The Federation Nationale de 1'Immobilier {F.N.A.I.M.) was 

established about 30 years ago and has a membership in excess 

of 6 300. Of these, the vast majority (5 800) are estate 

agents (agents immobiliers), with property managers 

(administrateurs de biens. syndics de coproprietel and 

mandataires en vente de fonds Ha commerce being the other 

main activities of its members (F.N.A.I.M., 1988).
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In addition to a unified voice representing the property 

profession, the F.N.A.I.M. describes itself as:

la premiere Organisation svndicale de 1'immobilier

(ibid.) 

with the following objectives (F.N.A.I.M., 1988):

a. to assist businesses with its judicial and fiscal service 

covering all day-to-day problems confronted by 

professionals in their professional capacity and to inform 

them, particularly of the introduction and application of 

any new legislative or fiscal subject;

b. to place at the disposal of its members printed 

documentation and registers produced by its Commission 

Juridique;

c. to institute courses for professional education and a 

permanent up-dating service for professional principals as 

well as their associates;

d. to inform the public of the services offered by 

organisations qualified to ensure:

regular property or commercial transactions and their 

locations;

an active and exploratory management of property, 

particularly in matters of energy conservation;

a preventative approach to maintenance of the built
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environment and an exact and competent expertise;

e. to publish periodically two reviews addressed to all 

professional members of F.N.A.I.M.:

the monthly Informations F.N.A.I.M. Juridiaues et 

Pratiques (8,000 copies printed) which includes a 

section Petites Annonces;

the bi-monthly Perspectives Immobilieres relating to 

political and syndical activities (15 000 copies 

printed), which is aimed at professionals, public 

authorities and leaders d'opinion.

f. to provide various social covers - couverture sociales - 

including unemployment pay, retirement plans etc.;

g. to provide a "Service Plus" which guarantees payment of 

rent, charges, taxes, etc and which is designed to enable 

an F.N.A.I.M. member to attract a larger client base; in 

addition, the F.N.A.I.M. offers a guarantee (minimum 

500,000 FFr) which covers all its members against 

professional civil liability for funds deposited.

In addition, the F.N.A.I.M. offers (F.N.A.I.M., 1988, courses 

(Centre de Formation Professionnelle F.N.A.I.M.) at two 

levels:

a. elementary courses - aimed at those seeking employment or 

promotion in property agency, or those who wish to take 

the state diploma of Pertificat   d'Aptitude 

Erofessionnelle;
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b. specialist courses - aimed at those wishing to sit the 

state diploma of Brevet Professional (This diploma, 

together with two years experience with a detenteur de la 

carte professionnelle sollicit^ is One of the ways of 

gaining a carte professionnelle for the practice of either 

estate agency or property management); aimed at those who 

intend opening an estate agency and who hold diplomes 

which is recognised as being a professional qualification 

(refer 21.6.1 below) and who want to acquire technical 

skills; at associates collaborateurs and employees seeking 

promotion; and at practitioners who wish to improve or 

maintain their knowledge and, eventually, extend their 

activities (in such a case, some reduction in the study 

programme may be permitted).

The F.N.A.I.M. is an association of interested businessmen 

which attempts to further and augment their interests, rather 

than what in the U.K. would be recognised as, a professional 

organisation.

If a similarity does exist between the F.N.A.I.M. of today 

and the R.I.C.S. prior to 1881 (the date of the grant of a 

Royal Charter - with compulsory examinations being introduced 

in 1891), then the F.N.A.I.M. is only too aware of its own 

potential, to examine, regulate and control its membership, 

to be exclusively concerned with and consulted by the State 

and other bodies on matters of agency and to achieve the 

status accorded both nationally and internationally to the 

R»I.C.S.
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With the R.I.C.S. as a 'role-model', and with the 

implications of 1992 imminent, the P.N.A.I.M. is looking 

(Pomportes 1989) to make further progress to achieve its 

desired undisputed status of:

la premiere Organisation svndicale de 1'immobilier

(F.N.A.I.M., 1988)

6.4 GERANT IMMOBILIER

Property management in France is regulated by the State and, 

as for estate agency (refer 6.3 above), it is a service for 

which a state licence, a carte professionnelle is required.

In 1984, 6 452 individuals held the carte professionnelles 

for property management, of which 4 869 also held the carte 

professionnelle required for estate agency. (Lesourne & 

Desjonqueres, 1985, p. 21)

6.4.1 Regulation

Like the activity of estate agency (refer 6.4.1 above), the 

activity of property management - la gestion immobiliere - is 

regulated in France by the loi du 2 ianvier 1970 - la loi 

Hoouet which requires that the practitioner obtains a carte 

professionnelle "Gestion Tmmobiliere" from the prefet, in 

addition to the following (Lesourne & Desjonqueres, 1985, 

p.17):

a. holding professional qualifications, defined as being
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either diploma; diploma and professional experience; or 

professional experience and

b. obtaining a financial guarantee; and

c. obtaining insurance cover for professional civil 

liability -responsabilite civile professionnelle; and

d. not being legally disqualified from practising. 

6.4.2 Professional Qualifications

A state licence, specifically la carte professionnelle 

"Gestion Immobiliere" is essential for anyone wishing to 

practice as a property manager qerant d'immeubles. syndic de 

copropriete.

The legal requirements for such a carte professionnelle are 

the same as those outlined for an estate agent, in 6.3.2 

above, with a minor variation, in that for diploma and 

professional experience, the following replaces (iv) as a 

recognised diploma:

(iv) the professional higher school certificate in property 

(option B - estate agency) - Brevets Professionnels - 

Immobilier - Option A (admin, biens). It is not 

unusual for property managers to hold both the carte 

for management and that for agency.

Thus, as for estate agency, there are three ways available to 

justify the professional qualifications necessary for a carte 

professionnelle and no specific property-oriented academic 

skill is required. Once again, a general level of academic
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education together with professional practice to compensate 

for a lower academic qualification, rather than a specific 

vocational academic qualification together with professional 

practice is required.

6.4.3 Professional Organisations

Although the F.N.A.I.M. considers that skills of its 

membership includes that of property management, (refer 

6.3.3 above) the Confederation Nationale des Administrateurs 

de Biens (C.N.A.B.) is the organisation which specifically 

represents the interests of property managers in France.

The activities of the C.N.A.B. are described (Lesourne and 

Desjonqueres, 1985, p.13-4) as:

a. management for owners of property - gestion d'immeubles 

pour le compte des proprietaires. La qestion ou 

1'administration d'un immeuble is defined as the receipt 

of rents and the maintenance, conservation and improvement 

in the property within the legal framework either for 

oneself or for others. Gerant and administrateur 

d'immeubles are synonyms. Property managers receive their 

authority by written mandate and remuneration is based on 

a percentage of the property's revenue.

b. co-ownership management - syndic de co-propriete. This is 

described (ibid.) as follows: when properties are in joint 

ownership [presumably as in the case of several 

individuals holding the same interest in the same 

property], the joint owners usually employ
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administrateur de biens to fulfil the responsibilities of 

the syndic as their agent. Elected by an assemblee 

aenerale, the syndic is responsible for ensuring that the 

joint ownership responsibilities are observed and that 

their decisions are implemented. He manages and maintains 

the building, including the common parts; he holds the 

funds of the syndic and seeks payment from those joint 

owners who are in arrears. In return, the remuneration is 

fixed, voted by the assemblee aenerale within the 

regulations laid down by public authorities.

In addition to the two main functions of the property 

manager, the following are also identified as ancillary:

c. estate agency - transaction immobiliere.

d. management of deposits - gestion des fonds.

e. property valuation - expertise immobiliere'.

Despite the very definite nature of the two main functions 

identified above, the diversity of the range of services 

offered is identified (Lesourne and Desjonqueres, 1985. p. 

15/6) as producing a heterogeneity of offices, although it is 

recognised (ibid. p. 16) that several offices specialise in 

one or more of the range of skills identified.

It is, however, recognised that there is a disparity of 

competence and quality of services available (ibid.)

However, since the profession of property management is 

dependent upon obtaining a rarte professionnelle, and not on
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the membership of a professional organisations, other 

associations can be identified as representing the interests 

of property managers. Mention has already been made of the 

Federation Nationale des Agents Immobjliers. Mandataires en 

vente de fonds de commerce (F.N.A.I.M.) in relation to the 

profession of estate agency. in addition, there is a 

Syndicat National des Professionnels Immobiliers (S.N.P.I.) 

which, with a membership of 3 300 includes some 850 

property managers (Lesourne & Desjonqueres, 1985, addendum to 

pages 20-23) and which represents its membership on several 

committees, including chambers of commerce and industry.

6.5 CONSEIL JURIDIQUE

A conseil iuridique provides much of the legal advice in 

France which a Chartered Valuation Surveyor would provide in 

the U.K.

A conseil Iuridique provides advice on the legal aspects of 

such matters as building legislation, (but not on building 

regulations), insurance (with the policy being dealt with by 

insurance brokers), property contracts, landlord and tenant 

matters involving commercial lettings, town and country 

planning, property taxation, investment, compulsory purchase, 

a legal audit of companies, mortgage contracts and rent 

reviews. In addition, conseils -juridic^ies provide a legal 

consultancy investment service and a legal portfolio 

management service. (Austin, 1989).

However, a conseil iuridicme is unable to draw up mortgage
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documents, etc. for which a notaire is required. In this 

way, advice of the conseil luridicme can be compared to the 

advice of a Chartered Valuation Surveyor advising a client, 

prior to the official drawing up of the legal documentation 

which, in France is produced by a notaire and in the U.K. by 

a solicitor.

6.5.1 Regulation

The title of conseil luridigue is protected and regulated by 

a 1971 statute, as amended (la Loi N. 71-1130 du 31 decembre 

1971). The title conseil iuridigue (or conseil fiscale) is 

available to those who do not belong to a legal profession or 

to a profession which is regulated, with a protected title 

and who give, a titre professionnel, consultations or who 

redigent des actes pour autrui en matiere iuridigue. They are 

registered on a list established by the procureur de la 

Republique.

The profession of conseil iuridigue is incompatible with all 

activities which impair the liberal character of this 

profession and of the independence of those who exercise it. 

In particular, it is forbidden for a conseil luridigue to 

trade (faire des actes de commerce). (Kahn-Freund and 

Others, 1979. p. 297, citing art. 56 of the 1971 statute.)

Registration on the list established by the procureur de la 

Republique takes place, once the following are obtained 

(Kahn-Freund and Others 1979. p. 297):

a. academic qualifications, such as a licence or a doctoral
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en droit or equivalent; 

b. a period of professional experience;

c. the conditions of moralite required of avocats. - these 

include not having been a bankrupt.

(Art. 54, 1971 statute, as amended)

Conseils iuridiques must provide insurance guaranteeing their 

civil professional responsibility, for negligence and faults 

committed during the exercise of their functions, as well as 

a guarantee specially set aside for the reimbursement of 

deposits, funds, or moneys received. (Kahn-Freund and 

Others, 1979. p. 297, citing Art. 59 of the 1971 statute.)

6.5.2 Professional Qualifications

The normal entry qualifications are contained in the Conseil 

Juridique. Usage du titre. Organisation de la profession. 

Liste des conseils luridigues, 11, 1982, pages 12/18 which 

also provides the details as to the procedure, requirements 

etc. to register as a conseil iuridigue.

Academic qualifications such as a mattrise en droit (being a 

degree, awarded on completion of the second year of stage II 

studies at an university, in law); and their equivalents, 

such as a licence en science economiques, and all second 

deuxieme cycle national diplomas (refer 6.6.1 below); 

entitled their holders to apply for registration.

In addition, at least three years professional practice in 

consultation and in the drawing up of deeds (redaction
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d'actes en matiere iuridiqueUs required of the applicant, in 

the capacity of a collaborateur (amongst other capacities) of 

a registered conseil luridique.

Professional practice is proven by an employer's certificate 

which must specify the duration of the relevant experience, 

the nature of the work undertaken and the employer's 

observations on the manner in which the applicant has 

performed these duties. The work must have been correct 

(requliere) and completed on time, and payslips may be 

attached to the employer's certificate to prove that normal 

working conditions have been observed, including 

remuneration.

Because of the nature of their qualifications, the following 

are exempt the qualifications conditions mentioned above: 

former members of the Conseil d'Etat, of the Cour des 

comptes,former maqistrat de 1'order iudiciaire, former 

teachers and lecturers in law, economic science and 

management etc.

In the absence of any of the above diplomas, access to the 

professional of conseil luridique is open to those with 15 

(or in some cases 10) years professional practice in the 

profession. Entry is by examination, the syllabus of which 

is fixed by the arret 30 July 1976 as covering le droit 

civil, le droit commercial general, la droit des groupements r 

le droit de la construction,, le droit social, le droit fiscal 

et 1'organisation Iudiciaire (ronseil Juridique. 1982, para. 

52.)
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6.5.3 Mutual Recognition

Since conseils luridioues provide legal advice in several of 

the areas of expertise recognised by the General Practice 

division of the R.I.C.S., a conseil iuridigiiP is one of the 

professions which could seek to use the Directive in order to 

work in the U.K. and to join the R.I.C.S.

In order to benefit from the rights under the Directive, it 

is necessary to perform a "corresponding profession, defined 

by the Draft Regulations (Appendix VIII) as a profession in 

another Member State which includes a substantial number of 

the professional activities comprised in the profession in 

the home Member State. It is, therefore, essential to prove 

equivalence in certain areas of professional activity. A 

greater degree of similarity must therefore exist between the 

migrant and the profession than seems to exist between the 

conseil iuridique and the Chartered Valuation Surveyor.

The conseil luridigue provides the legal knowledge on which 

valuation and management decisions are based and within which 

agency and management can be practised. However, the actual 

skills of Chartered Surveyors qualified within the General 

Practice division, it may be argued, are not those of a 

conseil Iuridique, although they are based on (and cannot be 

exercised without) their skills. A useful analogy would be 

that of economics, which underlines the majority of the 

valuation and management decisions taken but, when a 

comparison is made of the profession of a economist and a 

Chartered Valuation Surveyor, little commonalty exists.
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in addition, being a Chartered Valuation Surveyor is 

incompatible with the profession of conseil luridigue, since 

conseils iuridigues are specifically excluded from commerce, 

so that agency is a function they are prevented from 

exercising.

For this reason, while it is recognised that conseils 

luridigues perform some of the functions of Chartered 

Surveyors, they should not be recognised as being even 

partially qualified as Chartered Surveyors and should not be 

able to use the Directive to qualify as Chartered Surveyors.

6.6 HIGHER EDUCATION IN FRANCE

Higher education in France is gained following secondary 

school education which culminates in the French school 

leaving certificate (the baccalaureat).

Pupils who have gained their baccalaureat have a choice 

between a restricted selection system as practised in the 

Grandes ecoles which offer a high standard of education which 

has definite profession goals; and an orientation system 

which is in force in the universities, where a wide range of 

subjects of increasing difficulty is offered, and progressive 

selection is carried out during successive courses of study. 

Universities offer foundation courses and practical courses, 

backed up by research and its application with regard to 

regional development (Mohr and Liebig, 1988, p. 201).

6.6.1 Universities

In general, courses in higher education which exceed two
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years in duration (etudes lonauea) are divided into three

successive stages {cycles), each lasting two years and which

end with the conferment of a national diploma (ibid. p. 205).

The first stage (premier cycle) is a general course which 

serves as a period of orientation for the students and is 

open to all those who hold the baccalaureat. Such courses, 

which last two years, generally comprise a multi-disciplinary 

education and lead to a diplome d'etude universitaire 

generales.

The second stage (deuxieme cycle) prepares students for 

taking on professional responsibilities, by including more 

detailed studies, general academic education and high level 

specialised training. It takes two or three years of study 

after the first stage and leads to one of the following types 

of training:

a. basic professional and/or specialised training, aiming at 

licence and maitrise degrees (Baccalaureat plus three 

years study is required for a licence and Baccalaureat 

plus four years study is required for a maitrise) ?

b. professional training devised as an indivisible block of 

two years, leading to the degree of Maitrise des science 

et techniques, Maitrise de science de aestion, or Mattrise 

de methodes informatiaues appliauees A la qestion;

c. courses leading to engineering degrees devised as a block 

of three years;
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d. university courses devised as an indivisible block of 

three years, leading to the Magistferg (baccalaureat plus 

five years), a new degree introduced in 1985/86 which 

combines the acquisition of basic knowledge, an 

introduction to research and its practical application 

within a professional framework.

The third stage, (troisieme cycle 1 which is highly 

specialised and trains students in research, consists of one 

or more preparatory years. Entry to the third stage is 

subject to selection of holders of the maitrise or an 

engineering degree or equivalent. Two ways are offered:

a. that of diplc-me d f etudes superieures specialisees, a 

professional training in one year, including an obligatory 

period of practical work within a firm (baccalaureat plus 

five years ); and

b. that of doctorat, the first year of which ends with the 

diplome d'etudes approfondis (baccalaureat plus five 

years) but which culminates in the award of the doctorat 

(baccalaureat plus seven years)

6.6.2 Grandes Ecolee

Entry to the grandes ecoles requires two years spent in the 

classes preparatoires of the lycees, and is subject to an 

admissions procedure which includes sight of copies of 

reports from baccalaureat classes and teachers' remarks. 

After two years of such preparation, success in the 

competitive examination is necessary for entry to the first
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year at the ecole, except for candidates who hold a maitrise 

or an equivalent foreign degree, who can be admitted directly 

into the second year an engineering course (ibid. p. 206).

The following degrees are conferred by the ecoles;

a. the diplome d'inqenieur, which is awarded after two 

years of preparatory and three years of engineering 

training (baccalaureat plus five years);

b. the diplome de haut enseiqnement commercial, the value of 

which depends on the reputation of the school, which is 

awarded after one preparatory year and three years at the 

ecole (baccalaureat plus four years);

c. the maitrise, the aqreqation and the doctorat, 

particularly in the ecoles normales superieures; and

d. the diplome de mastere, introduced in 1986 as an 

alternative to the universities' maqistere (refer (d) 

below), and is conferred after one year of specialised 

studies.

The Handbook (Mohr and Lieig, 1988) does not identify any 

courses which are connected with valuation, estate agency or 

property management, although there are forty nine 

universities which offer varying levels of law degrees.

6.7 ACADEMIC EDUCATION FOR VALUERS

The research has identified no academic education aimed 

specifically at the education of property valuers available 

in France.
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However, the following courses specifically related to 

property and which include an element of valuation, have been 

identified:

6.7.1 Inatitut d'etudes feconomigueB et luridioues 

applimifees ft la Construction et a 1'Habitation (I.C.H.)

Located in Paris, the I.C.H. is part of the Conservatoire 

Nationale des Arts et Metiers (C.N.A.M.) which is an 

establishment of higher education supported by the Ministry 

of Education, and which includes research, professional 

education and training. The I.C.H. is one of its twenty 

three centres located throughout France.

Created in 1960, initiated by interested principal 

professions, the I.C.H. has the aim of providing theoretic 

and practical education of economic, legal, administrative, 

financial and accounting problems relating to construction 

and housing.

[L'l.C.H.] a pour obiet 1 ' enseianement theoretiaue 
et pratique des problemes economiaues, luridiaues. 
administratifs, financiers et comptables concernant 
la Construction et 1'Habitation

(C.N.A.M., 1986. p. 3)

The I.C.H. aims to provide a preliminary technical education 

for architects, engineers and construction technicians, 

clerks of works (cadres des cmtreorises de travaux 

inunobiliersK experts immobilier, managerial staff of 

construction or management companies, developers, property
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managers, estate agents, employees of various interested 

government organisations and departments, experts etc. 

(ibid.).

As explained above (6.3.2), the sale and the property 

management options of the diploma awarded by this Institut 

are sufficient academic qualifications to receive the carte 

professionnelle without the need for additional professional 

experience (ibid.) (and refer below for details of the 

awards).

Admission to the I.C.H. is available to holders of the 

baccalaureat or an equivalent diploma and who are selected 

following scrutiny of a dossier (refer 6.6.2 above) or to 

selected practitioners with three years managerial 

experience. Anyone who does not have an acceptable legal 

and economic academic base must sit an entrance examination, 

Introduction aux etudes luridiques immobilieres (ibid.).

The diploma is awarded after two years study (cycle normal) 

which involves seven courses and practicals selected from a 

list of fifteen subjects, some of which are compulsory, 

depending on the section chosen.

In addition, there is a cycle special which involves three 

week-long presentations and two memoires. which is designed 

for those who are not able to attend normally-scheduled 

classes.

The following indicates the sections in which the Institut's 

diploma may be awarded, and the subject which are to be
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undertaken in each case.
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(C.N.A.M. 1988, p. 9)

The symbol * indicates that the subject is compulsory for 

this section and the symbol # indicates that it is optional:

Although property valuation is included as a taught element 

of the course, it is compulsory only for the expertise 

section and optional only for the sale and management section 

(vente et gestion d'immeubles^

The syllabus for property valuation (ibid. p. 23) comprises 

an Introduction which covers the objectives of the course and 

the circumstances which give rise to the need for a 

valuation; the Factors which affect Value; Methods of 

Valuation; the Valuation of the Main Property Types; Co- 

ownership; and the Work of the Valuer which covers the 

information and documentation involved, the valuation 

process, Report and fees.

This is one element of an eight element course, taught over 

two years and is compulsory for expertise and optional for 

the Sale and Management qualification awarded by the 

Institut.

6.7.2 Ecole Superieur dea Professions Immobilierea

Similarly, the Ecole Superieur des Professions Immobilieres 

which is a private establishment of higher technical 

education recognised by the State offers a two-year course 

aimed at producing property professionals, such as estate 

agents, property managers, developers and redevelopers, 

social housing and public property management. Applicants
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holding only the baccalaureat are admissible and acquire a 

certificat de scolarite after two years study, which includes 

a memoire and 240 hours of practical work experience. 

Valuation is one of thirty three different subjects studied 

over the two year course. Other subjects include 

administrative law, business law, planning and the 

environment, civil law, accounts, taxation, financial 

management, construction finance, human and commercial 

relationships, economics, construction law, co-ownership, 

marketing, publicity, building techniques, housing, 

commercial property, property management, computers, 

professional practice, insurance, social housing 

construction, employment law and rural law.

The valuation syllabus comprises an Introduction which 

includes the search for value and the valuation profession; 

rental value; valuation for different property types; and the 

valuation of businesses ffonds de commerces) (Ecole Superieur 

des Professions Immobilieres, 1989.)

The University of Limoges offers a Droit de 1'Urbanisme et de 

1'Environnement which is a part-time course in higher 

education designed for those who want to work in either the 

public or private sectors of planning and the environment and 

the managment of property.

A maitrise in law, economic sciences, management or in 

geography is required of applicants. Alternatively,
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practitioners with five years experience or those who have 

successfully completed the University's entrance examination 

are admitted.

The course is taught in 320 hours over three days a week and 

lasts three months. Students study planning law, property 

land, environmental law, taxation, penal law, droit des 

marches et la responsabilite; managment and economics; 

geography and amenagement; and applied computers (Prieur, 

1989.)

6.8 CONCLUSIONS

The profession of valuation in France is not regulated nor is 

it practised in the same way as in the U.K. This should not 

be surprising, since the professions have developed 

separately and independently responding to market and 

national needs and becoming adapted to changing market and 

national needs as and when they arose.

In contrast, access to the professions of estate agency and 

property management are licenced by the State, with a 

requirement of professional qualification to be met before 

the licence is granted. This reflects the relative maturity 

of the professions.

There are many ways of obtaining the necessary professional 

qualifications, although the following are usual (Lesourne & 

Desjonqueres, 1985, p. 79-80):

1. internal training within an employing organisation. This 

is usual within large organisations employing specialists.

158



In private offices of experts. professional education is 

gained by experience {Marx, 1989) and by in-house training 

programmes such as those organised by government 

ministries (Bohl, 1989);

2. courses offered by professional or interprofessional 

organisations, such as Association des Proprietaires pour 

1'Optimisation de la qestion, de 1'Entretien et de 

I 7 Exploitation des immeubles (A.P.O.G.E.E.), which offers 

education in management, maintenance and use of property;

3. professional education centres linked to associations, 

such as F.N.A.I.M. (refer 6.3.3), and C.N.A.B., which 

offers a preparatory instruction by correspondence courses 

leading to the CAP of property management, and then to a 

niveau superieur sur le brevet professionnel and a 

continuous education which takes the form of seminar 

presentations and is over-subscribed. In addition, 

C.N.A.B. organises study days and conferences on topics of 

interest.

Traditionally, however, professional education was minimal, 

with individuals "learning on the job" ("appris sur le pas"), 

in much the same way as members of the R.I.C.S. acquired 

professional skills before 1891 when professional 

examinations became compulsory.

In the 1970 's, an attempt to make entry to the profession of 

administrateur de biens subject to an examination failed, 

much to the regret of certain observers who considered that
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such an entry condition would have solved many problems 

resulting from the lack of competence identified in matters 

of law, technical skills and accountability (Lesourne & 

Desjonqueres, 1985, p.81). In addition, they considered 

that such an entry condition would attract high quality young 

applicants to the profession, as well as improving the image 

of the profession.

However, the influence of the market is becoming increasingly 

international and, with the Directive and its implementation 

taking effect from 4 January 1991, home markets will change 

and nationally-established criteria of professional 

qualifications must inevitably change to service the evolving 

property industry.

Mutual recognition of diplomas which give access to 

professions requires recognition of the commonalty of the 

end result of the professional, not the route taken to 

qualification. However, it has been demonstrated that to 

gain the carte professionnelle necessary to practice as, for 

example, a property manager, professional qualifications can 

be achieved either by a diploma (as defined for the purposes 

of the Directive) or entirely by professional experience. 

The Directive applies only to professionals who hold a 

diploma (as defined), and the rights it confers are not, 

therefore, available to professionals who do not hold a 

diploma. It seems, therefore, that by strictly interpreting 

the terms of the Directive in relation to property managers 

in France, for example, that an investigation is necessary 

into how their professional qualification was gained and only
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those who hold a diploma (as defined) are entitled to benefit 

from its rights.

This is likely to create a "two-tier" professional 

qualification for property managers and for others where 

professional qualification is achieved either by diploma or 

by experience alone, with only those who hold a diploma being 

able to look to a Europe-wide employment market, while those 

qualified uniquely by experience will remain with only a 

nationally-recognised qualification.

The impact which this will have on the professions themselves 

is yet to be seen, but it can be speculated that there will 

be increased pressure for "diploma only" qualifications from 

those who recognise Europe as the employment market and the 

advantages to be gained from ensuring that their 

qualifications are perceived as being of sufficient quality 

to attract Europe-wide demand.
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CHAPTER 7 - VALUATION PROFESSION IN OTHER MEMBER STATES

7.1 METHODOLOGY

A modified version of the methodology outlined in the 

Introduction (1. and 2.) has resulted in the following 

information. The variation in the research methodology 

used, the need for the professional activities of valuation, 

the structure of the profession of valuation and its 

ancillary activities of property management and agency, and 

the different roles undertaken by professional organisations 

and educational bodies have necessitated a more flexible 

approach to the presentation of the valuation professions in 

other Member States.

The division of each country into an overview of the activity 

and its performance, its regulation, the necessary 

professional qualifications, professional organisations and 

the education and training of valuers in that Member State 

provides a basis for comparison (refer Chapter 8).

7.2 BELGIUM

Valuation in Belgium is not limited to one particular 

professional group, with geometres-experts iromobiliers. 

architectes. agents-immobiliers/ agents de 1'Etat and 

notaires being involved in valuation work, often in specific 

cases. The valuation work of the architecte is limited to 

the estimation of costs of construction and is, by 

definition, excluded from this study, although on a regional 

basis, architects are usually appointed by the courts to
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assess rental or capital value (Questionnaire 30a).

Similarly, the valuation work of the nptaire is limited to a 

certification of the value of any landed property contained 

within a notarised document. This too is excluded from the 

definition of valuation for the purposes of the study (De 

Graeve, 1988).

The work of property management may be carried out as a main 

activity or as a "side activity" by a number of other 

professions, such as engineers, lawyers, architects or estate 

agents (Questionnaire 2).

Certain activities are restricted to particular professions. 

Thus, it is not possible for a project manager to make a 

submission for planning permission without the signature of 

an architect on the plans (Questionnaire 8).

Valuers in private practice in Belgium carry out valuation 

work, including the valuation of fixed assets, purchase and 

sale, mortgage and fire insurance. There is little 

valuation work for local and national taxation purposes or 

for compulsory acquisition for private practice valuers, 

since this work is carried out by valuers employed by the 

Ministry of Finance (Ketteridge, 1988).

7.2.1 Regulation

The practice of valuation and estate agency is not regulated 

in Belgium, except in so far as professional indemnity 

insurance and public liability are concerned (Treays, 1989. 

p. 48) and that of property management is entirely
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unregulated (C.N.A.B., 1988. 8.1.2 2 and Questionnaire 17b).

To acquire the title of geometre expert^ and to provide 

valuations as a geometre expert it is necessary to pass 

appropriate examinations (Questionnaire 18a) (refer 7.2.2 

below).

However, in 1987, the Confederation des Immobiliers de 

Belaiaue (C.I.B.) and the Union des Professions Immobilieres 

de Belgique (U.P.I.) presented a written request to the 

Ministre des Classes moyennes for the protection of the title 

of Consultant iinmobilier and the exercise of the functions 

listed below, under the loi du ler mars. 1976, as amended.

The functions to be protected as being the exclusive preserve 

of the Consultant immobilier are:

a. the sale, purchase, exchange, letting, assignment of 

landed property, rights in property and fonds de commerce 

(the capital of a business);

b. the management of landed property or rights in property; 

c. the role of syndic (refer 6.4.3);

In addition, the right of the Consultant immobilier to 

exercise the following activities was sought:

a. to ascertain and describe the state of landed property;

b. to value landed property and property rights;

c. to study and evaluate the possibilities of regrouping,
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dividing, parcelling, conversion, reinstatement or 

development of landed property;

d. to certify the activities itemised immediately above.

In order to qualify for the title of Consultant immobilier, 

some twenty four topics were identified as being subjects in 

which a candidate should be knowledgeable, of which only one 

included any element of valuation (evaluation et estimation).

This request has been granted by the appropriate Minister 

(Allan, 1989. Dl 2) and therefore the title of Consultant 

immobilier and the activities described above are not yet 

protected.

7.2.2 Professional Qualifications

The qeometre in Belgium is a technician in property law (De 

Graeve, 1988) whose professional qualifications are achieved 

after four years of professional academic and professional 

experience. Professional academic education includes the 

mathematics of land surveying (oeometre); property law, 

including planning law, and the law of servitudes; soil 

mechanics; land management and construction techniques.

Examination is by the Jury Central d'Etat after which a 

constitutional oath is required. This oath places the 

Qfeometre. like all ministerial officials, under the direction 

of the King, and the oath subjects the aeometre to the laws 

of the Belgian people.

In 1988 it was proposed to alter the entry requirements for
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oeometres-experts immobilier to a four year full time course 

of higher education at a university or equivalent and one 

year of probationary practice (staged, the whole following 

the constitutional oath (ibid.). This is still under 

consideration (Allan, 1989. p. Dl 2).

For agents immobiliers, there is a course organised by the 

Institute of the middle classes (classe movenne^ which is a 

three year part-time (evening) course in agency. A 

"diploma" is awarded and it is examined by property 

practitioners. The course is held in Brussels in both 

French and Flemish and is sponsored by the Ministry of classe 

movenne i.e. liberal professions (ibid, and Edwards, 1988).

The "diploma" awarded following this course is likely to be 

accepted as equivalent to the C.I.B. examination (refer 7.2.3 

below).

It is more usual for valuers to have gained an academic 

qualification by acquiring a diploma in law, economics or 

another liberal subject from a university. Thus, there is 

little specialised academic professional qualification within 

the valuation profession in Belgium (ibid.).

Agents de 1'Etat value property for all State purposes, 

whether it is State- or privately-owned for all purposes, 

including purchase and sale (De Graeve, 1988). However, the 

valuation in most of these cases is incontestable and there 

is, therefore, little scope for similar valuations to be 

undertaken in the private sector.
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7.2.3 Professional Organisations

The Union des Professions Immobilieres de Belaique (U.P.I.)/ 

together with the C.I.E.(refer below), represents property 

managers in Belgium, with 75% of the work being in the area 

of residential management, property investment advice and 

insurance brokerage (C.N.A.B., 1988. 8.1.3 4). The two 

organisations work closely together to achieve common 

objectives, (a merger attempt failed seven years ago 

(C.N.A.B., 1988. 8.1.3 1)).

Admission to the U.P.I, is subject to sponsorship, together 

with observance of codes of ethics and professional practice.

Estate agents, developers and property managers, as well as 

valuers, are members of the Confederation Immobiliers de 

Belgigue (C.I.B.) which is affiliated to F.I.A.B.C.I. and 

described by Edward Erdman (1990, p. 44) as the estate 

agents' national association. In addition, C.N.A.B. (1988/ 

8.1.2 1) identifies it as the professional organisation 

representing property managers (Administrateurs de Biens, 

Syndics d'lmmeubles en copropriete et Regisseurs d'lmmeubles) 

in Belgium, dealing exclusively with property management 

(ibid. 8.1.2 5).

The C.I.B. is administered on a provincial level, with each 

provincial group comprising the main, national C.I.B., and 

whilst representing and supporting its own provincial members 

interests, it recognises that the Statuts de 1'Association 

may not be the same as those of the main, national C.I.B. 

(C.I.B. 1986, Art. 3). However, the constitution of the
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organisation is governed by law (ibid. p. i\.

Each local branch has an element of independence from the 

national C.I.B., including the right to organise professional 

training courses; however, they do not have the right to take 

any international initiative (ibid. Art. 4).

Although experience is the main entry requirement, there is 

usually an interview, examination and sponsorship by the 

applicant from members of the C.I.B. Applicants for 

membership must be able to prove solvency, the fact that they 

have not been dismissed from certain posts (such as a civil 

service position) for misconduct or disloyalty or threat of 

disciplinary action, and a level of good character 

(honorabilite) (C.I.B. 1989).

Full membership of the C.I.B. is preceded by three years as a 

trainee, but strict supervision by a professional superior is 

not necessary. It is possible to be a trainee of the C.I.B. 

and a principal of a professional practice. Supervision is 

provided by two sponsors who are responsible for the 

behaviour of the trainee (Ketteridge, 1988).

The examination is organised by the local branch of the 

C.I.B., and covers building, planning and law. Under one of 

these headings, there may be a question on the valuation for 

agency (ibid.). The holding of a "diploma", as described in 

7.2.2 above is likely to provide exemption from the C.I.B. 

examination requirements (ibid.)

Within the C.I.B. there is a sub-division for experts, the
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object of which is to unite experts who specialise within one 

of the branches of the property profession (C.I.B. 1987. Art. 

2). The protection and development of the professional 

activities of its membership, the protection of their 

professional interests as well as the enforcement of a 

professional code of conduct and the facilitation of the 

choice of expert fconseil techniquey are included in the aims 

of the organisation (ibid. Art. 3).

The Chambres des experts is also organised on a provincial 

basis, with each provincial body being a local branch of the 

Chambre des experts de la C.I.B. fnationaleK with similar 

powers and restrictions to those imposed on the provincial 

C.I.B. branches, outlined above.

The Chambres des experts must comprise at least five 

members. All members must: be members of the provincial 

C.I.B. organisation; be over 30 years old; have been 

practising within the property profession for at least ten 

years; be regularly practising as independent experts and be 

recognised as an expert from the point of view of competence 

and administration by the comite de la commission des 

Experts. In addition, there are conditions regarding civil 

professional liability insurance, good character and 

professional and personal conduct (ibid. Arts. 7 and 9).

Membership is reserved to E.G. nationals, although admission 

of non-E.C. nationals may be possible and is subject (amongst 

other things) to a residency qualification (ibid. Art. 8).
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Applicants to the Chambres des expen-g are required to submit 

curricula vitae, which are examined and, if found to be 

deficient,the applicant can be admitted as a probationer, 

with full membership being achieved following the submission 

of examples of work to a member of the Chambre. chosen by the 

applicant (ibid. Art. 22).

The C.I.B., at both national and provincial levels, includes 

a committee of arbitration and discipline ( Conseil 

d'Arbitration et de Disciplined which mediates in disputes 

between members and between members and the public. In cases 

of disciplinary action, appeal is available from the 

provincial Conseil d'Arbitration et de Discipline to the 

national Conseil (ibid. Arts. 25 - 28).

The requirements for membership of the C.I.B. are impressive 

on paper. However, membership of the C.I.B. does not 

necessarily indicate high professional standards, since few 

of the standards and conditions imposed are enforced in 

practice (De Croo, 1988 and Ketteridge, 1988).

7.2.4 Education and Training of Valuers

Professional education of valuers is scarce in Belgium. 

Academic qualifications are limited either to diploma (as 

defined by the Directive) in law, economics or other liberal 

studies or to a diploma granted after less than three years 

study in property matters, but not specifically in valuation.

The training required of members of the C.I.B. is of three 

years duration which is similar to that required by the
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R.I.C.S. of its Chartered Surveyors within the General 

Practice division. However, the degree of supervision and 

the range of professional matters covered should be 

investigated in each case in order to ensure that the 

"migrant" has achieved the necessary professional experience, 

both in scope and content.

It is significant that professional education is not gained 

both by professional qualification and by experience but by a 

high level of education (such as a law diploma) together with 

experience, or by a lower level "diploma" in property 

matters, together with experience.

The scope and content of education for valuers in Belgium is 

therefore not the same as that expected of U.K. valuers and 

an adaptation mechanism may be appropriate in cases where the 

scope and content of the professional activities undertaken 

by the "migrant" do not conform to that undertaken by a 

Chartered Valuation Surveyor.

Since there is no regulation of the profession in Belgium, it 

is necessary to investigate the diploma held by the "migrant" 

in order to establish, firstly, that the diploma conforms to 

the definition of the "diploma" contained in the Directive; 

and secondly, that the scope and content of the professional 

education and/or training received by the "migrant" in order 

to ascertain the topics which are to be covered by the 

adaptation mechanism.
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7.3 DENMARK

Very little information is available about the profession of 

valuation in Denmark, with estate agency and property 

management being more easily investigated. Before 1990, no 

firms of Chartered Surveyors were established in the Danish 

property market.

7.3.1 Regulation

Estate agency is regulated in Denmark by the Ministry of 

Commerce, under the Law of 8 June 1966 (Treays, 1989. p. 52). 

Licences to practice as a Stats-E iendomsmaealer are granted 

to individuals personally and not to commercial companies 

(Edward Erdman, 1990. p. 60), once the individual has 

satisfied academic and professional practice requirements 

(refer 7.3.2 below).

However, it is the title which is protected, not the 

professional activity and it seems (Treays, 1989. p. 52) that 

there is no restriction on the practice of an estate agent or 

property manager in Denmark provided that the title Stats- 

Eiendomsmaeqler is not used.

7.3.2 Professional Qualifications

Over a period of at least two years, an individual is 

required to pass a series of three examinations following 

which certification as a Stats-Ejendomsmaealer is awarded. 

During this period, the individual is employed with a fully- 

licensed E-iendomsmaealer and is, therefore, gaining 

practical experience alongside the professional academic
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qualifications necessary.

Once successful in the series of examinations, the individual 

is entitled to establish an office as an _E-iendomsmaealer, but 

without State certification; however, a further two years 

employment is necessary to take the final examination of 

State Certification (Treays, 1989. p. 52).

State certification is given only to Danish citizens, in 

contravention of E.G. law (C.N.A.B. 8.2.3 1 and Treays, 1989. 

p. 52).

In addition, a level of professional ethics is required of 

practitioners, including independence from the transaction, 

confidentiality of transactions, a duty of care to both 

parties and a need to have their financial affairs in order 

(Edward Erdman, 1990. p. 60).

7.3.3 Professional Organisations

Licensees belong either to the Dansk EiendomsmaeglerforeninQ, 

the Danish Association of Estate Agents, or to the Foreninaen 

Af Dankse E-iendomsformidlere, both of whose members are 

involved in both agency and management work (C.N.A.B. 8.2.3 1 

and Treays, 1989. p. 52). These organisations work closely 

together in matters affecting their members, particularly on 

the occasion of professional meetings and visits (C.N.A.B. 

8.2.3. 1) .

In addition to professional qualifications, the Dansk 

SlendQmamaealerforening includes Danish citizenship within
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its conditions for membership. This corresponds with the 

granting of State licences only to Danish citizens, noted 

above (8.3.2).

In addition to property management, members of the Dansk 

E i endomsmaeqlerf oreninq are involved in property investment 

advice, although there is no evidence to suggest that they 

are involved in other valuation work.

7.3.4 Education and Training of Valuers

There is no information about the training of valuers. 

However, the level of professional education and training 

required of estate agents is high and strictly controlled by 

the State in the form of the licence granted.

There is no information regarding any requirement to renew 

the licence periodically, and it is recognised (C.N.A.B. 

8.2.3 1 and Treays, 1989. p. 52) that Denmark is in 

contravention of E.G. legislation by limiting the granting of 

State licenses only to its own nationals.

The disregard for E.G. law at this early stage does not auger 

well for mutual recognition based on mutual trust.

7.4 GERMANY

The following information relates solely to the country 

formerly known as the Federal Republic of Germany. NO 

attempt has been made to investigate the education and 

training of valuers in the now (January 1991} united Germany 

as a whole.
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The national systems imposed by the former Federal Republic 

are limited, with each State being responsible for its own 

internal affairs, including education (Treays, 1989. p. 60). 

This means that there is a variation within the professional 

education and training required of professionals between 

different States.

Valuation is a skill taught to and practised by private 

surveyors in Germany, many of whom are described as land 

surveyors (refer 7.4.3 below).

7.4.1 Regulation

Estate agency is licensed (Treays, 1989. p. 63) although 

valuation work does not require a licence. However, in order 

to qualify for professional indemnity insurance, a 

qualification and experience are normally required.

In addition, to achieve the status of a offentlich bestellter 

und vereidigter Immobiliensachverstandiqer (publicly 

appointed and sworn property expert), is made by appointment 

of the local chamber of commerce. While it is not essential 

to be appointed in this way in order to practice as a valuer 

in West Germany, such an appointment is based on success in 

examination.

7.4.2 Professional Qualifications

The research indicates that valuers in West Germany do not 

receive vocational education at undergraduate level. 

Professional education and training is gained at post-
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graduate level, with the emphasis being on training rather 

than academic study. Examinations are public, rather than 

administered by the professional organisations (refer 7.4.3 

below).

7.4.3 Professional Organisations

The Ring Deutscher Kakler BundesverbanH (R.M.D.) and the 

Verband Deutscher Makler (V.D.M.) both represent estate 

agents in West Germany. There is, however, no co-operation 

between the two organisations (C.N.A.B. 1988. 8.0.3 1), and 

membership of either of these is not dependent upon holding a 

practising license.

The R.D.M. represents the interests of both estate agents and 

property managers in West Germany (C.N.A.B. 1988. 8.0.2 2), 

with membership being dependent on professional education 

(which can be gained following either secondary school 

leavers' or secondary school graduates' certification as well 

as university graduation in varying subjects (ibid. 8.0.2 4)) 

and the necessity to demonstrate that an individual is 

capable of providing the quality of work required of an 

expert (ibid.), although no indication is given of the level 

required of either.

Members of the R.D.M. are also involved in the management of 

funds (londs.) which is governed by legislation and in 

insurance brokerage and building maintenance services. In 

addition, the membership is developing an investment advice 

service (C.N.A.B. 1988. 8.0.2 4).
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The Deutscher Verein Fur Vermessungswps^n (D.V.W.) and the 

Bund der offentlich bestellten Vermessungsinoieure eV 

(B.D.V.I) are organisations to which private practice land 

surveyors belong. In addition to their land surveying 

education and practice, members of these organisations 

include valuation within their activities (Allan, 1989. D4 1 

etc), although there is no information as to the extent to 

which valuation is practised or to the range of valuation 

activities undertaken.

7.4.4 Education and Training of Valuers

With the absence of regulation and professional 

qualifications necessary for the practice of either agency, 

management or valuation, and the lack of any academic courses 

relating specifically to valuation, the education and 

training of valuers in West Germany is limited to training 

within a working environment, with examination and control 

limited to those who choose to be appointed by the local 

chamber of commerce.

7.5 GREECE

There is some documentary evidence of valuation, estate 

agency and property management in Greece, although the 

details are unsatisfactory.

7.5.1 Regulation

For estate agency in Greece, a State licence is required from 

the Ministry of Commerce and recorded within the Chamber of 

Commerce.
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In addition, Engineers who perform such valuations as 

mortgage valuations, are also licensed, but it is seems 

likely (Treays, 1989. p. 68 and Allan, 1989. D5 2), that it 

is the qualification which is licensed rather than the 

activity which is regulated.

According to F.I.A.B.C. I. (1988, GEE 4), it seems that the 

activity of property management is normally exercised by 

lawyers, rather than property professionals.

7.5.2 Professional Qualifications

The Technical Chamber of Greece (T.C.G.) requires five years 

study after which a diploma is awarded to Engineers, for whom 

membership is compulsory. It is a legal entity under Public 

Law and is the States' consultant on technical matters 

(Allan, 1989. D5 1). The T.C.G. is an examining body as 

well as being an agency which represents its membership 

(ibid.).

The T.C.G. comprises a central administration, eleven 

regional and nine scientific committees, relating to the 

various branches of specialisms for Greek engineers.

7.5.3 Professional Organisations

As far as it is known there is no National 
Professional Body representing estate agents 
throughout Greece.

(Treays, 1989. p. 68) 

The Technical Chamber of Greece is an organisation
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representing Greek professional engineers and is authorised 

by the State to conduct examinations which lead to the 

granting of professional practising licences to Engineers. 

Such Engineers normally undertake valuation work for bank 

loans and mortgages (ibid.).

7.5.4 Education and Training of Valuers

Very little information about the landed professions in 

Greece is available. The literature search has discovered 

references in several texts (refer above) and organisations 

which purport to represent Greeks in international affairs 

(notably F.I.A.B.C.I.) have little knowledge to report 

(F.I.A.B.C.I. 1988. GEE 4).

Obviously there is a language barrier, probably aggravated by 

a distinct alphabet, and a geographical point of view which 

inevitably draws on more immediate influences from such 

countries as Lebanon and the countries of eastern Europe 

(Treays, 1989. pp. 66 and 68) than from northern Europe, and 

a strong tourist trade which may partially explain the 

various deferments from the programme for achieving a single 

European market, negotiated by Greece (ibid. p. 66).

7.6 REPUBLIC OF IRELAND

Chartered Surveyors are well established in the Republic of 

Ireland because the Society of Chartered Surveyors in the 

Republic of Ireland was, until 1990, a branch of The Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors (refer 7.6.3).
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The education and training of valuers in the Republic of 

Ireland, therefore, bears a great similarity to that in the 

U.K.. However, this similarity is deceiving. The 

difference in the nature of the property within the Republic, 

the economic, educational and demographic differences all 

combine to produce fundamental variations which require that 

the Republic be considered to have a separate profession of 

valuers, with a valuation skill which is applied to a 

substantially agricultural economy.

7.6.1 Regulation

There is no regulation of valuers in the Republic of Ireland, 

although auctioneers and "house agents" are required to hold 

an annually-renewable licence under the Auctioneers and House 

Agents Act, 1967 (as amended) (I.A.V.A., 1989. pp. 17 and 

29).

The licence is granted by the Collector of Customs and 

Excise, following public press notification. Application 

must include a "certificate of qualification" available from 

a District Court, accompanied by an accountant's certificate, 

and there is a requirement for the deposit of an insurance 

bond. As in the U.K, accountancy standards (SI No. 437 of the 

1986 European Community (Life Assurance Accounts Statements 

and Valuations) Regulations 1986) require Chartered Surveyors 

to value company assets.

No other regulation is required for either commercial estate 

agents, property managers or valuers in the Republic. 

However, certain employers, such as building societies,
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Dublin Corporation, Valuation Offices of the Department of 

Inland Revenue and banks, require their employees either to 

be Chartered Surveyors, or to hold a degree in Agriculture, 

because of the quantity of agricultural land in the Republic) 

or in Architecture (Clarke, 1989).

7.6.2 Professional Qualifications

Chartered Surveyors in the Republic of Ireland have the same 

education and practice as surveyors who are members of the 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors in the U.K. Until 

1990, the Society of Chartered Surveyors in the Republic of 

Ireland was a branch of the R.I.C.S..

In addition to the Institution's own examinations, the Dublin 

Institute of Technology offers a degree (awarded by Trinity 

College) in Property Economics covering a four year course of 

study which is accredited by the R.I.C.S. as exempting its 

graduates from the Institution's examinations. The areas of 

study are similar to those outlined earlier (refer Chapter 

5).

The Irish Auctioneers and Valuers Institute (I.A.V.I.) offers 

its own diet of examinations, which is broadly based on that 

of the I.S.V.A., and includes a feasibility study and the 

opportunity for appropriately qualified applicants to take a 

direct final examination.

In addition, the I.A.V.I. has recognised academic courses 

since 1965 as giving access to membership, and those which 

currently provide exemption are:
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a. the degree course in Property Economics at the Dublin 

Institute of Technology;

b. the Auctioneering and Estate Agency Certificate/Diploma at 

the Dublin Institute of Technology; and

c. the diploma course at the College of Art, Technology and 

Commerce at Limerick.

In addition, there is a partial exemption available to 

diplomates from Galway Regional Technical College (Vaughan, 

1989).

7.6.3 Professional Organisations

For historical reasons, there are Chartered Surveyors who 

qualify in the Republic of Ireland. They are represented by 

the Society of Chartered Surveyors in the Republic of Ireland 

which was created in 1982 (C.N.A.B. 1988 8.7.3 1) and until 

1990, was the Irish branch of The Royal Institution of 

Chartered Surveyors.

In 1990, the Society of Chartered Surveyors in the Republic 

of Ireland became formally independent of the R.I.C.S., while 

continuing its close links with the U.K. Institution. Thus, 

it can now be viewed as Irish, rather than British, which is 

important for political and identification purposes.

The qualifications necessary to join the Society of Chartered 

Surveyors in the Republic of Ireland are the same as for the 

Institution (C.N.A.B. 1988 8.7.3 1) (refer Chapter 5).
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However, the 180 (Smith, 1989) members of the General 

Practice division are concentrated mainly in Dublin and Cork, 

their work is mainly urban practice.

In addition, there is the Irish Auctioneers and Valuers 

Institute (I.A.V.I.) which is affiliated to the British 

Incorporated Society of Valuers and Auctioneers. Direct 

access to full membership of the I.S.V.A. based solely on an 

I.A.V.I. qualification ceased in 1977 (Vaughan, 1989).

The I.A.V.I. offers its own diet of examinations, which is 

broadly based on that of the I.S.V.A., and includes a 

feasibility study and the opportunity for appropriately 

qualified applicants to take a direct final examination.

The I.A.V.I. has about 900 members (ibid.), some of whom are 

also Chartered Surveyors. The I.A.V.I. requires a 

contribution from each employer towards a compensation fund 

for the protection of the public against malpractice. In 

1989, the level of protection was I£ 2 million (ibid.).

7.6.4 Education and Training of Valuers

According to Dunne (1989), the provision of Chartered 

Surveyors in the Republic of Ireland is linked very strongly 

to the employment prospects in a relatively poor Member State 

with the lowest population density in the B.C. (Treays, 1989. 

P 70).

All Chartered Surveyors who gain degrees from the Dublin 

Institute of Technology find employment but not necessarily 

within the Republic (ibid.), although the situation has
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changed over the past three years.

While the cost of living in the Republic remains high 

(income tax at 56 p in the IL) and with U.K. salaries being 

more attractive when compared with those paid in the 

Republic, there is no financial incentive to work in the 

Republic, although in recent years, there is evidence that 

Irish employers are offering higher salaries to secure 

graduate employees (ibid.}.

There is, however, the problem of the diversity of the need 

for valuers in the Republic. The need for valuers skilled 

in dealing with the complex legal and valuation problems is 

limited to the few large urban developments in the Republic 

(Dublin and Cork), while the requirements of the rural areas 

is for a greater emphasis on residential and agricultural 

skills.

According to Dunne (1989), the I.A.V.I. may be faced with a 

conflict of interests. The ambition of the organisation is 

to continue its role as a professional body with entry by 

examination only, while there is a groundswell of its 

membership which considers that they are over-qualified for 

the work they perform and a rejection of membership by 

potential practising members because of their failure through 

either financial or academic means to qualify by examination.

7.7 ITALY

Valuation work is performed by geometri in Italy. Geometri 

are also responsible by law for mapping functions, which they
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are able to perform within a specified locality (Allan, 1989. 

D7 1).

Estate agency and property management are both separate 

functions, requiring lower educational standards (refer 7.7.2 

below) and being relatively poorly organised (refer 7.7.3 

below).

7.7.1 Regulation

The functions of geometri are laid down in article 16 of Law 

274 of 1929, as modified by Law 75 of 1985, (Allan, 1989, D7 

1) and qualification is regulated by the State.

In 1989, compulsory registration of estate agents was 

introduced in Italy, involving entry on to the Register of 

the Chamber of Commerce and academic qualifications for 

applicants (Treays, 1989, p. 78).

A similar registration scheme is sought (C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.6.3 

1) by the property managers' organisation, in order to 

improve the quality of service and professional status of its 

members.

7.7.2 Professional Qualifications

In order to qualify as a aeometri, it is usual to attend a 

geometer school, where basic education (Italian language and 

literature, chemistry, history, civic education and foreign 

languages) is taught, together with more specialist subjects 

(such as mathematics, technical design, economics, 

construction techniques, law and evaluation). Assessments
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are external and comprise written and oral examinations 

(Allan, 1989. D7 2).

Following these studies, students may practice or may apply 

for entry to universities, some of which run specialist 

courses in, for example, photogrammetry or geodesy.

After the academic education, there is a minimum of two years 

of practical training, with a qualified practitioner, 

surveyor, architect or engineer (Allan, 1989. D 7 3). 

Completion of this training period is marked by a written and 

oral examination held by the Ministry of Public Education, in 

collaboration with the Consiqlio Nazionale di Geometri 

(ibid.).

In order to qualify as an estate agent, the 1989 law 

requires either an economic or legal qualification at 

university level or a minimum of two years practice or 

attendance of approved professional courses together with an 

aptitude examination (Treays, 1989. p. 78).

With the absence of regulation for property managers, there 

is no requirement for any academic and/or professional 

qualification for this activity. It is recognised (C.N.A.B. 

1988, 8.6.3. 1) that there is a fragmentation of the 

profession, because the practitioners are remote from 

professional organisations and State control. This is 

perceived as a problem for the achievement of any 

professional standards and for the acceptance of the 

profession by national and international bodies (ibid.).
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7.7.3 Professional Organisations

The Consialio Nazionale di Geometri is the professional 

organisation which represents, examines and controls 

geometri, part of whose function is valuation. It is an 

organisation which is a member of the International 

Federation of Geometers (F.I.G.) and of The European Group of 

Valuers of Fixed Assets (T.E.G.O.V.O.F.A.).

There are several other organisations which should be 

mentioned, although their relationship is not clear. Estate 

agents may be members of the Federazione Italiana Mediatorie 

Agent and the Consiglio Nazionale di Agenti Immobiliari, 

although the former is also a member of the Italian 

Confederation of Industries which is a group, including 

agents, other than real estate agents (Treays, 1989. p. 78).

Property administrators may be members of the Associaaione 

Nazionale Amministratori Immobiliari which is, itself, a 

member of the Associazione Italian! Amministratori Condomini 

Immobili (C.N.A.B. 1988. 8.6.3 1).

With the exception of the Consialio Nazionale di Geometri 

which is, amongst other things, an examining body, the 

research indicated that the others are more akin to trade 

associations which seek to acquire or implement national 

legislation, as well as represent their membership, rather 

than professional organisations.

7.7.4 Education and Training of Valuers

There is no information available concerning the education
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and training of valuers. The formal structured academic and 

vocational training required of the geometri provides a 

contrast to the unregulated access to property management.

The attempts to formalise education and training for estate 

agents has been achieved by the regulation by the State of 

the professional activity of agency, and this is the solution 

sought by the property managers' association (C.N.A.B. 1988, 

8.6.3 4) which perceives State legislative or regulatory 

control as a means of establishing national professional 

standards, improving academic standards of entry and of 

attracting a better quality entrant into the profession 

(ibid. 8.6.3 5).

7.8 LUXEMBOURG

The size of the country (2 600 square metres) and its 

population (365 000) (Treays, 1989. p. 80) mean that the 

landed professions, including those of valuation, estate 

agency and property management may be indistinguishable.

According to Edward Erdman (1990 p. 133):

Luxembourg has no surveying profession as such . . .

It seems (ibid, and Treays, 1989. p. 82) that much of the 

property business in Luxembourg is serviced from Belgium.

In addition, creometres are trained in and practise valuation, 

although not to the level expected of a U.K. Chartered 

Surveyor (Allan, 1989. D8 1).
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Property management and estate agency are both practised (by 

members of the Chambre Immobiliere du Grand-Duche de 

Luxembourg (C.I.G.D.L.) (refer 7.8.3 below), together with 

lettings, investment advice, maintenance, superintendence and 

insurance policy brokerage.

7.8.1 Regulation

The professional activity of estate agency is regulated by 

the State and all estate agents require a licence from the 

Ministry of Economic Affairs.

7.8.2 Professional Qualifications

In order to qualify for a state licence (refer 7.7.1 above), 

a level of professional competence must be established. This 

is achieved either by one year's professional experience, 

following a satisfactory school leaver's certificate 

(C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.8.2 4) or by a University degree (law and 

economics being popular (ibid.)), followed by three months 

professional experience (Treays, 1989. p. 82).

In the case of a member of the Ordre Luxembourgeoise des 

Georoetres (O.L.G.), qualification is by examination after two 

years professional practice to gain the title Ingenieur 

Superieur Diplome de 1'Etat, while the education of geometres 

at university level (ingenieur diplome) is abroad (Allan, 

1989. D8 2).

7.8.3 Professional Organisations

The Chambre Immobiliere du Grand-Duche de Luxembourg
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(C.I.G.D.L.) and the Association Immobilier du Luxembourg 

impose only conditions of professional competence, 

respectability and morality on their members. However there 

is no evidence (F.I.A.B.C.I. 1988. CEE 7) to indicate how the 

level of professional competence is gained or assessed. In 

addition, an applicant must be sponsored for membership, must 

be in full-time employment in the profession and must observe 

the code of professional ethics and practice (C.N.A.B., 1988. 

8.8.2 1). There is no civil insurance liability or 

guarantee of funds deposited required of members 

(F.I.A.B.C.I. 1988. CEE 7).

These organisations do not distinguish estate agents from 

that of property managers (ibid.).

In addition, there are the Federation Internationale des 

Professionnels Immobiliers du Luxembourg, although this is no 

longer active (C.N.A.B. 1988. 8.8.2 1) and the Ordre 

Luxembourgeoise des Geometres (O.L.G.) most of whose members 

are land surveyors employed in the cadastral office.

7.8.4 Education and Training of Valuers

There is little information available on the education and 

training of valuers in Luxembourg and little evidence of much 

private valuation work in the State. It may be that with 

the relative size of the country and its proximity to other 

Member States, particularly Belgium, that here there is a 

true common market of services.
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7.9 NETHERLANDS

Within the Netherlands Nederlandse Vereniging van Makelaars 

is an organisation which represents estate agents, property 

managers and valuers. While membership of this professional 

organisation is not essential for the pursuit of these 

activities, it carries considerable prestige (F.I.A.B.C.I. 

1988, CEE 5) because of its high level of professional 

education and training, its the highly developed 

organisational structure, its concern with professional 

education, competence and protection of the client and the 

title Makelaar, which it protects.

Thus, a Makelaar is required to be objective and is not able 

to buy and sell for personal gain in addition to a fee paid 

by a client (N.V.M. 1986, p. 4). Such a code of ethics are 

familiar in the U.K. (refer Chapter 5) and the similarity is 

recognised by other organisations (refer 7.9.4 below).

7.9.1 Regulation

The title of Makelaar ("broker") is protected in the 

Netherlands, but the activity is not protected (N.V.M. 1986, 

p. 4). Thus, in cases where an individual does not possess 

the necessary qualifications to be a makelaar, another 

description (such as: "dealer" or "mediator") can be adopted 

and the same activity pursued without sanction (ibid.).

Within the organisation of Nederlandse Verenigino van 

Makelaars (N.V.M.), there are standards of conduct and a code 

of ethics which are designed to protect the reputation of its
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members and the interests of their clients. The N.V.M. 

invites dissatisfied clients to complain to it about the 

conduct of its members and has disciplinary procedures, which 

include expulsion from the organisation, for serious breaches 

of its standards (ibid. p. 6).

7.9.2 Professional Qualifications

As in the U.K. , it is not necessary to be a member of a 

professional organisation in order to practise estate agency 

in the Netherlands.

However, the Nederlandse Vereniqing van Makelaars (N.V.M.) 

sets professional requirements, which whilst requiring 

graduate entry into the profession, do not necessarily 

require that the degree should be property-orientated. Thus, 

"people working in the agency department of JLW include . . . 

people having studied at University, law, economics and 

engineering" (response to questionnaire).

The N.V.M. also organises professional qualifications for its 

entrants which take the form of a diploma to be completed by 

practitioners and a test set by the local chamber of 

commerce. These are followed by a final swearing in by the 

courts and a further examination (N.V.M. 1986, p. 6).

According to the C.N.A.B. (1988, 8.9.2 1):

... a veritable "gymkhana" has been established to 
validate entry into the profession and the 
association.

The quality of its membership is, however, secured by

193



graduate entry and by the requirement for continuing 

professional education during the membership of the makelaar 

(N.V.M. 1989 p. 6).

In addition to the professional education and training 

offered by the N.V.M., the Centre for Investment and Real 

Estate at the University of Amsterdam offers a specialist 

study programme "Investment and Real Estate" for Building 

Economics and Finance students. in addition, in 1987, it 

proposed a post-graduate course in "Real Estate" (University 

of Amsterdam, 1987. p. 3).

7.9.3 Professional Organisations

The main professional body representing estate agents is the 

Nederlandse Vereniging van Makelaars (N.V.M.), which is the 

result of an amalgamation of the Nederlandse Bond van 

Makelaars and the Amsterdamse Makelaars Societeit which 

occurred in 1983 (ibid. p. 3). This unification resulted 

in a total membership of 1 750, which accounts for a large 

proportion of the total estate agency profession (ibid.).

The members of the Nederlandse Vereniaing van Makelaars 

(N.V.M.) perform estate agency, management and valuation 

within the Netherlands. In addition, they are able to offer 

advice on "insurance business" (ibid. p. 15) and this appears 

to extend beyond a valuation for fire insurance purposes.

The N.V.M. offers a range of services comparable with that of 

Chartered Surveyors qualified within the General Practice 

division of the R.I.C.S. (N.V.M. 1986) and imposes on its
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membership a strict code of conduct which requires the 

protection and promotion of the interests of the client, the 

requirement that the makelaar be an expert in the field of 

operations or, if the makelaar does not possess that 

expertise, that the assistance of an expert in the matter is 

sought (ibid. p. 19). Other rules deal with the need for the 

confidentiality of information, the protection of the 

reputation of both the makelaar and the N.V.M. and includes 

the following:

. . . the broker shall never express himself in a 
negative sense about a colleague or a service 
supplied by him . . . Any differences in opinion 
among colleagues must never lead to the interest of 
clients being harmed; . . .

(ibid. p. 21)

In addition, the N.V.M. specifies the scale of fees to be 

charged for the services of its members, who are prevented by 

their code of conduct from accepting any further remuneration 

or gifts from clients.

Part of the rules of conduct require that:

The rules of conduct contained in this code shall 
apply both in this country [the Netherlands] and 
outside it except when any activity is deployed 
abroad for foreign real estate in which only foreign 
clients are concerned. In the last-mentioned case 
the rules can be taken as a guideline in the country 
where the real estate is located.

According to the C.N.A.B. (1988, 8.9.2 6), the N.V.M. seems 

to want to make access to the profession even more difficult 

in order that its membership is equipped to face the 

increasing complexities and difficulties of the profession.
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Despite the apparent reluctance of the Nederlandse Vereniainq 

van Makelaars to respond to the questionnaire sent to the 

C.N.A.B. (ibid. 8.9.2 3), it perceives 1992 as a sufficiently 

important event to justify the creation of a network of 

international relationships, which it identifies as a 

principal task (ibid. 8.9.2 6).

Indeed, the N.V.M. has taken the lead within the recently 

created F.I.A.B.C.I.-C.E. to create a pan-European grouping 

of estate agents (Estates Times, 1990).

7.9.4 Education and Training of Valuers

The C.N.A.B. (1988, 8.9.2 6) identifies the similarities of 

the professional self-regulatory nature of the access to the 

N.V.M. with that of the R.I.C.S. and also suggests that this 

route is one which should be explored by C.N.A.B. itself.

7.10 PORTUGAL

According to Treays (p. 89):

The property profession is in its infancy and 
relatively undeveloped.

According to the C.N.A.B. (8. A. 2 1), the profession is 

unorganised. This is likely to be due to the relative 

unsophistication of the property market and the legal and 

social expectations of property ownership. None of the 

property agents' offices in Portugal are computerised. The 

majority of these offices are located in Lisbon, and no 

professional distinction is made between agency, management
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and valuation (C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.A.2).

The research has revealed no valuation profession, only an 

agency profession and an organisation which represents 

property owners (refer 7.10.3 below), although with 

Portugal's entry into the European Community in 1986 and its 

popularity with overseas investors (Wildman, 1989. p. 30), 

the profession will be under pressure to provide the range 

and quality of services available in more sophisticated 

property markets.

7.10.1 Regulation

As stated above (7.10) there is no valuation profession in 

Portugal and no regulation covers valuation work which is 

performed. However, the profession of estate agency was 

formalised in 1962 by the Cooperative Chamber of the national 

government, by the creation of the mediadore, an authorised 

agent in real estate transactions.

In order to practice, mediadoras imobiliarias must hold state 

licences, which are granted to their employing company. The 

directors must have no criminal record and must deposit with 

the government a cash bond to the value of 150 000 escudos 

(Erdman, 1990. p. 162).

There is no profession of property management, although there 

is an indication (C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.A.12 8) that the 

Portuguese estate agents' association (refer 7.10.3 below) is 

considering the possibility of establishing a property 

managers' association.
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7.10.2 Professional Qualifications

According to Treays (1989, p.89):

, . . the appraisal of real estate is carried out by 
professionals with a variety of educational 
qualifications, mainly, however, with degrees in 
engineering . . . The technical skill of the 
appraiser is learned through professional practice 
complemented with special training promoted by 
specific organisations, namely the Ordem dos 
Enaenheiros (Engineers Professional Trade) in 
addition to the consulting of specialized books. 
(Source: EC Mortgage Federation). There is no 
specific college course for valuation and no code of 
valuation practice and indeed no representative 
organisation in this field.

According to C.N.A.B. (1988, 8.A.2 6 and 8.A.2 7) the 

Associacao Portuouesa das Empresas de Mediacao Imobilaria is 

seeking to establish that access to the profession includes a 

basic level of eleven years schooling and, in addition, is 

setting up a school which was due to open in 1989. It is 

implied that the school will provide professional education 

for potential members of the organisation, although this 

information is not specified.

7.10.3 Professional Organisations

In Portugal, the Associacao Portuauesa das Empresas de 

Mediacao Imobilaria comprises some 200 members, being about 

half of all property professionals in Portugal (C.N.A.B. 

8.A.2 1). it seeks to represent the views of practitioners 

and is (ibid. 8.A.2 2) attempting to achieve a more formal 

regulatory system within which property agents can operate 

and diversify into a separate and recognised profession of 

property management.
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In addition, there is the Associacao Lisbonense de 

Proprietarios, a national organisation representing 

landowners, which is over one hundred years old. This 

organised body has historical links with government and is in 

a position to inform the State of the professional needs of 

its property industry in order to ensure than the property 

professions in Portugal develop according to the needs of its 

markets. It is also willing to give up its management role 

to reliable and reputable professionals who are bound to 

serve the interests of landowners (C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.A.3 2).

7.10.4 Education and Training of Valuers

The research has revealed no education and training required 

for the provision of valuations in Portugal. Membership of 

any of the organisations mentioned above (7.10.3) is not 

dependent on professional education and training and there is 

no evidence that any such skills are formally taught at 

present.

With recruitment to the property agents' association (refer 

7.10.3) from secondary school level applicants, with no 

attempt made to attract university graduates, and with no 

formalised training, any necessary skills are acquired in a 

practical scenario only.

7.11 SPAIN

In order to carry out any professional service in Spain, it 

is necessary to belong to the appropriate college. The 

colleges regulate entry qualifications, codes of conduct etc.
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and are organised at local levels.

The Colegio Aaentes de la Proprieded inmobiliaria is 

responsible for estate agents and certain valuers (refer 

7.11.1 below) and the Conselo General de Coleaios de 

Administradores de Fincas Rusticas v Urbanas is the national 

grouping of all of the sixteen autonomous regional colleges 

which deal with property managers (C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.3.2 3).

Questionnaires sent for the purpose of the research revealed 

that, in Spain:

There is no profession . . . that offers the range of 
skills of a chartered surveyor . . . [There is] 
generally poor, unprofessional co-ordination, if any.

7.11.1 Regulation

With the exception of membership of a college, no 

registration is required of a valuer in Spain. However, 

organisations which provide mortgage valuations are 

registered with the Finance Ministry.

The laws governing valuation are law 2/1981 of March, 

together with Royal Decree 685/1982 of 17 March. 

Specialised valuation companies must be Spanish resident 

public limited companies with a paid up capital of 25 million 

Pesetas, employing 10 professional valuers and be entered on 

the official register of the Ministry of Economic and 

Commercial Affairs (Treays, 1989. p. 94).

7.11.2 Professional Qualifications

Singe all property professionals are required to be members
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of a college, it is the entry requirements and the 

professional education and training of the colleges which is 

investigated.

Colleges are organised on a local level, with a General 

Council at State level. Thus, in addition to its General 

Council, there are professional colleges and territorial 

colleges covering property administration in all of the 

Spanish territories (C.N.A.B. 1988, 8.3.2 2). The colleges 

are created under the Spanish constitution of 1978 with 

autonomy in their organisation and regulations. For 

example, the college for property administration in Catelonia 

is the only college which limits its membership to full-time 

professionals (ibid.).

Applicants to the colleges must be graduates with an 

appropriate diploma. Diplomas in law and economics are 

usual, although also acceptable for the college of property 

administration, are political science, commerce, agricultural 

engineering, veterinary and a higher technician's 

qualification in agriculture, water and forestry (C.N.A.B. 

1988, 8.3.2 6).

Applicants are, in addition, required to pass an entrance 

examination and these are only held when the colleges decide 

to increase their membership.

Contrary to E.G. law, the colleges admit as applicants only 

Spanish nationals (Treays, 1989, p. 94), although this should 

cease as Spain is committed to full E.G. membership and as
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the integration envisaged by 1992 becomes more of a reality, 

although Denmark has not yet altered its professional entry 

requirement to reflect E.G. legislation (refer 7.3.4).

The research revealed no further information about the nature 

of the professional education and training either required or 

provided by the colleges. However, according to Treays 

(1989, p. 94):

Under the Mutual Recognition Directive, it should be 
possible to show that a [Chartered] Surveyor's 
qualification more than matches the local academic 
standard.

7.11.3 Professional Organisations

Some of the details relating to the colleges have been 

mentioned above (7.11, 7.11.1 and 2).

They are creations of the Spanish constitution for the 

provision of professional services and membership by the 

individual is compulsory.

Each college has a national general council, with local 

colleges covering the whole of the Spanish territories and to 

which practitioners belong. Each local college is 

autonomous.

The Conseio General de los Coleaios Qficiales de Agentes de 

las Propriedad Immobiliaria comprises nine provincial 

presidents elected from 46 provincial associations of estate 

agents (Treays, 1989. p. 94).

The Conseio General de Coleglos de Administradores de Fincaa
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Rusticas v Urbanas is the governing body for 16 professional 

colleges in Spain and 25 territorial colleges within the 

Spanish territories (C.N.A.B., 1988. 8.3.2 2).

For property developers, consortia of local developers can be 

registered as Sociedades de Emoresas Constructores. which 

gives them a voice in political and development-related 

matters, but these do not seem to be professional 

organisations, in that they control and regulate the 

profession of development.

7.11.4 Education and Training of Valuers

With the exception of the academic entry requirements into 

the colleges, the research has revealed no specific education 

and training of valuers in Spain.

Applicants to the colleges must hold diplomas, but not in any 

particular subject area, and the entrance examination is not 

preceded by any formal academic preparation. Entrance 

examinations are not held regularly and non-Spanish 

qualifications are not acceptable.

7.12 CONCLUSIONS

Because a limited methodology was applied to the above ten 

Member States, the information contained in this Chapter is 

less extensive than that contained in Chapter 6, relating to 

France, and in Chapter 5, relating to the U.K..

The ability to interview Chartered Surveyors who work in 

other Member States, rather than reliance on literature
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searches and questionnaires, elicits more specific 

information, as well as indicating other local valuers who 

may be prepared to share their knowledge of the education and 

training of valuers with the researcher.

In addition, the responses to the questionnaire (refer 

Appendix I) indicate that Chartered Surveyors are 

concentrated in Belgium, France, Germany and Spain which 

means that for others, such as Denmark and Greece, there is a 

paucity of information at this stage.

Nevertheless, within the methodology described in the 

Introduction, the results are a valid and reliable basis for 

comparison (refer Chapter 8).
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CHAPTER 8 - CONCLUSIONS

8.1 RESULTS OF THE RESEARCH

The aims of the study are:

a. to produce a comparative study of education and training 

for the valuation profession in the European Economic 

Community Member States; and

b. to provide an in-depth study, critique and comparison 

between the education and training within the valuation 

profession in France and the U.K.

8.2 COMPARISON BETWEEN U.K. AND FRANCE

The information produced by the research into the education 

and training of valuers in both the U.K. and France can be 

used to identify valuers in relation to the profession 

activity which they perform in order to provide a detailed 

comparison between the ways in which valuers are educated and 

trained and the necessary skills and knowledge-base required 

in each country.

The education and training of valuers in the U.K. and in 

France is very different and yet in each country the 

professionals perform similar professional activities in 

relatively free and increasingly international property 

markets.

The Directive requires that their competence to perform the 

professional activity of valuation must be recognised, and
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that the education and training which they have received must 

be accepted as of a similar level, based on mutual trust.

Thus, the Directive requires acceptance of the end result of 

a competent professional and not the means by which that 

status is achieved.

8.2.1 Dif ferences

There are very obvious differences between the education and 

training of valuers in the U.K. and in France. In 

particular, the distinction between the level at which the 

professional education is gained and the relative importance 

of academic study and professional practice is marked.

In the U.K. the education of valuers

is an under-graduate process, with first degrees being widely 

available throughout the country in academic institutions. 

Also, for those who have gained their R.I.C.S. diploma 

following the Institution's own examinations, the study is 

considered, by the Directive in its definition of a 

"diploma", as equivalent to a first degree.

In France, the specific education of valuers is not expected 

until after graduation. One of the requirements identified 

by practitioners in France of a potential trainee valuer was 

the possession of a degree in law or economics.

This can be compared to the current criticism levied against 

British education in general - that of specialising too 

early. in the case of the education of valuers, it is 

particularly relevant, since there is current debate
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(initiated in the Luff Report, 1987) about whether the needs 

of the profession for specialists within the spectrum of the 

General Practice range of activities should be recognised in 

the education process, or whether such specialising is a 

post-diploma activity.

If the pressure to specialise can be resisted, there may be 

an opportunity to broaden the education experience to 

include, for example, fluency in a second language. If the 

pressure to specialise is not resisted, then the 

long-term marketability of the end-product, the graduate, is 

more restricted.

The use of in-house training rather than academic education 

was familiar in the U.K. during the first half of the 

twentieth century. The use of "articled clerks", who 

learned by experience and progressed by achievement within 

the firm has developed with the Institution's demand for 

qualification by examination to the present scenario, 

described in Chapter 5.

It is not necessary to establish the impetus for the move 

towards under-graduate qualification, but it would not have 

happened without the support of the Institution which offers 

accreditation to courses, nor without the willingness of the 

students to undergo a course in higher education to achieve 

the status offered by the Institution.

As explained in 5.5 above, Chartered Valuation Surveyors are 

skilled in five areas of expertise, Agency, Development,
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Management, Planning and Valuation.

The education which they receive covers each of these five 

areas and enables them to perform professional activities in 

any one, several or all of these areas. The opportunity to 

specialise within any one of these areas, to create a 

specialism out of several of these areas or undertake 

general practice in its widest sense is open to the 

professional in the U.K.

In France, the opportunity for valuers to combine their 

valuation skills with other activities is more limited. It 

has already been noted (6.2.1) that the skill of valuation is 

not used together with any trade, such as agency, although a 

element of valuation skill is essential in fixing the asking 

price for a property.

This creates a narrow profession in the sense that it 

specialises in one major facet of property, and means that 

any professional representation to government and other 

outside organisation is likely to be weakened by a small 

membership base with a limited application to the needs of 

the public. Whether such a narrow profession ensures the 

maintenance of integrity requires further research.

This can be contrasted with the international status achieved 

by the R.I.C.S. which represents, not just valuers, but 

property professionals including property developers, estate 

agents, land surveyors, and quantity surveyors.

This is one reason why the Institution can be described as a
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body representing all aspects of the landed property 

profession, a forum for informed debate and a source of 

expert opinion for both the government and the public and an 

organisation with international links and operations.

8.2.2 Similarities

Despite the above, there are similarities between the 

education and training of valuers in the U.K. and in France.

The professional education of valuers in the U.K. recognises 

the fundamental importance of economics at all levels, and 

its impact on valuation and the operation of the property 

market. Similarly, valuation is almost invariably performed 

within a legal framework and effects of the relevant legal 

principles on both valuation principles and practice are 

taught throughout the period of academic education.

The importance of both economics and law is recognised in 

France, where experts identified graduates in law and 

economics as being the most suitable candidates to be trained 

as valuers in-house.

In addition, both the U.K. and the French profession 

recognise the importance of professional practice in the 

education and training of valuers, although the way in which 

professional practice is used as a training medium varies 

radically.

8.3 OTHER MEMBER STATES

The research has investigated the valuation profession in all
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of the Member States of the E.G. and has included the 

professions of estate agency and property management.

However, it is clear from Chapters 6 and 7 that the provision 

of education and training for valuers within the E.G. varies 

enormously, as does the nature of the valuation profession 

throughout the E.G. (refer Introduction). A comparison of 

the education and training of valuers within the E.G. is 

incorporated in table form in Appendix XII.

The research has indicated that the level of professional 

education and training for valuers varies enormously within 

the E.G., from the provision of the professional examinations 

which include Valuations as two out of the six papers for the 

R.I.C.S. final examination and to the strict code of conduct 

required of Chartered Surveyors and Dutch Makelaars. through 

to the situation in such countries as France where there is 

no expectation that valuers will have anything more than a 

good degree on entering the profession and who will learn the 

profession of valuation by experience, and the situation in 

Italy, where valuation is performed by geometri who are 

responsible by law for mapping functions within their 

locality, to the absence of any valuation profession, as in 

Portugal.

It may be that each Member State has developed the level of 

professional skill which its property market requires. The 

presumption that the relative sophistication of the U.K. 

property market has produced a relatively sophisticated 

valuation profession which requires sophisticated methods of
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education and training and is controlled by a sophisticated 

and public-spirited organisation is beyond the scope of this 

study.

However, the study has revealed a wide divergence between the 

provision and quality of professional education and training 

for valuers. It may prove that this situation exists for 

other activities which are regarded in one Member State as a 

recognised profession and which barely exist at all in 

others. This creates added problems for the successful 

implementation of the Directive.

8.4 IMPLEMENTING THE DIRECTIVE

Since the Directive, and the Regulations issued in the U.K. 

to implement it, require "designated authorities" not to 

refuse migrants to practise their profession where the 

migrant hold the diploma required in another Member State for 

the practice of a "corresponding profession" (H.M.S.G. 1990. 

reg. 5 (1) (a)).

"Corresponding profession" is defined (ibid. reg. 2 (1)) as:

. a profession in another member State which 
includes a substantial number of the professional 
activities comprised in the profession in the United 
Kingdom which is the subject of the migrant's 
application

Because the membership of the General Practice Division of 

the Institution pursues the activities of estate agency, 

development, management, planning and valuation, it is likely 

that, a migrant qualifies to benefit from the rights under 

the Directive only if the profession pursued by a migrant
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"includes a substantial number of the professional activities 

comprised in the profession in the United Kingdom" (ibid.).

.However, as has been demonstrated in this research, the 

professional activities of estate agency, development, 

property management, planning and valuation do not comprise a 

single profession in other Member States.

There are estate agents throughout the E.G. Similarly, 

there are property managers throughout the E.G. Property 

valuers are harder to identify as a separate specialism; 

however, it has been demonstrated that valuation expertise is 

provided together with one or several of the following: 

estate agency, property management, engineering, mapping and 

legal advice.

How the "corresponding profession" will be defined in 

practice remains to be seen . However, it is likely that for 

the purposes of applications for membership to the General 

Practice Division of The Royal Institution of Chartered 

Surveyors, the adaptation mechanism of either the aptitude 

test or the adaptation mechanism will not be merely an 

adaptation of the migrant to a different professional 

environment, but will comprise a mechanism whereby, for 

example, a property manager may need to obtain skills in 

planning, and valuation - areas of expertise which were not 

practised in the "home" Member State.

It may be, on the strict interpretation of the regulation 

(ibid.), that a substantial commonalty of skills must be
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required, in which case, there are likely to be few 

successful applications to join the General Practice division 

of the Institution based solely on qualifications and 

experience obtained in Member States other than the 

Netherlands and the Republic of Ireland. However, it is not 

the intention of the E.G. legislation to create barriers, 

rather the opposite. In that case, professional skills will 

be obtained in the U.K., by the applicant choosing either 

an aptitude test or an adaptation period, and it is 

speculated that the latter will be the more popular choice.

Such an interpretation requires the Institution (and any 

other designated competent authority) to recognise the fact 

that qualification by examination can be replaced by 

qualification by practical experience, through the medium of 

the adaptation period; that each is equally effective and 

valid; and that to require both examination and professional 

experience to cover the same topics is unacceptable, for 

which reasoning it is prevented by the Directive.

This reflects the current debate within the Institution 

regarding the degree of specialisation at qualification and 

its recent major shift in policy as reflected in the 

negotiation and implementation of reciprocity agreements with 

professional organisations in Canada, Australia and New 

Zealand.

8.5 MUTUAL TRUST

The principle on which the Directive is based is that of 

mutual trust (European Commission. 1985. para. 93). However,
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in spite of the Commission's regret at the attempts by some 

Member States to "contest the Community's competence where 

people as such are concerned" (Commission of the European 

Communities. 1988. para. 28), there was evidence of 

protectionism with regard to entry into the property 

professions investigated in both Denmark and Spain.

This does not auger well for the successful implementation of 

the Directive. It may be that a protectionist attitude is 

due to misunderstandings and ignorance about the professions 

in other Member States. These can, of course, be remedied 

by effective communication between Member States and their 

professional organisations, academic institutions and the 

professional membership. However, the initial desire to 

understand and to learn about others is more difficult to 

establish. There may also be a danger that the desire to 

learn about others is established purely to exclude them 

rather than to integrate them and to make available relevant 

information to nationals who wish to take advantage of the 

opportunities offered by the Directive.

8.6 MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

Concern has been expressed in the British property press 

(refer Appendix III) and elsewhere that the implementation of 

the Directive and the philosophy underlying it of mutual 

recognition will result in the lowering of standards, that 

the norm will become the lowest standard within the 

Community, that higher standards achieved within other Member 

States will be undermined and that ultimately professional
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standards will be compromised, the public poorly served and 

confidence in the profession lost.

This must be a genuine concern on the part of responsible 

professions, such as Chartered Surveyors who have a 

reputation built on the confidence of clients, government and 

the general public. This is particularly true at a time 

when there are perceived threats to their status from other 

professionals eager to prove that they too can provide a 

quality service (Anon, 1991.)

However, thr public message from the Council of Ministers is 

that the fear of a lowering of standards is baseless:

[1992] is, in fact, the opportunity to raise 
standards.

(Gummer, 1991)

Only time and future research will indicate whether this fear 

is justified. However, on a basis similar to that of mutual 

trust, it should be the case that all professionals and the 

organisations which represent them are anxious to ensure that 

professional standards are not only maintained but are raised 

to the highest possible level throughout the Community.

8.7 BARRIERS

The aim of the Directive is to provide freedom of movement 

for professionals within the E.G. and it is not appropriate 

to speculate upon its likely degree of success. However, in 

addition to the barriers which exist within national 

boundaries to the free movement of professionals, the
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research has also identified two other major barriers which 

are currently outside the scope of E.G. legislative control. 

These are the language barrier and the national customs and 

conventions which operate, often subconsciously, and which 

should be identified and publicised.

The research has not investigated either of these. However, 

the results would have been more detailed had there been no 

language barriers within the E.G.. Fluency in French and 

English was used to highlight conventions and customs in 

France and the U.K. which affect professional practice and 

which would otherwise not have been remarkable. Such barriers 

should be more widely investigated in order to achieve the 

aims of the Directive.

8.8 LIMITATIONS OF THE METHODOLOGY

The research methodology used in this study has been 

described and the limitations in the original aims and 

objectives documented in section 3 (page 27).

However, it should be noted that the information produced by 

the questionnaire (refer Appendix I) is also subject to 

limitations.

The information in Chapters 6 and 7 is mainly derived from 

semi-structured interviews and an extensive literature 

search. This is because the responses from the 

questionnaires have provided too small a data base for the 

useful extrapolation of information and have, therefore, 

provided only a supplementary source of data.
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The questionnaires were sent to all Chartered Surveyors who 

are qualified in the General Practice Division of the 

Institution and who work in other Member States of the E.G. 

The receipt of 33 completed questionnaires was not only 

disappointing but was a very small sample on which to 

base useful conclusions.

Also, the responses received did not give an even 

representation of the situation. For example: eleven 

responses were received from France; nine from Germany; six 

from Belgium and five from Spain. One response only was 

received from the Netherlands and Portugal and no responses 

received from Denmark, Greece, Italy and Luxembourg.

The responses received, therefore, give an uneven and 

potentially unreliable basis on which to develop useful 

conclusions. However, because this data base has been used 

to supplement other sources of information, the results of 

the research are considered reliable.

8.9 FURTHER RESEARCH

In addition to those areas for research mentioned elsewhere 

in this Chapter, other research opportunities can be 

identified. The methodology adopted in this research in 

relation to the U.K. and France could be used to carry out 

similar studies comparing other professional activities 

within "surveying" in other Member States. There are 

professional activities undertaken by building surveyors, 

land surveyors, mineral surveyors, planning and development
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surveyors, rural surveyors and quantity surveyors which may 

be investigated in the same way.

Other professions will also find the methodology useful in 

order to identify the "corresponding profession" in other 

Member States.

Specifically, the methodology would be most useful in cases 

where very little is known initially about the profession in 

other Member States, but where it is established that an 

identifiable profession exists in two or more Member States 

so that useful comparisons can be made.

Similarly, in relation to the property profession, 

investigation into the professional practices, (such as 

methods of valuation, regulation, structure of professional 

organisations, ethics, C.P.D., etc.) used in other Member 

States is necessary, although the methodology would need 

adaptation before it could be used to this end. Similarly, 

there is evidence of an interest in an investigation into the 

philosophy of valuation (rather than its detailed practical 

nature) which should be pursued (Wood, Ernest, 1988, refer 

Appendix III).

The research in relation to the requirements of The Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors is continuing. For 

example, the work of the Institution's Sub-Committee on 

European and Overseas Qualifications is establishing formal 

links with other bodies within the E.G. which award 

"diplomas", and will make all efforts to liaise closely with 

thoie "competent authorities" designated by other Member
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States in respect of surveying professions, once the 

designation has been published.

In addition, the future publication of the results of this 

and further work on this subject, both in the U.K. 

professional press and in the relevant journals consulted by 

property professionals in other Member States should result 

in further co-operation and research.

The opportunity to investigate such "barriers" (refer 8.7) as 

language and national customs and conventions should be 

taken. There is a fundamental need to investigate and 

publicise the existence of these barriers in order to ensure 

that they provide minimal resistance to the achievement of a 

single European Market. In addition, the deep cultural 

differences which result in the great variation of status, 

practice methods and education of valuers should be 

investigated.

The public perception of the valuer in relation to the 

public's awareness of the property market is a social study 

of fundamental importance. The relative status of such 

property professionals in Member States and the professions 

in general would also provide valuable information on which 

to further the aims of the single European Market.

8.10 PAN-EUROPEAN PROPERTY PROFESSION

The opinion of Edward Erdman (1990. p. ix) that:

Property, like the financial sector, is a truly 
international market ... the global nature of
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property will not diminish . . .

merely reinforces the need for an international approach to 

property. Since no E.G. directives (to date) have dealt 

with property, the property professions have the opportunity 

(or the responsibility) to organise themselves to provide the 

European dimension necessary to meet the challenges of 1992 

and beyond.

In addition, the policy of the E.G. (D.T.I. 1990) which is to 

listen to interested groups rather than national groups means 

that pan-European associations of national organisations must 

be established.

The initiative of F.I.A.B.C.I. in establishing the pan- 

European F. I.A.B.C.I.-C.E., comprising professional 

organisations of all Member States is a first step towards 

producing a series of pan-European organisations which 

represent all professional activities relating to property.

Since 1977, there has been a pan-European valuation 

organisation. However, the European Group of Valuers of 

Fixed Assets (T.E.G.O.V.O.F.A. ) has had the very specific 

role of establishing criteria for the valuation of property 

assets for the purposes of company accounts.

This should be followed by other pan-European organisations 

covering, for example, estate agency, property management and 

more general valuation purposes. Indeed, a new group 

Euroval has been formed to represent the professions of the 

land involved in valuation (other than asset valuation for
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financial statements) (Anon, 1991B). T.E.G.O.V.O.F.A. has 

acknowledged the role Euroval should play with European 

professional organisations representing property management 

and brokerage in the recently formed F.I.A.B.C.I. European 

Chapter (ibid.).

Similarly, the work of the European Community Mortgage 

Federation should provide a useful source of specialist 

information.

Perhaps since 'necessity is the mother of invention', there 

was a need for the Directive to provide the stimulus 

necessary to produce such pan-European associations.

It is interesting that in an increasingly global economy, 

Western Europe is concentrating so much on a single regional 

market. In their new world view, Naisbitt and Aburdene

(1990, p.5) predict that during the 1990's:

West Europe will be seeking to establish a 'single 
economy', just as the idea that any region can have a 
single economy disappears

It is important, therefore, that as well as thinking 

European, the professions representing valuers also think 

world-wide so that as a world economy develops so the 

professions supporting that economy also develop globally. 

The R.I.C.S. is pursuing a policy of reciprocity agreements 

with other professional organisations based in other non-E.C. 

countries and the opportunities which this could have for the 

individual valuer and the valuation professions in this 

expanding economic climate are, literally, world-wide.
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Ideally, the future would involve an approximation of rules, 

regulations and codes of conduct for each profession, which 

would establish and/or encourage the development of academic 

education commensurate with the needs of the profession 

throughout Europe. With quality education, professional 

status, employment and remuneration, Europe would be assured 

of a property profession of the highest competence and skill. 

This could be the beginning.
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QUESTIONNAIRE ANALYSIS

Information supplied by The Royal Institution of Chartered 

Surveyors in May/June 1990 regarding the names and locations 

of Chartered Surveyors working in mainland Europe took the 

form of pre-printed adhesive labels. Chartered Surveyors 

working in European countries which are not in the B.C. were 

excluded from the study.

Of the names and addresses supplied, 376 were based within 

the E.G. and, of these, 151 were Chartered Surveyors 

qualified within the General Practice Division. These were 

identified from the information published in The Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyor's Year Book for 1990, 

published by Macmillan.

Copies of the Questionnaire (refer later within this 

Appendix) were sent to each Chartered Surveyor qualified 

within the General Practice Division and, during August, 

September and October, 33 completed Questionnaires were 

received.

Since the Questionnaire is divided into sections, relating to 

Valuation, Agency, Management, Development and Other 

professional activities, the responses have been analysed as 

53 sections.

The following table indicates the distribution of Chartered 

Surveyors in the E.G., the recipients of the Questionnaires, 

the responses and sections within the Questionnaire returned:
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Summary of Questionnaires Sent and Received

Belgium

Denmark

France

Germany

Greece

Italy

Luxembourg

Netherlands

Portugal

Spain

Total

Number of 
Chartered 
Surveyors

23

8

110

90

8

5

0

36

26

70

376

Number in 
General 
Practice

11

3

55

27

0

1

0

6

7

41

151

Responses 
Received

6

0

11

9

0

0

0

1

1

5

33

Sections 
Returned

11

0

19

11

0

0

0

4

1

7

53

In addition, five responses (four from Spain and one from
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Germany) were received from members who have retired from 

professional practice.

The information contained in the returned responses is 

reproduced in this Appendix, and has been used to compile 

Chapters 6 and 7. However, extreme caution has been 

exercised in using the information contained in responses 

from such countries as Netherlands and Portugal because of 

the limited number of responses. Similarly, the absence of 

responses from Denmark and Italy has not been interpreted as 

indicating an absence of the professional activities.

While such a limited spread of responses and therefore 

information may be regretted, the information can be used, in 

conjunction with other sources, to provide a view of the 

education and training of valuers within the E.G.
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THE POLYTECHNIC OF WALES 
POLITECHNIGCYMRU
Director J.D.Davies 
QBE, MSc, PhD, DSc

Department of Property and 
Development Studies

Head of Department
Professor Peter R. Hibberd MSc, FRIGS, ACIArb

Pontypridd Mid Glamorgan CF37 1DL 
Telephone (0443) 480480 
Direct Line (0443) 48 
Fax (0443) 480558

Dear Sir/Madam,

Questionnaire for completion by Chartered Surveyors working in
European Community Member States

Attached is a questionnaire designed to provide information for a 
research project into the nature of the professional education 
and training of valuers in Europe. This is being performed with 
the partial financial support of the R.I.C.S. Education Trust 
Fund and the European Commission and in co-operation with the 
R.I.C.S.

The research is aimed at "valuers", since "valuation" is a main 
skill used by members of the General Practice division of the 
Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors. However, "valuation" 
is also a function of property management, agency and development 
as well as a skill practiced in its own right. Questions are 
therefore designed to cover separately the skills of valuation, 
agency, management, development and any other relevant skill 
which you consider should be mentioned.

The time necessary to complete the questionnaire will depend on 
the range of the skills you exercise on the continent and, in 
each section, similar questions relate to different skills, but 
should not exceed 15 minutes.

Your time and co-operation in completing and returning this 
questionnaire is very much appreciated.

Yours faithfully,

Frances Plimmer, F.R.I.C.S, F.S.V.A., l.R.R.v. 
Senior Lecturer.



EDUCATION FOR VALUERS IN EUROPE

QUESTIONNAIRE FOR CHARTERED SURVEYORS

JULY 1990

FRANCES PLIMMER, Dip Est Man FRIGS FSVA IRRV

Department of Property & Development Studies,

The Polytechnic of Wales,

PONTYPRIDD,

MID GLAM, CF 37 1 DL
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QUESTIONNAIRE FOR U.K. CHARTERED SURVEYORS IN EUROPE 

EDUCATION FOR VALUERS IN EUROPE

The research is aimed at establishing:

a . the skills performed by General Practice Chartered Surveyors 
in the different European Member State. This is important 
because the European Council's Directive on the (so-called) 
mutual recognition of higher education diplomas recognises 
functions performed and not titles used by the individual 
professionals;

b. who performs the same skills of such Chartered Surveyors in 
the European Member States. This permits the identification 
of the titles used by property professionals in individual 
European countries, their range of skills and allows an 
element of comparison between 'who does what where';

c. the nature of the professional education and training 
necessary in order to achieve that status. It is in 
identifying and examining the breadth and depth of 
professional education and training that the competent 
authorities can establish a basis for mutual recognition;

d. any additional qualifications, membership of a professional 
organisation, state licence etc. necessary in order to perform 
that skill. Membership of professional organisations or the 
holding of a particular licence allow the competent 
authorities in each European Member State to liaise and to 
establish links which should enable the whole system of mutual 
recognition to proceed smoothly;

e. establishing if a further "face to face" interview with a 
property professional who is either a Chartered Surveyor or a 
non-U.K. qualified professional, is convenient in order to 
gain detailed information. The ability to talk to property 
professionals in different countries allows the researcher to 
gain relevant specific information which may apply in one 
country but not in other countries.

Funds are available for travel within the research budget for 
"face-to-face" interviews which would be held during 1990, 
although there is an intention to sent out a separate 
questionnaire to non-U.K. qualified professionals in order to 

establish basic information.



1. please indicate in which European Member State(s) you work 
and to which Member European State(s) your responses refer:

2. please tick as appropriate the main area(s) of work in 
which you are involved:

(a) Valuation

(b) Agency

(c) Management

(d) Development

(e) Other

Please answer questions 3 - 7.

Please answer questions 8-12.

Please answer questions 13 - 17.

Please answer questions 18 - 22.

Please answer questions 23 - 27.



VALUATION

3. If you are involved in Valuation, please tick as appropriate 
whether the valuations are for:

(a) Compulsory Acquisition

(b) Arbitration

(c) Rating

(d) Asset Valuation

(e) Investment Consultancy

(f) Portfolio Management

(g) Expert Evidence

(h) Mortgage Valuations

(i) Rent Reviews

(j) Landlord and Tenant

(k) Other, please specify:



4 . Please identify the titles of those individuals who are not 
Chartered Surveyors who do similar work in the European 
c°unH? .in S1**.??11 are based, it is in initially 
identifying the titles used by such individuals that their 
education and training can be considered. For example: 
work as a valuer may be performed by an expert in France

Valuation work Title(s) used: 
(e.g. investment)

5. Are there any state licences/professional qualifications/ 
academic qualifications necessary in order to perform these 
functions in the European country, and if so what are they?

6. Can you identify any organisations which represent the 
professional interests of such valuers? If so, please 
state their names and (if possible) addresses and telephone 
numbers.



If you would be prepared to give further information to this 
research such as a short personal interview regarding the 
nature of the professional work in Europe or the name of a 
non-U.K. qualified valuer who would be prepared to give 
information regarding the education and training of valuers 
in his/her European state, please indicated below

a. I am/am not prepared to give a short personal interview.

b. The following is the name and address of a non-U.K. 
valuer who would be prepared to give further information 
regarding the education and training of valuers in this 
European State.

Please add any other information which you feel may be useful and 
which is not covered by the above.

If your professional work involves other skills, please turn to 
Question 1.

If your professional work does not involve other skill, thank you 
for your co-operation in this research.

Frances Plimner,
Department of Property and Development Studies,

Polytechnic of Wales, Pontypridd, Mid Glam, CF37 1DL, U.K.



AGENCY

8. If you are mainly involved in Agency, please tick as 
appropriate whether the agency is mainly:

(a) Residential

(b) Retail

(c) Offices

(d) Industrial

(e) Other
(Please specify)

9. Please identify the titles of those individuals who are not 
Chartered Surveyors who do similar work in the European 
country in which you are based. It is in initially 
identifying the titles used by such individuals that their 
education and training can be considered. For example: 
work as a residential agent may be performed by an agent 
inunobilier in France.

Title(s) used:



10. Are there any state licences/professional qualifications/ 
academic qualifications necessary in order to perform this 
function in the European country, and if so what are they?

11. Can you identify any organisations which represent the 
professional interests of such agents? If so, please state 
the names and (if possible) addresses and telephone numbers.

12. If you would be prepared to give further information to this 
research, such as a short personal interview regarding the 
nature of the professional work in Europe or the name of a 
non-U.K. trained Agent who would be prepared to give 
information regarding the education and training of agents 
in his/her European state, please indicated below:

a. I am/am not prepared to give a short personal interview.

b. The following is the name and address of a non-U.K. 
valuer who would be prepared to give further information 
regarding the education and training of agents in this 
European State.



please add any other information which you feel may be useful 
and which is not covered by the above.

If your professional work involves other skills, please turn to 
question 1.

If your professional work does not involve other skills, thank 
you for your co-operation in this research.

Frances Plimner,
Department of Property and Development Studies,
The Polytechnic of Wales, Pontypridd, Mid Glam, CF37 1DL, U.K.
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MANAGEMENT

17. If you are mainly involved in Management, please tick as 
appropriate whether the management is mainly:

(a) Residential

(b) Retail

(c) Offices

(d) Industrial

(e) Other
(Please specify)

14. Please identify the titles of those individuals who are not 
Chartered Surveyors who do similar work in the European 
country in which you are based. It is in initially 
identifying the titles used by such individuals that their 
education and training can be considered. For example: 
work as a property manager may be performed by an 
administrateur de biens in France.

Title(s) used:



15. Are there any state licences/professional qualifications/ 
academic qualifications necessary in order to perform this 
function in the European country, and if so what are they?

16. Can you identify any organisations which represent the 
professional interests of such property managers? If so, 
please state the names and (if possible) addresses and 
telephone numbers.

17. If you would be prepared to give further information to this 
research, such as a short personal interview regarding the 
nature of the professional work in Europe or the name of a 
non-U.K. trained Property Manager who would be prepared to 
give information regarding the education and training of 
property managers in his/her European state, please 
indicated below:

a. I am/am not prepared to give a short personal interview.

b. The following is the name and address of a non-U.K. 
valuer who would be prepared to give further information 
regarding the education and training of valuers in this 
European State.
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Please add any other information which you feel may be useful and 
which is not covered by the above.

If your professional work involves other skills, please turn to 
question 1.

If your professional work does not involve other skills, thank 
you for your co-operation in this research.

Prances PHomer,* *.t*it\,rzo rj.J.UUH&J. ,

Department of Property and Development Studies,
The Polytechnic of Wales, Pontypridd, Mid Glam, CF37 1DL, U.K.
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DEVELOPMENT

18. If you are mainly involved in Development, please tick as 
appropriate one or more boxes to specify the nature of the 
development work:

(a) Residential

(b) Retail

(c) Offices

(d) Industrial

(e) Other
(Please specify)

19. Please identify the titles of those individuals who are not 
Chartered Surveyors who do similar work in the European 
country in which you are based. It is in initially 
identifying the titles used by such individuals that their 
education and training can be considered. For example: 
work as a developer may be performed by an promoteur in 
France

Title(s) used:
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20. Are there any state licences/professional qualifications/ 
academic qualifications necessary in order to perform this 
function in the European country, and if so what are they?

21. Can you identify any organisations which represent the professional interests of such developers? If so, please 
state the names and (if possible) addresses and telephone numbers.

22. If you would be prepared to give further information to this research, such as a short personal interview regarding the 
nature of the professional work in Europe or the name of a 
non-U.K. trained Developer who would be prepared to give 
information regarding the education and training of developers in his/her European state, please indicated 
below:

a. I am/am not prepared to give a short personal interview.

b. The following is the name and address of a non-U.K. 
valuer who would be prepared to give further information 
regarding the education and training of valuers in this 
European State.
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please add any other information which you feel may be useful and 
which is not covered by the above.

If your professional work involves other skills, please turn to 
question 1.

If your professional work does not involve other skills, thank 
you for your co-operation in this research.

Frances Plinoner,
Department of Property and Development Studies,
The Polytechnic of Wales, Pontypridd, Mid Glam, CF37 1DL, U.K.
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OTHER

23. If you are mainly involved in other areas of professional 
work, please specify what that is:

24. Please identify the titles of those individuals who are not 
Chartered Surveyors who do similar work in the European 
country in which you are based. It is in initially 
identifying the titles used by such individuals that their 
education and training can be considered.

Title(s) used:

25. Are there any state licences/professional qualifications/ 
academic qualifications necessary in order to perform this 
function in the European country, and if so what are they?
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26. Can you identify any organisations which represent the 
professional interests of such individuals? if so, please 
state the names and (if possible) addresses and telephone 
numbers.

27. If you would be prepared to give further information to this 
research, such as a short personal interview regarding the 
nature of the professional work in Europe or the name of a 
non-U.K. trained professional who would be prepared to give 
information regarding the education and training of 
such professionals in his/her European state, please 
indicated below:

a. I am/am not prepared to give a short personal interview.

b. The following is the name and address of a non-U.K. 
valuer who would be prepared to give further information 
regarding the education and training of valuers in this 
European State.

Please add any other information which you feel may be useful and 
which is not covered by the above.

If your professional work does not involve other skills, thank 
you for your co-operation in this research.

Frances Plimmer,
Department of Property and Development Studies,
The Polytechnic of Wales, Pontypridd, Mid Glam, CF37 1DL, U.K.
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RESULTS OF ANALYSIS OF QUESTIONNAIRE

Questionnaire la

Ql. SPAIN

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Mortgage Valuation

Mergers. 

Q4. Lawyers

Accountants

Engineers

Economists

Translated into Spanish for the title.

Q5. Registration of the firm with various ministers. 
Registration is not necessary for the individual.

Q6. Colegio Aqentes de la Propieded Inmobiliaria Montera 
48 6° deha(***), Madrid 28013.Tel: 521 81 56.

Q7a. Interview: Peter Collins, Richard Ellis SA, Edificio 
"La Caixa", Paseo de la Castellana, 51, 6a . -28046 
Madrid. Tel: 308 42 42.

Q7b. Interview: Jose Puig de la Bellecesa, Richard Ellis 
SA, Paseo de la Castellana 51, Madrid 28046.

Questionnaire Ib

Ql. SPAIN

Q2. Development

Q18. Retail

Offices

Industrial

Hotels

Mergers.

1-4



Q19. Lawyers

Accountants

Engineers

Economists

Translated into Spanish for the title. 

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Q21. No organisations.

Q22a. Interview: Peter Collins, Richard Ellis SA, Edificio 
"La Caixa", Paseo de la Castellana, 51, 6a . -28046 
Madrid. Tel: 308 42 42.

Q22b. Interview: Jose Puig de la Bellecesa, Richard Ellis 
SA, Paseo de la Castellana 51, Madrid 28046.

Questionnaire 2
Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Management 

Q13. Offices 

Q14. Gerant d'immeubles

Q15. No licences, qualifications etc. required. 

Q16. Chambre Immobiliere de Belqique 

Union de Geometres-experts

Additional Information:

"The work of property management may be carried out as 
a main activity or side activity by a number of other 
professions - engineers, lawyers, architects or estate 
agents."

Questionnaire 3a

Ql. SPAIN

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Investment Consultancy
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Portfolio Management

Rent Reviews 

Q4. Lawyers

Architects

Technical Architects

Economists 

Q5. No licences or qualifications etc. required.

Questionnaire 3b

Ql. SPAIN

Q2. Development

Q18. Retail

Q19. Lawyers

Architects 

Economists

Q20. API

Q21. AECC fAsociacion Espanola de Centros Comerciales 
Alberto Alocecer, 10-2° C, 28036 Madrid.Tel: 345 75 
96/97 Fax: 250 34 68 (Contact Jose L Lloret, 
Manager).

Q22b. Interview: Dolores Pardillo, Chesterton y Asociados, 
c/Zurbano 51, 2° Jzda, 28010 Madrid. Tel. (91) 308 53 
67.

Questionnaire 4

Ql. WEST GERMANY 

Q2. Project Management 

Q24. Diplom Bau Ingenieur 

Q27a. No Interview.

Questionnaire 5

Ql. WEST GERMANY
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Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management 

Q4. Immobilienberater (*)

Geschaftsfuhrer (*)

Gutachtej:

Makler

Q5. No licences or professional qualifications noted. 

Q7a. No Interview.

Questionnaire 6

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Development

Q18. Retail

Offices

Industrial 

Q19. Promoteur

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Q21. No organisations. 

Q22a. Interview.

Additional Information:

"There are no formal courses for property developers 
organised in Belgium at the present time to my 
knowledge. My competitors without exception have no 
more formal training than I have and probably far 
less. The vast majority of people in the industry 
have a background at the most composed of a degree in 
Economics or Law or a simple secondary high school 
certificate."

Questionnaire 7a

Ql   FRANCE
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Q2. Agency

Q8. Residential

Q9. Agent Immobilier

Q10. "As a principal, a Carte Professionnelle is required. 
To obtain a Carte Professionnelle,. you need either (1) 
licence de droit (law degree) or 4 years employment as 
a cadre (managerial level) or 10 years as a employee 
in a company run by the holder of a Carte 
Professionnelle."

Qll. FNAIM, 129 rue du Faubourg St Honore, 75008 Paris. 
Tel: 1 42 25 97 99.

Q12a. Interview: B. P. Robinson, ARICS, 241 Chemin du 
Plan, 06410 BIOT, France.

Questionnaire 7b

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Development

Q18. Residential

Q19. Promoteur

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required.

Q21. FNPC, Federation Nationale des Promoteurs 
Constructeurs.106 rue Universite, Paris 7e .Tel:1 
47 05 44 36.

Q22a. Interview: B. P. Robinson, ARICS, 241 Chemin du 
Plan, 06410 BIOT, France.

Questionnaire 8

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Development

Q18. Retail

Offices 

Q19. Architect

Bouwpromoteur / bouwheer
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Ontwikkelaar 

Proiectleider 

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc required.

"... but my function is more limited than in the UK. 
For instance, I cannot make a submission for planning 
permission, even for minor alterations, without an 
Architect signing the plans."

Q21. Confederatie Inmobilieren Belaie. Groenenborenlaan 20, 
B 2610 Wilrijk.

Q22a. Interview: Geraldine H. Wooley, Ketteridge St 
Quentin, Gramayestraat 4 bus 1, 2000 Antwerpen, 
Belgium.

Q22b. Interview: Eric Ketteridge, Ketteridge St Quentin, 4 
Gramayestraat, Antwerp 2000, Belgium.

"I am mainly acting as a project manager and I find 
that Belgian colleagues have extensive experience in 
the construction industry, but rarely formal 
qualifications."

Questionnaire 9

Ql. WEST GERMANY 

Q2. Agency 

Q8. Retail

Offices

Industrial

Q9. Maklers usually identified by the letters R.D.R. 
(Ring Deutsche Makeler).

Innobilienwiot 

Q10. No licences or qualifications etc. necessary.

Qll. Ring Deutscher Makeler Biebergasse 2, 6000 Frankfurt 
1, Tel: (0) 69 28 28 23

Q12a. Interview: M. J. Hodges, Jones Lang Wootton, Mainzer 
Landstrasse 46, 6000 Frankfurt/Main 1, West Germany.

Q12b. Interview: S. Hettrick, Jones Lang Wootton, Mainzer 
Landstrasse 46, 6000 Frankfurt on Main 1, West 
Germany.
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"There are a number of educational institutions 
offering full or part-time training in the 
residential/commercial property sectors and these lead 
to certain levels of qualification."

Questionnaire 10

Ql. GERMANY

Q2. Development

Q18. Retail

Offices

Industrial

Q19. No titles used. "Private people, construction 
companies, funds (selected)."

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Q21. No organisations representing developers.

Q22a. Interview: Patrick Taylor, Am Rabenstein 7a, D-6240 
Konigstein, West Germany. Tel: (0 61 74) 36 35. 
(Home Tel: (0 69) 59 70 031.

Questionnaire 11

Ql. WEST GERMANY

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Rent Reviews

Q4. Of fentlich_____bestellter____und____vereidiater 
Immobiliensachverstandiaer (publicly appointed and 
sworn property expert) .

"These people are appointed by the local chamber of 
commerce, usually being architects or building 
engineers and occasionally estate agents. You do not 
have to be appointed in this way however to carry out 
valuation work, for which there are no statutory 
requirements."
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Q5. re: state licences and qualifications etc.

"(see above) However in order to obtain professional 
indemnity insurance, a qualification and experience 
will normally be required. By English standards 
valuation techniques employed are somewhat simplistic 
and theoretical, much reliance being placed upon DRC 
valuations."

Q6. Bund der Oeffentlich Bestellter und Vereidioren 
Sachverstandigen.

Vice President: Karl Birkner, Tulpenweg, 8012 
Ottobrunn. Tel: 010 49 89 60 66 88

Verband de Bausachverstandicren Norddentschlands E. V.

Chairman: Dipl. Ing. Erich Schulz, Holstens 1-3, 
2400 Lubeck 1. Tel: 010 49 451 77 473

Q7a. Interview: [?J. F. W. Morgan,?] Zadelhoff Deutschland, 
Stephanstrasse 3, 6000 Frankfurt/Main 1, Tel: (0 69) 
298 90 90. [confirm address & phone number].

Questionnaire 12a

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Compulsory Acquisition

Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Mortgage Valuations

Rent Reviews 

Q4. Expert

Q5. "A certain level of qualification is necessary but 
unrelated to the function. e.g. a qualified expert 
can be appointed on the list of Court Experts for 

Valuation.

Q6. F.N.A.I.M. /experts section)

I.F.E.I. flnstitut Francais   de   1' Expertise
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Immobiliere^

Q7a. Interview: Martyn Hayter, Bernard Thorpe, 264 rue du 
Faubourg St-Honore, 75008 Paris.

Q7b. Interview: Jacque Bravard (I.F.E.I.)

Questionnaire 12b

Ql. FRANCE 

Q2. Agency 

Q8. Offices

Industrial 

Q9. Agent Immobilier

Negociateur

Conseil Immobilier

Q10. Carte Professionnelle required for the head of the 
company.

Qll. P.N.A.I.M.

Questionnaire 12c

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Management

Q13. Offices

Industrial 

Q14. Administrateur de Biens

Gestionnaire

Syndic de Copropriete (for Copropriete only) 

Q15. refer Q10. above. 

Q16. F.N.A.I.M.

C.N.A.B.

S.O.C.A.F.

1-12



Ql7a. refer Q7a. above.

Questionnaire 12d

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Development

Q18. Offices

Industrial 

Q19. Promoteur

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Q21. F.N.P.C.

Federation du Batiment 

Q22a. refer Q7a. above.

Questionnaire 13

Ql. SPAIN

Q2. Development

Q18. Residential

Q19. Promotor

"There is a distinct lack of any near equivalent to a 
Chartered Surveyor. There is no profession that I am 
aware of that offers the range of skills of a 
Chartered Surveyor e.g. land buying done by agents 
generally unqualified. Development planning done by 
Architects or Engineers (very basic). Costing done by 
Architects or their assistants - Apareiadores. 
Development control done by builder, Architect or 
Apareiador. Sales done by agents or builder. 
Generaly poor unprofessional co-ordination, if any.

Q20. "I am registered as 'Valuer in all types of property', 
which was the nearest and closest definition that my 
accountant could come up with. I have my own fiscal 
licence (Licencia Fiscal). I am not aware of any 
particular qualification required to carry out my 
function.

Q21. "Such organisations [which represent the professional 
interests of ... developers] are generally consortiums 
of developers in a given locality who join together
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and register themselves as official Sociedades de 
Empresas Constructors, to give themselves a voice in 
political and development related matters."

Q22a. Interview: W. P. T. > Apartado 167, 04670 Vern, 
Almerin, Espagne.

"Given the nature of my answers above, I cannot say 
much about the nature of the profession in Spain that 
co-ordinates all aspects of the development process. 
However, I have been working at a high level for 4 
years in Spain and am happy to give further valuable 
information which would be of use to any company or 
individual or training programme, about all the 
aspects of residential development in the tourist 
sector."

Questionnaire 14

Ql. SPAIN

Q2. Development

Q18. Retail

Offices

Industrial 

Q19. Promotor

Q20. No licences or qualifications required. 

Q21. A.P.I, "for the profession in general".

Questionnaire 15

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy 

Portfolio Management 

Mortgage Valuation

Q4. Expert

Q5. F.N.A.I.M.
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Q6. F.N.A.I.M.

Q7a. Interview: Miss M Mason, Jones Lang Wootton, 80 
Avenue Marceau, 75008, Paris.

Questionnaire 16

Ql. PORTUGAL

Q2. Valuation (and Development - see below)

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Mortgage Valuations (Commerical Property only)

Bank Valuations for loan purposes.

Q4. "No relevant qualifications available from Portugese 
further education colleges or anywhere else for that 
matter. For example, the Director of Richard Ellis 
here is a computer engineer by background and was 
trained for two years in our Madrid office by 
Chartered Surveyors before setting up here."

Q5. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Q6 . No organisations representing valuers.

Q7a. Interview: Jerry Harries, Richard Ellis, Edificio 
Libersil, R. S. Jose, 35, 2.° A, 1100 Lisboa. Tel: 
347 45 05.

Questionnaire 17a

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Investment Consultancy 

Portfolio Management 

Rent Reviews 

Landlord and Tenant

Q4. Expert-Geometre

Q5. Expert-Geometre
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Q6. Union des Geometres-Experts ds Bslgig^r 75 rue ciu 
Nord, 1000 - Brussels, Tel: (2) 217 lg~72. ~'

Q7a. Interview: P. A. M. Brooke, Debenham Tewson 
Winssinger, Rue du Monastere, 10, 1050 Brussels.

Q7b. Interview: Philippe Winssinger, Debenham Tewson 
Winssinger, Rue du Monastere, 10, 1050 Brussels.

Questionnaire 17b

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Management

Q17. Offices

Q19. No licences or qualifications etc required.

Q20. No organisations which represent property managers.

Q21a. Interview: P. A. M. Brooke, Debenham Tewson 
Winssinger, Rue du Monastere, 10, 1050 Brussels.

Questionnaire 18a

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Mortgage Valuations

Rent Reviews

Landlord and Tenant 

Q4. Geometre Expert

Q5. "Exams need to be passed to be a Geometre Expert. 
Not only Geometre Experts carry out valuations."

Q7a. Interview: John R. L, Travers, Healey & Baker, rue 
Montoer 14, 1040 Bruxelles.

Q7b. Interview: Francis Bertot, Richard Ellis S. A., Bid 
du Repent 45/46, bte 7, 1000 Bruxelles.
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Questionnaire 18b

Ql. BELGIUM 

Q2. Agency 

Q8. Retail

Offices

Industrial

Hotel

Q9. Confederation des Immobiliers de Belgigue ASBL 
(C.I.B.)

"Whilst GIB is more professional than in the past, 
little qualifications are needed to be a member."

Q10. No licences or qualification etc. required.

Q12a. Interview: John R. L. Travers, Healey & Baker, rue 
Montoer 14, 1040 Bruxelles.

Q12b. Interview: Francis Bertot, Richard Ellis S. A., Bid 
du Repent 45/46, bte 7, 1000 Bruxelles.

Questionnaire 18c

Ql. BELGIUM 

Q2. Management 

Q13. Retail

Offices

Industrial

Q14. Confederation des Immobiliers de Belgioue ASBL 
(C.I.B.)

Questionnaire 18d

Ql. BELGIUM 

Q2. Development 

Q18. Retail 

Offices
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Industrial

Q19. Confederation des Immobiliers Hg Roi^irpio ASBL (C.I.B. ) ————————— ———————

Questionnaire 19a

Ql . FRANCE

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Rent Reviews

Landlord and Tenant 

Q4 . Expert Immobilier

Administrateur de Biens

Expert Foncier

Q5. Expert Immobilier - admission to professional 
association of experts au pres du Tribunal

Administrateur de Biens - Carte professionelle (Loi 
Hoguet )

Expert Foncier

Q7a. Interview: R. K. Wrigley, COGIME, 5 rue Keppler, 
75116 Paris. Tel: (1) 47 20 20 10.

"See copy of article by Yves Frayssinhes of the FNAIM 
regarding the loi Hoguet. "

Questionnaire 19b

Ql . FRANCE 

Q2 . Management 

Q13. Retail 

Offices
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Q14. Administrateur de Biens

Gestionaire de Patrimoine

Notaires (Country Notaires). 

Q15. Carte Professionelle

Q16. FNAIM, 27 bis, Avenue de Villiers, 75017, Paris, Tel: 
47 66 56 10

CNAB, 53 rue Rocher, 75008, Paris, Tel: 42 93 60 55

Confederation Nationale des Experts Agricoles et 
Fonciers, 6 rue Didier, 75016, Paris, Tel: 47 27 00 
69.

Q17a. Interview: refer Q7a. above.

Questionnaire 20a

Ql. NETHERLANDS

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Mortgage Valuations 

Q4. Valuation - General J. Rook Sworn Valuer

Valuation - General H. v. d. Camp Sworn Valuer

Investment The Dijksman Sworn Valuer

Investment K. G. C. Abbenes

Investment J. P. M. Captijn

Q5. "In order to undertake valuations for mortgage 
purposes or for banks, it is necessary to be a sworn 
valuer. This involves qualifying as a makelaar in 
onroerond goed (agent in real estate) and subsequently 
taking a practical examination."

Q6. "The N.V.M. represents the interests of valuers 
although its primary active is to look after the 
interests of agents.
Address: N. V. M. : Fakkelstecle 1, 3431 HZ 
Nieuvegein."

1-19



Q7a. Interview: N. J. Brooks, Jones Lang Wootton, 
Kantoorgebouw Atrium, Strawinskylaan 3103, 1077 ZX 
Amsterdam. Tel: 020 661 21 21.

Q7b. J. Rook, Jones Lang Wootton, Europalaan 480, 3526 KS 
Utrecht.

"I trust what has been written is useful. There is a 
big difference between 'real estate education in the 
UK and the Netherlands. Apart from having to be a 
sworn valuer for specific valuations, a specific real 
estate education is not considered necessary."

Questionnaire 2Ob

Ql. NETHERLANDS

Q2. Agency

Q8. Offices

Q9. "The only title relating to real estate is a Makelaar 
in Onroerond Goed from which subsequently someone can 
become a sworn valuer having passed the subsequent 
test. People working in the agency department of JLW 
include makelaars and people having studied at 
University, law, economics and engineering."

Q10. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Qll. N. V. M. : Fakkelstecle 1, 3431 HZ Nieuvegein."

Q12a. Interview: N. J. Brooks, Jones Lang Wootton, 
Kantoorgebouw Atrium, Strawinskylaan 3103, 1077 ZX 
Amsterdam. Tel: 020 661 21 21.

Q12b. M. Meijs, J.L.W., Kantoorgebouw Atrium, Strawinskylaan 
3103, 1077 ZX Amsterdam.

Questionnaire 20c

Ql. NETHERLANDS 

Q2. Management

Q17b. Interview: A. Timmers, Jones Lang Wootton, 
Kantoorgebouw Atrium, Strawinskylaan 3103, 1077 ZX 
Amsterdam.
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Questionnaire 20d

Ql. NETHERLANDS 

Q2. Development 

Q18. Offices

Industrial

Q19. "Undertaken by people within the real estate market 
with and without titles. There is no specific title 
relating to development."

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required.

Q21. No organistions representing the interests of 
developers.

Questionnaire 2la

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Compulsory Acquisition

Arbitration

Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Landlord and Tenant 

Q4. Expert 

Q5. No licences or qualifications etc. required.

Q6. Chambre Svndicale des Experts Immobiliers F.N.A.I.M., 
129 rue du Faubourg St. Honore, 75008, Paris.

I.F.E.I.

Q7b. Interview: Antoine Beslon, Feau Hampton Enterprises S. 
A., 132 Bid. Hausseman, 75008, Paris. Tel: (1) 40 08 
10 00.

Questionnaire 21b

Ql. FRANCE
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Q2. Agency 

Q8. Retail

Offices

Industrial 

Q9. Agent Immobilier

Neqociateur

Q10. "Carte Professionelle d'Agent Immobilier issued by the 
Prefecture de Police. Basic educational 
qualification is Bac + professional experience."

Qll. FNAIM, 129 rue du Faubourg St. Honore, 75008, Paris. 
Tel: (1) 42 25 24 26.

Q12a. Interview: Clive R. Llewellyn, President Directeur
General, Feau Hampton Enterprises S.A., 132, Boulevard 
Haussmann, 75008, Paris. Tel: (1) 40 08 10 05.

Questionnaire 21c

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Management

Q13. Residential

Retail

Offices

Industrial 

Q14. Administrateur de Biens

Q15. Carte Professionelle "Gestion" issued by the 
Prefecture de Police.

Q16. CNAB Confederation Nationale des Administrateurs de 
Biens

FNAIM Federation Nationale de 1'immobilier

Q17b. Monsieur Barker, F6au Gestion, 132 Bid. Haussmann, 
75008, Paris. Tel: 40 08 10 00

Questionnaire 22

Ql. FRANCE
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Q2. Development 

Q18. Offices

Industrial 

Q19. Promoteur

Marchand de Bien

Q20. Respondent is not award of any licences, 
qualifications etc. required.

Questionnaire 23a

Ql. WEST GERMANY

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Mortgage Valuations 

Q4. Vereidiqte

Sachverstandiqe

Q5. "One has to pass the examination of the 
Sachverstandiger Committee of the local Chamber of 
Commerce."

Q7a. Interview: John F. W. Morgan, Zadelhoff Deutschland 
GmbH, Stephanstrasse 3, 6000 Frantfurt/Main 1. Tel: (0 
69) 298 90 90.

Questionnaire 23b

Ql. WEST GERMANY 

Q2. Agency 

Q8. Retail

Offices

Industrial 

Q9. Inunobilienmakler
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Q10. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Qll. Ring Deutscher Makler, Hamberg.

Q12a. Interview: John F. W. Morgan, Zadelhoff Deutschland 
GmbH, Stephanstrasse 3, 6000 Frantfurt/Main 1. Tel: (0 
69) 298 90 90.

Questionnaire 23c

Ql. WEST GERMANY 

Q2. Management 

Q13. Retail

Offices

Industrial

Q14. Immobilienverwalter

Q15. No licences or qualifications etc. required. 

Q16. Ring Deutscher Makler, Hamburg.

Q17a. Interview: John F. W. Morgan, Zadelhoff Deutschland 
GmbH, Stephanstrasse 3, 6000 Frantfurt/Main 1. Tel: (0 
69) 298 90 90.

Questionnaire 24a

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Mortgage Valuations

Q4. "Expert = translation of valuer. Levels of knowledge 
are poor. Techniques used are flawed - EG. Floor Area 
adjustment to Bolster Prime Rate. Experts are often 
derided by other property professions.

Q5. Court appointment - unavailable to foreign nationals.
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Q6. No organisations identified.

Q7a. Interview: Mark N. di C. Willan, Transatlantic 
Investment Service, Inc., 52 rue Botzaris, 75019 
Paris. Tel: (33 1) 42 45 39 19.

Questionnaire 24b

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Development

Q18. Hotels

Q19. "Promoteur - translation for Developer, not title. 
Some development work done also by Marchand de Biens - 
No British equivalent - Really Property Traders and 
Speculators."

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required.

Q21. No organisations represent the interests of 
developers.

Q22a. Interview: Mark N. di C. Willan, Transatlantic 
Investment Service, Inc., 52 rue Botzaris, 75019 
Paris. Tel: (33 1) 42 45 39 19.

Q22b. "I know of no training for valuers outside the UK."

"Outside the UK, there is no 'Professional Status' 
attaching to Chartered Surveyors skills. The 
equivalent are very under-skilled eg. I was phoned not 
long ago by a Major French Institutional Fund manager 
to ask me what an Internal Rate of Return was!"

Questionnaire 25

Ql. WEST GERMANY 

Q2. Development 

Q18. Retail

Offices

Industrial 

Q19. Project Entwickler

Diplom Architect
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Bauherr

Q20. No licences or professional qualifications ". . . 
other than in the case of an architect who must, of 
course, be proprty qualified."

Q21. No organisations represent the professional interests 
of developers, in the respondent's awareness.

Q22a. Telephone Interview: H. C. Robinson, Waterglade 
Immobilien Management, Kaiserstrasse 13, 6000 
Frankfurt am Main, 1.

"Developers in West Germany tend to have various 
professional backgrounds - architecture, estate 
agency, financial consultancy etc. Foreign developers 
i.e. British, Scandanavian + US are active in the 
major centres, whereas the provincial towns and cities 
tend to be the domain of the domestic German 
developers."

Questionnaire 26

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Development

Q18. Offices

Q19. "All members of the company are Chartered Surveyors."

Q20. "License only."

Q21. No organisations which represent the interests of such 
developers identified.

Q22a. No interview.

Questionnaire 27

Ql. FRANCE

Q 2. Deve1opment

Q18. Residential

Retail

Offices

Business Parks.

1-26



can be obtained from the address on the bottom."

Q7a. Interview: C. P. Dowen, Costa Blanca Surveyors, 
Javea, Avd. de los Fueros, 1 Bloque 9, Alicante.

"Nearly all the agency and valuation work is carried 
out by A.P.I.s. Entry to their College is very 
restricted. As far as I know to date, no foreign 
qualification has ever been accepted for the purposes 
[of] exemption from the entry exams. Until very 
recently, it was impossible for a non Spanish national 
to be a member.

Questionnaire 29

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy

Portfolio Management

Mortgage Valuations 

Q4. Expert

Q5. "Written FNAIM exam not to compared to RICS 
standards."

Q6. Institut Francais de 1'Expertise Immobiliere, 8 rue 
Galilee, 75791, Paris. Tel: 1 40 67 46 80.

Q7a. Interview: Paul Taylor, Jones Lang Wootton, 80 avenue 
Marceau, 75008, Paris. Tel: 47 23 54 06.

Questionnaire 30a

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Valuation

Q3. Asset Valuation

Investment Consultancy 

Q4. French/Flemish:

Expert fen estimation) Taxateur
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Geometre Schatter

Expert en Immeubles Expert Schatter

Vasfqoedexpert

Landmeter

Meetkundiq schatter

Expert in onroerond Goederen

Q5. No licences or professional qualifications etc. 
required.

Q6. "Orde van Architekten (Regional basis). Architects 
are usually the people appointed by Courts of Law to 
assess rental or capital values!

"Vasfqoed experts can become members of the 
Confederatie Van Immobilienberoeken Van Belqie V. Z. 
W. wich organisation also represents estate agents 
fVasfqoedmakelaas) and property managers 
(Vastgoedbehoerders). C.I.B. lays down scale fees 
for its members and tries to represent their point of 
view with the government and generally. 
Groenenbergerlaan 20 B 2610, Wilrijk (FAX: 03 82 83 
086. Tel: 03 82 82 264). Mevr. Delfosse is contact 
person there. (organised on a regional basis - you 
can also try Mijnteer [***] w. Van Cleepot, (IB 
Informatie on 091/23 0883 between 10/12am and 14/16.00 
Mondays only. (Dial 010 32 and drop the 0 from U.K.)

"Federation Rovales des Geometres Experts Independents 
(Kon. Federatie der Zelfstandiqe Landroeters-Experten 

(Flemish name), 127 av. Le Marinel, B1040, Bruxelles.

"Maison du Geometre UGEB (Huis van de Landmeter UMSB 
(Flemish)) 76 rue du Nord, B1000, Bruxelles.

"Architects are organised on a regional basis - try 
Qrde van Architecten Raad van de Provincie Antwerpen, 
Rucaplein 104, B2610, Wilrijk, Belgium. Tel: 03 239 
78 58.

Q7a. Interview: R. A. Herd, Ketteridge St. Quintin, 
Gramayestraat 4 bus 1, 2000 Antwerpen, Belgium. 
(Private Address: Patrijzenlaan 18, B-9080 Moerbeke- 
Waas, Belgium.)

Q7b. Interview: Etienne Bogaert, Studiebureau pvba, 34 
Tuinbouwlaan, B1710, Dilbeek, Belgium. TelL 02/569 45 
52.

"I am not sure that he will help you so you should 
perhaps phone him first. He is my wife's uncle so
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you can mention my name. He is a meetkindig
schatter. They qualify like landmeters by following a
course of study with exams. (He speaks English)."

Questionnaire 3Ob

Ql. BELGIUM

Q2. Development

Q18. Residential

Retail

Offices 

Q19. French: Flemish:

Promoteur Ontwikkelaar

Architecte Architect

Maitre de 1'ouvrage Bouwheer

Q20. "No-one requires qualifications to be a developer in 
Belgium. Many architects act as developers to secure 
the design work. Architects need a licence in 
Belgium to practice their craft. Developers of 
residential must obtain a licence from the Ministerie 
van Financier in Brussels. It should also be 
obtained for commercial developments but is not always 
sought."

Q21. "Developers operate in direct competition with each 
other and as far as I am aware, there are no 
organisations except for those who are architects."

Q22a. Interview: Interview: R. A. Herd, Ketteridge St. 
Quintin, Gramayestraat 4 bus I, 2000 Antwerpen, 
Belgium. (Private Address: Patrijzenlaan 18, B-9080 
Moerbeke-Waas, Belgium.)

"Development in Belgium is often carried out by 
construction companies acting as a developer/ 
contractor to feed their main line of business as a 
contractor. They will sell the project usually at 
any time. They will even sell the site if they can 
have a negotiated building contract.

"Some developers act as project managers themselves 
employing building traders and estate agents to let 
and sell or even to buy the sites.

"Most funding is from banks or forward sales to
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institutions."

Questionnaire 31

Ql. FRANCE

Q2. Development

Q18. Offices

Industrial

Q19. Promoteur d'lmmobilier d'entreprise 

Q20. No licences or qualifications etc. required.

Q21. F.N.P.C. Federation Nationale des Promoteurs 
Constructeurs. 106 rue de 1'Universite, 75007. Paris. 
Tel: 45 51 67 37.

Q22a. Interview (if convenient to interviewee): John C. 
Harding, Higgs & Hill France SA, 4 rue de Marigan, 
75008 Paris. Tel: 40 70 00 17.

Questionnaire 32

Ql. GERMANY

Q2. Valuation (also Management and Development - although 
those sections were not completed).

Q3. Compulsory Acquisition 

Asset Valuation 

Rent Reviews 

Landlord and Tenant

Q5. "State licence required. Germany has no specific 
degrees or qualifications in estate management- 
valuation. Usually they start from general business 
or law degrees."

Q6. "various [organisations] eg. R.D.M."

Q7a. Interview: R. J. Pratt, Defence Lands Office, MOD 
Dusseldorf, BFPO 34. West Germany.

Q7b. Interview: Dr Lutz Aengevelt, Tel: Dusseldorf (0211) 
8391 212.

Aengevelt, Heinrich Heine Allee 35, 4000 Dusseldorf 1,
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W. Germany, "(speaks perfect English)".

Questionnaire 33

Ql. GERMANY 

Q2. Management 

Q13. Residential

Military Training Areas and Barracks. 

Q14. Architekten

Verwalter

Q15. "Not known" [if any licences or qualifications are 
required.

Q16. No organisations identified.

Q17a. Interview: M. G. LLoyd, Defence Land Agent's Office, 
Catterick Barracks, Bielfield, Germany, BFP039.

"I am a UK based Civil Servant managing the MoD's 
estate in Germany. This involves housing, barracks 
and traing areas. The locally employed German 
Nationals are unqualified and do not belong to a 
professional group.

"The work involves close co-operation with German 
Civil Servants. (Estate Management, Building 
Construction and Forestry)."
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SPECIAL REPORT 1992

Surveyors of Europe unite
Unless the RICS can establ ish 

that qualifications obtained 
abroad are not of a comparable 
standard to its own. it will have 
to accept as members anyone 
who applies tojoin and whose 
functions are similar to those 
carried out by chartered 
surveyors.

There may be cases where 
comparability exists, but equally 
there are likely to be cases where 
either an 'aptitude test' or an 
'adaptation period' (period of 
supervised practice I or a 'period 
of probationary practice' is 
appropriate.

These options are available to 
a 'migrant', to improve his 
qualifications to the standard of 
the host member state, and will 
be subject to conditions. The 
'adaptation period' required will 
not be allowed to exceed three 
years.

By 1992, the RICS will be 
required to assume that 
anyone from the European 
Community who has a 
'diploma' which entitles the 
holder to value landed 
property in his own country 
must be as qualified as a 
British chartered valuation 
surveyor and therefore 
entitled to apply for 
membership of the RICS.

The proposals outlined in the 
European Commission's white 
paper, Completing the internal 
market, should have taken effect 
by 1992, so that the European 
Community becomes one large 
single market for almost all 
aspects of trade. Along with the 
abolition of technical, physical 
and fiscal barriers, proposals 
envisage that workers should be 
free to move, live and work 
within the community, without 
any restriction, residence or 
work permits.

In order to achieve this, a 
directive on the mutual 
recognition of higher-education 
'diplomas' awarded on 
completion of vocational courses 
means that each member state 
must assume that 'diplomas' 
granted by academic or 
professional establishments 
after at least three years study 
are of comparable standard and 
that, therefore, no further

Unless the RICS can 
I establish that
qualifications 

I obtained abroad are
not of comparable 

I standard to its own,
it will have to accept 

| as members anyone
who applies tojoin

education or experience is 
required before the 'migrant' can 
carry out the same profession in a 
different member state.

A'diploma'is taken as 
including one which shows that 
the holder has the professional 
qualifications required for the 
taking up or pursuit of a 
'regulated profession'. The 
corporate membership of the 
R'CS falls within this directive.

Regulated professions include 
some that are free, but where the 
''tie is protected. Chartered 
surveyors are within this 
category, since anyone can be a 
surveyor, but only members of 
the RICS can be cal led chartered 
surveyors.

CHARTERED SURVEYOR WEEKLY 27 OCTOBER 1988

The commission intends that 
each member state will set up 
'competent authorities' which 
will monitorthe implementation 
of its proposals.

The RICS will be a 'competent 
authority' and thus be able to 
monitor both the 'professional 
experience' and the 'aptitude 
test', either directly or indirectly, 
as other organisations will 
monitor the influx of'migrants' 
from the United Kingdom into 
their own professional 
communities.

This situation does not only 
affect chartered surveyors; the 
Department of Trade and 
Industry has represented some 
80 professions in negotiations 
with the commission.

A research project is under 
way. investigating the education 
and professional qualifications of 
'valuers' in all EEC countries.

This involves defining the 
'valuer' by function and 
identifying who carries out that 
function in theother 11 member 
states. Having identified the 
individuals, theiracademic 
and or professional education 
and regulatory controls, it will be 
possible to establish whether 
theirqualifications are 
comparable to that of a UK 
chartered valuation surveyor.

Where there are deficiencies i n 
the education background, a 
schedule will be prepared to 
identify the areas in which 
further training and or 
education is required.

With the range of skills 
involved within the General 
Practice division of the RICS. it is 
not possible for the project to 
cover the full spectrum of those 
skills. However by taking 
'valuation' as fundamental to so 
many areas of general practice 
work, it should be possible to 
cover the main areas of 
compensation, compulsory 
acquisition, development, fixed 
assets, insurance, landlord and 
tenant, mortgage, purchase, 
sale, taxation, and management.

It is intended that this 
research will provide a basis on 
which to extend the study into all 
areas covered by the General 
Practice division, and this is 
being investigated.

The project will involve the 
identification of the individuals 
who carry out comparable 
functions, to identify the title 
used by the individual, any 
regulation, licence or other 
limitation on their activity, other 
functions which they perform, 
and to consider the 
comparability of their 
professional education and range 
of skills.

Frances Plimmer of the 
Polytechnic of Wales is 
undertaking the work.

It is intended that an in-depth 
study of the French profession 
will be undertaken. This will 
establish a framework for 
monitoring the profession i n 
other member states. The use of 
France can be justified on a 
geographical and linguistic basis 
  as it is our closest neighbour 
and provides most of us with our 
second language.

If anyone has any views, 
contributions or ideas about the 
project would you please contact 
either Frances Plimmer or 
Stuart Gronow at the 
Polytechnic of Wales.

Stuart Gronow isdirector of studies to 
the research project Frances 
Plimmer and Stuart Gronow are 
senior lecturers in valuation atthe 
department of estate management, 
the Polytechnic of Wales, Mid 
Glamorgan i tel: 0443 4804801
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The price of mutual 
recognition

Frances Plimmer

T he creation of a single European 
market in 1992 is to be achieved by 
the abolition of the physical, fiscal 

nd technical barriers currently dividing 
nember states.
The removal of technical barriers will 

nable people to move and relocate freely 
within the community. Thus, it must be 
iflssible for a professional qualification 
'btained in one member state to be 
ecognised in another state so that the 
ndividual will not have to re-qualify in 
irder to be allowed to carry out the same 
irofessional activity.

Previously, the freedom to pursue a 
irofession anywhere in the community 
vas through a process known as harmon- 
Mtion, ie the creation a single European
 tandard of rules applicable to all twelve 
ountries. This process was neither easy 
wr swift. For example, a directive pro 
bing a standard for architects took 
seventeen years to agree and the directive 
or engineers has been discussed since 
1969.

The alternative method which is now
*<ng adopted is that of mutual recogni- 
'""i This means that one member state 
must recognise and accept that the stan- 
dard of qualifications awarded in another 
member state is of a similar quality to that 
awarded in its own. Mutual recognition is 
fased on the generally high level of 
education achieved within the commun- 
"y and on mutual trust.

and training to be made up by a period of 
professional experience and/or by an 
adaptation mechanism.

The adaptation mechanism is either an 
adaptation period of not more than three 
years involving supervised practice 
which will be assessed, or an aptitude 
test which will examine subjects not 
covered by the migrant's existing qualifi 
cations.

For the property professions it will be 
for the migrant to choose between the 
adaptation period or the aptitude test.

A profession is defined in relation to 
the 'regulated professional activity' covered. 
Thus, in some countries this could be 
estate agency while in another the regula 
ted professional activity may include

There are provisions for the host coun
ty to require deficiencies in the length 
aid/or content of professional education
lAM'ARY I'M

T
he formal qualification of 'char 
tered surveyor', promoted, 
awarded and recognised by the 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 
in the United Kingdom, continues to 
support the property market as a yard 
stick of professionalism bringing higher 
standards, structure and understanding 
to less sophisticated markets. But can the 
domination of the RICS continue unchal 
lenged? Continental neighbours like Ger 
many have identified the lack of a profes 
sional structure and are actively pursuing 
a means of redress. Accepting that differ 
ences in national working practices exist, 
could such professional frameworks be 
wholly, or even partly, compatible?

property management, valuation and 
estate agency. In this event, anyone 
wishing to move from the former country 
to the latter and wishing to be treated on 
a par with the host country's nationals 
will need to be instructed and assessed in 
the additional areas of property manage 
ment and valuation, since only the skills 
of estate agency would have been tested 
and practised in the former country.

Once such a migrant has extended his 
range of skills, or if comparable skills are 
already possessed, then he cannot be 
discriminated against on the grounds of 
inadequate qualification.

In the United Kingdom, where the 
landed profession is regulated by a non 
government, ie a private chartered body, a 
migrant satisfying these provisions cannot 
be excluded from membership on the 
grounds of inadequate qualifications.

The mutual recognition of community 
diplomas relating to the professions will 
involve considerable investigation of the 
training and education involved in each 
member state so as to determine, where 
necessary, topf ing up schedules.

Frances Plimmer is currently investigat 
ing the effects of the directive in relation 
to valuation management and estate 
agency for one of the United Kingdom 
professional bodies - The Royal Institu 
tion of Chartered Surveyors. Anyone 
wishing to contribute towards the 
research should contact her or Stuart 
Gronow at The Polytechnic of Wales, 
Mid Glamorgan, telephone 0443 480480.



GUEST EDITORIAL

European unification?

The proposed merger ot the two leading professional bodies representinsi 
valuers in the United Kingdom   the Royal Institution ot C'hartered Sur 
veyors RICS and the Incorporated Society ol Valuers and Auctioneers 
 IS'VA   is currently generating a lively debate, as evidenced by the corre 
spondence columns ot the professional property weeklies.

The scheme tor unification, having been agreed by the Unification Com 
mittee, will be ottered tor approval at both council and membership levels 
during 1989 and it the necessary majorities are forthcoming, all corporate 
members of the ISVA will become chartered surveyors on 1st January. 1990 
The I 'aluer, \ 989 .

It is not surprising that there are conflicting views on this subject and a 
divergence of opinion between the leadership and certain of the "grass root' 
membership. Many general practice chartered surveyors have gained their 
professional qualification by the 'hard route of part-time study while carrying 
out full-time piotessional employment Others have obtained their qualifi 
cation through the rigour of academic study leading to the award of a 
Bachelor of Science Degree: and all recently qualified RICS members were 
obliged to pass the Test of Professional Competence. The enhancement of 
incorporated to chartered status is seen bv many chartered surveyors as a 
back door route to the'higher'qualificat: available o practn ,iers with 
no or lower professional examination successes.

On the other hand, incorporated surveyors can justly point to their current 
examination and professional assessment system as being equally demanding 
and well recognised by employers and to the lead the Society has taken in 
such professional matters as compulsory continuing professional education.

Both qualifications, however obtained, are highly valued and respected 
and it is right that these standards should be jealously guarded. The status of 
valuers can only be enhanced by their professionalism in carrying out their 
skills, and public and private clients can only be protected by the enforce 
ment of the highest standards. The best way of achieving this is through a 
unified body speaking tor the w hole of the v aluation profession.

While the proposed unification of the RICS and the ISVA is receiving 
widespread attention, the start of what could be a more widespread 'unifica 
tion' process, or even a restructuring of the property professions, is largely 
being ignored by the members of these bodies. In tact, the members will not 
even be allowed to vote on the new rules allowing entry into the RJCS for
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certain candidates who have neither passed RICS examinations nor coiinate 
exempting degrees nor even IS\ A examinations. Such potential members 
mav not have practical experience in the I mied Kingdom noi within a simi 
lar UK economic or legal environment, ^ct. Irom 4th Januarv. I 44 I. the 
RIC'S \\ill not be able to refuse an application tor membership from such a 
candidate on the grounds ot inadequate quahlications \\alkcr. I 4S4

I he mechanism which enables this ID happen stems trom the pro\isions 
relating to the Single European Market, le I 442' and. more specifically, the 
recentK adopted Directive on the Cieneral Svstcm tor the Recognition of 
Professional (Diplomas European C'ouncil. I 4,x.s .

The Directive requires the mutual recognition and acceptabihtv ot stand 
ards ot qualifications which are the norm in other member states of the 
European Economic Community. EEC . Mutual recognition is based on 
mutual trust European Commission. I4S5 and the assumption that specific 
levels ot training in member states are ol a high standard Adonnmo Com 
mittee Report. 14S5 regardless ol whether dies are in tact comparable.

Any EEC national who holds a diploma which is required to practice 
surveying in a 'home' member state which regulates the prolcssion. cannot, 
on the grounds of inadequate qualifications, be refused the ritiht to apply to 
become a corporate member ot the RICS. Similarly, anv EEC national who is 
a practitioner in a 'home' member state which does noi regulate the pro 
fession and who possesses evidence ot formal qualifications awarded by the 
'home member state, following three \ears higher education and which is 
preparatory to the pursuit of the surveying profession, cannot be refused the 
right to apply to become a corporate member ot the RIC S on the grounds of 
inadequate qualification.

However, this envorced mutual recognition In the RICS ot the academic 
and professional qualifications of EEC nationals depends on the similarity of 
the 'regulated professional activitv controlled n the RIC'S itself Only where 
EEC' nationals are qualified piactmoners ot the profession s as constituted 
under the authority ot the RICS can thev take advantage ot the provisions of 
the Directive as described above. Since this situation is likelv to arise only in 
the case of Irish nationals whose professional association, the Society of 
Chartered Surveyors in the Republic of Ireland, is a constituent body of the 
RIC'S there may be little cause tor debate

However, the Directive also allows tor the situation where the profession 
as regulated in the UK comprises one or more 'regulated professional acti- 
v itv' which is not in the profession as regulated or pursued hv an applicant in 

the 'home' member state.
In such a situation, an individual who is qualified to carry out just one of 

the many professional activities regulated bv the RIC'S must be assumed to be 
qualified to carrv out that role in the UK and need only make up the deficit in 
professional knowledge by either a period of supervised practice an adapta 
tion period or an aptitude test in order to become eligible to appK tor 
corporate membership of the RICS. Thus, an estate agent or valuer or 
property manager can applv tor mutual recognition ol the skills ot agency.
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valuation or properts management and the RICS can require onK thai thev 
make good their deficiencies in the other areas oi studv required lor member 
ship ol the (ieneial Piactice Division. In either an adaptation period not 
exceeding three \ears a period ot supervised practice followed bv an assess 
ment or an aptitude test   covering the suhiects not covered bv the appli 
cant's diploma. Also where the EEC national has spent less time in 
professional education and training than the RIC'S requires ot a UK national, 
a period ot professional experience not exceeding tour years may be 
required. However, the RICS cannot insist on both the adaptation period/ 
aptitude test and the period of professional experience European Council. 
1988'.

The only control the RICS will have is m the administration of the provi 
sions of the Directive, since the RICS will be a competent authority' for the 
purposes of the Directive, although the representation and negotiation which 
the RICS has and is continuing to have with officials at the Department of 
Trade and Industry should ensure that the Directive is implemented to the 
best advantage of the surveying profession within the limitations laid down in 
the Directive.

In the context ol 1942. and all that it represents for Huropean economic 
progress, social awareness and political ideals, the theory of mutual recog 
nition of professional qualifications is certainly beneficial. However, it does 
raise the question of the profession . In the UK. the profession' is that con 
trolled by the RICS as stated in the Directive European Council. 1988. 
article lid/ and Annex 1 . In other European countries where the property 
markets may not be as sophisticated and where property professionals are 
linked more to engineers and lawyers than to each other, there will not he a 
body or bodies akin to the RICS.

Thus, because 1992 enforces the European context, property professions 
will have the opportunity to think and plan on a European rather than a 
national basis, to estiblish activity-h.ised groupings rather than those based 
on historic and/or purely national links. J- .e these r  uy well nc oe com 
patible with the future direction of the property industry, it is an opportunity 
for property professions to organise themselves for the new challenges and 
responsibilities.

For valuers, their natural professional 'home may not be in a body such as 
the RICS or ISVA: it could be in a federation of EEC valuers, for example. 
Alternatively, the property professions throughout Europe could amalgamate 
into one grandiose structure with specialist sub-groupings. The heated 
parochial debate in the UK relating to the RJCS/ISVA merger would pale 
into insignificance were such a proposal to emerge from Brussels.

FRANCES A S. RUMMER DipEstMan. FRJCS. ARVA. FLANDInst
and

STUART A GRONOW BSc. MA. ARICS. ASVA 
Department of Estate Management and Quantity Surveying

The Polytechnic of Wales
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professional Qualifications
How to join the RICS without passing the TPC
n Frances Plimmer and Stuart Gronow

The European Council Directive on the 
mutual recognition of higher education 
diplomas could result in dual standards of 
entry to the R1CS and enforced changes to 
the entry requirements of the institution, in 
particular to the Test of Professional Com 
petence (TPC). In outlining what the di 
rective imposes, the authors consider some 
of the implications for the institution, 
including the challenge of a pan-European 
responsibility for the RICS.

Frances Plimmer Dtp i&i 
Ham Fn/a AM* is a member 
of/be RICS European and 
Overseas Qualifications 
Subcommittee and both 
she and Stuart Gronow MA 
ftu tuia WA are senior 
lecturers in valuation at 
the Polytechnic of Vales.

Property professionals from other European 
Community member states may have a far easier 
route to an RICS qualification both by way of 
examination and in any comparable TPC, as a 
result of proposals for the implementation of the 
single market. This stems from the European 
Council's legislation which is aimed at facilitating 
the free movement of professionals — the 
Directive on a general system for the recog 
nition of higher-education diplomas awarded 
on completion of professional education and 
training of at least three years' duration', 
which will come into effect on January 4 1991.

The Directive
The Directive requires that all member states 

recognise the qualifications of other European' 
nationals, provided that such qualifications are 
the basis for professional practice and include an 
academic diploma which resulted from three 
years' full-time (or the equivalent part-time) 
higher education.

Because of the peculiarly British method of 
professional education which is often by way of 
institutional examinations, culminating in a cer 
tificate from such chartered bodies as the RICS. 
the institution's diploma is included in the 
Directive's definition of "diploma".

"The institution would take 
a more positive role in 
vetting the employers' 
programmes of supervised 
work experience, by 
approving ... the nature 
and quality of the training 
organised by the 
employer."

As much of the publicity relating to 1992 has 
shown, this means that UK chartered surveyors 
can go to any other European member state and 
be considered as well qualified as their coun 
terparts who undertake similar professional 
work. In addition, they can claim the same right 
as a professionally qualified national to join that 
European country's professional organisation, 
gain any licences necessary to practise, and 
effectively be treated as a professionally qualified 
national of that European country.

It does, of course, mean that the same facilities 
must be made available to other European 
nationals (described in the Directive as "mi 
grants") who are as professionally qualified as 
British chartered surveyors. In this way, any 
practitioner from another European country, 
who holds a "diploma" (as defined) similar to 
that awarded by the RICS and who has undergone 
a period of professional experience, is entitled to 
pursue the profession of chartered surveying in 
the UK and is eligible to apply for corporate 
membership of the RICS.

Earlier directives have operated on the basis of 
"harmonisation" in that they have required the 
same rules to exist in each member state. For 
some professions, such as architects and veter 
inary surgeons, a level of harmonisation has been 
achieved by means of "sectoral directives" 
which relate specifically to each profession. 
However, "sectoral directives" take time to 
agree (18 years in the case of architects!) and in 
order to speed up the implementation of the 
Single Market, the European Council produced 
the general Directive which covers all pro 
fessions for which a sectoral directive does not 
exist. It therefore includes the profession of 
chartered surveying, because no "sectoral di 
rective" for chartered surveying exists.

Mutual recognition
The general Directive operates not on the basis 

of harmonisation but on the basis of mutual 
recognition. It assumes that the professional 
education and training throughout the European 
Community is of a high standard and therefore 
expects member states to observe mutual recog 
nition, based on mutual trust, and thus to provide 
an accelerated method of ensuring the free 
movement of professionals within the Commu 
nity

In general terms the Directive states that if a 
"migrant" possesses a "diploma" (as defined) 
which allows him to pursue a profession in 
another member state, or he possesses a "dip 
loma 1 ' which has prepared him for a profession in 
which he has practised for at least two years, then 
such an individual cannot be prevented "on the 
grounds of inadequate qualifications" ((1) art 3) 
from pursuing that profession on the same 
conditions as, for example, UK nationals.

A French example
If, for example, a French woman who held a 

law "diploma", awarded after three years' full- 
time study at the University of Paris, and who had 
practised as a property manager in Paris for five 
years, decided to relocate her business in the UK, 
there would be no legal restriction to prevent her 
from doing this now Under the terms of the 
Directive, however, she could also use her 
"diploma" and professional experience to gain 
access to corporate membership of the RICS.

Of course, she would not be permitted to join 
the institution immediately The Directive recog 
nises that there may be situations when the nature 
or duration of the professional education and 
training received by the "migrant" will not 
correspond to those required by the RICS

Where the profession in the member state 
which awarded the "diploma — in this example 
France — does not include all the professional 
skills which are required in the UK chartered 
surveyor, then the "migrant" must be offered 
either an "aptitude test" or an "adaptation 
period" in which to make good the deficiencies 
in the matters omitted by the education and 
training she received in France

The "aptitude test" is a test limited to the 
professional knowledge in which the "mi-
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grant appears deficient when comparing the 
education and training required by the host 
member state, and which is essential in exercising 
the profession in the I'K. The test must take 
account of the fact that the "migrant" is a 
qualified professional in the member state from 
which she comes.

It sounds deceptively simple to state that the 
RICS needs only identify the subject areas which 
are lacking and requires the "migrant" to pass 
those same subjects at the current Direct Mem 
bership Examination which is available now to 
mature practitioners.

However, it is unlikely that mature prac 
titioners would willingly undertake examin 
ations in order to gain a qualification in other 
member states when there is a much more 
attractive alternative — that of an "adaptation 
period".

The "adaptation period" is defined ((2) art 1
If)) as:
[he pursuit of a regulated profession . . under the 
responsibility of a qualified member of that pro 
fession, such period of supervised practice possibly 
being accompanied by further training. This period 
of supervised practice shall be the subject of an 
assessment

This may sound very like the institution's own 
TPC and, if an individual, professionally quali 
fied in her own country, were to undergo the TPC 
then the RICS would retain an element of control 
over the nature and quality of the training 
received. However, the "assessment" envisaged 
bv the definition cannot take the form of either a 
formal written or an oral test'.

It seems likely, therefore, that the assessment 
must be interpreted as taking the form of an 
employer's report, but this has never proved 
sufficient in the past for the RICS. which has 
reserved the right to test, via the TPC, the 
required period of supervised professional prac 
tice.

An Irish example
Consider another example, the case of a 

graduate from the Republic of Ireland, who holds 
i degree in Environmental Economics from the 
Dublin College of Technology. Such an indi 
vidual would, at present, be considered to hold a 
cognate, accredited degree and thus be exempt 
from the RICS' own examination. Subject only to 
successful completion of the TPC, he would 
become eligible to apply for corporate member- 
snip of the institution.

However, once the Directive takes effect, this 
migrant" holds a "diploma" (as defined) but 

u«s only professional experience. The Di- 
Wtive permits the RICS to require such experi- 
«« to be obtained within the I'K. However, 

of 'hedefiniiionof"professionalexperi- 
tnce which is stated as being "the actual and 
u*rul pursuit of the profession concerned in a 
"Kmber state" «i) lrt i ,e)), no opportunity of
^"ig that experience exists for the insti tution.
The institution is prevented from imposing 
w W professional experience and (b) the

"" 'Km mi.

choice of an adaptation period or an aptitude test 
by the terms of the Directive itself

There is no choice if the " migrant'' is deficient 
only in duration of professional experience: in 
such a case a period of "professional experience" 
may be required.

If the "matters covered by the education and 
training" received by the "migrant" differ from 
that required by the RICS then a choice between 
an adaptation period or an aptitude test exists. 
But it is the "migrant" who has the choice, not 
the institution.

This is likely to remain the case unless the 
institution can persuade the Department of Trade 
and Industry (DTI) that "the provision of advice 
and/or assistance concerning national law is an 
essential and constant aspect of the professional 
activity", in which case it could stipulate either 
the "adaptation period" or the "aptitude test". 
However, the institution has been unable to 
persuade the DTI of its right to this derogation, 
and this may not be surprising since the insti 
tution represents not just rating valuers and 
specialists in landlord and tenant but mortgage 
valuers and estate agents who, although un 
doubtedly professionally skilled, may not pro 
vide "advice and/or assistance concerning natio 
nal law [as] an essential and constant aspect of 
[their] professional activity"

One of the institution's major concerns must 
be to ensure that, while observing the terms of the 
Directive, no discrimination is made against UK 
nationals who qualify to join through traditional 
routes. However, an overriding priority must be 
to maintain the high standards of professional 
competence which now exist and which provide 
the protection which the public has a right to 
expect.

An alternative TPC
With the imminent requirement for all corpo 

rate members of the institution to provide evi 
dence of continuing professional development, 
many firms will be considering extending their 
"in-house" training programmes to include all 
their professional staff. Others will be giving 
serious thought to initiating such programmes, 
since the numbers of staff involved and therefore 
the cost of providing such training externally will 
increase. Many of these firms would automatical 
ly include probationers in their training pro 
grammes and may even have programmes specifi 
cally designed for such employees.

It is, therefore, a relatively small step to extend 
those training programmes so that suitable train 
ing and monitoring is available to appropriate 
probationers in substitution for the existing 
TPC. The institution would take a more positive 
role in vetting the employers' programmes of 
supervised work experience, by approving not 
the range of experience gained by the candidate 
but the nature and quality of the training 
organised by the employer. It could involve 
candidates moving within an organisation or 
between organisations to gain the full range of 
experience, but this already occurs as a result of 
the variety of work experience required by the 
TPC.

Pan-European profession
Taking a longer term view of the implications 

of the Directive, there is an opportunitv here for 
the RICS to set the standard in Europe', bv of 
fering its qualifications throughout the member 
states, adapted for other nation s laws — iust as 
they are now for Scottish and Irish candidates — 
eventually even in other languages L'ltimately. 
appropriate courses could be established to 
provide cognate degree holders from Paris, 
Frankfurt and Madrid — just as they are now from 
Dublin. Hong Kong and Singapore.

Conclusion
British chartered surveyors have established, 

promoted and are maintaining high professional 
standards throughout the world. There is no 
reason why the qualification which this rep 
resents should not be offered to Europeans 
within their own countries on the same basis that 
it is currently available overseas.

In the extended Common Market of 324m 
consumers, such a pan-European qualification 
would signify a common high level of pro 
fessional expertise with no discrimination — 
unlike the situation which is currently being 
imposed. S
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MUTUAL 
RECOGNITION OF 
PROFESSIONAL 
QUALIFICA TIONS:
SOME INSTITUTIONAL 
IMPLICA TIONS

Frances Plimmer and 
Stuart Gronow

As part of achieving the Single Euro 
pean Market, the European Council has 
identified the mutual recognition of 
diplomas within the European Com 
munity as a means of ensuring the free 
movement of individuals throughout 
the member states. This will allow 
professionally qualified individuals 
freedom to practise anywhere within 
the Community. This paper examines 
the provisions of the Directive, in the 
light of the multi-disciplinary character 
of the Royal Institution of Chartered 
Surveyors, and speculates on how the 
Directive will affect chartered 
surveyors, particularly in the General 
Practice Division, when there are no 
similar qualifications on the European 
mainland.

228

f Background

~T ',\V FRKKDOM ol individual* to 
I '..ractise as professionals within 

the Kuropean C.ouummilv will be 
achieved In the mutual recognition ol 
oilier nations' (|ualilicalions, which 
must he assumed to be ol similar stand 
ard. The Kuropean Directive which 
oilers this Ireedom will apply to about 
140 IK. professions and therefore is 
general in scope. However, the lack of 
am obvious identitv of the professions 
within the Royal Institution of Char 
tered Sunevors (RK'S) mav cause addi 
tional problems in the implementation 
of the provisions of the Directive.

The results of the voting for the 
RICS/ISYA merger which were an 
nounced in the property press during 
the summer of 1989 have highlighted a 
fundamental problem of identity within 
the Institution. The merger of the Insti 
tution and the Societv would have had
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iiiipoiiani ini|)li( .11 K HIS hit die Cciicial 
Practice Division ol tlit1 RK.S land. <>1 
course. for 1 1 if uhole ol ihe memhci- 
ship ol ilie ISY V). bin ilu- tangible 
I'lfecls mi llie icmamder ol I|R- mem 
bership uould piobablv have been 
iiiininuil. ( )ne "I the reasons loi sup 
porting tlie merger v\as lliai:

'\\'e need a sii'ong. mined pioles- 
sioii to meet llie challenges ol the 
'9()'s here at home, in the Furopean 
Conummitv and indeed throiighoui 
the uorld.' (Yorke.

P/immer anc

the

'...we helieve that a single hodv 
conferring a single qualification. is 
much heller ahle lo increase ihe 
(present lo\\ ) level ol public percep 
tion ol the advantages ol dealing with 
ihe professional...' (Heap, l.avlield 
and Bernstein. 198°-')

Yet the failure of the memhership ol 
the RICS to support the merger has 
been perceived (O/anne. I'JW'l as being 
due to the negative inlluence of quan 
tity survevors and huilding survevois 
who have heen described as 'an eniirelv 
(lifferenl breed' (ilnti). What is more 
important lo the Institution as a \\hole 
is the conclusion drawn (ihi/l.) bv 
U'illiam Wells. senior partner ol 
Chesterton, that the RICS has an image 
problem — 'there isn't much s\uergv m 
the RICS'.

This lac'k of svnergv is one \\liich has 
existed within the RK.S lor decades. 
although tliis was not true ol such 
organisations such as the (.bartered 
Auctioneers and Kstale Agents and the 
Iiistiluie ol Quantitv Survevors. which 
merged with the RK.S dining the past 
-" vears. However, the membership of 
( he Institution, its clients and oilier 
interested parties have apparent Iv 
accepted this lack ol svnerjj^ withoui 
perceiving sullicient need to make am 
radical moves. \\ithin the RK.S. 
members can identilv themselves bv 
''visions, and with entr\ requirements. 
^'Uiiniaiions and the Test ol Profes- 
sl "nal (ionipelence being divisionallv

a/»\ </iiu is \\orkabie 
nationallv. Houevei. uith the lapidlv 
approaching Single Ktnopean Maikel. a 
more' soul-seari hing (piestion has been 
taised bv the need lo allou the tree 
movement ol prolessiouals within the 
(.oinnmniiv. An explanation ol (he 
C.ouiuil's Direciivc- on the. so-called. 
mutual recognition of highei -ediu ation 
diplomas uill explain hou the problem 
ai ises.

U The Single European Market
1 he intention to create a Single Kuro- 
pean Market was established bv the
Ireatv ol Rome 1 (.I37 as a long-ierm 
aim but onlv during tlie late IWOs has 
real ellort to achieve ibis been made. As 
a result ol the commitment in 1W.~> bv 
ihe heads ot the member states to 
achieve the Single Market bv ;ilst 
December. l (.l<r_'. and the programme 
outlined bv the report from the 
Adonnmo Committee, the bee move 
ment ol individuals, particularly as tar 
as occupational opportunities are con 
cerned. bv means ol mutual recognition 
u as sc'i m m< ition.

M Mutual recognition
Prev iouslv. aitempts at unilormitv 
\\ithin llie 1-airopean Communitv (K(j 
had been achieved bv the harmonisa- 
tion of standards. Harmonisation 
ie(|iiires ihal ihe same standards apply 
in each member state and. as a process 
lor achieving the Single Market, har- 
momsalion proved unacceptablv long 
and difficult. For example, the harmoni- 
sation ol architects' qualifications was 
achieved onlv alter 17 vears of negotiat 
ing their 'sectoral directive'. In an 
attempt to avoid such delays and in the 
'recognition . . . of the essential equival 
ence' of the objectives of national legis 
lation' (F.uropean Council. 1W°. Art. (c) 
and (d) 1 ). mutual recognition is nov\ 
accepted as an effective strategv loi 
establishing the Single Market.

Mutual recognition requires the
acceptance o t standards which are the
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noun in an\ other member stale, based 
on mutual trust and the assumption 
that specific lex els o| training in 
member slates are ol a high standard. 
Mutual recognition removes the 
requirement to establish common 
standards throughout the EC bv ensur 
ing that what is acceptable in one mem 
ber state is acceptable in all member 
states, regardless of the routes taken to 
achieve that professional qualification.

With the exception ol the verv tew 
specific 'sectoral directives' which have 
achieved harmonisation throughout the 
EC for such professions as architects, 
the Adonnino Committee recom 
mended and the Council has estab 
lished, as a means of ensuring free 
movement ot professionals, a general 
system for the mutual recognition oj qualifird- 
twns for all professional activities which 
are regulated within anv member state.

One of the main prerequisites for 
ensuring that the attainment of the 
1992 objective of a Single European 
Market is recognised (European Com 
mission, 1988, para. 7') as the imple 
mentation of the General Directive on 
the (so-called) mutual recognition of 
higher education diplomas (European 
Council, 1989 4 ).

M The Directive
The Directive (European Council. 
1989 4 ), which will take effect on 4th 

January, 1991, applies to all professions:

(1) to which access in the 'home 
member state is in some way re 
stricted, ie a 'regulated profession' 
(ibid.\rl. l(c) ancT(cl));

(2) tor which at least three years lull- 
time (or the equivalent part-time) 
higher education is required; and

(3) for which a specific 'sectoral direc 
tive' does not alreadv exist.

The Directive, therefore, applies to 
the profession of 'chartered surveying', 
or, perhaps more specifically, to the 
'regulated professional activity' (ibid. 
Art. l(c) and (d)) of 'chartered survey 
ing', since access to the profession is

Plimmer and Gronow

restricted to those u ho hold the 
diploma a\\ aided bv the RK.S. uho 
have, bv virtue ol that diploma, success- 
Itillv completed at least three vears lull- 
time (01 the equivalent part-time) 
higher education and because no spe 
cific 'sectoral directive' exists tor the 
profession.

Thus, anv one who practises 'char 
tered surviving' in anv other EC 
countrv is assumed to be as well quali 
fied as a member of the RICS and. 
under the terms of the Directive, cannot 
be refused access to the profession, 
membership ot its professional bodv 
and anv accompanying designatorv title 
on the grounds of inadequate qualifica 
tion (ibid. Ai t. :*):
(a) if the applicant holds the diploma 

required in another member state 
for the taking up or pursuit of the 
profession in question: or

(b) in a member state in which the pro 
fession is not regulated, il the appli 
cant has pursued the profession 
lull-time lor two vears during the 
previous ten vears and possesses 
evidence of a 'diploma' (ibid. Art. 
l(a)) which has prepared him tor the 
nirsuii of that profession.

Pi'ivision is made within the Direc 
tive lor cases where the applicants 
duration or 'mailers covered bv ihe 
education and training' (ibid. Art. 4) are 
inadequate when compared with that 
required bv the 'home' member state. 
Basicallv, the Directive identifies:
(1) insufficiency in duration of educa 

tion and training and permits this to 
be remedied bv 'professional experi 
ence' (ibid. Art. l(e)"); and

(2) insufficiency in 'matters covered bv 
the education and training' (ibid. 
Art. 4(b)) and permits this to be 
remedied by an 'Adaptation 
Mechanism' of either:

(a) an aptitude test (ibid. Art. l(g) 7 ); or
(b) adaptation period (ibid. Art. l(f>s ).

and it is important to remember that it 
is the applicant who makes the choice.
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S Problems o f id en t/ty
The Directive specificalh applies to The 
Roval Institution of Chartered Sur 
veyors (RIGS) and means that the pro 
fessional activity regnkued b\ the RICS 
can he pursued bv applicants from 
other EC ineml)er states it: 
la) the applicant holds the diploma 

required in another member state 
for the taking up or pursuit of the 
profession in question: or 

(I)) in a member state in which the pro 
fession is not regulated, the appli 
cant has pursued the profession 
full-time for two vears during the 
previous ten vears and possesses 
evidence of a 'diploma' (ibid. Art. 
l(a)) which has prepared him for the 
pursuit of that profession.

Of course, almost all ol the activities 
performed bv chartered sunevors. par 
ticularly in the General Practice I)i\i- 
sion, can be performed In amone. 
Often these activities are performed bv 
incorporated valuers with similar pro 
fessional qualifications. The Directive 
gives applicants the right, not mereiv to 
pursue the professional activities, but to 
applv for membership and thence to 
use the designators titles and letters ol 
i he RICS.

The Directive, therefore, gives direct 
access to the professional acnviiv regu 
lated bv the Roval Institution of Char- 
lered Survevors but what is the 
professional activiiv of c/iarleml w/nrv-
Illir'r

It is submitted thai there is no profes 
sion ol e/iarleml \un'e\ing. thai there is 
n " single identifiable professional 
•uiivitv which ihe RICS regulates. I he 
Institution is responsible for a number 
"I professional activities, each separa- 
l( 'l\ identifiable vxiihin the Institution, 
niamlv through the divisions, with dil- 
'•'rences being identified bv educational 
ll ''|iiiremenls. divisional interests and 
''"lough prolessional lilies. |ob descrip- 
l|()| i and pi ac IK c. all ol w huh arc 
'•O'Hiped logelhci under llic 1 b.innei of 
'he RICS for laigelv hisioiical reasons.

Plimmer and Gronow

h mav be that each division repre 
sents a separate professional activitv — 
that there are professions of (/uantil\ sur 
veying, of mml practice, huilding .survf\ing. 
land sunwing (including /ndi'ogrrifjliirsur 
veying:), mineral sunwing. planning and 
development (including marine resource 
management':), but there is no profes 
sional activitv of general practice.

For the purposes of the research 
project, the General Practice Division of 
the Institution identified L'2 areas of 
expertise which it covers. These can be 
grouped, broadlv, into Agencv. Manage 
ment. Valuation. Planning and Develop 
ment.

It is submitted that it can onh be in 
terms of activities at the level of agency, 
management and valuation (the profes 
sional activities which are central and 
almost exclusive to the General Practice 
Division) that the RICS regulates profes 
sion,il activities, and this causes three 
main problems:
(I) The RICS is not the onh profes 

sional bodv to regulate these fimc- 
lions within the IK. It is. however, 
the professional bodv recognised 
uithin and lor the purposes of the 
Directive as being the 'competent 
authoritv lor these functions in (he 
I K. It is therefore required to 
administer the terms of the Directive 
in relation to the prolessional activi 
ties which it regulates.

('_') Ihe structure of the RICS's educa 
tion requirements is divisional and. 
in relation to the General Practice 
div ision cov ers. at f inal lev el. \ alua- 
11011 (both Advanced and S(atutorv). 
Law. L'rban Land Development. 
Kstate Agencv and Propertv 
Management and Prolessional 
Practice and Business Management."

Success in General Practice divi 
sional examinations (01 iheii KSc 
equivalents) equips corporate mem 
bers to perform a wide range of 
piolession.il activities. Such pr.uii- 
lioneis geneiallv specialise in 
.i"encv. managcmeni or valuation.
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or provide a mix ot these ptoles- 
sional skills. L nlike chartered quan- 
titv snr\e\ors. general practice 
sunevors invariably specih the 
nature of the work thev perform in 
describing themselves. rather than 
use the description 'general practice 
sunevor' which is not a designated 
title permitted bv the Institution.

This lack of singularitv of title 
within the Institution causes no real 
problem for L K nationals, either 
chartered suneyors. clients or the 
public at large, because thev have 
evolved an understanding both 
inside and outside the profession 
based on the skills used.

But this may cause problems 
when the RICS is required to repre 
sent and administer the Directive 
for the whole profession of

) There is no organisation in Km ope 
which represents the same range ot 
skills as the RICS. In some countries. 
where similar skills exist, thev tend 
to be practised separatelv. as in 
France, where agency and manage 
ment are separate skills with differ 
ent bodies representing the interests 
of the practitioners. The skills mav 
be practised together, as thev are in 
the IK, but thev are not combined 
with valuation which, as a skill 
required, for example, for the provi 
sion of expert evidence, mortgage 
valuation or assessment of values for 
tax purposes, is not combined with 
the more commercial agencv and 
management practice.

The reasons for this are largelv 
historic, and as British chartered 
surveyors become more involved in 
Furopean professional practice, the 
situation is likelv to change for the 
French practitioners. However, the 
status quo poses a problem for the 
RICS when propertv professionals 
qualified in other F.C member states 
choose to work in the L'K and claim 
RICS membership.

Considering the skills within the 
Ceneral Practice Division, if an experi 
enced propertv manager from France 
migrates to the IK. then, since propertv 
management is a skill regulated bv the 
RICS. the French practitioner will have 
the right to applv for membership of 
the RICS. The practitioner must hold a 
'diploma' (as defined) giving access to 
the profession in order to use the terms 
ol the Directive, but application must 
be made tor an adaptation mechanism 
of either the aptitude test or an adapta 
tion period, to make up the deficiency 
in the education and training, since 
these would not correspond to the edu 
cation and training required by the 
Institution of a IK applicant.

M Adaptation mechanism
1 he adaptation mechanism will be 
administered bv the RICS and is either 
an aptitude lest or an adaptation 
period, both designed to remedy defi 
ciencies in the applicant's education 
and training.

II the applicant chooses to take the 
aptitude test, then he or she is likelv to 
undergo tests in those subjects in the 
Direct Membership F.xammation (idio 
tic al to those of the Final F.xaminati<m 
listed above) which the 'diploma' did 
not cover, and no further test can be 
required.

If the applicant chooses to take the 
adaptation period, a 'period of super 
vised practice' 'under the responsibility 
of a qualified member of [the] profes 
sion' must be arranged, presumably by 
the applicant. The adaptation period 
gives an opportunity for further train 
ing which, it is submitted, should be 
used to ensure that the breadth and 
depth of education and training is 
covered to a satisfactory standard, but 
there will be no opportunity for this 
period of supervisee! practice to be ex 
amined. The Directive allows for 'an 
assessment', but this is interpreted as 
excluding a formal written or oral test 
(DTI. 1989)."'
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Kither ul these (houes. ihcieloie. 
i reates a dilemma lot ihe RK S in terms
ul the C Olltimied existence <i| I 111 1 I esl
dl Prolessional ( ompetence (I'limniei 
and (,rono\\. I W0 !! l.

Hul. more fundamental than thai. 11 
highlights a basic disumtv ol linuiion. 
purpose and idcntiiv uithin the Insiitu- 
lioii itselt.

M Conclusion
Ihe Directive poses problems lor ilie 
Institution at varying levels, but it also 
offers greal opportunities. ( 'haltered 
siirvevors in Kurope alreadv ba\e a 
reputation lor professionalism ((.tall- 
ham. 1989 1J ) e\en before 1W2. This can 
he used to the benefit ot tlie entire 
membership) ol the Institution.

'. . . the absence in continental Kurope 
ol an\ bod\ comparable with the 
merged bod\ opens great opporumi- 
ties lor out prolessionals as the 
barriers lo practice are lo\\ered. It 
will he inuc'h easier to mai kei the ser 
vices ot the profession if a single pro 
fessional bod\ represents it.' (Heap. 
l.a\ field and Bernstein. '

The RK'.S's admirable heiiiage ol 
educational standards and prolessional 
ethics tan be a blue-prim lor a pan- 
K.uropean organisation ol propertv pro 
lessionals (I'limmei and (.ronou. 
1989' '). but sureh serious consideration 
should be given, before advancing to- 
uards Kurope. to solve our ideniitv 
crisis and to answer the fundamental 
question: 'What is duii'tcrnl \nnr\nig': so 
lhat European clients and ilie Kuropean 
public are in no doubt about what char 
tered survevois can offer.

l-nini,", rininiH't !>//>! .^iMnn ilU( S /• S I I lllll\ 
n iiM'fi idling iiiln i.ilniiilinii //>> \nlni >^ in tin 
I'.innfx'dii (.nininnnih ' ju) ii \ld\iii "I /'////i/M'/i/n 
'Irgm'. S/H ih//ti^ Ilir /i/C'S\ l-.ttm/x-tni 'in/I <h : n- 
VH\ (hltilill(iitnni\ S///>-( niinriilli, mill n « \i-uim 
li'illlii'i /n \filiiiiliini in /In I>i'/>/:ilnn n/ "I 
l'ni/>i'it\ mill l)rrrlii/»/irnl S///J//M nl tin I'ohh'ili 

'

\ll'lDl (.illlltr,,- M \ /,'S, \l;/( S ,\\\'\ ;, Dm',1,,1

i>t S///<///\ /(. //;c h-wii/i /ii'ii/i'il. Ill i\ /'i/iiil/inl 
I I'ltniri mid Hi \,in<li < n-ii>/l/>itiltn in l/n Difiinl- 
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l'n/\l,; linn ul \\nlry
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EDUCATION
irectives
order to achieve the goal of a single 

arket, the European Commission in 1988 
is adopted a Directive (1) which relates to 
system for the recognition of professional 
lalifications achieved after at least three 
ars' higher education. This so-called 
tree-year diploma' Directive affects The 
3yal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 
lICS),as will be explained later. This first 
irecuve (1) must now be read together 
iihasecond Directive (2) which will enable 
ose with qualifications gained following 
gher education courses of less than three 
ars to have theirqualifications accepted in 
her Member States; the so-called 'two- 
;ar diploma' Directive. The second 
irective (2), which is being discussed at the 
oment, will affect the Society of Surveying 
xhnicians (SST).
This is, to some extent, the last of a set of 

easures giving community nationals the 
grit to ensure that their professional 
lalifications are recognised by any other 
;ember State which imposes regulations 
i the pursuit of any professional or 
rational activity.
The two Directives should, therefore, be 

ad together, so that a system for the 
cognition of vocational qualifications 
roughout all the Member States of the 
itire European Community (EC) will be 
;tablished once the second Directive (2) is 
irmally adopted, probably in late 1990.
Together, they will provide a central 

imponent for the completion of the internal 
arket, by ensuring that, in law, there is 
implete freedom for the individual to 
Jablish and pursueacareer anywhere with- 
i the Community. This freedom of 
iQvement is considered important by the 
uropean Council because it produces a 
'cater feeling of awareness and of European 
tizenship - a fundamental achievement if 
ie Single European Market is to succeed.

These two Directives stem from a general 
lilosophy that the way to ensure the free 
lovemem of qualified personnel is not to 
ionize the rules which apply to their 
Jalificaiions throughout the Member States 
'toe EC. Harmonization requires that the 
'me rules apply in each Member State and

generally recognised as involving 
Waned negotiations. For example 
"mionizaiion has been achieved in a 
'TO which establishes the same rules 
^ughoutthe EC for the qualifications of 
™ ects.ThisDirectivetooksome Hyears 
wueve, and there are still problems with

! I entation - There have been

The
Technicians 
Directive - 
a preview

Frances Plimmer, Dip Est Man, 
FRIGS, FSVA, IRRV.
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TRUST AND THE EUROPEAN
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As part of achieving the Single European 
Market, the European Council has identified 
the mutual recognition of diplomas within 
the European Community as a means of 
ensuring the free movement of Individuals 
throughout the Member States. Legislation, 
in the form of a Directive relating to diplomas 
obtained after less than three years full-time 
study, is currently being finalised and will 
interact with an earlier D irective which related 
to diplomas obtained after at least three years 
full-time study, which has already been 
adopted by the Council. In this article, Frances 
Plimmer considers the 'two-year diploma' 
Directive and gives her own personal 
interpretation of the Directive and its likely 
impact on surveying technicians in the light of 
her investigation of the 'three-year diploma' 
Directive.

emoerStateare recognised in allother

Member States as equivalent to their own, 
the EC has adopted the principle of mutual 
recognition, which means that each Member 
Statemust accept that qualifications achieved 
in other Member States are, essentially, 
similar to theirown,if they enable individuals 
to perform the same functions in their own 
Member States.

Mutual recognition
This theory of mutual recognition was 
adopted by the Commission as a way of 
speeding up the free movement of 
professionals. In December 1988 the Council 
adopted the first Directive (1) which applies 
to all regulated professions for which a 
'diploma' awarded after at least three years 
full-time higher education is required The 
first Directive applies to the principle of 
mutual recognition to, amongst other 
professions, chartered surveyors, since the 
definition of 'diploma' in the first Directive 
inc ludes the certificate awarded by the RICS 
to corporate members.

In a similar way, the second Directive (2) 
will apply the principle of mutual recogni don 
to Members of the Society of Surveying 
Technicians, since their qualification of 
MSST is a'diploma'as defined (article l(a) 
of the second Directive (2)) giving access to 
a profession (surveying technician) regulated 
by a competent authority (probably the 
Society of Surveying Technicians) which is 
(yet to be) listed.

Features
The two Directives together have (according 
to the Explanatory Memorandum of the 
second Directive) the following main 
features:
(a) They are based on the principle that, 

although courses may differ in each 
Member State, their purpose is to train 
individuals to carry out the same activity, 
and this may generally be presumed to 
provide those individuals with a similar 
qualification.

(b) Both Directives are independent of, 
and complementary to, each other.

(c) They do not affect professions with their 
own sectoral Directives (such as 
architects), but apply to all other 
professions, such as surveying technicians, 
and chartered surveyors, which do not 
have their own sectoral directive.

(d) Read together they cover all levels of
professional and vocational education
and training thus:
(i) first level - training acquired on a 

course of secondary education 
(second Directive);

(ii) second level - training acquired on a 
so-called 'short' post-secondary 
education course of less than three 
years' duration (second Directive);

"" A"l"««l*>mberl990



lUCATION
ii) third level - training acquired on a 

post-secondary course of at least three 
years' duration (first Directive). 

us, as the ceiling for the first level is 
upof'certificates' (asdefined) awarded 
; completion of a secondary course, 
,e floor of the third level is made up of 
mas' awarded on the completion of a 
econdary course of at least three years' 
on, such as corporate membership of 
CS.everythingbetween the twocomes 
i the second level. This will affect the 
jualification because: 
K) specific sectoral directive applies to 
he profession;
he profession is regulated in the UK by 
heSST;and
tisnecessary to holda'diploma'(which 
s defined so as to include the certificate 
warded to full MembersoftheSociety). 
ie second Directive, therefore, allows 
utual recognition, by Member States, 
qualification of Surveying Technician, 
neans that any qualified member of the 
an go to any EC Member State and not 
jerform the same professional activity 
imilarly qualified individual from that 
ly, but, also, claim the right to use the 
md/or qualifications available in that 
ny; and, of course, the converse is true 
xitinental Europeans.

:iencies
Directives contain provisions for 

dying deficiencies of professional 
ience and matters covered by education 
raining. Thus, where an individual who 
jualified practitioner from another EC

wishes to work as a Surveying 
nician then:
if the length of professional e N perience 
of which the applicant can provide 
evidence is less than that required by 
the SST, then a period of professional 
experience of not exceeding four years 
can be required;
if iheapplicant's diploma does not cover 
matters of education and training which 
are essential in the host Member State, 
then the applicant can be asked to make 
uplhedeficiteither by takingan aptitude 
test or by undergoing an adaptation 
period not exceeding three years. The 
choice belongs to the applicant who 
cannot be required to complete both.

dilemma
se provisions have fundamental 
"cations for the Society, just as they 
: tor the RICS, and for many other 
«sional bodies in the UK.

RJ£S requires both examination and 
n01 Professional Competence success 
nhili. W'cants for corporate 
""Ship, but the Directive will permit
:HFB r0pean aPP' ican ts to undergo
. «examinations in the form of the

'est OR supervised work

experience in the form of the adaptation 
period which, according to the Department 
of Trade and Industry, cannot be assessed by 
either a formal written or oral test.

It is obvious discrimination for the RICS 
to requireBOTH examinations AND aTest 
of Professional Competence from its UK 
applicants, but to require EITHER exami 
nations OR supervised work experience 
from its continental European applicants. 
This must, inevitably, mean rethinking the 
entry requirements for the Institution.

The Society of Surveying Technicians, 
however, is not in quite the same situation. 
The Society requires either an academic 
qualification (such as an HNC) or an age/ 
occupational qualification before associate 
membership is available. Full membership 
is awarded only after the completion of the 
R1CS/SST Joint Test of Competence which 
is a combination of a diary kept of appropriate 
practical experienceand a written submission 
or task, followed by the possibility of an 
interview which is compulsory for certain 
sections.

Like the RICS Test of Professional 
Competence, it is the Society's Joint Test of 
Competence which may not survive in its 
present form the implementation of the 
second Directive, since any deficiencies in 
the matters covered by the education and 
training of an applicant must be made up by 
EITHER an aptitude test or an adaptation 
period, being a period of supervised work 
experience which cannot be assessed by any 
formal written or oral examination. Since 
the Joint Test of Competence is BOTH a 
period of supervised work experience AND 
a formal written test, the Directive prevents 
European applicants from being subject to 
it.

Again, it would be obvious discrim ination 
to subject UK nationals to the Joint Test of 
Competence when similarly qualified 
European nationals cannot be tested in this 
way.

Neither the RICS nor the SST will want to 
be accused of discrimination in either dir 
ection and, so, the reconsideration of entry 
requirements to both organisation is essential.

Both Directives imply that professional 
qualifications can be gained EITHER by 
professional examination (aptitude test) OR 
by professional experience (adaptation 
period), but not both. United Kingdom 
professional education has long operated on 
the principle that BOTH professional 
examination AND professional experience 
are vital for so many professions that the 
conceptofeitheroneortheotherisveryhard 
to accept. The concept must be accepted in 
the interests of the Single European Act and 
the enacting legislation.

Solution
I, therefore, propose that the Joint Test of 
Competence be reformed in the light of the 
second Directive, so that it is suitable for

both the adaptation period and the aptitude 
test. This involves splitting the written 
submission and the practical experience into 
the following separate components:
1. thewrittensubmissionasitexiststoday, 

(subject to any amendments which the 
Society would wish to include on the 
occasion of any reform). This forms the 
basis for the aptitude test which 
applicants from other EC Member 
States can opt to undertake if the scope 
and content of their 'diploma' and/or 
practical experience differs from that 
required by the Society;

2. a period of approved supervised work 
experience, to be determined by the 
Society in the light of individual 
circumstances, but which must not 
exceed four years. This forms the basis 
for the adaptation mechanism which 
may be the subject of further training 
but not of an assessment - a formal 
written or oral test. This period of 
approved supervised work experience 
will be supervised by an appropriate 
individual within the employee's 
organisation and approved by that 
individual as being satisfactory, in the 
same way that an applicant's diary and 
submission to the Joint Test of 
Competence is acknowledged by an 
employer as being the candidate's own 
work.

There will be occasions when the 
candidate for die Joint Test of Competence 
is self-employed or is not employed by an 
individual who is qualified to supervise. In 
these circumstances, alternative monitoring 
anangements can be made.

This is the most radical proposal - that the 
employer takes responsibility for the period 
of supervised experience of ALL 
employees, either forobtaining a professional 
qualification, as in this case, or for retaining 
a professional qualification, as in the case of 
post-qualificational professional education 
which (in the form of CPD) will be 
compulsory for all chartered surveyors within 
a year.

Some employers already run training 
programmes for all employees (the Inland 
Revenue in the form of the D V/VO has been 
doing it for decades). The changing climate 
of professional education is going to require 
more employers to initiate such programmes 
or to collaborate with other similar 
organisations so that the costs are spread.

Complementary system
The two Directives together are designed to 
provide a complementary general system 
which allows for recognition between the 
three levels of vocational qualifications 
achieved after secondary education, 
diplomas of less than three years and 
diplomas of at least three years, although it 
is recognised that the possibilities of 
movement arc greatest between levels two

The Surveyint Technical! Antun/Scpttmbn 1990
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id ihree, and in both directions. 

The broad aim is to enable a rapid response 
be made for the mutual recognition of 

•ofessional skills, however they are 
;qui;ed,and, thus reinforce the principle of 
eedom of movement within the EC, 
heiher an individual wishes to train or 
orlc. The challenge to UK organisations is 
, their traditional view of vocational 
lucation. The reward is a European 
nployment market.

eferences
) Council Directive on a general system 

for the recognition of higher-education 
diplomas awarded on completion of 
professional education and training of 
at least three years' duration (89/487 
EEC)

!) Council Directive on a second general 
system for the recognition of profes 
sional education and training which 
complements Directive 89/48/EEC 
(COM (89) 372 final - S YN 209)

'you have any contributions or comments 
'hichyou wish to make, write to Frances 
Hmmer at the Department of Property and 
development Studies, The Polytechnic of 
/ales, Pontypridd, CF37IDL.

Buckinghamshire
College receives first

European NA2000
digital levels

luckinghamshire College of Higher 
Iducation has taken the first delivery in 
iurope of two Wild NA2000 digital levels.

Asan approved Training Centre for Wild 
nstruments, the College will be using the 
JA2000 digital levels on the College's 
>TEC and Continuous Professional 
fcvelopment Courses. The instruments will 
:nsure that students receive training on the 
atest survey technology.

The NA2000 uniquely generates digital 
laia by reading a bar-coded staff, improving 
uta secunty - leading to substantial gains in
•urvey productivity. Electronic image 
'recessing determines height and distance 
wasurcmenis. The NA2000 has built-in 
TOgram menus to guide the user through
•tondard survey tasks like line levelling, 
«a levelling, and height setting-ouL

BTEC
C°Urses at the

two-year BTCC 
pan-Ume basis. 

-National Certificate in

The WildNA 2000, the world's first digital level.

Building designed primarily for school- 
leavers who intend to progress in one of the 
construction disciplines.

Higher National Certificate in Building 
to meet the requirements of higher 
technicians.
Full-time - National Diploma in Construc 
tion primarily for school-leavers who wish 
to enter the construction industry in a 
technician capacity. The Diploma may be 
used in lieu of A-levels for course entry to 
colleges of higher education, polytechnics 
and universities.

Higher National Diploma in Construction 
which emphasises reasoning of' how, why, 
where and when' and covers 'management 
skills'.

The BTEC Certificate and Diploma 
qualifications allow membership into the 
Society of Surveying Technicians.

Continuous professional development
The College has recognised the nature of 
rapid technological change in surveying, 
particularly illustrated by the revolutionary 
Wild NA2000 digital level. A need for 
continuous professional development is 
clear. To meet this need, the College has 
developeda series of' Survey Group'courses 
aimed at providing the training, retraining 
and updating of site personnel.

The short ones, three- or five-day courses 
are based at Easthampstead Park, near 
Wokingham, in Berkshire, and at Bucks 
College in High Wycombe. With some one 
hundred acres of parkland, Easthampstead 
Park is the ideal venue for practising field 
survey techniques.

Eachcoursc is devoted toaspecific survey 
subject. Subjects include: levelling, using

all current instruments; introduction to laser 
equipment; applied setting-out/theodolite 
use; and CAD. On completion of many 
'Survey Group' courses, delegates receive 
The Chartered Institute of Building (CIOB) 
Certificate of Competence.

'Survey Group' courses are operated on 
a fee-paying basis, which helps to fund 
further investment in survey equipment

Modular approach
The survey training at Bucks College is 
based on modular survey instrumentation. 
The latest levelling equipment, such as the 
NA2000 digital level, is supplemented by 
an instrumentation inventory which includes:
- Wild Automatic Levels
- Opto Mechanical Theodolites: T2 and 

T16
- Semi-Total Stations: T16/DI1000 EDM 

and GTS5 reduction keyboard
- Total Stations: T1600 electronic

theodolite and DI1000 EDM
Course leader, John Pope, comments: 

"Modularity allows students to understand 
the steps involved in data collection and 
processing. This cannot be satisfactorily 
achieved with a 'black-box' approach."

Through a continuous programme of 
investment in modem survey equipment. 
Buckinghamshire College is implementing 
its strategy of anticipating and responding to 
the current needs of the survey profession.

For further course details contact: John 
Pope, Course Leader, Department of 
Building, Faculty of Design, Informatics 
and Technology, The Buckinghamshire 
College of Higher Education, Queen 
Alexandra Road, High Wycombe, Bucks 
HP11 2JZ. Tel: (0494) 22141 Ext. 320.
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The opportunities which 1992 offers have 
been loudly heralded by the Department of 
Trade and Industry (DTI), amongst others, 
and these extend beyond business 
opportunities of the Single Market of 324 
million consumers to a Europe-wide client- 
base and a Europe-wide employment
market

However, principles of supply and 
demand require that, for the optimum 
employment of surveying technicians, there 
should be an adequate supply of suitably 
qualified technicians within Europe and 
that there should be a demand from 
employers and their clients for their skills. 
In many Member States, there is a strong 
tradition of employing surveying 
technicians, in other Member States such a 
role is unknown.

The development of the various 
surveying professions in any Member State 
is based on those historical, social and legal 
(actswhichhaveinfluencedthedevelopment 
]f that particular property industry. Since 
k property industries in each Member 
State have generally developed independent 
jf each other, the surveying professions in 
ach Member State have developed along 
lifferent lines. In some countries, the 
)rofession is relatively well-developed, 
:overing all aspects of property surveying, 
n other countries, the converse is true, with 
»me aspects of what the British would 
:xpeci to be a vital part of the profession, 
ibsent, unu'l the British introduce it.

Outlined below is the current state of the 
:areer of surveying technicians in selected 
Member States, concentrating mainly on 
he skills of quantity surveying, indicating 
n particular where such skills are absent 
ind based on research carried out by Michael 
'age BSc at the Polytechnic of Wales.

It should be remembered, however, that 
ome British professional surveying 
irganisations do work in Europe and provide 
he full range of services.

'ranee
n France, there is no tradition of quantity 
"Ncyors or building surveyors. However, 
'.mall number ( 1 ,000) of quantity surveying 
clinicians are members of the Union 
'"twnale des Techmciens Economistes de

The work of preparing contracts, 
"eluding measurement and pricing, is 
wormed by the metreur, while the 
^Paration of pre-tender estimates and 
Ptt'l'catjons, negotiation with tenderers 
"Jechccking of final accounts is carries 
nm , y a ver'f>cateur. These roles maybe 
2 ed as netreur- venficateur;
unZ; lianas of a UK quantity cyors functions which arc not 
**My Performed in France.

Surveying 
Technicians

into 
Europe

Frances Plimmer, FRICS 
FSVA IRRV

and 
Michael Page BSc (Hons)

Frances Plimmer is a member of the
General Practice Section Committee

of the RICS/SST Technician
Education Board and chairs the

R1CS European Board and Overseas
Qualifications Subcommittee. She is

a Senior Lecturer in Valuation at The
Polytechnic of Wales. In the previous
edition of the journal, she considered
how the European Council's second

directive on the mutual recognition of
diplomas might affect the Society of

Surveying Techncians. Here, she 
outlines the extended career

opportunities offered to Surveying 
technicians in 1992.

The;earenoindependentofficesofFrench 
quantity surveyors. They tend to be employed 
either by the state or by contractors, together 
with architects, engineers and managers, or 
alternately as technicians in the offices of 
architects, who are employed by clients to 
design and mangae the complete procurement 
a process.

The 'job description' differs between the 
British quantity surveyor and the French 
equivalent. The responsibility for achieving 
a final construction cost within the client's 
budget figure belongs to the architect. 
Similarly, a French architect carries the 
responsibility foroverall feasibility decisions 
anddesigncostcontrol.Forecastsof turnover 
levels, cash flows and profit/loss estimates 
are not experienced at the pre-tender stage.

Tender enquiry packages, which are 
produced by the French quantity surveyor 
under the supervision of the architects, usually 
include the architect's outline plans, a brief 
description of the works, the form of tender 
and occasionally a short performance 
specification.

There isnoequivalentofbilLsof quantities 
in the traditional French procurement 
systems. Because of the limited information

provided in the tender enquiry package 
most design details are completed by the 
contractors and they therefore make then 
bids based on whatever method of 
construction they choose in order to provide 
the end result as envisaged by the architect. 
Tender appraisal is therefore an important 
role, with extensive post- tender negotiations 
and in-depth studies made of each 
contractor's proposals, in order to advise the 
client on acceptance.

Many post-contract duties are performed 
by thearchitectorengineer, although interim 
valuations and final account work is similar 
to that carried out in the UK. Claims are 
usually avoided as all tenders are deemed to 
include everything required whether or not 
it is shown on the contractor's design 
drawings. This, of course, makes final 
account work relatively straightforward.

The education and training of construction 
economists in France is being developed by 
the introduction of a training programme, 
implemented by the government in liaison 
with other interested organisations. This 
involves the establishment of the 
Professional Organisation for Qualification 
and Coordination of Technic ians in B uilding 
Economics (OPQTECC), which seeks to 
train previously qualified metreur- 
verificateurs to become techniciens 
economiste de la construction (TEC).

This will involve a 60-hour part-time 
course spread over a period of two years and 
will include training in the production of 
bills of quantities, technical specifications 
and pre-contract cost control. These 
techniciens will be represented on the 
European Committee of Construction 
Economists (CEEC) by the Union National 
des Techniciens Economiste de la 
Construction. This isa very recent initiative 
and, although the present course is of a 
relatively short duration, the intention is to 
establish a five-year diploma course in 
architectural and construction colleges.

The impact on the industry has not yet 
been seep., as the first newly-qualified 
techniciens have only recently entered the 
market. It isalso unclear whether the intenuon 
is to establish, with these new techniciens, a 
separate consultancy serviceof independent 
costadviceorsimplytoexpandand improve 
the existing service.

With the change in roles of the traditional 
metreur-verificateurs and the advent of the 
new-style techniciens, there are likely to be 
more opportunities for construction 
economists from other Member States who 
could be part of the re-shaping of the role of
the construcuon economist in France.. /
West Germany
The role of the construcuon economist in 
West Germany is shared mainly between
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architect and the engineer. What little 
contract cost advice and planning is 
lable is offered by the architect as pan of 
design role. Basic estimates are also 
iared by the architect but they are not 
ay adhered to during the design process. 
Tie production of bills of quantities is 
Drmedbyabuilding engineer whoassists 
architect at technician level. The 
luction is often computerised and is 
ed out on a 'trade by trade' basis. 
Tie process of evaluating tenders and 
sing on selection is performed by the 
itect; although with only a limited
#ledge of pricing information, more
hasis is usually placed on design than
increases.
'ost-contract financial management is
•esponsibility of either the architect or 
engineer, with the result that, in the 
:nce of independent responsibility for 
:ost of the project, other priorities often 
precedence and construction falls behind 
rramme and exceeds budget. As a 
icquence, there are large numbers of 
us and disputes together with very low 
itmargins in comparison with turnovers 
he contractors.
Tiis lack of efficiency and the obvious 
jntages of a cost monitoring and 
agement scheme for both the client and 
flntractor makes West Germany a clear 
ficiary of any incorporation of UK- 
:cost management techniques. 
Vith no single profession responsible 
onstruction economics in West Germany 
e are no educational schemes or 
esentative bodies concerned with the 
ession. The German Federation of 
ders, Architects and Engineers Bund 
ischer Baumiester, Architekten und 
'•nievre (BOB), which is the professional 
itiuion represented on the CEEC 
imiitee, believes that the importance of 
itruction economics will increase. With 
current method of qualification for a 
struction economist, which is by 
:nence alone, and with the political and 
al changes affecting East and West 
many, there appear to be vast 
ortumties for technicians.

iin, (here is little evidence of construction 
trusts in Italy. The nearest member of 
"alian construction industry is the 
w'i who is a technician, employed 
er by an architect or an engineer and is 

™ m Poa-contraci measurement and 
£8 'or payment purposes only 
^•contract cost planning and financial 
» mem are not evident in the mdustry 
«*led estimates are not produced at

] tender documents, 
on architects-plans 

s. About one thu-d of all '"construction.* based onadesign and

build system, with the contractors measuring 
and pricing their own quantities. Even with 
this method, there is no encouragement to 
monitor and control costs at any stage of 
procurement.

The process of ' nder evaluation and 
selection of contract s is performed by the 
architects,whousuall) employ legal experts 
or arbitrators should any problems arise in 
the interpretation or administration of 
contracts.

Post-contract services are dealt with either 
bythearchitectortheengineer.Thegeotfifm 
assists in measuring quantities for valuation 
purposes, but there is a greater emphasis 
placed on the finished design qua! ity than on 
cost and timing.

Little information is available on the 
training of geometris or of the cost 
management input in the education of 
architects and engineers, and no mention is 
made of either in the report issued by the 
CEEC outlining the training courses for 
construction economists throughoutEurope. 
Although Italy is not at present represented 
on the CEEC committee, there are a number 
of individual members of an engineers' 
organisation, Associazione Nazionale 
Constructor Edili (ANCE), who are 
expressing their interest in and concern over 
construction economics in Italy with the 
advance of 1992. It is obviously an area with 
potential.

Opportunities
It is clear from the analysis of the role of 
quantity surveyors in just these few European 
countries that the construction economist 
does not exist in a uniform capacity 
throughout the Community.

The UK has developed the profession 
into an identifiable service essential toclient 
needs. This has been achieved partly by the 
education of the profession, there being a 
lack of training in cost control and the 
production of bills of quantity for architects 
and engineers, and partly by the idenu I ication

by both the client and by fellow professionals 
that the service performed is valuable.

Most of the functions performed by 
quantity surveyors are not new to mainland 
Europeans, but they are carried out to a 
varying extent by other construction 
professionals who are generally educated to 
a lesser degree in cost control techniques 
and who are not independent of either client 
or contractor.

Despite the variations in procurement 
methods, the apparently inefficient results 
of the current methods of financial control 
and the lack of any single point management 
role indicate a clear opportunity for UK- 
style quantity surveyors to provide this 
service in other Member States.

The Single Market is being achieved by 
the gradual removal of physical, technical 
and fiscal barriers. Although the removal of 
some of these may be achieved beyond 
1992, tremendous progress has been made 
to date. The main results as far as employment 
is concerned are twofold: firstly, 
opportunities are available for employees to 
work in other Member States, because their 
qualifications will be recognised; and 
secondly, because employers will establish 
themselves in other Member States and will 
seek to recruit from the' local' labour market.

Increased job opportunities should 
improve career prospects, not only in those 
Member States where there is an identifiable 
shortfall in the numberof skilled technicians, 
but also in the UK, where overseas clients 
who traditionally employ surveying 
technicians will seek to employ British 
surveying technicians in order to benefit 
from their 'local' knowledge and techniques. 
This will be true of such employers who 
locate in Member States which do not 
traditionally employ surveying technicians.

It may not, therefore, be necessary to 
learn another language in order to benefit 
from the opportunities of 1992, but for those 
who do, the rewards are Europe-wide.

However, the importance of arecognised, 
reputable qualification cannot be over 
emphasised. TheEuropean Directive, which 
requires other Member States to recognise 
qualifications, operates on the basis of a 
'diploma'which givesaccesstoa profession. 
Sucha 'diploma' is the MSSTqualification 
which could become the hallmark of quality 
for the surveying technician.

In other European Member States, there 
are technicians trained and experienced in 
their particular area of surveying in their 
particular country. In some countries there 
is little opportunity to expand the job market 
in this area; in other countries there arc very 
obvious gaps in the services provided to 
both clients and the public.

The job opportunities now offered to 
surveying technicians are Europe-wide, but 
so is the challenge; that of providing Europe 
with the skills it needs for an effective and 
efficient surveying profession.
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Summary
This paper outline* tlic nature ot the valuation 
work undertaken In/ valuers in f-ranee, the per 
sonnel involved and their professional education 
and training. It describes three main property 
professions in France — administrateur de 
biens, agent immobilier and expert — and 
their professional activities. Also considered are 
the roles ot the e\ -luateur and the conseil 
jurii ; que. All ot the • are put in the context ot 
the . 'igle European .Aarket and the Commis 
sion'. Directive on the mutual recognition ot 
professional t]italitications throughout the Euro 
pean Community.

Introduction
As in the United Kingdom, the valuation 
profession in France is not protected by 
national law and the skill ot valuation is 
found in a wide range of activities, includ 
ing property management and agency. For 
this, as well as tor historical reasons, the 
valuation profession in France does not 
have a separate identity, with a single rep 
resentative professional body. Instead, 
there exist the identifiable professions ot 
administrateur de biens, agent immobilier and 
expert in which valuation is an essential 
skill.

Administrateur de biens

Although not literally translatable as 
'property manager' (le gerant immobilier), 
the title administrateur de biens is generally 
recognised tor a property manager.

The activity of property management is 
regulated in France bv the loi du 2 janvier 
1470 — la loi Hoquet — which requires 
that the practitioner obtains a carte protes 
sionnelle. 'Gestion Immobiliere' from the 
prc'tct, the representative of the State in a 
locality. The carte is issued to individuals 
who:
(1) hold professional qualifications, defined 

as being either:
(a) diploma; or
(b) diploma and professional experi 

ence; or
(c) professional experience.

(2) obtain a financial guarantee;
(3) obtain insurance cover tor professional 

civil liability; and
(4) are not legally disqualified from practis 

ing (Lesourne & Desjonqueres 148?, p. 
17).

In 1484 (the latest year for which statis 
tics are published). (1,432 individuals held 
the cnrte protessionnelle for property 
management, of whom 4,8o4 also held the 
cnrte protessionnelle required tor estate
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agency (Lesourne & Desjonqueres 1983, p. 
21).

Professional qualifications

The legal requirements tor such a carte pro- 
tc^ionnelle include the need to hold profes 
sional qualifications, which are defined as 
being either:
(1) a diploma; or
(2) a diploma and professional experience; 

or
(3) professional experience alone.

There are, therefore, three alternative 
ways available to justify the professional 
qualifications necessary for a carte proie*- 
^lonnelle and only two of these involve 
academic qualification. It is evident from 
the list of diplomas which ve direct 
access to the professional qualifk tion that 
no specific property-orientated academic 
skill is required — only a general level of 
academic education, rather than a specific 
vocational academic qualification is neces 
sary.

It is not unusual for property managers 
to hold both the carte for management and 
that for agency (see below).

Professional organisations

The Confederation \ationale de< Adnunistra- 
fi'ins i/(> Biens (CNIAB) is generally recog 
nised as the organisation to which 
property managers in France subscribe and 
which best represents their interests.

The activities of the CN'AB are described 
(Lesourne & Desjonqueres 1983, pp. 13-14) 
as:

'J) Management tor oicner* ot property This is 
defined as the receipt of rents and 
the maintenance, conservation and 
improvement of the property within 
the legal framework either for oneself 
or for others. Propertv managers 
receive their authority by written 
mandate and remuneration is based on 
a percentage of the property's revenue.

'-> Co-ownership management — 'Syndic dc 
(.'o-propnete' This is described as 
follows: when properties are in joint 
ownership, the joint owners usually 
employ an admini>tnitcnr dc Incite to 
fulfil the responsibilities of the syndic

as their agent. Elected by the joint 
owners, the <i/ndic is responsible for 
ensuring that the joint ownership 
responsibilities are observed and that 
their decisions are implemented. The 
agent manages and maintains the 
building, including the common parts; 
holds the funds of the tundic; and seeks 
payment from those joint owners who 
are in arrears. In return, the remunera 
tion is fixed, voted by the joint owners 
within the regulations laid down by- 
public authorities.

In addition to the two main functions of 
the property manager, the following are 
also identified as ancillary:

13) estate agency;
(4) management ot deposits; and
(5J property initiation.

Despite the very definite nature of the 
two main functions defined above, the 
diversity of the range ot services offered is 
described (Lesourne & Desjonqueres 1983, 
pp. 13-16) as producing a heterogeneity of 
professional practices, although it is not 
unusual to find that several practices 
specialise in one or more of the range of 
skills identified (ibid. p. \h).

It is, however, recognised that there is a 
disparity of competence and quality of 
services available (ibid. p. lh).

Since the profession of property 
management is dependent upon obtaining 
a carte protefsionnelle, and not on the mem 
bership of a professional organisation, 
other associations can be identified as rep 
resenting the interests of property 
managers. Mention will be made of the 
Federation \ationale dc I'lmmobtlicr (FNAIM) 
in relation to the profession of estate 
agency (see below). In addition, there is a 
Si/ndicat \ational dcf Protc^iouneh linmo- 
bilicr* (SNPI) which, with a membership of 
3,300 includes some 830 property managers 
(ibid., addendum to pp. 20-23) and repre 
sents its membership on several com 
mittees, including chambers of commerce 
and industrv.

Professional education

There are mam ways ot obtaining the 
necessary education tor property manage-
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ment. although the following are usual 
(//'/(/. pp. »-SO):

(1) internal training within an employing 
organisation, which is usual within 
large organisations employing special 
ists;

(2) courses ottered by professional or 
interprofessional organisations, such as

dcs Propnetaires your I'Opti- 
nnsation de la Gestion, dc I'Entrcticn ct dc 
l'E.\ploitation dcs Immenbles (APOGEE), 
which offers education in management. 
maintenance and use of property; 

(3) professional education centres linked to 
associations, such as CXAB, which 
offer preparatory instruction by corre 
spondence courses leading to the Certi- 
ticat d' Aptitude Protessionnelle of 
property management, and then to a 
niveait sitpenenr fur Ic brevet professional 
and a continuous education which 
takes the form of seminar presenta 
tions; in addition, CXAB organises 
study days and conferences on topics 
of interest.

Traditionally, however, professional 
education was minimal, with individuals 
'learning on the job' (appns snr le tas). In 
the 1970s, an attempt to make entry to the 
profession subject to an examination failed, 
much to the regret of certain observer^ 
who considered that such an entry condi 
tion would have solved many problems 
resulting from the lack of competence 
identified in matters of law, technical skills 
and accountability (ibid., p. SI). In addition, 
they considered that such an entry condi 
tion would attract high quality young 
applicants to the profession, as well as 
improving its image.

Agent immcbilier

Like the profession of property manage 
ment, estate agency is sub]ect to licensing 
by the loi Hoquet, and all agents immobi- 
liers must hold a carte protessioiinelle trans 
actions sur nnineiibles et tonds de commerce 
which is awarded annually on, generally, 
the same principles as those applied to 
administrateurs de biens (see above) by the 
prek't.

Professional qualifications

As tor propert\ managers the legal 
requirements tor estate agents to hold o 
carte protcssionnciic include the need to hold 
professional qualifications, which are again 
defined as being either:

(Da diploma; or
(2) a diploma and professional experience 

or
(3) professional experience alone.

With one minor exception, the require 
ments which apply to property managers 
(as outlined above) apply to estate agents, 
who must, therefore, provide evidence of 
either academic, academic and practical, or 
practical experience. In relation to aca 
demic qualifications, a ,ain, a general level 
of academic education, rather than specific 
vocational academic qualifications, is 
necessarv.

Professional organisations

The f-ederation \ationale dcs Agents Immobi- 
liers, \\andataires en vente dc tonds dc 
commerce, now called the Federation 
\ationale dc I'lininobilier (FX'AIVI), is an 
organisation whose membership includes 
both estate agents and property managers.

The FXAIM does not examine its appli 
cants; nor is membership of it the ultimate 
professional qualification. In other words, 
membership of the FXAIM does not entitle 
someone to practice as an estate agent — 
that is done by the award of the carte pro- 
tessionneHe.

The FXAIM was established about 30 
years ago and has a current membership in 
excess of h,300. Of these, the vast majority 
(5,800) are estate agents (agents 
immobilicrs), with property managers (ad 
ministrateurs de biens, si/ndics de copropnetc) 
and jnandataires en vente de tonds de commerce 
being the other main activities of its 
members. In addition to being a unified 
voice representing the property profession, 
the FNAIM describes itself as: 'la premiere 
Organisation syndicate de I'iinmobilier' 
(FNAIM 1988) (the leading organisation 
representing property] with the following 
objectives (ibid.):

(a) to assist businesses with its judicial 
and fiscal service covering all day-to-
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day problems confronted by profes 
sionals in their professional capacity 
and to inform them, particularly, ot the 
introduction and application of any 
new legislative or fiscal subject;

(b) to place at the disposal of its members 
printed documentation and registers 
produced by its Commission luridicjue;

(c) institute courses for professional edu 
cation and a permanent up-dating 
service tor professional principals as 
well as their associates;

(d) inform the public of services offered by 
its membership, including:
— regular property transactions and 

their locations;
— property management, with an 

emphasis on matters of energy con 
servation;

— a preventative maintenance of the 
built environment;

(e) publish periodically vo reviews 
addressed to all professu lal members 
of FNAIM:
— the monthly Informations F "XA1M 

lundu]iies ct Pratique* (ivOOO copies 
printed);

— the bi-monthly Perspectives 
Immobilieres relating to political and 
syndical activities (13,000 copies 
printed), which is aimed at profes 
sionals, public authorities and leaders 
d'opnuon;

(f) various social benefits — couvertures 
socialcs — including unemployment 
pay, retirement plans etc;

(g) a Service P/IIS which guarantees pay 
ment of rent, charges, taxes, etc and 
thus enables an FNAIM member to 
attract a larger client base; in addition, 
the FNAIM offers a guarantee (mini 
mum FF500.000) which covers all its 
members against professional civil lia 
bility for funds deposited.

In addition, the FNAIM offers (FNAIM 
courses (Centre de Formation Protes- 

FNAIM) at two levels:
'it Elementary courses aimed at those seek 

ing employment or promotion in 
property agency, or those who wish to 
take the state diploma of Certificat 
d' Aptitude Professionnelle.

'n! Specialist courses These are aimed at: 
(a) those wishing to sit the state 

diploma of Brevet Protessionnei,

(b) those who intend opening an estate 
agency and who hold a diploma 
which is recognised as being a pro 
fessional qualification and who 
want to acquire technical skills;

(c) associates and employees seeking 
promotion;

(d) practitioners who wish to improve 
or maintain their knowledge and, 
eventually, extend their activities 
(in such a case, some reduction in 
the study programme may be per 
mitted). '

When compared with the professional 
organisations in the UK, it can be argued 
that the FNAIM is merely an association of 
interested businessmen which attempts to 
further and augment their interests.

Expert

The title of expert, being defined as an indi 
vidual with a right to present expert evi 
dence before a tribunal, is not regulated by 
statute in France. However, the activity can 
onlv be performed by someone who is 
accredited by the tribunals themselves and 
the function is not necessarilv limited to 
the provision of expert evidence. Such 
individuals can also be employed by 
property owners who require valuations 
which will not become the subject of litiga 
tion.

The presentation of expert evidence 
before a tribunal is, therefore, limited to 
individuals appointed to the courts for 
such a purpose — experts agree par les 
tnbunaux.

The title expert is not protected (except 
in the case of experts agncoles et fonciers (see 
item (3) below) and there are no academic 
courses which produce experts.

Experts are concerned with estimating 
open market value — la valeur venale — 
within the context of a detailed, analytical 
professional valuation on any propertv in 
France.

An expert can be defined as being 
'responsible for evaluating legal rights in 
landed property, the definition of which is 
the responsibility of a lawyer' (Bohl 1W).

Almost by definition, an expert is inde 
pendent of the parties involved in the case, 
in a similar wav that an expert witness in 
the UK owes a first duty to the court.
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An expert can work anywhere in France 
and on complex legal and valuation issues 
relating to landed property, the acquisition 
of local information being considered of 
secondary importance and easily obtained 
from local agents immobilicrs.

However, experts do not work in the 
open market and do not, therefore, have an 
up-to-date knowledge of market prices 
from first-hand experience.

There are several different kinds of 
experts who perform valuations for varying 
purposes:
(1) Experts in tax administration Officials 

who evaluate, for tax purposes, ad 
ministration accounts in propertv 
management and who are employed by 
the inspecteur de la ^alite immobilier et 
les inspecteurs des do/nains.

The recruitment policy is, appar 
ently, to employ those with a second 
level, 2' ci/cle, law qualification and to 
provide 'in-house' training.

(2) Experts de credit fonder Large organisa 
tions of mortgage credit. In the case of 
banks which employ such profes 
sionals, a degree of control is exercised 
by the Ministry of Finance.

Such organisations recruit in open 
competition from those with a second 
level (2' ci/cte) diploma or who have 
graduated from university or from one 
of the grand ecoles. On entrv, successful 
candidates are trained 'in-house' — la 
formation permanante qui existe a I'mter- 
ieur des stages organises par I'establisse- 
ment.

(3) Experts agrees par les tribiinaux As 
mentioned above, only such experts are 
permitted to present expert evidence 
before the courts.

Since such an expert is appointed by 
a magistrat with no constraints on the 
nature of the individual, the appoint 
ment is based purely on reputation.

(4) Experts d'entrepnse employed in private 
offices (grands cabinets) under reput 
able, well-known names.

Private offices are free to follow their 
own recruitment policy and it seems 
that they will appoint individuals with a 
generally high level of academic educa 
tion, eg a law degree, and of good 
character/family and to provide voca 
tional training 'in-house' (Marx 1989).

i.ii Experts agncoles et kmciers Fxpert 
valuers listed by the Ministry of Agri 
culture and who possess the onl\ 
designation which is protected by law.

It is important to distinguish from the 
above estate agents v\ ho want to be ex 
perts. It seems that an estate agent cannot 
also be an expert, probably because none oi 
the above employers would accept as an 
expert an estate agent who wished to con 
tinue in agency and because the tribunals 
would not permit an estate agent to 
become agree par les tribunanx because ol 
the loss of independence of opinion.

Although it is necessary for estate 
agents to perform some valuation by the 
nature of their agency function, the valua 
tions which they perform are limited. 
These limited valuation skills do not raise 
them to the level of skill recognised as- 
being required of an expert and they are. 
therefore, more appropriately called evaliui- 
teurs (Bohl 1989).

An expert can be distinguished from the 
ei'ahiatenr in the nature of the valuation 
work he produces. Evaluateitrs carry out 
simple comparative valuations within the 
limited locality in which they practise, 
because they do not have the legal knowl 
edge to be effective in complex cases, or in 
other locations (ibid.).

Conseil juridique

Mention should also be made of the role of 
the conseil jundique who, in France, pro 
vides much of the legal advice which a 
valuer might provide in the UK.

The conseil jiiridique provides advice on 
the legal aspects of such matters as build 
ing legislation (but not on building regula 
tions), insurance (with the policy being 
handled by insurance brokers), property 
contracts, landlord and tenant matters 
involving commercial lettings, town and 
country planning, property taxation, 
investment, compulsory purchase, a legal 
audit of companies, mortgage contracts 
and rent reviews. In addition, conseils 
ntndiques provide a legal consultancy 
investment service and a legal portfolio 
management service (Austin 1989).

However, a conseil jundiqtt? is unable to 
draw up legal documents, such as mort-
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i^age documents, for which a notaire 
(notary) is required.

The title of council jitruiiqiie is protected 
and regulated by statute, which declares as 
incompatible all activities which impair the 
liberal character of the profession and the 
independence of those who exercise it, 
and, in this way. a conseil jiiriiiique is pre 
vented from undertaking any commercial 
act, ie trade

Confeih nindiijuc^ are able to quality by 
diploma plus experience, although there 
are various routes to qualification.

The confeil jiiriilique provides the legal 
knowledge on which valuation and 
management decisions are based and 
within which agency can be practised. 
However, the actual skills of a UK valuer, 
it may be argued, are not those of a couseil 
hiridique. although they are based on (and 
cannot be exercised without) them.

Perhaps a useful analogy would be that 
of economics, which underlines the 
majority of the valuation and management 
decisions but, when a comparison is made 
between the professions of an economist 
and a valuer, little commonality exists.

In addition, it would seem that being a 
valuer is incompatible with the profession 
of council jnndiqiie, since u'iisn/s iiindnfiief 
are specifically excluded from commerce, 
and thus agency is a function from which 
thev are barred.

Mutual recognition of qualifications

One of the essent'al components for the 
success of the European Single Market is 
the ability tor professionals to use their 
professional qualifications to practise in 
other member states. This will be achieved 
by a Directive (European Commission 
1989) which requires the mutual recogni 
tion of 'diplomas' which give access to pro 
fessions (Plimmer and Gronow 1990) The 
Directive (European Commission 1989) 
operates on the principle of 'function', so 
mat anyone who performs a regulated pro- 
't'ssional activity in one member state is 
Qualified to perform that same activity in 
a ny other member state within the Euro 
pean Community.

Thus, if a valuer in one member state 
Vv ishes to obtain the professional qualifica- 
fl °n of another member state, it will be

Pliiiinicr and Gronou

necessary to identify the functions of a 
valuer and then to establish who in that 
other member state performs those func 
tions. Having identified those individuals, 
their range of professional skills, working 
practices, professional education and train 
ing can be examined, in order to assess 
comparability and the rights available 
under the Directive for mutual recognition.

In this way. a 'topping up' schedule can 
be established where necessary for those 
individuals wishing to use the rights under 
the Directive and whose range of profes 
sional skills do not match those required in 
the host member state.

Thus, if a French adnnniftrateur de bien* 
wishes to work as a property manager in 
the L'K, and holds a diploma, as defined, 
the Directive can be used to claim the title 
of Chartered Surveyor, since the Royal 
Institution of Chartered Surveyors can 
require that the applicant either be ex 
amined or gain professional experience in 
such areas as Advanced Valuations, Statu 
tory Valuations, Urban Land Development, 
possibly Law, and the Rules of Conduct of 
the Institution. However, the applicant's 
'diploma' and previous professional experi 
ence in property administration must be 
accepted as being comparable with the 
level of knowledge the Institution would 
require of a UK applicant of similar profes 
sional background.

Similarly, a chartered surveyor, qualified 
within the R1CS General Practice division, 
should be able to use the rights under the 
Directive and work as a property manager 
in France, with the RICS diploma being 
sufficient proof of professional competence 
for the purposes of a carte professionnelle.

Conclusion

In comparing the valuation professions in 
different countries, it must be realised that 
the knowledge and skill of members of the 
professions have been developed for, and 
have adapted to suit, the prevailing condi 
tions within the property markets of their 
own countries, and that professional quali 
fications have been based on the necessary 
knowledge and skills.

Thus, a comparison of the valuation pro 
fession in Britain and France illustrates 
many differences, including the division of
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function betueen management, agency and 
the expertise of valuation; the extent to 
which the profession is regulated by the 
state; the different professional education 
and professional institutional support and 
control; and the social and cultural differ 
ences which affect working practices.

European legislation will force mutual 
recognition of professional qualifications 
throughout the European Community. 
However, if property professionals are to 
work within Europe and the benefits of the 
Single European Market are to be maxi 
mised, mutual respect must exist alongside 
mutual recognition, and this will only be 
achieved by increased understanding of the 
similarities and differences between profes 
sions in each member state.

Frances Plimmer. DipEstMan. LR1CS. ISVA. 
IRR\'. chairs the European and Overseas Quali 
fications Sub-Committee ot the Roi/al Institution ot 
Chartered Surveyors and is currently undertaking 
research into the education iind training ot the valu 
ation profession in Europe, lehich if partly funded by 
tin' Education Trust ot the Royal Institution ot Cliar- 
tered Surveyors and the European Commission. She 
is a Senior Lecturer in Valuation in the Department 
ot Property and Dci'clopmcnt Studies tit The Poly 
technic ot Wales.

Stuart Groiioic. MA. 8Sc. ARICS. ASVA is Direc 
tor ot Studies to the research. He is a Principal Lec 
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Department o 1 Property and Development Studies 
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WRITTEN RESPONSES



Tel:Southport (O7O4) 43362

i Tin 
Kew,
Southpor t, 
Merseyside, 
PKS 6HT

1ey Avenue,

- . - 1 i m rn s r i: 3 . G r o r; a w ,
-ol'technic a -f W = i e s , 
Mid Glamorgan, 
Wales.

Dear F 1 i mm e r it G r a n a w ,
Valuation in Europe

I noted with interest your article in CSW on research into 
European surveying as I once undertook a small stud--' into the 
comparability of German professional practice and study 
c o ij. r s e s in this area. M y concern w a s and still is in t h e 
area o-f the philosophy o-f valuation rather than its detailed 
practical nature.
My interest derived -from a rudimentary knowledqe o-f the 
language and -from my personal friendship with Prof .Dr. Seele 
o-f Bonn University. I have visited the Federated Republic on 
a number of occasions and was able to obtain a small grant 
from the Social Science Research Council which enabled me to 
make a tentative stab at understanding professional practice, 
German valuation methods, and professional education courses. 
In 1934 I attended a meeting of Commission 9 of FIG in Bonn 
hosted by Dr. Seele. There were representatives from many 
countries but from the EEC countries only Belgium, Denmark, 
France, Holland, and the UK were present.
Following from that meeting Dipl.-Ing. Rainer Moeckel of the 
Deu.tschen Vereins fu.er Verrnessungswesen undertook a 
comparative study of valuation methods. Delegates were 
invited to carry out a valuation, based on the practice in 
their respective countries, of a modern office block in a 
metropolitan city. The results were published in German, in 
November 1987, under the title of "An international 
comparison of the valuation of commercial property". The
respondents from the EEC were from West German; the UK,
Eire, and Italy. There were also contributions from other- 
European countries. I have a copy of his report which you 
may borrow if you think the idea is relevant for your own 
purposes .
As a footnote I also recall that in the 1970' s a member of 
staff at PCL was studying the profession in Italy but I 
cannot remember the person's name. It was before Clive 
Dar low's time but he may be able to help.

s sincerely,

Ernest Wood BSc . , Ph . D . , FR ICS



THE P OLY^ECHN C OF WALES 
POLITECHNIGCYMRU

E. Wood, BSc., PhD, FRIGS,
1 Tinsley Avenue,
Kew,
Southport,
Merseyside,
?R8 6HT

Department of Estate Management 
and Quantity Surveying

Dear Dr. Wood,

Thank you for your letter dated 31st October 1988.

We would be very interested in the details of the studies you 
have undertaken in West Germany into professional practice, 
valuation methods and, particularly, professional education 
courses.

We would like to accept your offer of a loan of "An International 
Comparison of the Valuation of Commercial Property", which will, 
of course, be returned to you.

Thank you for your interest in the research. 

Yours sincerely, .. -~~>

~?.A.S. Plljnmer, FRIGS, ARVA, FLandlnst., 
Senior Lecturer

21st November 1988 
EM/FASP/jr



Tel : Sout hpor t (07O4) 43362

1 Tinsley Avenue,
Kew,
Southport
Merseys i de ,
PR8 6HT

23 November r?38
F.A.S. Flimrner, FRIZ:. ARVA, FLandlnst.,
Department o f Estate S 1 a n a g e rn e n t and Quantity 3 u r v e y i n g , 
The Polytechnic of :.v'=, les. 
Mid Glamorgan. 
Wales .

Dear P 1 i rnrner ,
International Valuation Methods

Thank you for your letter of the 21st. November and enclose 
my copy of Herr Mceckel's paper. He apologised -for not 
having had the work translated into the respective languaqes 
o-f the participants. Even i -f you have no knowledge o-f 
Deutsch I dont hink you will -find it too difficult to fallow 
the questionnaire and the replies.
It is interesting to see the influence of British methods on 
the Commonwealth countries e.g. Australia and Kenya, and 
Eire. The view on the Continent that value is a function of 
cost is still apparent but less so than it used to be in the 
1970's. The other feature is the way in which the Teutonic 
countries and those influenced by the Napoleonic code accept 
State authority for definitions of some economic concepts. In 
turn these definitions may become part of the accepted view 
of these concepts.
At a superficial level this might be one of the stumbling 
blocks to harmonization of valuation practice. As against 
this difference in professional viewpoints my own subjective 
view is that the differences are becoming less significant. 
This may be because in the UK we have become used to working 
with statutory definitions of value which are difficult to 
reconcile with economic logic while the Continental valuers 
are becoming more market oriented.
The other aspect which bears on the professional viewpoint is 
one of professional education and training which in Germany 
is more related to Geodesy than to the legal - economic - 
technological basis we are familiar with in the UK. 
Anyway if there is any help I can give you in any of this and 
especially with Moeckel's paper please let me know. Kindly 
return the paper in due course.

Yours sincerely,

Ernest Wood BSc.,Ph.D.,FRICS



THb POLYTECHNIC OF WALES 
POUTECHNIGCYMRU

Dr. E. Wood, BSc., PhD., FRIGS,
1 Tinsley Avenue,
Kew,
Southport,
Merseyside,
PR8 6HT

Department of Estate Management 
and Quantity Surveying

Head of Department
EH Travr>orMSc PhD ARiCS

^•e 20th January 1989 

:/Re-FASP/jr ,/R e r

Dear Dr. Wood,

Please find enclosed the copy of Herr Moeckel's paper which I 
return with thanks. For parts of the document, I shall need 
linguistic support if I am to appreciate fully the detailed 
information, but, as you pointed out, the questionnaire does not 
pose quite so many problems.

I have recently returned from Paris (where language presents less 
of a barrier for me) and am in the process of analysing the 
education and training of valuers in France.

Although my study of West Germany is not yet fully under way, I 
did not wish to retain your copy of the document for longer than 
is necessary.

I am very grateful to you for your kind offer of help, and I 
should be writing to you further after my planned visit to West 
Germany next month.

Yours sincerely,

Frances Plimmer, FRIGS, ARVA, FLand.Inst., 
Senior Lecturer

Enc:
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S . Gronow Esq. ,
Senior Lecturer in Valuation,
Department of Estate Management,
The Polytechnic of Wales,
Pontypridcl,
Mid Glamorgan,
CS37 1DL.

4th November, 1988

Dear Mr. Gronow, 

Re: 1992.

I was interested to read the article in the October 27th issue 
of Chartered Surveyor Weekly.

I am very interested in 1992 (and beyond'' and would be 
interested to learn of the outcome of your project. I look 
forward to hearing form you.

Yours sincerely,

N.J. Eden.



N.J. Eden FRIGS, ACIArb,
De Groot Collis,
13 St. Swithin's Lane,
LONDON.
EC4N SAL

THEPOLVTECHN 
POLITECHNIGCYMRU

OF WALES

"'BE \Sc

Department of Estate Management 
and Quantity Surveying

Head of Deoanmen!
EH TravnorMSc P H D ARICS

21st November 1988

0/Ref: EM/FASP/cl 
Y/Ref: NJE/JJ

Dear Mr. Eden,

Thank you for your letter dated 4th November 1988 and your 
interest in my research.

It is my intention to publish the results of the research in the 
professional property press as an on-going operation and a final 
report will be made to the RIGS in due course.

If you are interested in any particular aspect of the research or 
would like to contribute in any way, please let me know.

Yours sincerely,

F.A.S. Plimmer FRIGS ARVA Flandlnst 
SENIOR LECTURER



Department of Education and Science
Hilary House 1 6 St Saviours Piace York Y01 2PJ

Telephone 0904

Mr S Gronow
Director of Studies
Department of Estate Management
Polytechnic of Wales
MID-GLAMORGAN

Your reference 

Our reference 

Date

22 November 1988

Dear

SURVEYORS OF EUROPE UNITE

I read with interest your article in the Chartered Surveyor under 
the above title. You suggest tnat the RIGS will have to admit 
others from the EEC who have broadly similar Qualifications. Even 
if this is true, surely the RIGS, as a private organisation will 
still be able to decide on who should or should not become 
members? If, as I suspect, the work of "surveyors" is not broadly 
similar then it may become more necessary to broaden our roles to 
encompass the best of all worlds? I would be interested in your 
comments on the above questions since I am a chartered surveyor.

Yours sincerely

ALAN ASHWORTH 
KM Inspector



i HE POLYTECHNIC OF WALES
POLiTECHNIGCYMRU

Mr. Alan Ashworth,
HM Inspector, Department of Estate Management
Department of Education and Science, and Quantlt v Surveying
Hilary House, H eacc- Zeoarme-:
16, St. Saviours Place, E H ^2 .-:-.viSc^D ARICS
York,
Y01 2PJ =-•-.:-• - V ̂  3 r—rqan CF37 1DL

Our Ref: EM/FASP/cr 

5th December, 1988

Dear Mr. Ashworth, 

SURVEYORS OF EUROPE UNITE

Thank you for your letter dated 22nd November, 1988.

Under the terms of the Directive, the RIGS will not be able to 
exclude an appropriately qualified "migrant" on the grounds of 
inadequate qualifications. ".... the competent authority [the 
RIGS] may not, on the grounds of inadequate qualifications, 
refuse to authorise a national of c member state to take up or 
pursue that profession on the same conditions as apply to its own 
nationals: -

(a) if the applicant holds the diploma required in another 
Member State for the taking up or pursuit of the profession 
...... or

(b) if the applicant has pursued the profession ... full-time 
for two years during the previous ten years in another 
Member State which does not regulate that profession . . . 
and possesses evidence of one or more formal 
qualifications ... which have prepared him for the pursuit 
of that profession" ( The Directive, art. 3).

Thus, normal rules of application, sponsors, etc. and fees will 
be required of such a "migrant".

The Directive requires that suitably qualified "migrants" do not 
suffer discrimination, as compared with similarly qualified UK 
nationals, and within this limitation, the RIGS remains free to 
decide who should or should not become members.



It seems that, as you suggest, the work of "Surveyors" is not 
broadly similar throughout the E.G. It also seems' likely that 
each Division of the RIGS must investigate its own. "regulated 
professional activity", both in the UK and within the E.G. In the 
General Practice division, the skills we have identified (and 
which in some E.G. countries are recognised as separate 
professions) are Agency Development, Management Planning & 
Valuation.

It seems unlikely that U.K., G.P. Surveyors will need to broaden 
their scope to adapt to other E.G. countries' requirements, 
except insofar as language and mainland European cultures are 
concerned. What seems more likely at this stage of our research, 
is that the RIGS must require broader professional skills from 
"migrants" seeking entry, to the General Practice Division. But 
this may be prejudging the results of the research.

If you have other queries, please let us know. 

Yours sincerely,

F.A.S. PLIMMER 
S.A. GRONOW



29 MJG

-5 Hugh Dickson Roac 
Colchester 
Essex 
C04 5DE 
24th August 1990

Frances Plimmer
The Department of Estate Management

and Quantity Surveying 
The Polytechnic of Wales 
Pontypridd 
Mid Glamorgan 
CF37 1DL

Dear Ms Plimmer

EUROPEAN DIRECTIVE ON PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS.

I have been most interested to read your articles on the mutual recognition 
of professional qualifications throughout Europe ( The Estates Gazette, 
Property Management, etc). I note that you are pursuing reseach towards 
an MPhil and the subject of your investigation is similar in certain 
areas to a study which I am undertaking which looks at the future of 
technician training in the general practice field.

The European dimension is particularly intriguing as there would appear 
to be a certain amount of difficulty between the existing educational 
framework of the RIGS and the educational system of other countries. 
I suspect the structure of professions in this country, and in this particular 
instance the RIGS, gives rise to great concerns about the lowering standards. 
This is evidenced by the outcry among some members of the RIGS when the 
merger with th ISVA was proposed. From your enquiries, have you noticed 
any similar wor:ies being expressed over the "automatic " admission (albeit 
subject to the adaptation mechanism) of our European counterparts who 
hold professional qualifications which might in fact be less rigorous 
to obtain than British recognised qualifications?

I am in no position to make a judgement about such matters but I do wonder 
what reaction there has been. It may be that you have detected differing 
levels of requirements for entry/qualification between member states 
of the European Community. Presumably, the Directive will effectively 
render each of these European qualifications equal in an attempt to establish 
the all important mutual recognition.

On this point, another question occurs to me. It is that of whether 
member states will be introducing a similar adaptation mechanism for 
UK surveyors wishing to practice in a certain area of property work within 
a given country. As I understand it, rules about Estate Agents who practice 
do vary widely, for example.

Continued..........



Continued.

The issue of educational achievement is one ;ha: is relevant to ray own 
research. If higher education diplomas awarded :r. completion of at least 
three years study are to be regarded as the nor- and sufficient to satisfy 
the requirements of the Directive, then diplomas obtained in the UK which 
meet this requirement might also be considered acceptable, whether they 
were studied as part of an RIGS qualification or not. I am referring 
here to the ISVA qualification, so far as the valuers specialism is concerned.

Ultimately, if a system is being introduced to regularise European professional 
qualifications in this way, then it has to be consistent - or at least, 
seen to be consistent. Following from the rr.utual recognition of the 
fully qualified surveyors is the question of technically qualified support 
staff. Although my own research does not focus on Europe, I do believe 
that after 1992 the opportunities for technicians may also open up in 
the member states and, for this reason, wonder whether the establishing 
of a "fully qualified" level will then lead to a recognised level for 
technically qualified people. I believe we are seeing the initial stages 
of this through the system of national vocational qualifications in the 
UK.

I hope my comments are of interest and would certainly like to hear your 
own opinions about the questions I have raised, in the light of the study 
you are making. I wish you luck with the project.

Yours sincerely

Trevor Wills.



THE POLYTECHNIC OF WALES 
POLITECHNIGCYMRU

Trevor Wills,
25 Hugh Dickson Read,
Colchester,
Essex,
C04 5DE.

Department of Property and 
Development Studies

2nd January 1991 

0/Ref: EM/FASP/li

Dear Mr Wills,

European Directive on Professional Qualifications

Thank you for your letter dated 24th August 1990 and I apologise 
for the delay in replying to you.

You ask whether I have noted any concern express over the 
"automatic" admission of our European counterparts who hold 
professional qualifications which might be less rigorous to 
obtain than British qualifications.

I have noted the concern of the RICS bureaucracy to ensure that 
standards are maintained. This, of course, is justified because 
of the Institution's representation of its members some of which 
as you point out, were vociferous in their opposition to a merger 
with the ISVA because of the perceived lowering of standards. 
Also concerned about a lowering of standards are students who can 
recognise an "easy" route into the Institution based on a non- 
cognate degree in say, law or economics, accompanied by a 
succession of practical training and experience but culminating 
in no written or oral examination.

From other members of the profession, I have had few responses 
except for looks of disbelief and ostrich-like changing of the 
subject! I have had less than half a dozen written responses to 
the eight articles I have had published on the subject!

Contd/



There are in fact very wide differences in the academic entry 
standard into the professions of valuation, estate agencv and 
property management in other EC member states. in some countries 
the profession of valuation does not exist in isolation, in 
others estate agency is more widely controlled than in the UK. 
In most EC states they are varying stages of development and 
regulation.

In France, for example , an estate agent and property manager 
reguires a level of professional qualification, which can be a 
law degree or 10 years practice.

In Spain, a law degree is followed by specific property exams 
organised by the local "Colegio" and culminating in a state 
registration for estate agents and property managers and for 
companies which provide mortgage valuation services.

Mutual recognition is tricky, since it is the ability to perform 
activities which must be recognised and proved that an individual 
has a degree the exact nature of how the professional skill is 
acguired is largely irrelevant.

Within the RICS, valuers, estate agents and property managers are 
all likely to be General Practice surveyors, but in other member 
states, these three activities may be entirely separate. Mutual 
recognition of just one of a range of activities together with 
an adaptation mechanism is not likely to be enough to turn any 
estate agent into a general practice surveyor, to the 
satisfaction of the RICS GP membership. However, it seems that 
that is what the legislation expects.

I understand that the Directive will affect all Member st< tes, so 
that each one will be required to set up adaptation mec .anisms 
for migrants who wish to practice in their countries. On the 
current state of observance of EC legislation, this is likely to 
be difficult to implement. In both Spain and Denmark, it is 
currently not possible to join their professional organisations 
(leave alone have professional qualifications gained abroad 
recognised) unless the applicant is a national citizen! This of 
course, contravenes existing EC. legislation. What hope then for 
mutual recognition, based on mutual trust?

The ISVA qualification is a diploma under the definition in 
Article 1 (a), since it is awarded after three years academic 
study and gives access to the profession. However, since the 
ISVA is not a "competent authority", it is not a diploma awarded 
by a competent authority and, in my interpretation, ISVA members 
will require two years (minimum) professional experience before 
they can use the directive to work overseas. An RICS member will 
not need the additional two years post-qualification experience 
before benefiting from the directive.

Contd/......



Also, the implication is that migrants from other member states 
will seek to use the Directive to gain RIGS membership, since the 
RICS is the competent authority.

I agree with your prediction regarding technically qualified 
support staff, but I think that there may be more to it. Through 
the research of a former student at the Polytechnic into work of 
Quantity Surveyors in Europe, it seems that in some countries, 
particularly Germany, there is a stronger, more structured and, I 
regret to say , better respected technician grade of surveyor 
than exists in the UK. Links with their professional 
organisations learning how they control education and 
professional standards and the widening of a base of activities 
is the way, I reckon, that UK technicians will strengthen their 
UK base and widen their sphere of influence into Europe. How 
much the NCVQ can help, I do not know, but I believe that the 
EC's hope that we (as valuers, estate agents etc.) will link up 
with our counter parts in other member states to form pan- 
European pressure groups is the way to ensure pan-European 
recognition of the work, the qualification and to raise standards 
of entry and competence.

Yours sincerely,

Frances Plimmer FRIGS FSVA IRRV 
Senior Lecturer



19 February 1991

Ms F Plimmer, FRIGS, FSVA, IRRV
Senior Lecturer
The Polytechnic of Wales
Department of Property & Development Studies
Pontypridd
Mid Glamorgan CF37 1DL

Dear Ms Plimmer

EUROPEAN DIRECTIVE ON PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATONS

I really am very grateful to you for your letter of 2 January 1991, 
setting out some of your observations in relation to the above.

I am disappointed (if not totally surprised) that you have only had
a very small number of written responses to your articles on the
subject. Whilst I realise this may not prove a great deal, I wonder
if it is an indicator as to the level of apathy in the profession
as a whole. It does not appear to be a subject area in which there
is widespread interest. Certainly, that has been my experience as
well.

For my own research, it is still relatively early days and I noted 
with interest in last week's Chartered Surveyor weekly that the issue 
of gearing future education, provision to a wider intake is receiving 
consideration. These are indeed intriguing times, given the economic 
situation and also the current discussions within the RIGS.

Yours sincerely

Trevor A Wills BSc Rons. ASVA ACIArb



'Free' membership for Europeans 
adverse reaction warning

1 refer to your report 'RICS mem 
bership offer to European col 
leagues. 1 in CSV/'. 26 July.

The Secretary-General of the 
RICS. Mr Michael Pattison. 
states: There is no expectation of 
an adverse reaction within the 
profession.' Mr Pattison is rr. s- 
taken: there will be a massr.,> 
and emphatic objection by RIC" 
members to the handing out ui 
'free membershjp.

What mandate does the RICS 
General Council have to invite 
citizens of foreign countries to 
become'full RICS members with 
out formally obtaining an RICS 
qualification'9 There are thou 
sands of members who practise 
overseas, all of whom have one 
thing in common they have 
passed the RICS exams, or 
obtained exempting degrees.

The General Council's fawning 
attitude to closer economic integ

ration of the European countries 
is getting out of hand. Just a few 
years ago the RICS was bemoan 
ing the absence of a 'property 
profession' in Europe and it is 
well known that the profession of 
chartered surveyor has no equi 
valent in Europe. So who are the 
top European property profes 
sionals who will be given free 
membership?

And does the General Council 
not have any consideration for 
the student members of the 
RICS9 What does the trainee sur 
veyor who is presently taking 
examinations or slogging 
through the TPC think about citi 
zens of foreign countries being 
allowed to bypass the formal edu 
cational and exam procedures 
for membership of the RICS9

The handing-out of free mem 
bership might, indeed, raise the 
RICS' profile in Europe but it will

cause the institution and its offi 
cers to be held in contempt by its 
members, both in the UK and 
overseas.
Peter H Lewin FRICS 
Northwood 
Middlesex

Michael Pattison, RICS Secre 
tary-General, replies:
The CSW report on the council 
debate was inevitably condensed. 
The bylaws give the General 
Council specific powers to dis 
pense with the examination re 
quirements in certain circum 
stances. In recent years these 
powers have been used, for 
limited numbers and with great 
care, to bring in a core of special 
ist members first in the marine 
resource management field and 
just recently in the land informa 
tion systems field. 

The General Council has de

cided in principle to do the sam, 
for certain practitioners in Eur 
ope. Each candidate's CV woulc 
be considered individually by th, 
General Council after being stu 
died by the Education and Mem 
bership Committee.

A candidate would have to mee: 
the 'elegant conditions in bylaw 
3(3xa/ which aUows dispensa 
don 'in favour of any candidatt 
over fifty years of age of excep 
tional standing and experience as 
a surveyor': or bylaw 3<3><c 
which allows dispensation 
'wholly or partially in the case oj 
any candidate (other than a sur 
veyor actually practising in tht 
United Kingdom or in the Repub 
lie of Ireland) whose admission 
would promote the objects of thi 
institution'.

These powers are not usec. 
lightly but General Council is pre 
pared to use them selectively h 
help the development of the profes 
sion in the expanded home marke; 
represented by the evolving Euro 
pean Community.

CHARTERED SljP-E v OR WEEM.Y 16'23 AUGUS* 199<



RIGS membership
Sir — 1 \\riic ;,> c\prc"". im M , n 
currcncc with (he vcntimcnt-. 
expressed in Mr U-wm - leiter in 
viuir issue of \ugiiM I I \ po i

Hie apparent hvpocnsv of [he 
RIO iv astounding. although .is 
a student currently undertaking 
the final year examinations I ha\e 
already had experience ot the rather 
dogmatic attitude which the institu 
tion has had with regard to academic 
qualifications

Several \ ears ago. I was informed 
that I had not been successful in 
nn attempt to piss the Part II exam 
inations in the (.cneral Practice 
division. I'pon writing to the msti 
tution's examinations department 
in an attempt to obtain some guid 
ance as to why I had tailed, the 
response was that "the institution is 
an examining body" and thus could 
offer no "educational" assistance.

Since then ! have managed to 
obtain success in the Part II exam 
inations and am now endeavouring 
to study to sit the Final examin- ' 
ationsin 1991.

From experience. I know of the- 
hard work, dedication and time that 
is required to studv sufficiently 
diligently to pass the examinations 
and TPC, and to find now that those 
with less rights to corporate mem 
bership than most are apparently 
being offered "free" membership \ 
purely because thev are 'European" : 
is disgraceful.

I am sure that I am onlv one of 
many students who feel this way, 
and if the RJCS wants to be seen ' 
to be benevolent in the eyes of 
'Europe" then perhaps it should i 
adopt a more high-profile role in 
ts assistance and guidance for 

its students, rather than offering 
'sweeteners" to those whose mem- 
>ership may appear to be of "social" . 
value to the institution, but who 
contribute nothing to the mem- 
xrrship.

RJIKANEAUndtna

92-94 Watergate Street 
hester



R1CS membership
Sir —1 read recentiv ot a prop»vai 
hv die General Council of the RIC> ' 
to invite overseas citizens :o 
become members ot the institution 
'.cuboid having to take torm.il exam 
inations. :

Quite simplv I could not believe 
what I was reading

At the age of 1 1. having tar from a 
detailed knowledge of |u.st what a 
chartered survevor way I wrote to 
the RJCS who replied, outlining iust 
what education I should pursue to 
obtain mv ARJCS and finally FRIQ

At that time 1 decided that I 
would become a Fellow ot the 
Royal Institution of Chartered Pur 
veyors. The whole of my pro 
fessional life has been dedicated 
just to achieving that end.

1 agree wholeheartedlv with the 
letter from Peter M Lewm (August 
11. p6) and respectfuilv suggest 
that the secretarv-generaJ of the 
R1CS obviouslv did not earn' out 
anv form of market research prior 
to providing the statement which 
was reported.

We are survevors we are British, 
we do so often turn the other 
cheek, but must we demean 
ourselves and our much-loved pro 
fession bv giving awav a qualifi 
cation that is so difficult to earn in 
the first place'

Finally, the RJCS is not a com 
modity which can be attached to a 
packet of soap powder as the free 
gift of the month. It will soon be 
1992 and the European thought 
pattern that we must be repre 
sented is undoubtedly correct; 
however, some form of examin 
ation, perhaps an ETPC (European 
TPC) or WTPC (World TPC) must 
be formulated.

Please do not aJlow our world 
wide status to crumble around us.

KEVIN J TOOMBS nucs \PCS 
*3 Newerne Street 
Lydney 
Gloucestershire

We take no responsibility far the optn- 
,ons expressed by our readers — f.d.

H lane '>" ) i



OPINION

Pride and prejudice
The RICS plans to invite MI me 2^0 continental European property professionals ' 
to become full members of the institution - without formally obtaining an RICS ! 
qualification - have provoked vigorous debate within the profession. There is 
widespread concern among chartered surveyors that their governing body i 
seems to have effected a volte-face on a significant issue for reasons that remain 
unclear. It was not so long ago that the RICS was bemoaning the absence of a 
"property profession" in continental Europe and confirming the profession of 
the land is a peculiarly Anglo-Saxon phenomenon. Apparently concerned not to 
be upstaged in the single market by the creation of European professional 
associations, the RICS - in adopting a policy based on poaching those contin 
ental "professionals" most likely to be embraced by such bodies - seems set on 
raising its profile in Europe at the price of a possible devaluation of its pro 
fessional status.

Such fears are as unfortunate as they are unjustified. The strategy which the 
RICS has actually developed is worthy of a broader analysis than the distorted 
interpretation now in public currency. The institution has rightly recognised 
the profundity of the changes implicit in EC Commission President Jacques 
Delors' prediction that 80% of national legislation will be decided at community 
level by the end of the century. With a welcome lack of national chauvinism, the 
RICS has accepted that many of those framing EC legislation in Brussels will be 
unaware of the chartered surveyor's role. To ensure relevance to a membership 
working within a single market, it has resolved to do nothing less than transform 
itself from a British institution with a foothold in Europe to a pan-European 
organisation with its historical bxsis in the L'fv

Despite such a grandiose goal, the methods outlined for its achievement are 
sensibly modest and practicable. 1 i basis of a pan-European network would be 
"associations" based on r he concc t of the chartered surveyor. The 390 RICS 
members currently work 'g in mainland Europe would all be eligible to join, 
with long-term growth I jing fostered through the development of a new 
process of qualification suitable for use throughout Europe,

Those controversial "property professionals" would be admitted to RJCS 
membership only after a rigorous series of selection procedures. In many cases 
selection would help to cement the continental alliances already forged by firms 
such as Edward Erdman and Savills. The strategy proposed is wisely cautious in 
its evolutionary and flexible approach. It recognises that there are national 
groupings of professionals in other EC member states who provide part or all of 
the surveying function and that any attempt to impose the UK system on others 
would generate antagonism and end in failure. In such a context it is only 
sensible that the RICS reserves for itself the right to claim those who would be 
more useful to the development of a European property profession within the 
RICS than out. Critics of the policy would do well to ponder the consequences 
of rejection for the pioneering partnerships already in existence on the Contin 
ent. Denial of RICS membership will inevitably carry the taint of second-class 
citizenship and British national snobbery.

A timespan of up to five years for the development of the ideal of a European 
Association of Chartered Surveyors recognises that such a body cannot be 
hurried into existence. It is regrettable that this impressive yet pragmatic vision 
for the European future of chartered surveying should be lost in a xenophobic- 
row over a flawed attempt to fast-track the growth of a community-wide 
network. At this stage chartered surveyors should embrace the strategy decided 
upon bv the RJCS for its future development and build on its principles rather 
than sneer at its proposed methods.



European professionals 
'hardly a threat'
The attitude taken by Peter 
Lewin (CSW. 16 23 August) con 
cerning membership for top Eur 
opean property professionals is 
very insular.

Those operating within the 
other member states would bnng 
a lot to the RICS as corporate 
members. The few that 1 have 
met have impressed me with 
their professionalism and know 
ledge not only of their own local 
market but also of the wider Eur 
opean and, indeed, the world 
market. Their membership, if 
granted, would hardly be a threat 
to maintenance of professional 
standards by the RICS.

One feels that Mr Lewin may 
see a threat to members' prac 
tices. With a total EC population 
of more than five-and-a-half 
times that of the UK, one hardly 
feels that the introduction of 
some 250 chartered members is a 
threat to the individuals and 
firms operating within the other 
member states. In fact it would 
give an impetus to further liaison 
in a common cause.

Similarly, student members 
wishing to work in other parts of 
the EC would no doubt welcome 
the wider contacts that could be 
made.

Far from fawning to closer eco 
nomic integration, the RICS atti 
tude is forward looking. It ac 
cepts the realities of the times.

The criteria for selection of 
such members must, however, be 
very strict. Presumably they will 
also be asked what positive con 
tribution they will make or con 
tinue to make to the institution. 
In no way will it then be possible 
to accuse the RICS of giving away 
chartered status.

There is a separate issue from 
that raised by Mr Lewin which 
the General Council might con

sider. The RICS does receive help 
at present, in various forms, 
from members of other profes 
sions. For the reasons stated by- 
Mr Lewin, such people obviously 
do not qualify for chartered sta 
tus, but an affiliate status similar 
to that offered by some other 
professional bodies might be suit 
able in appropriate cases.

This does not grant member 
ship or a licence to practice as a 
member of the appropriate pro 
fessional body. It is. however, a 
recognition of specialist know 
ledge and interest in the particu 
lar profession. Such recognition 
also has benefits for the profes 
sional body itself.

The RICS might consider the 
introduction of such a category. 
Dr Tony Paxton FRJCS 
Cheltenham 
Gloucestershire

No largesse from 
the French ...
As a chartered surveyor working 
in France. I would like to point 
out an anomaly. Under current 
legislation I am unable to obtain 
a carte prof ess ione lie which is a 
legal requirement to work in 
agency, as foreign qualifications 
are specifically excluded.

A French property profes 
sional granted free entry [to the 
RICS] would automatically be 
able to practise in the agency 
sector as a chartered surveyor, 
never having passed any of our 
examinations.

Conversely, I risk criminal 
charges if 1 try to exercise my 
profession, even though I have 
passed the relevant examina 
tions and am fluent in French. I 
could even end up being forced to 
seek employment from one of

these 'free members'
Under the EC Directive on 

mutual recognition of qualifica 
tions which comes into force on 5 
January 1991. it has still not been 
confirmed that chartered sur 
veyors will be able to obtain a 
carte professionelle.

It would therefore be wrong to 
give free membership to any 
French nationals until this is 
resolved.
Gareth E Wynne AJUCS 
Villers Bocage 
France

... and dismay 
from members?
With respect to Mr Lewin's letter 
I quite endorse his comments and 
would like to add my voice in 
protest against this grand ges 
ture at the expense of the mem 
bers in general.

In rus reply, the Secretary- 
General may have spelt out the 
legitimacy of such an action 
under Council rules, but the 
whole move is to be questioned.

Also I might add, this move will 
not be popular with the member 
ship. May I ask what counter- 
benefits the membership will 
receive from Europeans in the 
surveying world?

I can assure you that the 
French will give nothing back. 
As a retired member living in 
France I am not permitted to 
practise in France - and the 
French will not give an inch.

This grand gesture of the 
General Council will be of very- 
little benefit to the RICS and goes 
hard on younger members seek 
ing to qualify. 
J F Quail /IRJCS 
Jurmlhec-le-Grand 
France

CHARTERED SURVEYOR WEEKLY 6 SEPTEMBER 1990



i European chartered 
| surveyors
j Sir — Hie brief ne\\^ rc;vr:» 

tile recent decisions In ;!H 
Gencr.il ( ouncil h.uccle.irh v 
contiiMon nidging trom letter 
Me->sr> l.cwm i August I I. >> 
Kjnei August 2\ p~)

The tacts are these. The KK> in e 
laws have always provided powers 
tor the General Council to exempt 
candidates from the examinations 
in certain circumstances. \ iarge 
ma|onr\ of new entrants are now 
elected on the basis ot particular 
degrees which have been recog 
nised for exemption General 
Council has also used its powers in 
recent vears to elect core groups of 
qualified specialists in fields into 
which the profession is expanding 
— marine resources management is 
a case in point.

Similarly. General Council has 
agreed in principle to use its 
powers to elect a limited number 
of European practitioners. Their 
qualifications will be assessed indi 
vidually because there is as vet no 
system of examinations or exemp 
ting degrees for R1CS qualifications 
based on practice in other EC coun 
tries (except in Ireland). VC'e intend 
to develop such svstems for ruture 
egtrants. but the profession s role 
elsewhere can develop faster if a 
core group of leading practitioners 
are admitted on the basis of quali 
fications already achieved

The European case is different 
in one way from the precedents 
mentioned above, l.nder European 
legislation, people like those we 
have in mind — and manv others — 
will from next year have a right to 
election as RJCS members if they 
come to this country to practise. 
This right will be based on their 
existing qualifications under the 
"mutual recognition" EC Directive. 
The General Council decision is an 
important step in raising the pro 
fession's profile beyond Britain and 
the Commonwealth by bringing 
into membership a few carefully 
selected leading figures practising 
in their home EC countries 1 hope 
it will be for the benefit of the 
many people who qualify by more 
conventional routes Their ruture 
prospects will be closely inter 
twined with the development ot 
the single European market.

MICHAEL PATT1SON
Secretary-General
Royal Institution of Chartered

Surveyors
12 Great George Street 
London swi

ti Issue'
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Call to vote against 
recognition of diplomas
The proposal to admit European 
members into the RICS without 
examination is remarkable. On 
the strength of what seems a 
facile interpretation of an out 
dated bylaw we are expected to 
accept these admissions without 
so much as a 'by your leave'. That 
we should, at the same time, be 
sent voting papers concerning 
exemption of European nationals 
by examination clouds the issue. 
Each serves as a red hernng vis a 
vis the other.

On the latter point, we are 
expected to vote wholly in the 
dark. There is no information, 
even in principle, as to what ex 
aminations will be acceptable, 
what are the reciprocal arrange 
ments (if any) and what are the 
terms and conditions.

We are told that we are 
'obliged' by government to vote 
in favour yet, so far as we can 
ascertain, there is no law com 
pelling us to do so.

Adding further to the confu 
sion is the press release (CSW. 6 
September) about 'talks' with the 
Incorporated Association of Ar 
chitects & Surveyors (IAAS). The

headline says this is not a merger 
attempt but the divisional presi 
dent's statement leaves this op 
tion completely open. We cannot 
help wondering why, if this is 
only seeking a rapport, there is a 
for negotiating committees, for a 
melodramatic press release and 
the preceding hush 9

Then there is the Building Sur 
veyors division's proposed ap 
proach to Europe jointly with 
other societies as if offering a 
common standard. These socie 
ties include ones which do not 
examine in building surveying at 
all and/or work on the sidelines 
for the benefit of those not quali 
fied for RICS membership. The 
approach is apparently much the 
same in other divisions.

Although they are presented 
piecemeal from Great George 
Street, most, if not all, of the 
above issues have two common 
factors: first they concern pro 
posed admission, or recognition 
by association with the RICS, of 
persons not having appropriate 
qualifications (this might not ap 
ply to the European examined 
candidate but we do not know).

Second, and more to the point, 
they do not enjoy membership 
support - the merger vote of July 
1989 provided conclusive evi 
dence of this - or there is insuf 
ficient information to decide one 
way or the other.

We would ask members to vote 
against mutual recognition of 
diplomas at the 3 October 1990 
EGM, for the time being, and to 
carefully consider the other 
points made above.

We respectfully urge General 
Council to rethink the approach 
to this entire scenario and to 
submit proposals for 1992 to a 
subsequent EGM with full 
information. 
Paul R Fox FRJCS 
Peter Lewin nucs 
Fox & Co

The RICS replies:
The sole purpose of resolution 2 
which is to be considered by mem 
bers at the EGM on 3 October is to 
amend bylaws to meet the wish of 
the government that they make 
specific reference to the EC Direc 
tive on Mutual Recognition. 

The British Government is

bound by the Treaty of Rome to 
ensure the observance of this ana 
other EC Directives. It has desig 
noted '.he institution as an auth 
onty to consider applications 
from nationals of other EC coun 
tries who wish to practise in the 
L'K and acquire the title of char 
tered surveyor: it is entitled to 
expect in return that the institu 
tion gives its full support to legis 
lation which is designed to facili 
tate the exercise of professional 
skills across borders in the EC.

Only those who have a relevant 
degree or qualification or a statu 
tory licence to practise plus at 
least two years' professional ex 
perience can benefit from the Dir 
ective. Just as importantly, the 
Directive helps chartered sur 
veyors who wish to acquire prac 
tising rights on the Continent as 
well as continental Europeans 
who wish to practise here.

If members vote against the 
resolution, the government wil no 
doubt seek other means of fulfill 
ing its obligations which could be 
a much more serious threat to the 
institution's independence as c 
standard-setting body.
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IAAS qualifications
; Sir - Uri.in Huuik^ .:d;mniMr.ilor
! ot ihc Incorporated Valuation , >t

A!X!ii!ccl" A Miru-\or^ i-miM.ikc'.i
'. in she \ic\\s he ]nit loru.iw in the
' 1,'orrc-pondcni.c columns i>t \nur

last week's issue i, ptii i_Hialil\ing
tor the RlLS .ind the IAA> .ire UTN
different propositions Hunt e\er\'-

I one would opt for the RK.> in the
first place

Furthermore. Mr Hughes idea 
that all chartered qualifications are 
equal, and that exemption from 
GOB examinations is a vardstick 
upon which to |udge this issue, is a 
fallacv

Neither IAAS nor GOB qualifica 
tions equate with those of the RK.S 
This applies to entrv qualifications, 
exemptions granted, to the task 
involved in qualifying and. not least, 
in relevance to the profession

GOB is a qualification in build 
ing management, and its syllabus is 
set accordingly. It is not a qualifi 
cation in building surveying. 
Nevertheless, its members ore 
afforded full membership of the 
IAAS building surveying section.

The view expressed above ought 
to be beside the point, as none of 
this should ever have arisen. The 
protagonists seem to have forgot 
ten that, only last year, a paral 
lel merger into the R1CS General 
Practice division was decisively 
rejected This occurred despite 
similar representations concerning 

>mparabilirv of qualifications, that 
. was essential for 1992. that RJCS 
•urvival was impossible without the 
merger etc.

We now call upon the R1CS and 
the IAAS representatives to pay 
heed to this previous vote and 
abandon the talks.

Furthermore, we call upon the 
R1CS to abandon all other initiatives 
which would, sooner or later, bring 
unexamined members and non- 
surveyors into the RICS or under 
some kind of RJCS umbrella.

PAUL FOX (Sleaford) 
PETER LEWIN (London Wl) 
6 Market Square 
Sleaford, Lines



Vote for mutual 
recognition
Messrs Fox and Lewin (letters. 13 
September) misled your readers 
on the options on mutual recogni 
tion of diplomas.

The EC Directive on Mutual 
Recognition becomes law 
throughout the EC from January 
1991. The British Government 
has designated the RICS as the 
competent authority to imple 
ment its provisions in our disci 
plines in this country. If mem 
bers do not support us in this role 
government will find other orga 
nisations to take on the responsi 
bility of validating European 
qualifications for practice in our 
disciplines in this country1 .

The institution has worked for 
three years to alert the profes 
sion to the implications of Euro 
pean change. It has worked to 
ensure that it retains an import 
ant voice in the way these speci 
fic changes are applied for our 
disciplines, both here and else 
where in Europe.

I ask our members to give us 
their support in implementing 
the results of that work. 
Michael Pattison 
Secretary-General, RICS
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Mutual recognition,
Surely the point about the need to 
change RIGS bylaws to allow foreign 
nationals to practise in Britain is 
that the institution is duty-bound to 
follow government directives on this 
thorny issue.

The RIGS is not in a position to 
turn its back on essential moves that 
are part of this process. It has its own 
strategy to give its professionals a 
higher profile in Europe and the 
members who oppose the changes in 
the bylaws (see CSW, 13 September 
p45) must realise that more and more 
chartered surveyors are practising 
in Europe.

Seen from a global point of view, 
surveyors have been particularly 
successful in expanding overseas 
and have proved their professional 
qualities in many countries. Now,

the RIGS and you
for example, the former Eastern Bloc 
countries need help as they grapple 
with the complexities of privatisa 
tion and the creation of property 
values.

The RIGS can hardly remain aloof 
on the grounds that its qualifications 
are unique and that the British 
should be treated differently. That is 
the sort of message that infuriates 
the Europeans and, in any case, 
there are plenty of well-qualified 
people on the Continent already giv 
ing professional advice on property.

The RIGS says - quite rightly - that 
if it fails to implement these changes, 
the government will act. Whitehall 
simply has no choice in this matter, a 
fact which members would do well to 
consider before voting at the EGM on 
3 October.
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Some hard facts about 
the General Directive
While not wishing to become 
embroiled in the RICS/IAAS de 
bate I would like to take the 
opportunity to comment on the 
RICS reply in CSW, 13 September 
p45, regarding the Mutual Recog 
nition of Diplomas Directive.

The right of free movement for 
professionals is not established 
by the Directive but by the 
Treaty of Rome (Articles 59-66).

The British Government is 
bound by the treaty to introduce 
the First General Directive into 
UK law by 3 January 1991. The 
Directive applies to all profes 
sionals with three years' post- 
secondary full-time education 
and training (or equivalent part- 
time) which leads to a 
qualification.
C The list of bodies designated by 
the Directive are chartered

bodies only because this is the 
way in w'ruch the UK profes 
sional titles are controlled. Those 
bodies listed under the Directive, 
such as the RICS. are bound to 
accept inbound professionals, 
but it does not give outbound 
professionals - eg chartered sur 
veyors - greater privileges than 
any other surveyor whose period 
of education and training is three 
or more years post-secondary 
level. The list on which the RICS 
finds itself provides obligations 
but no privileges. 

: The statement that 'only those 
who have a relevant degree or 
qualifications, or a statutory 
licence to practise plus at least 
two years' professional ex 
perience can benefit from the 
Directive' is not strictly correct. 

First, those are the RICS re

quirements for inbound profes 
sionals rather than the require 
ment of the Directive -vhich is. as 
said before, 'bac plus trois' or a 
penod of education and training 
of three or more years post- 
secondary level.

Second, other surveyors who 
have more appropriate qualifica 
tions from their member states, 
above the level stated in the Dir 
ective but below that required by 
the RICS. can apply to other 
institutions.

Finally. UK professionals who 
have suitable qualifications and 
wish to practice in another mem 
ber state can also benefit from 
the Directive. 
Bryan Hunt 
Chief executive. Architects and

Surveyors Institute 
London SW7
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Directive: formalities 
must be in place soon
Further to the letter written by 
Messrs Fox and Lewin and to the 
RICS reply published in CSW. 13 
September, I should like to make 
the following comments regard 
ing the proposed vote by the 
membership to change the 
bylaws to accommodate the EC 
Directive on the Mutual Recogni 
tion of Diplomas

The impression may have been 
given that those Europeans who 
benefit from the Directive will be 
without formal qualifications. 
This is not true.

While it is true that the Direc 
tive will exempt 'migrants' from 
the institution's examinations,

only those surveying practi 
tioners with a degree (called a 
'diploma 1 in mainland Europe) 
will be able to apply for member 
ship. And only if they possess a 
'diploma' which covers the same 
subject areas as that required by 
the RICS and have at least two 
years professional experience 
covering areas of experience 
required by the institution, will 
corporate membership not be 
subject to either a test or a period 
of supervised professional 
experience.

The decision to delay the 
change in the bylaws 'for the time 
being' is not, however, an option.

The Directive m question 
becomes law on 4 January 1991 
and the RICS and. by implication, 
the British Government, will be 
in breach of European law if the 
formalities are not in place at 
that date. We will not be permit 
ted this luxury.

Given this situation, it is surely 
the duty of the institution to en 
sure that the legislation is used to 
the best advantage of its 
membership.

The institution is well aware of 
the concern of its membership 
for its high professional stan 
dards to be maintained and, in 
the matter of the mutual recogni 
tion of diplomas, every effort is 
being made to ensure that char 
tered surveyors will continue to 
offer the highest quality of ser 
vice to the public. 
Francis Plimmer nucs FSVA IRRV 
Chair of the European and 
Overseas Qualifications 
Sub-Committee 
RICS
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EC directive is 
adopted by RICS
THE RK.'S has become one of 
the first l.'K professional 
bodies to embrace the EC 
directive on mutual recogni 
tion of professional qualifica 
tions.

The decision was announced 
following the egm held at the 
Great George Street headquar 
ters last week. Of the 13.500 
members who voted, either 
by post or in person, 92% 
approved an alteration to the 
institution's by-laws, which 
will mean that the EC directive 
will be specifically incorpo 
rated into them.

Under the directive, the 
RICS will automatically rec 
ognise certain property quali 
fications from other EC coun 
tries and will be designated 
as a compeient authority in 
the EC.

A list has yet to emerge of 
the equivalent professional 
qualifications in other coun 
tries, which will be part of the 
network.

KSTAFES TIMKS, October 12, 1990



Support for RICS 
status on continent
By Samantha Jenkins
CONTROVERSIAL plans to 
offer RICS status to European 
property professionals look 
set to gain the support of the 
RICS Continental Group.

The group's 600 members 
who live and work on the 
continent will be most affected 
by the RICS proposals. The 
plan was discussed at a recent 
committee meeting in Milan, 
and although the group has 
yet to form an official view, 
chairman Oliver Ash said the 
20 committee members were 
in favour.

'The various working parties 
in each country have been 
meeting with members to dis 
cuss this question,' said Ash. 
'They are in the process of 
collating replies to make our 
views known in the RICS.'

Opposition to the proposal 
has ar.sen mainly from char 
tered surveyors practising in 
the l"K concerned that their 
status ••'•ill be undermined.

'The whole thing has been 
blown out of proportion.' said 
Ash. 'A small numberof Euro 
peans will be put forward as 
suitable. They will be people 
of the highest calibre.'

The move would help the 
transition of the RICS from a 
UK body with European 
'branches' into a truly Euro 
pean organisation.

The RICS would like to 
have a greater say in Euro 
pean property matters which 
have a relevance in the Brus 
sels decision - making pro 
cess.' said Ash. 'At the 
moment, it doesn't have the 
influence.'

According to Simon Dice of

the European section of the 
RICS's international affairs 
department. European mem 
bership is likely to be phased 
in during the next two years.

Guidelines for selection of 
individuals will be drawn up 
by a working party by the end 
of the year. Names would 
then be suggested to the 
general council in February, 
before being formally put to 
the council in April. It would 
then recommend the names 
to the annual general meeting. 
• The RICS has appointed 
public affairs consultant and 
lobbyist Powerhouse Europe 
to represent its interests at 
the European Commission.

The contract, initially for 
one year from November 1. 
could augur the setting up of 
a fully fledged RICS office in 
the Belgian capital.
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Tradition is not sacrosanct
•We should not be afraid of ques 
tioning tradition and modifying 
to our benefit well-established 
policies and procedures, particu 
larly in the Meld of membership 
qualifications.'

This was the challenge issued 
by the president of the RICS. Sir 
Idns Pearce, in his keynote 
address during the two-day 1990 
International Commercial Prop 
erty Conference on 7 and 8 
November. He continued: 'The 
RICS has undergone many 
changes since it was founded in 
1868. all of which have provoked 
lively debate among its 
members.'

One such debate is the one on 
education which has shifted from 
its originaJ emphasis on assess 
ment and testing to stressing the 
need for high standards of educa 
tion and training, not only at the 
pre-qualification stage but 
throughout a chartered sur 
veyor's career.

'Operating as we do in an 
increasingly international mar 
ket, we need to make sure that 
our qualifications are a help 
rather than a hindrance. If we

are to retain our pre-eminence in 
the provision of services relating 
to land, property and construc 
tion then we need to act quickly,' 
said Sir Idns.

In the past three years, the 
General Council of the RICS has 
made use of the special dispens 
ing powers in the by-laws to ad 
mit a limited number of special 
ists in manne resource 
management and land informa 
tion systems management into 
full membership of the 
institution.

The RICS has ngorously 
assessed their qualifications 
before inviting them to app;y for 
membership, making sure : nat 
their academic attainments nd 
their levels of training and ex 
perience matched the standards 
of those who have qualified in the 
more traditional way.

The RICS plans to use the same 
dispensing powers to invite lead 
ing members of the profession in 
other EC countries into 
membership.

This will give the profession a 
European-wide identity and help 
to secure recognition of its

unique blend of skills and high 
standards of practice.

On the international scene, the 
institution has decided to pro 
mote reciprocal arrangements so 
that chartered surveyors wish 
ing to practise overseas can se 
cure membership of the appro 
priate body, and a licence where 
required. 'This does not signal a 
departure from the high stan 
dards of education and training 
required for membership of the 
institution.' Sir Idns assured the 
audience, which included repre 
sentatives from all sections of the 
private sector of the property 
industry and international dev 
elopers and investors.

He continued: 'It is e vide P. 
rather of a strategy to promi 
the skills of the professi- 
throughout Europe and the r» 
of the world.'

Throughout its history, t; 
RICS has been striving to ir 
prove standards of qualificatii 
and competence. Proposals f. 
change have been accompann 
by fears that standards would ; 
diluted or compromised. Sir Idr 
added: 'Through the vision of OL 
predecessors, the standing of th 
institution is now higher tha 
ever before, and that vision an 
boldness to bnng about change > 
the one tradition which I shoul 
like to see maintained.'

— RED SURVEYOR WEEKf 22 NOVEMBER 1990 101



APPENDIX IV

DETAILS OF PAPERS PRESENTED



PAPERS PRESENTED

7 December 1988 The Directive on the Mutual Recognition of 
Higher-Education Diplomas, presented to the joint meeting of 
the Society for Estate Managers in Education, and the Society 
for Quantity Surveyors in Higher Education, at Kingston 
Polytechnic.

23 November 1989 1992 - The Effect on the Profession - The 
Threat and the Challenge, presented to the South Wales branch 
of The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors.

28 March 1990 Education for Valuers in Europe, presented to 
the Faculty of Environment, The Polytechnic of Wales, at The 
Polytechnic of Wales.

13 June 1990 Education for Valuers in Europe, presented to 
the FIG XIX International Congress, in Helsinki.

13 March 1991 Education for Valuers in Europe, presented to 
undergraduates at Sheffield Polytechnic, in Sheffield.

24 April 1991 Euroqualifications in Valuation, presented to 
the South Wales branch of the Incorporated Society of Valuers 
and Auctioneers, in Cardiff.
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INSTITUTIONS AND PROCEDURES OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITY 

A. EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES

There are three European Communities:

1. the European Coal and Steel Community, established by the 

European Coal and Steel Community Treaty in 1951;

2. the European Atomic Energy Community, established by the 

European Atomic Energy Community Treaty in 1957; and

3. the European Economic Community, established by the Treaty 

of Rome in 1957.

B. EUROPEAN INSTITUTIONS

The Institutions of the Community are:

1. the European Commission, with its headquarters in Brussels 

and Luxembourg:

a. proposes Community policy and legislation;

b. executes the decisions taken by the Council and 

supervises the every day running of Community 

policies;

c. upholds the terms of the Treaties and can initiate 

action against Member States which do not comply with 

European Community rules.

The Commission comprises 17 members, chosen by agreement with 

the Community governments, and appointed for four years. 

Each Commissioner is in charge of an area of Community
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policy. Each Commissioner is responsible for one or several 

of the Commission's 22 Directorates-General and the 

specialised and associated services which comprise the 

Commission, for which the Commissioner is required to 

formulate proposals aimed at implementing the Treaties. Such 

proposals are discussed and the nature of the final proposal 

is decided by the Commissioners as a whole, by simple 

majority vote.

2. the European Council, with its headquarters in Brussels, 

is the Community's decision-making body. It adopts 

legislation from proposals made by the Commission. The 

Council may comprise the Heads of State, which discuss 

broad areas of policy, the Council of Ministers (Ministers 

from the various Member States) but also the Council 

Working Groups (working groups of officials from the 

Member States and the Committee of Permanent 

Representatives of the Member States in Brussels, which 

prepares discussions in the Council of Ministers.

3. the European Court of Justice, which sits in Luxembourg, 

rules on the interpretation and application of the 

Community laws. Judgement of the Court are binding in 

each Member State.

4. the European Parliament, with its secretariat in 

Luxembourg, is a directly-elected body, with its members 

being elected for a five year term. Its formal opinion is 

required on many proposals before they can be adopted by 

the Council. It holds plenary meetings in Strasburg and
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committee meetings in Brussels.

5. the Court of Auditors, based in Luxembourg, audits the 

Community's revenue and expenditure;

6. the European Investment Bank, with its headquarters in 

Luxembourg, is the bank which lends money to finance 

capital investment projects which contribute to the 

balanced development of the Community;

7. the Economic and Social Committee, which has its 

headquarters in Brussels, is an advisory body consisting 

of representatives of employers, trade unions, and 

consumers. It is formally consulted by the Commission on 

proposals relating to economic and social matters.

C. COMMUNITY LEGISLATION

Under article (Art.) 189 of the European Economic Community 

Treaty (Art. 161 of the European Atomic Energy Community 

Treaty,) the Council and the Commission may:

1. make regulations which have general application and are 

directly applicable in all Member States. They do not 

need to be confirmed by national parliaments in order to 

have binding legal effect. If there is a conflict 

between a regulation and existing national law, the 

regulations prevail;

2. issue directives, which are binding on Member States as to 

the result to be achieved within a stated period, but 

leave the method of implementation to national
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governments. In itself, a directive does not have legal 

force in the Member States, but particular provisions may 

take direct effect if the directive is not duly 

implemented;

3. take decisions, which are binding in their entirety on 

those whom they are addressed, whether Member State, 

companies or individuals. Decisions imposing financial 

obligations are enforceable in national courts;

4. make recommendations or deliver opinions, which have no 

binding force. They merely state the views of the 

institution that issues them.

In general, legislative power rests with the Council; 

however, some legislation may also be made directly by the 

Commission. Such legislation is largely of a technical and 

routine nature and implements earlier Council regulations.

The initiative for legislation lies with the Commission, but 

the Council may ask the Commission to undertake studies and 

submit proposals, where it considers it desirable for the 

attainment of Community objectives.

The process of legislation begins with the formal adoption of 

proposals by the Commission. These are submitted to the 

Council which may, and in some cases must, consult either or 

both the Parliament and the Economic and Social Committee.

The Council may adopt Commission proposals as drafted, 

request or make amendments, reject them or take no decision.
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Under Art. 149 of the Treaty of Rome (Art. 119 of the 

European Atomic Energy Community Treaty) it may amend a 

Commission proposal only by unanimous agreement.

Over the years, 'specialist' councils have evolved to deal 

with particular areas of policy. The Foreign Affairs Council 

maintains a co-ordinating role over the activities of the

'specialist' councils and the issues in areas for which

'specialist' councils have not been set up.

Councils are attended by the relevant Ministers from Member 

States and by the Commission, which is represented as of 

right and participates in discussion as an equal partner. 

Council meetings are chaired by the Member State holding the 

Presidency. This rotates every six months round Member 

States in alphabetical order. Decisions may be taken by 

unanimity, or by simple or qualified majority.

(Voting rights are different for each Member State: 

Germany, France, Italy and the United Kingdom have ten votes 

each; Spain has eight; Belgium, Greece, Portugal and the 

Netherlands have five votes each; Denmark and Ireland have 

three votes each and Luxembourg has two votes. For a 

measure to be adopted by qualified majority, 54 votes out of 

the total of 76 are required. Abstentions do not count 

towards making a qualified majority, but do not prevent 

unanimity where that is required.)

V-5



BIBLIOGRAPHY

D.T.I. 1988. Europe Open for Business. Single Market 
Factsheet. Department of Trade and Industry. 1988.

Hartley 1988. The Foundation of European Community Law. An 
Introduction to the Constitutional and Administrative Law 
of the European Community. Clarendon.

V-6



APPENDIX VI

EUROPEAN COUNCIL'S DIRECTIVE ON A GENERAL 

SYSTEM FOR THE RECOGNITION OF HIGHER • 

EDUCATION DIPLOMAS AWARDED ON COMPLETION 

OF PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF 

AT LEAST THREE YEARS' DURATION

( 89 / 48 / EEC No L 19 / 16 / 1989 )



No L 19/16 Official Journal of the European Communities 24. 1. 89

II

(Acts whose publication is not obligatory)

COUNCIL

COUNCIL DIRECTIVE 
of 21 December 1988

on a general system for the recognition of higher-education diplomas awarded 
on completion of professional education and training of at least three years'

duration

(89/48/EEC)

THE COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES,

Having regard to the Treaty establishing the European 
Economic Community, and in particular Articles 49, 
57(1) and 66 thereof,

Having regard to the proposal from the Commission ('), 

In cooperation with the European Parliament (2),

Having regard to the opinion of the Economic and Social 
Committee ( !),

Whereas, pursuant to Article 3 (c) of the Treaty the 
abolition, as between Member States, of obstacles to 
freedom of movement for persons and services constitutes 
one of the objectives of the Community; whereas, for 
nationals of the Member States, this means in particular 
the possibility of pursuing a profession, whether in a 
self-employed or employed capacity, in a Member State 
other than that in which they acquired their professional 
qualifications;

Whereas the provisions so far adopted by the Council, 
and pursuant to which Member States recognize mutually 
and for professional purposes higher-education diplomas 
issued within their territory, concern only a few 
professions; whereas the level and duration of the 
education and training governing access to those 
professions have been regulated in a similar fashion in all 
the Member States or have been the subject of the 
minimal harmonization needed to establish sectoral 
systems for the mutual recognition of diplomas;

C) OJ No C 217, 28. 8. 1985, p. 3, and 
OJ No C 143, 10. 6. 1986, p. 7.

C) OJ No C 345, 31. 12. 1985, p. 80, and 
OJ No C 309, 5. 12. 1988.

(')OJ No C 75, 3. 4. 1986, p. 5.

Whereas, in order to provide a rapid response to the 
expectations of nationals of Community countries who 
hold higher-education diplomas awarded on completion 
of professional education and training issued in a Member 
State other than that in which they wish to pursue their 
profession, another method of recognition of such 
diplomas should also be put in place such as to enable 
those concerned to pursue all those professional activities 
which in a host Member State are dependent on the 
completion of post-secondary education and training, 
provided they hold such a diploma preparing them for 
those activities awarded on completion of a course of 
studies lasting at least three years and issued in another 
Member State;

Whereas this objective can be achieved by the 
introduction of a general system for the recognition of 
higher-education diplomas awarded on completion of 
professional education and training of at least three years' 
duration ;

Whereas, for those professions for the pursuit of which 
the Community has not laid down the necessary 
minimum level of qualification. Member States reserve 
the option of fixing such a level with a view to guaran 
teeing the quality of services provided in their territory ; 
whereas, however, they may not, without infringing their 
obligations laid down in Article 5 of the Treaty, require a 
national of a Member State to obtain those qualifications 
which in general they determine only by reference to 
diplomas issued under their own national education 
systems, where the person concerned has already acquired 
all or part of those qualifications in another Member 
State; whereas, as a result, any host Member State in
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evidence of formal qualifications or any set of such 
diplomas, certificates or other evidence awarded by a 
competent authority in a Member State if it is awarded 
on the successful completion of education and 
training received in the Community and recognized 
by a competent authority in that Member State as 
being of an equivalent level and if it confers the same 
rights in respect of the taking up and pursuit of a 
regulated profession in that Member State ;

(b) host Member State : any Member State in which a 
national of a Member State applies to pursue a 
profession subject to regulation in that Member State, 
other than the State in which he obtained his diploma 
or first pursued the profession in question ;

(c) a regulated profession : the regulated professional 
activity or range of activities which constitute this 
profession in a Member State ;

(d) regulated professional activity : a professional activity, 
in so far as the taking up or pursuit of such activity or 
one of its modes of pursuit in a Member State is 
subject, directly or indirectly by virtue of laws, 
regulations or administrative provisions, to the 
possession of a diploma. The following in particular 
shall constitute a mode of pursuit of a regulated 
professional activity :

— pursuit of an activity under a professional tide, in 
so far as the use of such a title is reserved to the 
holders of a diploma governed by laws, regulations 
or administrative provisions,

— pursuit of a professional activity relating to health, 
in so far as remuneration and/or reimbursement 
for such an activity is subject by virtue of national 
social security arrangements to the possession of a 
diploma.

Where the first subparagraph does not apply, a profes 
sional activity shall be deemed to be a regulated 
professional activity if it is pursued by the members of 
an association or organization the purpose of which is, 
in particular, to promote and maintain a high standard 
in the professional field concerned and which, to 
achieve that purpose, is recognized in a special form 
by a Member State and :

— awards a diploma to its members,
— ensures that its members respect the rules of 

professional conduct which it prescribes, and
— confers on them the right to use a title or 

designatory letters, or to benefit from a status 
corresponding to that diploma.

A non-exhaustive list of associations or organizations 
which, when this Directive is adopted, satisfy the 
conditions of the second subparagraph is contained in 
'he Annex. Whenever a Member State grants the 
recognition referred to in the second subparagraph to 
an association or organization, it shall inform the

Commission thereof, which shall publish this 
information in the Official Journal of the European 
Communities.

(e) professional experience : the actual and lawful pursuit 
of the profession concerned in a Member State ;

(f) adaptation period : the pursuit of a regulated 
profession in the host Member State under the 
responsibility of a qualified member of that 
profession, such period of supervised practice possibly 
being accompanied by further training. This period of 
supervised practice shall be the subject of an 
assessment. The detailed rules governing the 
adaptation period and its assessment as well as the 
status of a migrant person under supervision shall be 
laid down by the competent authority in the host 
Member States ;

(g) aptitude test: a test limited to the professional 
knowledge of the applicant, made by the competent 
authorities of the host Member State with the aim of 
assessing the ability of the applicant to pursue a 
regulated profession in that Member State.

In order to permit this test to be carried out, the 
competent authorities shall draw up a list of subjects 
which, on the basis of a comparison of the education 
and training required in the Member State and that 
received by the applicant, are not covered by the 
diploma or other evidence of formal qualifications 
possessed by the applicant.

The aptitude 'test must take account of the fact that 
the applicant is a qualified professional in the 
Member State of origin or the Member State from 
which he comes. It shall cover subjects to be selected 
from those on the list, knowledge of which is essential 
in order to be able to exercise the profession in the 
host Member State. The test may also include 
knowledge of the professional rules applicable to the 
activities in question in the host Member State. The 
detailed application of the aptitude test shall be 
determined by the competent authorities of that State 
with due regard to the rules of Community law.

The status, in the host Member State, of the applicant 
who wishes to prepare himself for the aptitude test in 
that State shall be determined by the competent 
authorities in that State.

Article 2

This Directive shall apply to any national of a Member 
State wishing to pursue a regulated profession in a host 
Member State in a self-employed capacity or as an 
employed person.

This Directive shall not apply to professions which are 
the subject of a separate Directive establishing 
arrangements for the mutual recognition of diplomas by 
Member States.
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Article 5

Without prejudice to Articles 3 and 4, a host Member 
State may allow the applicant, with a view to improving 
his possibilities of adapting to the professional environ 
ment in that State, to undergo there, on the basis of equi 
valence, that part of his professional education and trai 
ning represented by professional practice, acquired with 
the assistance of a qualified member of the profession, 
which he has not undergone in his Member State of 
origin or the Member State from which he has come.

Article 6

1. Where the competent authority of a host Member 
State requires of persons wishing to take up a regulated 
profession proof that they are of good character or repute 
or that they have not been declared bankrupt, or suspends 
or prohibits the pursuit of that profession in the event of 
serious professional misconduct or a criminal offence, that 
State shall accept as sufficient evidence, in respect of 
nationals of Member States wishing to pursue that profes 
sion in its territory, the production of documents issued 
by competent authorities in the Member State of origin or 
the Member State from which the foreign national comes 
showing that those requirements are met.

Where the competent authorities of the Member State of 
origin or of the Member State from which the foreign 
national comes do not issue the documents referred to in 
the first subparagraph, such documents shall be replaced 
by a declaration on oath — or, in States where there is no 
provision for declaration on oath, by a solemn declaration
— made by the person concerned before a competent 
judicial or administrative authority or, where appropriate, 
a notary or qualified professional body of the Member 
State of origin or the Member State from which the 
person comes; such authority or notary shall issue a certi 
ficate attesting the authenticity of the declaration on oath 
or solemn declaration.

2. Where the competent authority of a host Member 
State requires of nationals of that Member State wishing 
to take up or pursue a regulated profession a certificate of 
physical or mental health, that authority shall accept as 
sufficient evidence in this respect the production of the 
document required in the Member State of origin or the 
Member State from which the foreign national comes.

Where the Member State of origin or the Member State 
from which the foreign national comes does not impose 
any requirements of this nature on those wishing to take 
up or pursue the profession in question, the host Member 
State shall accept from such nationals a certificate issued 
by a competent authority in that State corresponding to 
the certificates issued in the host Member State.

3- The competent authorities of host Member States 
m»y require that the documents and certificates referred 
to in paragraphs 1 and 2 are presented no more than 
'hr« months after their date of issue.

* Where the competent authority of a host Member 
State requires nationals of that Member State wishing to 
t**e up or pursue a regulated profession to take an oath

or make a solemn declaration and where the form of such 
oath or declaration cannot be used by nationals of other 
Member States, that authority shall ensure that an appro 
priate and equivalent form of oath or declaration is 
offered to the person concerned.

Article 7

1. The competent authorities of host Member States 
shall recognize the right of nationals of Member States 
who fulfil the conditions for the taking up and pursuit of 
a regulated profession in their territory to use the 
professional title of the host Member State corresponding 
to that profession.

2. The competent authorities of host Member States 
shall recognize the right of nationals of Member States 
who fulfil the conditions for the taking up and pursuit of 
a regulated profession in their territory to use their lawful 
academic title and, where appropriate, the abbreviation 
thereof deriving from their Member State of origin or the 
Member State from which they come, in the language of 
that State. Host Member State may require this title to be 
followed by the name and location of the establishment 
or examining board which awarded it.

3. Where a profession is regulated in the host Member 
State by an association or organization referred to in 
Article 1 (d), nationals of Member States shall only be 
entitled to use the professional title or designatory letters 
conferred by that organization or association on proof of 
membership.

Where the association or organization makes membership 
subject to certain qualification requirements, it may apply 
these t,o nationals of other Member States who are in 
possession of a diploma within the meaning of Article 1 
(a) or a formal qualification within the meaning of Article 
3 (b) only in accordance with this Directive, in particular 
Articles 3 and 4.

Article 8

1. The host Member State shall accept as proof that the 
conditions laid down in Articles 3 and 4 are satisfied the 
certificates and documents issued by the competent 
authorities in the Member States, which the person 
concerned shall submit in support of his application to 
pursue the profession concerned.

2. The procedure for examining an application to 
pursue a regulated profession shall be completed as soon 
as possible and the outcome communicated in a reasoned 
decision of the competent authority in the host Member 
State not later than four months after presentation of all 
the documents relating to the person concerned. A 
remedy shall be available against this decision, or the 
absence thereof, before a court or tribunal in accordance 
with the provisions of national law.

Article 9

1. Member States shall designate, within the period 
provided for in Article 12, the competent authorities 
empowered to receive the applications and take the deci 
sions referred to in this Directive.
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ANNEX

List of professional associations or organizations which satisfy the conditions of the 
second subparagraph of Article 1 (d)

IRELAND (')

1. The Institute of Chartered Accountants in Ireland (2)
2. The Institute of Certified Public Accountants in Ireland (2)
3. The Association of Certified Accountants (*)
4. Institution of Engineers of Ireland
5. Irish Planning Institute

UNITED KINGDOM

1. Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales
2. Institute of Chartered Accountants of Scotland
3. Institute of Chartered Accountants in Ireland
4. Chartered Association of Certified Accountants
5. Chartered Institute of Loss Adjusters
6. Chartered Institute of Management Accountants
7. Institute of Chartered Secretaries and Administrators
8. Chartered Insurance Institute
9. Institute of Actuaries

10. Faculty of Actuaries
11. Chartered Institute of Bankers
12. Institute of Bankers in Scotland
13. Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors
14. Royal Town Planning Institute
15. Chartered Society of Physiotherapy
16. Royal Society of Chemistry

17. British Psychological Society

18. Library Association
19. Institute of Chartered Foresters
20. Chartered Institute of Building
21. Engineering Council
22. Institute of Energy
23. Institution of Structural Engineers
24. Institution of Civil Engineers
25. Institution of Mining Engineers
26. Institution of Mining and Metallurgy

(') Irish nationals are also members of the following United Kingdom chartered bodies :
Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales
Institute of Chartered Accoununts of Scotland
Institute of Actuaries
Faculty of Actuaries
The Chartered Institute of Management Accountants
Institute of Chartered Secretaries and Administrators
Royal Town Planning Institute
Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors
Chartered Institute of Building. 

0 For the proposes of the activity of auditing only.
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COUNCIL RECOMMENDATION 
21 December 1988

concerning nationals of Member States who hold a diploma conferred in a third
State

(89/49/EEC)

THE COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES,

Approving Council Directive 89/48/EEC of 21 December 1988 on a general system for 
the recognition of higher-education diplomas awarded on completion of professional 
education and training of at least three years' duration (');

Noting that this Directive refers only to diplomas, certificates and other evidence of 
formal qualifications awarded in Member States to nationals of Member States ;

Anxious, however, to take account of the special position of nationals of Member States 
who hold diplomas, certificates or other evidence of formal qualifications awarded in third 
States and who are thus in a position comparable to one of those described in Article 3 of 
the Directive,

HEREBY RECOMMENDS:

that the Governments of the Member States should allow the persons referred to above to 
take up and pursue regulated professions within the Community by recognizing these 
diplomas, certificates and other evidence of formal qualifications in their territories.

Done at Brussels, 21 December 1988.

For the Council

The President 

V. PAPANDREOU

(') See page 16 of this Official Journal.
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COMMENTARY ON THE DIRECTIVE

The European Council's Directive on a general system for the 

recognition of higher- education diplomas awarded on 

completion of professional education and training of at least 

three years' duration (European Council 1988) was adopted by 

Council on 21 December 1988, and notified to Member States on 

4 January 1989. It came into effect on 4 January 1991, and 

its implementation is recognised (Commission of the European 

Communities 1988. para. 7) as a priority if the single market 

is to be perceived as irreversible. The full text of the 

Directive is reproduced in Appendix VI.

The Directive avoids delays by adopting a general, rather 

than a sectoral approach and, therefore, applies to all 

professions:

a. to which access is in some way restricted;

b. for which at least three years higher education is 

required; and

c. for which a specific "sectoral" directive does not already 

exist e.g., not architects, who have their own directive.

The Directive is, therefore, applicable to all regulated 

professions for which a minimum three-year period of higher 

education is required, identified as being:

. . . a post-secondary course of at least three 
years' duration or of an equivalent duration part- 
time, at a university or establishment of higher 
education or another establishment of similar level

(European Council 1988. Art 1) 
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where a specific "sectoral" directive is not in operation.

The implementation of the Directive does not depend on co 

ordination of education and training for the professions 

within the Community. It is based on mutual recognition and 

mutual trust and relies on Member States' acceptance of 

equivalent professional qualifications gained in other Member 

States.

Under the terms of the Directive, no longer can access to a 

regulated profession be denied a migrant from another Member 

State simply because he does not hold the host nation's own 

professional qualification, if the migrant:

a. holds the diploma required in another Member State for the 

pursuit of the profession in question, or

b. has pursued that profession full-time for two years during 

the previous ten years in another Member State which does 

not regulate that profession and possesses evidence of a 

diploma (as defined)

(European Council. 1988B. Art. 3)

In the preamble to the Directive it is stated (European 

Council 1988, para. 14) that the general system for the 

recognition of higher education diplomas is intended neither 

to amend a Member State's rules, including those relating to 

professional ethics, nor to exclude migrants from the 

application of those rules. The system is confined to 

ensuring that migrants comply with the professional rules of 

the host Member State.
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Thus, any qualified and/or experienced professional should be 

able to carry out that profession and acquire such skills in 

any of the Member States of the European Community.

SCOPE OF THE DIRECTIVE

The Directive applies to any national wishing to pursue a 

"regulated profession in a host Member State in a self- 

employed capacity or as an employed person" (ibid. Art. 2). 

"Regulated profession" in a Member State is defined as:

the regulated professional activity or range of 
activities which constitute this profession in a 
Member State

(ibid. Art. 1 (c))

A regulated professional activity includes the following 

definition:

a professional activity shall be deemed to be a 
regulated professional activity if it is pursued by 
the members of an association or organisation the 
purpose of which is, in particular, to promote and 
maintain a high standard in the professional field 
concerned and which to achieve that purpose, is 
recognised in a special form by a Member State and:

awards a diploma to its members;

ensures that its members respect the rules of 
professional conduct which it prescribes, and

confers on them the right to use a title or 
designatory letters, or to benefit from a status 
corresponding to that diploma.

(ibid. Art. 1 (d))

Attached to the Directive is "a non-exhaustive list of 

associations or organisations" which will satisfy the latter 

conditions and this list includes, together with other U.K.
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chartered bodies, the Royal Institution of Chartered 

Surveyors. Thus, according to the Directive, the Royal 

Institution of Chartered Surveyors is an organisation whose 

members pursue a "regulated professional activity".

If a profession is not regulated in any Member State, it is 

not covered by the Directive, and it is the regulation of the 

profession in the host Member State which will determine the 

extent to which a migrants qualifications must be 

investigated.

If the host Member State does not regulate the profession, 

then the profession is not controlled by the state or any 

other organisation. Thus, there is no control over who 

carries out that profession, and migrants do not have to 

satisfy any conditions or rules prior to pursuing the 

profession.

This is true, for example, in the U.K. to a limited extent 

for estate agents, who are restricted only to the extent that 

the Estate Agents Act applies. In all other respects, the 

profession is free, that is, anyone can carry out the 

activity with no qualification requirements.

"DIPLOMA" DEFINED

The requirement of the Directive that a person should have 

completed a minimum period of three years study at an 

establishment of higher education is extended to include 

"alternative" or "parallel" routes. This allows the 

peculiarly British method of professional training usual for
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chartered bodies to be considered as equivalent to the 

education obtain by by full-time higher education.

Thus, the Directive defines a Diploma to include:

. . . any . . . certificate . . . awarded by a 
competent authority in a Member State if it is 
awarded on the successful completion of education and 
training received in the Community and recognized by 
a competent authority in that Member State as being 
of an equivalent level and if it confers the same 
rights in respect of that taking-up and pursuit of a 
regulated profession in that Member State

(ibid. Art. 1 (a))

Under Article 3 of the Directive, the host Member State 

cannot refuse to authorise a migrant to pursue that 

profession on the same conditions which are applied to its 

own nationals if the applicant:

a. has a diploma required and awarded in another Member State 

for the pursuit of the profession; or

b. has pursued the profession full-time for two years during 

.the previous ten years in another Member State which does 

not regulate that profession and if the applicant 

possesses evidence of one or more formal academic or 

professional qualifications.

However, deficiencies in the length or quality of education 

and training can be remedied (refer VII7)

A person with a diploma awarded in one Member State who takes 

advantage of the Directive to secure recognition of his 

diploma in another Member State should not, as a result of
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this Directive, be able to return to the Member State which 

awarded the diploma and claim different rights in that State 

(Cocks 1989) .

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE

Differences in length of education and training can be made 

up by not more than four years professional experience, 

defined as:

the actual and lawful pursuit of the profession 
concerned in a Member State

(European Council. 1988B. Art. 1 (e))

However, the period of professional experience required may 

not exceed:

a. twice the shortfall in duration of education and training, 

where the deficiency relates to post-secondary studies 

and/or to a period of probationary practice carried out 

under the control of a supervising professional and ending 

with an examination;

b. the shortfall, where this relates to professional practice 

acquired with the assistance of a qualified member of the 

profession.

Account must be taken of the professional experience gained 

by the migrant in pursuit of the profession (a minimum of two 

years full-time, during the last ten years in another Member 

State where the profession is not regulated), and, in any 

event, the professional experience required may not exceed 

four years (ibid. Art. 4).
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ADAPTATION MECHANISM

Substantial differences in scope or content of education and 

training can be remedied by an adaptation mechanism, the 

function of which is to assess the ability of the 

migrant (who is already receiving professional training in 

another Member State) to adapt to the new professional 

environment. It should not constitute a disguised means of 

imposing on migrants a more stringent requirement than is 

necessary (D.T.I. 1989. para. 18). The adaptation 

mechanism is either:

a. an adaptation period, not exceeding three years; that is 

defined as:

the pursuit of a regulated profession in the host 
Member State under the responsibility of a 
qualified member of that profession, such period 
of supervised practice possibly being accompanied 
by further training. This period of supervised 
practice shall be the subject of an assessment. 
The detailed rules governing the adaptation 
period and its assessment as well as the status 
of a migrant person under supervision shall be 
laid down by the competent authority in the host 
Member State

(European Council. 1988. Art. 1 (f))

The assessment must relate to the tasks performed by the 

migrant under supervision, provided that these tasks fall 

within the normal range of activity for the profession 

concerned in the host Member State. In no case should 

this assessment take the form of a formal written or oral 

test (D.T.I. 1989. para. 18); or

b. an aptitude test which is defined as:

VII-7



a test limited to the professional knowledge of the 
applicant made by the competent authorities of the 
host Member State with the aim of assessing the 
ability of the applicant to pursue a regulated 
profession in that Member State.

In order to permit this test to be carried out, the 
competent authority shall draw up a list of 
subjects which, on the basis of a comparison of the 
education and training period required in the Member 
State and that received by the applicant, are not 
covered by the diploma or other evidence of formal 
qualifications possessed by the applicant.

The aptitude test must take account of the fact that 
the applicant is a qualified professional in the 
Member State of origin or the Member State from 
which he comes. It shall cover subjects to be 
selected from those on the list, knowledge of 
which is essential in order to be able to exercise 
the profession in the host Member State. The test 
may also include knowledge of the professional 
rules applicable to the activities in question in the 
host Member State. The detailed application of the 
aptitude test shall be determined by the competent 
authorities of that State with due regard to the 
rules of Community law.

The status, in the host Member State, of the 
applicant who wishes to prepare himself for the 
aptitude test in that State shall be determined by 
the competent authorities in that State

(European Council. 1988. Art. 1 (g))

The principle of the test is that it should be limited to 

subjects which are not covered by the migrant's existing 

qualifications but which are essential to the practice of 

the the profession in the host Member State.

Where a migrant holds a diploma required in another Member 

State for the pursuit of the profession in question and he 

wishes to pursue that profession in a host Member State where 

the profession comprises one or more regulated professional 

activities which are not the profession regulated in the home
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Member State, and that difference relates to specific 

education and training and is substantial, then the 

adaptation mechanism is appropriate.

Similarly, where the migrant has pursued the profession in 

question full-time for two years during the previous ten 

years in another Member State which does not regulate that 

profession and possesses a diploma awarded after three years 

higher education (or equivalent), again, the adaptation 

mechanism is appropriate.

It is for the host Member State to choose either the period 

of professional experience or the adaptation mechanism of 

either an adaptation period or aptitude test. Having 

established that the migrant should complete an adaptation 

mechanism, the migrant may chose between the adaptation 

period and the aptitude test, except that

. . . for professions whose practice requires precise 
knowledge of national law and in respect of which the 
provision of advice and/or assistance concerning 
national law is an essential and constant aspect of 
the professional activity . . .

(ibid. Art. 4 (b))

the host Member State will chose either the adaptation period 

or an aptitude test.

It seems likely that this provision will be interpreted as 

excluding Chartered Surveyors from its application. Thus, 

the migrant, and not the R.I.C.S., will be able to choose 

between an adaptation period or an aptitude test.

Thus, in circumstances in which a migrant's length or quality
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of education and training is less than that required by the 

host Member State, provision is made within the Directive for 

the migrant valuer to choose either a period of professional 

experience or an adaptation mechanism, but the host Member 

State cannot insist on both (ibid. Art. 4 (2)).

LINGUISTIC KNOWLEDGE

Although no specific mention is made in the Directive about 

the language barrier between some Member States, it is 

recognised that migrants must possess the linguistic 

knowledge necessary for the pursuit of their profession 

(D.T.I. 1989. para. 21) and it is generally accepted that 

any tests required by a competent authority will be 

undertaken in language normally accepted by the host Member 

State.

It is recognised that if the competent authority is unable 

(under the terms of the Directive or under its own normal 

entry qualifications) to require a formal qualification in 

the English Language, an adequate level of linguistic 

knowledge will be required of private employees by reason of 

the nature of the posts to be filled. Normal interviewing 

procedures should expose any linguistic inadequacies. 

However, language testing may be permitted where it is 

genuinely required by the post, provided that it does not 

amount to a covert from of discrimination against migrants 

(D.T.I. 1989. para. 23).

For the migrant who proposes to become self-employed in the 

host Member State, the mechanism outlined above for
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establishing linguistic competence will not exist. However, 

the Commission (D.T.I. 1989. para. 24) envisages three 

mechanisms for ensuring that migrants possess the necessary 

linguistic skills, which although appearing cumbersome or 

uncertain when compared with language testing, cannot be 

abused as a form of covert discrimination. The three 

mechanisms are:

a. the professional conscience which should prevent migrants 

setting up in practice is they lacked the skills required 

to take proper instructions from clients;

b. the likely failure of a professional lacking the necessary 

skills to establish a client base;

c. the disciplinary proceedings which would ensue should a 

migrant's linguistic incompetence result in the failure to 

discharge profession duties.

PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE IN ANOTHER MEMBER STATE

With a view to helping a migrant to adapt to its professional 

environment, a host Member State may allow a migrant to 

undergo the professional practice part of his professional 

education and training in that host Member State. Such 

professional practice must not have been acquired in the 

migrant's home Member State (i.e. the Member State from which 

he originates or from which he has come), and must be 

acquired with the assistance of a qualified member of the 

profession (European Council. 1988 Art. 5).
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DECLARATIONS

Some Member States require a professional to give proof that 

he is of good character, repute or other status. In such a 

case, that Member State must accept as sufficient evidence, 

documents from the competent authority or a declaration on 

oath from the "home" Member State that those requirements are 

met (ibid. Art. 6).

PROFESSIONAL TITLES

Where migrants fulfil the conditions for the pursuit of a 

regulated profession in another Member State, the competent 

authority in the host Member State shall recognise the right 

of the migrant to use the professional title or lawful 

academic title.

However, in the case of a profession regulated by an 

association, such as a chartered body, use of the 

professional title or designatory letters is available only 

on.proof of membership of that association.

Thus, anyone from another Member State wishing to pursue the 

activities of a Chartered Surveyor, and who has comparable 

qualifications gained in another Member State, can practice 

in the U.K., but can only use the designation Chartered 

Surveyor once he has joined the Institution on application 

and election in the normal way (ibid. Art. 7.).

COMPETENT AUTHORITY

In order to assess applications for recognition from foreign
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professionals, each Member State will designate a competent 

authority for each regulated activity (ibid. Art. 9).

Where the Directive recognises a "regulated activity" as 

being performed by virtue of membership of a chartered body, 

that chartered body is responsible for assessing membership 

applications from foreign European nationals.

Thus, the R.I.C.S. is the competent authority for the 

professional activities which it regulates.

Competent authorities are also required to issue certificates 

etc. in support of an application to pursue a profession 

which will be accepted by other Member States as proof that 

the migrant holds a recognised professional qualification, or 

has undertaken periods of professional education and/or 

training (refer Chapter 4).

Examination of an application to pursue a profession or join 

an association must be completed "as soon as possible" and a 

reasoned decision from the competent authority must be sent 

to the migrant within four months of presentation of all 

relevant documentation.

An appeal system against the decision (or its absence) will 

be made available by national governments.

CO-ORDINATION

Each Member State has designated a co-ordinator, that is, a 

person or body responsible for co-ordinating the activities 

of competent authorities. He will be responsible for the
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promotion of a uniform application of the Directive to all 

professions concerned.

A Co-ordinating Group will be set up under the aegis of the 

European Commission, comprising the co-ordinators from each 

Member State (or their deputies) and chaired by a 

representative of the European Commission.

The Co-ordinating Group will be responsible for facilitating 

the implementation of the Directive, for collecting all 

useful information for its application in the Member States 

and may be consulted by the European Commission on possible 

future changes to the system.

It is envisaged that professional bodies and higher-education 

establishments should be consulted or involved in the 

appropriate way in the decision-making process.

Member States are required to take measures to provide the 

necessary information on the recognition of diplomas and may 

be. assisted by "the information centre on the academic 

recognition of diplomas and periods of study established by 

the Member States", and, where appropriate, the relevant 

professional associations or organisations. The European 

Commission will ensure the development and co-ordination of 

the communication of the necessary information (European 

Council. 1988. Art. 9).

MONITORING

Every two years following the notification of the Directive,
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Member States are required to report to the European 

Commission on the application of the system introduced.

The report should include general remarks, a description of 

the main problems arising from the application of the 

Directive and a statistical summary of the decisions taken.

After five years, the European Commission will report to the 

European Parliament and the European Council on the 

application of the Directive.

Following consultation, the Commission will recommend any 

changes considered necessary for the improvement of the 

system

in the interest of further facilitating the freedom 
of movement, right of establishment and freedom to 
provide services of the persons covered by this 
Directive.

(ibid. Art. 13)
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COUNCIL DIRECTIVE ON A GENERAL SYSTEM FOR THE 
RECOGNITION OF HIGHER EDUCATION DIPLOMAS

(AWARDED ON COMPLETION OF PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION AND TRAINING 
OF AT LEAST THREE YEARS' DURATION) (89/48/EEC) (OJ No. L19/16)

IS THE MIGRANT WISHING TO PURSUE
THE SURVEYING PROFESSION 

A NATIONAL OF A MEMBER STATE?

1
YES

1
r ""

1
1

NO

IS THE SURVEY PROFESSION
REGULATED IN THE 

'HOME MEMBER STATE'?

THE MIGRANT DOES NOT QUALIFY 
TO BENEFfT FROM THE RIGHTS 
CCfFERRED BYTHE OBJECTIVE

YES
NO

DOES THE MIGRANT HOLD A DIPLOMA 
REQUIRED IN ANOTHER MEMBER STATE 
FOR THE PURSUFT OF THE PROFESSION?

HAS THE MIGRANT PURSUED THE PROFESSION
FULL-TIME FOR TWO YEARS DURING THE 

PREVIOUS TEN YEARS I'J THE 'HOME' MEMBER STATE?

NO
1

——— I
YES 

1
THE MK3RANT DOES NOT QUALIFY 
TO BENEFIT FROM THE RIGHTS 
CONFERRED BYTHE DIRECTIVE

DOES THE MIGRANT POSESS EVIDENCE 
OF FORMAL QUALIFICATIONS FOR THE 

PURSUFTOFTHE PROFESSION?

I
YES

I

NO
YES

DOES THE SURVEYING PROFESSION, AS REGULATED BY THE RICS , COMPRISE ONE C R MORE 
REGULATED PROFESSIONAL ACTIVmES WHICH ARE NOT IN THE PROFESSION WHICH IS 

REGULATED/PURSUED BY THE MIGRANT IN THE 'HOME' MEMBER STATE?

"\

J
I

YES NO

AN ADAPTATION OF MECHANISM OF EITHER AN
ADAPTATION PERIOD OR AN APTITUDE TEST MAY

BE REQUIRED OF THE MIGRANT, THE MIGRANT
MAY NOT ALSO BE REQUIRED TO COMPLETE A

PERIOD OF PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE

DOES THE MIGRANTS DIPLOMA COVER MATTERS
WHICH DIFFER SUBSTANTIALLY FROM THOSE

COVERED BY THE RICS CERTIFICATE?

YES
NO

IS THE MIGRANTS EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF THE 
SAME DURATION AS THAT REQUIRED BY THE RICS?

I
YES NO

THE MIGRANT IS ELIGIBLE TO
APPLY FOR CORPORATE

MEMBERSHIP OF THE RICS

THE MIGRANT MAY BE REQUIRED TO PROVIDE EVDENCE 
OF PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE OF BETWEEN ONE 
AND FOUR YEARS. THE MIGRANT MAY NOT ALSO BE

REQUIRED TO COMPLETE AN ADAPTATION MECHANISM
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DRAFT

The European Communities (Recognition of Professional 
Qualifications) Regulations 1990

Made .................

Laid before Parliament

Coming into force .... 4th January 1991

The Secretary of State, being a Minister designated (a) for 
the purposes of section 2(2) of the European Communities Act 
1972(b) in relation to measures relating to recognition of 
higher-education diplomas or formal qualifications required 
for the pursuit of professions or other occupations, in 
exercise of the powers conferred on him by that section, 
hereby makes the following Regulations:-

Citation and commencement

1. These Regulations may be cited as the European 
Communities (Recognition of Professional Qualifications) 
Regulations 1990 and shall come into force on 
4th January 1991.

(a) S.I. 1989/1327.
(b) 1972 c.69.



Interpretation

2 - (1) In these Regulations, unless the context otherwise 
requires, the following words and phrases have the following 
meanings (and cognate expressions shall be construed 
accordingly) -

"adaptation period" means a period of practice of a regulated 
profession in the United Kingdom under the supervision of a 
qualified member of that profession, required by a designated 
authority pursuant to regulation 6(1)(b);

"aptitude test" means a test required by a designated 
authority pursuant to regulation 6(1)(b);

"the Community" means the European Economic Community; 

"competent authority" means, in relation to any

(a) diploma or other certificate or document, or
(b) period of professional experience

referred to in these Regulations-

the authority, body or person in a member state authorised 
under the laws, regulations or administrative provisions of 
that State, to issue, award or recognise such diploma, 
certificate or document, or to certify any such period;

"corresponding profession" means a profession in another 
member State which includes a substantial number of the 
professional activities comprised in the profession in the 
United Kingdom which is the subject of the migrant's 
application;

"designated authority" means, as the context requires, either-

(a) a body or authority designated in relation to a 
profession in the United Kingdom by regulation 4 and 
Schedule 1; or

(b) a body or authority designated by another member 
State pursuant to Article 9 of the Directive;



"diploma" means any diploma, certificate or other evidence of 
formal qualifications awarded by a competent authority in a 
member State

(a) shows that the holder:

(i) has successfully completed a post-secondary 
course of at least three years' duration (or 
equivalent duration part-time) at a university or 
establishment of higher education or establishment 
of similar level;

(ii) has successfully completed any additional 
professional training required; and

(iii) has the qualifications required for the 
practice of a regulated profession in that State;

provided that either:

(A) the education and training so attested were 
received mainly within the Community; or

(B) the holder has had at least three years' 
professional experience certified by a competent 
authority in that State (being a State which 
recognised a qualification obtained in a non-member 
State);

or

(b) was awarded by a competent authority in a member 
State on the successful completion of education and 
training received within the Community, and which-

(i) has been recognised by a competent authority 
in that State as equivalent in level to a diploma to 
which sub-paragraph (a) applies; and

(ii) confers the same rights in respect of the 
practice of a regulated profession in that State:

"the Directive" means Council Directive (EEC) No. 89/48(a) on 
a general system for the recognition of higher-education 
diplomas awarded on completion of professional education and 
training of at least three years' duration;

"member State" means a member State of the Community, and 
"another member State" means a member State other than the 
United Kingdom;

(a) OJ No. L 19, 24.1.89, p.16.



"migrant" means a national of a member State who has applied 
under these Regulations to a designated authority for 
authorisation to practise a regulated profession in the United 
Kingdom;

"practice" in relation to any regulated profession, includes -

(a) the taking up or pursuit of the profession in a 
member State, whether in a self-employed capacity or as 
an employed person; and

{b) the right to use, in the course of such pursuit, a 
professional title or abbreviatory letters, or the 
enjoyment of any special status, granted by a designated 
authority for that profession;

"professional experience" means the lawful pursuit in a member 
State of a profession corresponding to the profession which is 
the subject of the migrant's application;

"regulated profession" means, as the context requires, either-

(a) one of the professions in the United Kingdom 
specified in Schedule 1; or

(b) a profession in another member State in relation to 
which a body or authority has been designated under Article 9 
of the Directive;

(2) A reference in these Regulations to "the United Kingdom" 
shall, as the context requires, include a reference to any of 
the following: England and Wales, Scotland, and Northern 
Ireland;

(3) Any reference in these Regulations to a numbered 
regulation or Schedule is a reference to the regulation or 
Schedule so numbered in these Regulations.

Application

3 These Regulations shall apply notwithstanding any 
enactment or rule of law to the contrary.

Designated authorities

4 The designated authority for a regulated profession in 
the United Kingdom is the body or authority specified in 
relation to that profession in Schedule 1.



Right to practise in the United Kingdom

5 - (1) Subject to regulation 6, a designated authority for 
a regulated profession may not, on grounds of inadequate 
qualifications, refuse to authorise a migrant to practise the 
profession on the same conditions as apply to a non-migrant 
applicant who holds the diploma required for the practice of 
the profession in the United Kingdom-

(a) if the migrant holds the diploma required in another 
member State for the practice of a corresponding 
profession regulated by that State, the diploma having 
been awarded in a member State other than the United 
Kingdom; or

(b) if the migrant has within the ten years immediately 
prior to this application pursued a corresponding 
profession for at least two years full-time in a member 
State which does not regulate that profession, and 
produces the evidence specified in paragraph (2) below.

(2) The evidence referred to in sub-paragraph (1)(b) of this 
regulation is of the following:

(a) formal qualifications awarded by a competent 
authority in a member State which-

(i) show that the migrant has successfully 
completed a post-secondary course of at least three 
years' duration (or equivalent duration part-time) 
at a university or establishment of higher education 
or establishment of similar level and in a member 
State;

(ii) show the migrant has successfully completed 
any additional professional training required; and

(iii) prepared the migrant for the corresponding 
profession;

or

(b) formal qualifications awarded by a competent 
authority in a member State on the successful completion 
of education and training within the Community, and 
recognised by a competent authority in that State as 
equivalent to the qualifications specified in 
sub-paragraph (2) (a) of this regulation; provided that 
notification of such recognition has been duly given in 
accordance with Article 3(b) of the Directive.



Professional experience, adaptation periods and aptitude tests

6 - (1) A designated authority may, before authorising the 
migrant to practise the profession, require him to satisfy one 
or other of the following conditions (but not both)-

(a) where the duration of the education and training 
received by the migrant, as appears from the matters 
established by him pursuant to regulation 5, is at least 
one year less than that required of non-migrant 
applicants, he may be required to provide evidence of a 
period of professional experience; and the provisions of 
Schedule 2 shall have effect with respect to the length 
of this period;

(b) in the circumstances specified in paragraph (3) of 
this regulation (but subject to paragraph (2)), the 
migrant may be required either-

(i) successfully to complete an adaptation 
period not exceeding three years; or

(ii) to pass an aptitude test.

(2) Where a requirement is imposed pursuant to sub-paragraph 
(1)(b) of this regulation, the choice between an adaptation 
period and an aptitude test shall be that of the migrant, 
except in the case of the professions specified in Schedule 3 
(where the provisions of that Schedule shall apply).

(3) The circumstances referred to in sub-paragraph (1)(b) of 
this regulation are where the matters covered by the 
professional education and training received by the migrant, 
as established by him pursuant to regulation 5, differ 
substantially from those covered by the diploma required of 
non-migrant applicants.

Requirements in relation to aptitude tests

7 - (1) An aptitude test shall be limited to the 
professional knowledge of the migrant and shall have the aim 
of assessing his ability to pursue the relevant profession in 
the United Kingdom. The test shall take into account that his 
is a qualified professional in another member State.

(2) The designated authority shall determine the contents of 
the aptitude test as follows:

(a) the authority shall establish which subjects covered 
by the diploma required of non-migrant applicants are not 
already covered by the migrant's diploma or other 
evidence of formal qualifications;



(b) the test shall cover subjects selected from those so 
established, but may only include subjects the knowledge 
of which is essential for the pursuit of the profession 
in the United Kingdom;

(c) the test may include knowledge of the relevant rules 
of professional conduct.

(3) The professional status of a migrant preparing for the 
aptitude test shall be a matter for the designated authority.

Requirements in relation to adaptation periods

8 - (1) The designated authority shall determine the 
detailed requirements of the adaptation period, having regard 
to the circumstances of each individual migrant.

(2) The migrant may be required to undergo further training 
during the adaptation period.

(3) The migrant's performance during the adaptation period 
shall be the subject of an assessment.

(4) The professional status of a migrant during the 
adaptation period shall be a matter for the designated 
authority.

Evidence from competet authorities

9 - (1) A designated authority shall/ in connection with any 
matter requiring to be established pursuant to regulation 5 or 
6, accept as sufficient evidence thereof the certificate or 
other documents duly issued by a competent authority of the 
relevant member State for the purpose of attesting such 
matters.

(2) A designated authority which-

(a) requires of an applicant for authorisation to 
practise proof that he is of good character or repute, or 
that he has not been declared or adjudged bankrupt or had 
a similar order made against him or in relation to his 
estate; or

(b) suspends or prohibits practice in the event of 
serious professional misconduct or the commission of a 
criminal offence;

Shall accept as sufficient evidence in relation to the 
foregoing:

(i) the documents showing these requirements are met 
issued by the competent authorities of the member

State in which the migrant formerly qualified or practised;
or



(ii) where those authorities do not issue such documents, 
a declaration on oath or solemn declaration to the 
required effect, made by the migrant before a competent 
judicial or administrative authority or (where 
appropriate) a notary or duly qualified professional body 
of the relevant member State; provided that in each case 
such declaration is authenticated by a certificate issued 
by the authority, notary or body.

(3) A designated authority which requires of persons wishing 
to practise that profession a certificate of physical or 
mental health, shall accept as sufficient evidence thereof the 
documents required for such a purpose in the member State in 
which the migrant formerly qualified or practised, or (where 
none are required in that State) a certificate issued by a 
competent authority there which corresponds to the certificate 
issued for that purpose in the United Kingdom.

(4) A designated authority may require any document or 
certificate referred to in paragraph (2) or (3) of this 
regulation to be presented no more than three months after its 
date of issue.

(5) Where a designated authority requires persons wishing to 
practise to take an oath or make a solemn declaration, the 
form of which is such that it cannot be taken or made by 
nationals of another member State, it shall ensure that an 
appropriate equivalent form of oath or declaration is 
available for those nationals.

Use of professional title

10 - (1) A migrant who has been granted authorisation to 
practise a regulated profession pursuant to these Regulations 
shall have the right to use as he sees fit-

(a) the professional title and abbreviatory letters 
applicable to that profession in the United Kingdom; and

(b) the lawful academic title (and where appropriate the 
abbreviation thereof) acquired by him in the member State 
in which he formerly qualified and in the language of 
that State.

(2) Where the migrant makes use of the possibility provided 
for in sub-paragraph (1Mb) of this regulation, the designated 
authority may require that the title shall be followed by the 
name and location of the establishment or examining board 
which awarded it.



(3) Where the migrant makes use of the possibility provided 
for in sub-paragraph (1)(a), and the profession is one of 
those specified in Part 2 of Schedule 1 (Professions regulated 
by professional bodies), he shall only be entitled to use the 
professional title or abbreviatory letters on proof of 
membership of the relevant body.

(4) Where membership of a professional body is subject to any 
qualification requirements, such requirements may be applied 
to a migrant who satisfies condition (a) or (b) of regulation 
5(1) only so far as they are consistent with the provisions of 
these Regulations.

Consideration of applications and appeals

11 - (1) The designated authority shall consider a migrant's 
application as soon as is reasonably practicable, and shall 
notify him of its decision together with the reasons upon 
which it is based no later than four months after the receipt 
of all the relevant documents.

[Provisions as to appeal]

Information form designated authorities

12 Designated authorities shall provide the Secretary of 
State with such information (including statistical 
information) as he may require concerning applications made 
and decisions taken under these Regulations.



SCHEDULE 1

Regulations 21, 4, and 10(3)

This Schedule sets out the regulated professions in the United 
Kingdom and the authorities or professional bodies which are the 
designated authorities for those professions.

Part 1 

Professions regulated by law or public authority

Profession Designated authority 

ACTUARY Institute of Actuaries

Faculty of Actuaries 

ADVOCATE (SCOTLAND) Faculty of Advocates

AUDITOR OF COMPANY Department of Trade and Industry 
ACCOUNTS

PRACTISING BARRISTER The General Council of the Bar 
(NORTHERN IRELAND) for Northern Ireland

ANALYTICAL CHEMIST Royal Society of Chemistry 

MARINE ENGINEER Institute of Marine Engineers 

MINE MANAGER Institute of Mining Engineers

Institute of Mining and Metallurgy

OPTOMETRIST General Optical Council 
(OPHTHALMIC OPTICIAN)

PATENT AGENT Chartered Institute of Patent Agents



SCHOOL TEACHER 
(PUBLICLY FUNDED 
SCHOOLS)

SOLICITOR
(ENGLAND AND WALES)

SOLICITOR 
(SCOTLAND)

SOLICITOR 
(NORTHERN IRELAND)

[EMPLOYMENT AS PROFESSIONAL 
WITHIN THE CIVIL SERVICE]

[EMPLOYMENT WITHIN THE NATIONAL] 
HEALTH SERVICE AS:

ART THERAPIST 

CHIROPODIST

DIAGNOSTIC & THERAPEUTIC 
RADIOGRAPHY

DIETITIAN

DRAMA THERAPIST

MUSIC THERAPIST

OCCUPATIONAL THERAPIST

ORTHOPTIST

Speech Therapist

Clinical Psychologist

Child Psychotherapist

Biochemist 
Physicist 
Other Scientist 
(Including Audiologists and 
Micro-biologist)

Department of Education and Science

The Law Society

The Law Society of Scotland

The Law Society of Northern Ireland

Civil Service Commission

- Council for Professions Supplementary 
to Medicine

College of Speech Therapists 

British Psychological Society 

Association of Child Psychotherapists

- Department of Health



Part 2
professions regulated by professional bodies incorporated by Royal Charter

Hpte

in the case of the professions in this Part, the profession is 
regulated in virtue of the admission of an applicant to membership 
of the body concerned, together with the grant by the body of the 
right to use the title and abbreviatory letters indicated below.

Where no title is applicable other than that of membership of the body, abbreviatory letters only are shown.
Where a body is designated in both Part 1 and Part 2 of this 
Schedule, that body regulates both:

(1) the pursuit of the profession specified in Part 1, and

(2) the use of the title and abbreviatory letters specified in 
Part 2.



jSherTapplicable)

CHARTERED PSYCHOLOGIST 

CERTIFIED ACCOUNTANT

CHARTERED BUILDING 
SERVICES ENGINEER

CHARTERED LOSS ADJUSTER

CHARTERED INSURANCE 
PRACTITIONER (BROKING) 
CHARTERED INSURER 
(INSURANCE UNDERWRITING)

MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTANT

CHARTERED MARKETER

PUBLIC FINANCE ACCOUNTANT

CHARTERED PHYSIOTHERAPIST

CHARTERED ENGINEER OR 
REGISTERED AT STAGE 3 IN 
TO PROFESSIONAL SECTION 
OF THE ENGINEERING 
COUNCIL'S REGISTER

ABBREVIATORY 
LETTERS

MBCS

C Psychol

ACCA

ACBSI 

ACIArb

ACIB 

MCIOB

MCIBSE

ACILA

ACII

ACMA

M.Inst

IPFA

MCSP

C.Eng

DESIGNATED AUTHORITY

British Computer Society 

British Psychological Society

Chartered Association of 
Certified Accountants

Chartered Building Societies 
Institute

Chartered Institute of 
Arbitrators

Chartered Institute of Bankers

Chartered Institute of 
Buildings

Chartered Institution of 
Building Services Engineers

Chartered Institute of Loss 
Adjusters

Chartered Insurance Institute

Chartered Institute of 
Management Accountants

Chartered Institute of 
Marketing

Chartered Institute of Public 
Finance and Accountancy

Chartered Society of 
Physiotherapy

Engineering Council

FFA

FGS 

AIA

Faculty of Actuaries 

Geological Society 

Institute of Actuaries



CHARTERED BIOLOGIST

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANT

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANT

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANT

CHARTERED FORESTER

CHARTERED SECRETARY 
CHARTERED ADMINISTRATOR

CHARTERED SHIPBROKER

CHARTERED MEASUREMENT AND 
CONTROL TECHNOLOGIST

AIB

MIBiol, 
C.Biol

ACA

ACA

CA

MICFor

ACIS

FIGS

MIEE

MinstE 

MIH 

MIMarE 

MIMC

M Inst 
Physics

MIChemE

MICE

MIGasE

MIMechE

MIMinE 

MIMM

Institute of Bankers in 
Scotland

Institute of Biology

Institute of Chartered 
Accountants in England and 
Wales

Institute of Chartered 
Accountants in 
Northern Ireland

Institute of Chartered 
Accountants in Scotland

Institute of Chartered 
Foresters

Institute of Chartered 
Secretaries and Administrators

Institute of Chartered 
Shipbrokers

Institution of Electrical 
Engineers

Institute of Energy 

Institute of Housing 

Institute of Marine Engineers

Institute of Measurement and 
Control

Institute of Physics

Institution of Chemical 
Engineers

Institution of Civil Engineers 

Institution of Gas Engineers

Institution of Mechanical 
Engineers

Institution of Mining 
Engineers

Institution of Mining and 
Metallurgy



MlProdE Institute of Production
Engineers

MIStructE Institution of Structural
Engineers

ALA Library Association

MRAeS Royal Aeronautical Society
CHARTERED SURVEYOR ARICS Royal Institution of Chartered

Surveyors

MRINA Royal Institute of Naval
Architects

CHARTERED CHEMIST C.Chem MRSC Royal Society of Chemistry 
CHARTERED TOWN PLANNER MRTPI Royal Town Planning Institute
CHARTERED COLOURIST C.COL, ASDC Society of Dyers and

Colourists



SCHEDULE 2

Regulation 6(1)

Provisions regarding the length of a required period of 
professional experience

1 For the purposes of this Schedule, "the shortfall" means the difference between-

(a) the period of education and training received by the 
migrant (as established by him pursuant to regulation 5); and

(b) the period required of non-migrant applicants.

2 Subject to paragraph 6 of this Schedule, to the extent 
that the shortfall (or part of it) relates to post-secondary 
studies, or to a period of supervised probationary practice 
ending with an examination, the required period may not exceed 
twice the shortfall (or that part of it).

3 Subject to paragraph 6 of this Schedule, to the extent 
that the shortfall (or part of it) relates to professional 
practice acquired with the assistance of a qualified member of 
the profession, the required period may not exceed the 
shortfall (or that part of it).

4 Where the migrant's qualification is one which, for the 
purposes of regulation 2(1) (definition of "diploma") or of 
regulation 5(2), has been recognised as equivalent to one 
involving a post-secondary course, the duration of the 
education and training received by the migrant shall be deemed 
to be that required for the latter qualification.

5 In determining the length of the required period, the 
period of practice referred to in regulation 5(1)(b) shall be 
taken into account.

6 A period may be required in respect of both of the 
matters referred to in paragraphs 2 and 3 of this Schedule, 
but the total period so required may not in any event exceed 
four years.



SCHEDULE 3

Regulation 6(2)

1 In the case of the following profession, where a 
requirement is imposed pursuant to regulation 6(1)(b), the 
requirement shall be the passing of an aptitude test:

[under consideration]

2 In the case of the following professions, where a 
requirement is imposed pursuant to regulation 6(1)(b), the 
requirement shall be the successful completion of an 
adaptation period:

[under consideration]

SCHEDULE 4

Regulation 11

[Provisions regarding appeals]
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CORRECTIONS

crtgDULE 1 PART 1

PRACTISING BARRISTER 

(ENGLAND & WALES)

THE GENERAL COUNCIL OF THE BAR

STATE REGISTERED PHYSIOTHERAPIST (COUNCIL FOR PROFESSIONS

SUPPLEMENTARY TO MEDICINE)

CORRECTION

ROYAL SOCIETY OF CHEMISTRY SHOULD READ: 
THE ROYAL SOCIETY OF CHEMISTRY

SCHEDULE 1 PART 2

ADD:

MIM INSTITUTE OF METALS

CORRECTION:

CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS SHOULD READ:

INSTITUTE OF CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS IN IRELAND 

(NOT NORTHERN IRELAND)

ROYAL SOCIETY OF CHEMISTRY SHOULD READ: 

THE ROYAL SOCIETY OF CHEMISTRY
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Christopher Jonas
Vice-President

David Robinson
President. GP Division

Christopher Vickers 
Chairman. Inter national 
Committee

Keilh Way
Chanman, Standards and 
Practice Committee

Roy Swanston
Vice-Piesident and Chairman. 
Education and Membership

MartynSurrnan 
President, BS Division

John Leonard 
President, IS Division

Clive Coward 
President, PO Division

John Young 
President, RP Division

David Yorke
Chairman. European 
Community Committee

James Welsby
Chairman. Professional 
Conduct Committee

Robin Broadhurst 
Chairman, RICS 
Business Services

Robert Patlerson
Chairman. Junior Organisation

THE ROYAL 
INSTITUTION 
OF CHARTERED 
SURVEYORS

The
Structure 
of

The organisation of Councils, Committees and Staff 1990-91

This leaflet explains the present organisation of the headquarters' 
councils, committees and staff for the session 1990-1991. The brief 
descriptions are augmented in diagrams on the following pages.

GENERAL COUNCIL
The General Council is responsible for the formulation of policy at the 

highest level. Its role can be defined briefly as: (i) determining the overall 
organisation of the Institution; (ii) determining policies which affect the 
Institution as a whole; (iii) approving RICS objectives, policies, plans and 
budgets; (iv) acting as a forum for debating matters affecting the 
future of the profession and (v) serving as a means of communication 
with the branches.

The Council comprises 105 members, of whom 38 are elected by the 
branches, 39 are nominated by the Divisional Councils and 28 serve in 
other capacities specified in the bye-laws.

The Officers are: the President; the Senior Vice-President; two 
Vice-Presidents; the Honorary Secretary, and the Honorary Treasurer.

BOARD OF MANAGEMENT
The Board of Management exercises authority delegated by the 

General Council for: (i) the financial management of the Institution's 
affairs; (ii) developing the corporate planning process; (iii) co-ordinating 
the work in areas of common interest between Divisions and
Committees of the Institution ;(iv) overseeing directly the corporate work 
of the Institution in the fields of public affairs, and external 
communications; (v) examining strategic issues for the profession, and 
(vi) considering the corporate policy and resource implications of any 
other matters referred to the Board from the Divisions, Standing 
Committees or RICS Business Services.

The Board comprises 15 members. It is chaired by the President. 
In addition the Senior Vice-President and the Honorary Treasurer serve as 
ex-officio members. The remaining 12 members of the Board are elected 
by the General Council, taking into account the balance of interests 
within the Institution.
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THE ROYAL INSTITUTION OF CHARTERED SURVEYORS

ROUTES OF ENTRY
TO

This Appendix relates to the professional education and 

training of those members of The Royal Institution of 

Chartered Surveyors who qualify in England and Wales to apply 

for membership of its General Practice Division. There are 

similar rules for candidates form Scotland and Northern 

Ireland, but these are not considered here; nor are the 

courses offered by academic institutions in those countries.

Similarly, the variations of examination and in particular, 

the Tests of Professional Competence, which affect other 

divisions of the R.I.C.S. are not dealt with here. In some 

divisions, they are substantially different in both content 

and duration, since they cover different skills and lead to 

different careers. For this reason, they are treated as 

separate professional activities, although they remain under 

the responsibility of the same "competent authority", The 

Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors.

1. ROUTES OF ENTRY

From an acceptable G.C.S.E. and "A' level base or B.T.E.C., 

H.N.C. or H.N.D. base/ there are seven different routes for 

qualification for membership of the General Practice division 

of The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors:

Route 1: R.I.C.S. Professional Examinations: i.e. 

Special Diploma Course (or alternative) 

R.I.C.S. Part II Examination

X-l



R.I.C.S. Final Examination

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

Route 2: Full-time fully-exempting three year Degree/Diploma 

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

Route 3: Sandwich fully-exempting four year Degree/Diploma 

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

Route 4: Part-time fully exempting five year Degree/Diploma 

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

From an acceptable non-cognate degree base, there is:-

Route 5: Graduate Entry Scheme (G.E.S.) 

Preliminary Examination 

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

Additionally for mature candidates, there is:-

Route 6: Direct Membership Examination

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

and for suitable Members of the Society of Surveying 

Technicians (S.S.T.) there is a special "bridging- 

arrangement, that is,

Route 7: Direct Membership Examination

Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.)

2. ROUTE 1 - R.I.C.S. PROFESSIONAL EXAMINATIONS

The R.I.C.S. standard of general secondary education is 

contained in their booklet Academic Standards of Entry
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(R.I.C.S. 1988).

Entrants who have G.C.S.E. and 'A' level qualifications must 

have a minimum of five passes, including at least two at 'A' 

level. Subjects must include English and Mathematics, and 

the 'A' level passes must include at least one in an 

'academic' subject.

Two 'AS' level passes are accepted as equivalent to one 'A' 

level pass.

In addition, applicants will be accepted with G.C.S.E. passes 

(grade C or above) in English (Language or Literature) 

together with either a Higher National Certificate (H.N.C.) 

or Higher National Diploma (H.N.D.) awarded by the Business 

and Technician Education Council (B.T.E.C.); or a B.T.E.C. 

certificate or diploma covering a programme within the 

Construction Sector which includes at least five passes with 

Merit at Level III obtained in the same session (R.I.C.S. 

1988) .

The R.I.C.S. is, of course, free to consider individual 

applications on their merits.

The R.I.C.S. no longer publishes detailed rules on G.C.S.E. 

subjects, since all candidates now register with an academic 

institution to complete, at least, the first stage of the 

examination process (called a diploma), and must meet that 

institution's minimum academic entrance standard, which must 

conform with the general rules laid down by the Institution.
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From an acceptable base of general secondary education,- a 

candidate follows a diploma course which is recognised as 

being equivalent to the R.I.C.S. Part I examination. The 

direct examination of this level by the R.I.C.S. has been 

delegated to educational Institutions which offer approved 

diploma or certificate courses. Alternatively, certain 

Higher National Diploma or Higher National Certificate 

qualifications may exempt a candidate from some or all of the 

Part I equivalent examinations.

Having completed this level of examination the candidate then 

sits the R.I.C.S. professional examinations Parts II and III, 

prior to completing the T.P.C. and becoming eligible for 

application to corporate membership of the R.I.C.S.

The R.I.C.S. recommends that;

All candidates . . . seek employment which offers 
properly supervised training in the profession

and expects, therefore, that candidates for its examinations 

will supplement their part-time study with practical work 

experience.

Examinations are held annually (March or April) in various 

centres in the U.K. and applications which must be supported 

by a corporate member and the candidate's principal, 

submitted to the R.I.C.S., together with examination fees.

In almost all cases, candidates for R.I.C.S. examinations 

must have been enrolled or have applied for enrolment as 

Students members (Part II) or Probationers (Final) of the 

Institution.
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It appears that it is no longer necessary for all candidates 

to satisfy the General Council that they are receiving 

"approved training in the profession" before attempting the 

Final examination (R.I.C.S. 1985, p.2, para. 1).

Thus, the R.I.C.S. lays down strict rules governing admission 

to their professional examinations.

With effect from 1988, the R.I.C.S. Part I Examination has 

been replaced by suitable diplomas, awarded by academic 

institution, the most popular of which is administered by the 

College of Estate Management. Academic institutions may 

also offer courses which give full exemption from the written 

examinations of the R.I.C.S..

The syllabus for Part I of the R.I.C.S. examinations covered 

Valuation I; Law I; Use and Development of Land; Economics I; 

Building I; Quantitative Studies (Statistics, Surveying and 

Measurement).

Taken from the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 

Professional Examinations. Rules and Syllabus. General 

Practice (1987), The syllabus for Part I of the R.I.C.S. 

examinations (last held in 1988 and now replaced by 

appropriate Diplomas) is described in detail below:

1. Valuation I - Introduction to the investment market; 

factors governing the pattern of yields; the role of 

property in the investment market. The concept of value; 

factors affecting the supply of and demand for land and 

buildings. Introduction to methods of valuation,
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including relevant analysis. Compound interest theory; 

calculations involving the determination of present value 

and the sum of an annuity; sinking fund theory. The 

concept of years' purchase applied to perpetual and 

terminable incomes. The use and construction of 

valuation tables (excluding tax-adjusted and life tables). 

Mortgage calculations.

2. Law I - The machinery of government; the separation of 

powers; the legislature, supremacy of Parliament and the 

limitations thereto; the executive; the organisation of 

the courts and their jurisdiction; the principles of 

evidence; administrative tribunals; the personnel of the 

law.

Formation of a contract, parties, void, voidable and 

unenforceable contracts; misrepresentation and fair 

trading; termination of contract: sales of land and goods; 

auctions; estate agency; contracts of employment.

General principles of tort: torts affecting land - 

negligence, nuisance, trespass, strict liability, 

liability for animals.

3. Use and Development of Land - The aims of land use 

planning and development. The evolution of human 

settlements: the nature and interaction of physical, 

social and economic factors which determine their 

development.

Urban structures and townscape: organic and planned growth
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and decline; forces for change, growth and decline.

Rural structure and form: impact of developments in 

agriculture, forestry and mineral working on the 

landscape; the pattern of rural settlement.

The emergence of formal control over land use and 

development during the past 100 years.

Modern developments in town and countryside; factors 

influencing the form of residential, commercial and 

industrial provision. The development of transport and 

its effect on the pattern of settlements.

Problems of land use planning associated with changing 

levels and characteristics of population: growth of 

traffic and technical developments in industry, commerce 

and agriculture; changing standards of living and wealth 

distribution, and increased leisure.

Conflicts of interest in demands on land, including 

conservation and change, traffic and environment. The 

role of planning in their resolution.

4. Economics I - The nature of basic economic problems and 

the mechanisms through which solutions to them may be 

achieved. The application of analytical method to 

economic studies; the nature of economic resources; the 

economic system and the framework of social institutions 

in which it operates.

The nature of economic activity; specialisation and
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exchange; wealth and income; the concept and measurement 

of national produce and income.

The nature and function of the price mechanism; demand, 

supply and their determinants; the nature of economic 

equilibrium.

The elements of production theory; the combination of 

economic resources; input-output relationships; the 

pricing of economic resources.

Factors determining the general levels of economic 

activity, output, income and prices; international 

trade; balance of payment and exchange rates.

Economic organisation in relation to the United Kingdom; 

population, its composition and occupation distribution; 

the forms of industrial and commercial organisation; 

financial organisation and the banking and credit system; 

the economic role of government; the main source of 

revenue and type of expenditure.

5. Building I - Domestic building construction methods; 

construction principles and their detailed application, 

including the services installations.

The principles of construction applied to the modern 

construction of low rise domestic buildings.

Standards of lighting and comfort; the functions and 

performance of elements, components and finishes and their 

testing.
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Drainage and disposal of soil and waste; sanitary 

installations and fittings.

The structure, properties, performance and testing of 

materials.

Principles of measurement and pricing of construction 

works, including the build-up of rates and the nature of 

operation costs and overheads.

5. Quantitative Studies - Statistics: the aims and 

limitations of statistical analysis; data and its 

presentation. Measures of central tendency and deviation. 

An introduction to normal distribution, correlation, index 

numbers and time series analysis, including data sources 

and an introduction to automatic data processing.

Surveying and measurement: the recording, measurement 

and plotting of land and buildings, including the use and 

interpretation of plans, maps and photographs. The 

principles of point location, linear and angular 

measurement; degrees of accuracy.

The above syllabus generally introduced the candidate to 

topics which are studied and examined in greater depth at the 

Intermediate (Part II) and Final level examinations.

The Institution no longer examines candidates at Part I, but 

continues its examining role in Part II and in the Final 

examination, as described below.

It is usual for candidates to prepare for the examination by
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following a part-time course, day-release or distance- 

learning study package, while employed within the profession 

(R.I.C.S. 1988).

At the Part II examination, candidates are examined on the 

following topics: Valuation II; Taxation; Law II; Town and 

Country Planning; Economics II; Building II.

The detailed syllabi for the Part II examination is 

reproduced below.

1. Valuation II - Market analysis and its application to the 

valuation of landed property; the relation between rents 

receivable, rental value and net income; outgoings 

including the cost of services and the problem of further 

rising costs; true net income after income tax. The 

further consideration of valuation methods.

Nominal and effective races of interest; deferment and the 

valuation of varying incomes; the significance of 

receiving incomes in advance, in arrear or for life. The 

cost of capital concepts and equated yield; problems of 

depreciation; future capital sums; costs-in-use.

Determination of rents on grant, extension and renewal of 

leases. Calculations in respect of "marriage value"; 

options; restrictive covenants.

The application of the above principles and methods to the 

assessment of rental value and the valuation for sale and 

purchase of various interests in the more conunon types of
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urban and rural property, taking account of statutory 

provisions (but not detailed case law).

2. Law II - The nature of estates and interests in land 

(including settlements and trusts for sale; easements and 

profits a prendre; covenants and mortgages).

The registration of land charges; the registration of 

title; principles of conveyancing.

The relationship of landlord and tenant; the forms of 

leases; covenant (express and implied); statutory 

provisions relating to business, residential and 

agricultural tenancies.

The law and practice of arbitrations and resolving 

disputes by experts.

3. Town and Country Planning - The role of the chartered 

surveyor in town and country planning in public and 

private practice.

The objectives and organisation of planning at national, 

regional and local levels; the form and content of 

statutory and non-statutory plans.

Planning standards: their use and effectiveness; planning 

for business, residential, industrial and leisure uses; 

urban traffic circulation, access and parking.

Design and layout: development for residential, 

commercial, industrial and leisure purposes, including 

rehabilitation and conservation.
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Visual aspects of planning and development in relation to 

both urban and rural landscape, conservation and renewal.

Central - area redevelopment and renewal. Development, 

renewal and conservation in rural areas.

Land classification including specially designated urban 

and rural areas.

Application of planning controls over development and 

redevelopment; public participation in the planning 

process.

4. Economics II - Macro Aspects: The determination of the 

general level of economic activity; income and monetary 

theories on the components of national income-consumption, 

saving and investment. The theory of investment rate; 

investment assets - the stock market; real property market 

and interests in real property; the relevance of 

investment theory to the general use of land.

The causes of inflation and its effects, with particular 

reference to real property, asset holding and 

transactions.

Micro Aspects: Urban land use; theories of business and 

residential location; determinants of location, - economies 

of scale, complimentarity, accessibility etc. Reason for 

and the effects of planning controls.

The theoretical foundations of cost benefit analysis. 

Regional economics; the theory of location in its regional
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context; market determination of the allocation of 

resources; government policy.

Urban land values: determination of urban land values; 

market rents; bid rent curves; theory of economic rent.

Urban structure: growth and optimum size; economic 

analysis of overspill and new town policies.

Urban problems: the economic analysis of urban decay, 

pollution, environmental deterioration, conservation, 

transport and housing.

Intervention in the market: taxation and subsidies related 

to land; the effect of legislation on the real property 

market. The theory and practice of urban public finance.

5. Building II - The role of the estate manager in the 

stewardship of buildings and estates.

The principles and processes of Part I extended to more 

complex forms of construction, including framed buildings 

for commercial, industrial and leisure use.

Performance standards; the diagnosis of faults; 

maintenance and repair, including temporary works.

Security of sites and buildings, principles and practice. 

Environmental requirements in relation to heating, 

lighting and ventilation, including complex multi-use 

buildings.

Inspection and report on buildings; schedules of
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condition, specifications; estimates.

6. Taxation - National taxation: the principal taxing 

statutes; general principles of the nature and incidence 

of personal and corporate taxation in income and capital. 

Objectives of property ownership and taxation. 

Principles of taxation in considering expenditure on 

buildings and fixtures and fittings. Principles of 

taxation of capital gains (particularly in relation to 

land and property) including the consideration of 

chargeable gains, occasions of charge and provisions for 

exemptions and relief.

Local taxation: statutes affecting rating and rating 

valuation; basis of liability; consideration of levying of 

rates; occupation; rateable property; rateable assessment; 

void rates; tone of the list; reliefs. General 

principles of valuation for rating of land and buildings 

and the identification of rateable plant and machinery. 

Valuation list and appeals procedure.

By way of a general introduction to the R.I.C.S. 

examinations, the scheme of examination requires candidates 

to have a knowledge of a number of subjects relating to the 

main areas of study. Valuation - the core subject is studied 

within its appropriate legal, environmental and economic 

backgrounds.

Part II examinations require a wider coverage of the subject 

matter than that introduced at diploma level, and treatment
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in substantial depth and a competent understanding of the 

principles involved in the various subjects is required, both 

at Part II and Final examinations level.

The Final examination syllabus covers: Advanced Valuations; 

Statutory Valuations; Law III; Urban Land Development; Estate 

Agency and Property Management; Professional Practice and 

Business Management.

The Final examination syllabus, which is the same as that for 

the Direct Membership examination, covers:

1. Advanced Valuations - The application of more advanced 

principles and methods of valuation to the sale, purchase 

and lease of various interests in residential, commercial, 

industrial and leisure property, taking into account 

current legislation and case law.

Valuations for insurance, mortgage and loss assessment.

Valuation of the property assets of a company for its 

accounts in accordance with the Asset Valuation Standards 

Committee guidance notes.

Valuation of property with development potential.

The role of the valuer as an adviser on investment policy. 

The effect of government policy and fiscal measures on 

investment decisions: changes in financial structure.

2. Statutory Valuations - The compensation and betterment 

problem, including a knowledge of the various attempts to 

assess compensation and recoup betterment during this
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century.

The valuer's role in compulsory purchase and compensation; 

valuation for compulsory acquisition; the assessment of 

compensation; including the preparation of trade 

disturbance and trade loss claims from extracts of 

accounts.

The assessment of compensation for interests in properties 

affected by adverse planning decisions and public works.

Valuations of landed property interests for the assessment 

of national taxation and for rating.

3. Law III - The general powers and duties of public 

authorities; judicial control; administrative control.

Legislation relating to land and buildings with regard to 

public health, safety and housing.

Statutory control of land use and building; planning 

applications; consents and appeals; public inquiries; 

enforcement procedure; conservation measures and pollution 

control.

Compulsory purchase of land procedures; entry and 

possession. The general principles of compensation for 

interests acquired, and interests affected by public works 

where no land is taken; compensation for planning 

restrictions.

Outline of the law of evidence and the preparation of
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proofs of evidence.

The function of the Lands Tribunal, other tribunals 

relating to landed property and higher courts.

Interaction of U.K. law with the E.G..

4. Urban Land Development - The preparation and critical 

appraisal of layout plans for sites and buildings from 

financial and management viewpoints.

Development appraisal; forms of financial analysis 

employed by private and public sectors for appraising and 

determining the feasibility of projects.

A critical study of residual techniques and cost benefit 

analysis, including planning balance sheets, cost 

effectiveness, programme budgeting and sensitivity 

analysis. Sources and types of finance; the effect of 

equity sharing schemes; capital budgeting; finance. The 

influence of government policy and activity on development 

and investment decisions.

Project management viewpoints: the development team; 

financial control; control of the development. Methods of 

reflecting short and long term costs and returns including 

differing costs of finance and amortisation periods; the 

application of life cycle costings to design solutions.

5. Estate Agency and Property Management - Estate Agency: 

Characteristics of the United Kingdom property market: the 

nature of marketing problems; legislative control of
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estate agency: multiple and sole agencies. The marketing 

plan: mix; implementation of plan and sales forecast; 

pricing decision; approach to selling; consideration of 

sales particulars and auction catalogues.

Promotional decisions: determination of budget size; media 

decisions and sales promotion; technological advances and 

market changes.

Marketing principles and practice for residential, 

commercial, industrial, leisure and special properties.

Property Management: Management principles and practice 

applied to landed property in the private and public 

sectors. The implications of legal, social, 

technological and financial factors in estate management. 

The characteristics of choice of alternative forms of 

ownership and interests. The objectives of property 

owners.

Management of property portfolios in the private and 

public sectors; financial and tax planning. Impact of 

national and local government and quasi-government 

policies on estate holdings; improvement; conservation; 

renewal and redevelopment.

Management of residential, commercial, industrial and 

leisure buildings. Maintenance and repair; services; 

insurance; tenant relationships and selection; tenancy 

agreements; management information systems to meet estate 

objectives.
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6. Professional Practice and Business Management - Management 

theories underlying organisational structures and changes 

applied in the context of property agencies. Theories on 

group behaviour; individual motivation and performance and 

leadership theories applied to private and public property 

agencies.

Management of public and private practices: business 

objectives; decision making; organisational structure. 

Functional analysis for marketing, planning, budgeting, 

monitoring and control of business operations in provision 

of services.

Staffing: recruitment, induction, training and development 

to maintain and enhance individual performance and achieve 

organisational objectives.

Professionalism: role of professional bodies in society 

and the changing market place; codes of conduct, 

obligations and ethics. Future of the professional 

practice in the private and public sector.

The interpretation of accounts; the form and content of 

final accounts of companies and other business 

organisations; concepts and bases used in preparing these 

accounts, including accounting ratios and reserves.

3. The Test of Professional Competence

The Test of Professional Competence (T.P.C.) is the 

Institution's principal means of ensuring that only those
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whom it considers competent to carry out the work of a 

professionally qualified surveyor are admitted to corporate 

membership of the Institution.

The R.I.C.S. considers that, by themselves, the academic 

skills which it examines (or which are examined by other 

bodies), are insufficient to produce a competent surveyor. 

This theoretical knowledge has to be applied through 

practical training and experience if professional skills are 

to be attained.

The T.P.C. is recognised as seeking to ensure that candidates 

for corporate membership:

a. receive a breadth of practical experience to complement 

their academic achievement;

b. have an appreciation of professional ethics; 

c. can txpress themselves lucidly and competently;

d. are aware of the need to pay particular attention to 

accuracy and essential detail to safeguard the interests 

of employers and clients;

e. acquire a reasonably broad range of pre-qualification 

experience, as a suitable grounding for possible 

specialisation, so that they recognise the limitations of 

their range of competence when embarking on professional 

work.

The T.P.C. comprises:
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a. a minimum of two years approved professional experience in 

specified areas, recorded in a Diary and Log Book, and 

summarised in a letter and Report. At least one year of 

the approved and recorded professional experience must be 

obtained after passing the Final examination;

b. a practical test attempted after at least one year's 

approved professional experience and based on one of six 

subjects (e.g. commercial estate management and landlord 

and tenant) (R.I.C.S. 1985, para. 9.5). The test consists 

of a series of practical problems, based on property 

details which are sent to the candidates prior to the 

test. Problems may cover other related skills, as 

appropriate and use of candidates own documentation e.g. 

books etc. is permitted.

Candidates are assessed on:

(i) their professional competence;

(ii) their ability to see and assess competently all the 

implications arising from the problem;

(iii) their all-round practical and professional approach to 

meet the objectives of the T.P.C.; and

(iv) the clarity, precision and grammar of the answers. 

(R.I.C.S. 1985, para. 9.12)

(c) a professional interview, attempted after successful 

completion of the practical test and a minimum of two 

years approved professional experience and may cover the
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candidate's:

(i) whole range of practical experience and knowledge; 

(ii) answer to the Practical Test; 

(iii) awareness and appreciation of professional ethics; and

(iv) general knowledge of the profession and current issues 

of concern to it.

Details of the R.I.C.S.'s requirements for the approved 

professional experience, Diary, Log Book and Reports on the 

experience, practical test and professional interview are 

contained in the Rules and Guide to the Test of Professional 

Competence (R.I.C.S. 1985).

4. ROUTE 2 - FULL-TIME FULLY-EXEMPTING THREE YEAR DEGREE

This route to qualification involves the candidate enrolling 

on a full-time degree course, run by a university, 

polytechnic or other establishment of higher education, which 

grants degrees (or diplomas) which the R.I.C.S. has 

recognised as exempting those graduates (or diplomates) from 

its own examinations.

The R.I.C.S. publishes a list of degree and diploma courses 

which have been approved by the Institution.

The academic institutions are not bound by the R.I.C.S. 

academic requirements for entry, although reference may be 

made to the R.I.C.S. requirements to ensure that a student is 

entitled to join the R.I.C.S. during the period of academic
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study.

Each academic institution sets its own entry requirements 

which are likely to be much higher than the minimum standard 

set by the R.I.C.S., because entry to degree courses is 

competitive.

Such standards as seven G.C.S.E. passes achieved at one 

sitting, including English and Mathematics, and three "A' 

level passes at grade 'C' or better are not unusual.

In general, however it is applicant's ability to attain the 

necessary level of motivation and academic skill to earn a 

degree (or diploma) which will determine whether a place on a 

course is made available.

This is particularly important when considering ^mature' 

applicants (i.e. applicants who are over 21 years old) and 

applicants form non-traditional academic backgrounds (i.e. 

not with G.C.S.E. and "A f level qualifications.

Several academic institutions offer full-time, fully- 

exempting three year degree courses, (refer list below). 

Full-time degrees and diplomas vary form institution to 

institution in content, in emphasis and in the nature of any 

specialisation offered by the Institution. In addition, the 

titles of the courses vary, although each course is 

recognised as exempting its graduates from the written 

examinations of the R.I.C.S.

Course bear such titles as:-
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Land Economy (University of Cambridge;)

Estate Management (City of Birmingham Polytechnic; 

Kingston Polytechnic; Newcastle-upon-Tyne Polytechnic; 

Oxford Polytechnic & Thames Polytechnic).

Urban Estate Management (Polytechnic of Central London & 

Liverpool Polytechnic).

Valuation and Estate Management (Bristol Polytechnic).

Valuation Surveying (Cauldon College of Further 

Education).

Property Valuation and Management (City University).

Land Management (Leicester Polytechnic & University 

Reading).

Degrees and diplomas are awarded by the Universities, 

themselves, or, for Polytechnics, by the Council National 

Academic Awards (C.N.A.A.) and are regularly monitored by the 

R.I.C.S. to maintain the exemption from the R.I.C.S.'s 

written examinations.

Such exemption does not apply to the T.P.C. Graduates and 

diplomates who have spent three years in full-time education 

will not have had any practical experience of professional 

work during the course of their studies (unless work 

experience during the vacations has been obtained).

These candidates are, therefore, required to complete the 

T.P.C. after graduation and to follow the normal two year
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T.P.C. approved experience including the diary, logbook, 

practical test and interview, as outlined in 3. above.

5. ROUTE 3x SANDWICH FULLY-EXEMPTING FOUR YEAR DEGREE 

/DIPLOMA COURSES

Sandwich courses are normally of the thick sandwich type, 

i.e. the students spend two years in academic study, one year 

in supervised work experience and a final year in academic 

study.

The year of supervised work experience is a necessary and 

integral part of the course and ensures a partnership in the 

education process between the profession in education and the 

profession in practice.

It is usual for the student to fulfil all the necessary 

requirements in order that the year of supervised work 

experienced demanded by the academic course qualifies as one 

year of approved professional practice for the purposes of 

the R.I.C.S.'s T.P.C.

Significantly fewer sandwich courses are available, although, 

as with full time degree and diploma courses, the titles, 

content, emphasis and specialism vary.

Sandwich courses claim the advantage of giving students the 

opportunity to relate professional practice to academic 

theory, to develop problem-solving abilities in a practical 

environment and to enhance a growing awareness of the inter 

relationship and interdependence of the varied areas of
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study.

Sandwich courses are currently available at:-

Sheffield City Polytechnic (B.Sc./B.Sc.(Rons))(C.N.A.A.) 

Degree in Urban and Economics - Land Valuation Option);

Polytechnic of the South Bank (B.Sc./B.Sc. (Rons.)) 

(C.N.A.A.) Degree in Estate Management);

Trent Polytechnic (B.Sc. (Rons.)) (C.N.A.A. Degree in 

Urban Estate Surveying); and

The Polytechnic of Wales (B.Sc./B.Sc. (Rons)) (C.N.A.A.) 

Degree in Urban Estate Management.

It is usual for the year of supervised work experience to be 

approved by the R.I.C.S. as year one of the two years 

required approved professional experience for the purpose of 

the T.P.C.. For this reason, students are likely to be 

required to complete only one year of approved work 

experience on graduation, before sitting the practical test 

and interview. In all other respects, the T.P.C. for such 

graduates follows the outline in 3. above.

6. ROUTE 4 - PART-TIME FULLY-EXEMPTING DEGREE/DIPLOMA

In addition to full-time and x thick' sandwich courses, some 

academic institutions offer a similar (degree/honours degree) 

qualification which can be gained following part-time study.

Students may attend classes on a x day release' basis and, 

over a period of five or six years, complete a course of
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study similar to that available on a full-time or sandwich 

course.

Such students are normally in full-time employment in the 

surveying profession and are therefore gaining both practical 

and academic professional knowledge at the same time and are 

able to use their practical experience to the advantage of 

their academic studies .

The academic base of the candidates is considered along the 

same lines as for full-time and sandwich courses.

As for full-time and sandwich degrees and diplomas, content 

and emphasis vary between the institutions which offer the 

part-time mode of study, although it is likely that if an 

institution offers both full-time (or sandwich) and part-time 

courses, their content and emphasis may be similar.

Academic institutions which offer part-time study are:-

City of Birmingham Polytechnic (B.Sc. (C.N.A.A.) Degree in 

Estate Management).

Bristol Polytechnic (B.Sc. /B.Sc. (Rons) (C.N.A.A.) Degree 

in Surveying (Estate Management Option)).

North — Eaot — London — Polytochni-e (B.Sc. /B.Sc. (Hons) 

(C.N.A.A.) Degree in and Administration).

Polytechnic of the South Bank (B.Sc (C.N.A.A.) Degree in 

Surveying (Estate Management Option)).

Thames Polytechnic (B.Sc. (C.N.A.A.) Degree in Urban

X-27



Estate Surveying).

Trent Polytechnic (B.Sc. (C.N.A.A.) Degree in Urban Estate 

Management).

In common with other graduates, part-time degree holders are 

required to complete the T.P.C. Since they are in full-time 

professional employment, such candidates may complete one 

year of the period of approved professional experience prior 

to graduation. However, the remaining year of approved 

professional experience and the additional test requirements 

must be completed after graduation (refer 3.).

7. GRADUATE ENTRY SCHEME

The Graduate Entry Scheme (G.E.S) is available to graduates 

of degrees awarded by a U.K. university, the C.N.A.A. and 

most overseas universities and which are approved by the 

General Council of the R.I.C.S. It seems likely that most 

degree subjects would meet with the approval of the General 

Council (9, p. 1, para. 5).

Non-cognate degrees in such subjects as Law, Economics, 

Geography, History, French or Business Administration are 

likely to be approved by the General Council of the R.I.C.S. 

as being an appropriate academic base for potential chartered 

surveyors.

This is the only requirement which relates to a candidate's 

academic education, although candidates must also be enrolled 

as student members of the Institution.
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The G.E.S. consists of a Preliminary Examination, which is 

the same as the R.I.C.S. Final Examination, and the normal 

R.I.C.S. examination rules apply.

Thus, a candidate's first degree provides exemption only from 

the R.I.C.S.'s Part I (or equivalent) qualification.

In common with all prospective corporate members of the 

R.I.C.S., candidates under the G.E.S. are required to 

complete the T.P.C. under the normal rules covering R.I.C.S. 

examines.

8. ROUTE 6 - DIRECT MEMBERSHIP EXAMINATION

The Direct Membership Examination is available to mature 

practitioners. There is no requirement for an academic base 

for the Direct Membership Examination. However, the Direct 

Membership Examination is only available to candidates who:

(a) are at least 35 years of age; and

(b) have at lease 15 years approved training and experience, 

of which the last five must have been in a professional 

capacity as a surveyor in an office approved the 

Education and membership Committee.

The Direct Membership Examination is the same as the Final 

Examination available under the normal R.I.C.S. rules (refer 

2. and 3. above).

In addition, candidates are required to complete the T.P.C. 

as outlined in 3. above, although they are exempt from the 

period of approved professional experience required for other
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candidates, i.e., they are required to complete only the 

practical test, the professional interview and the final 

report on their experience (R.I.C.S. 1987. p. 4, para. 4.8).

9. ROUTE 7 - SOCIETY OF SURVEYING TECHNICIANS

The Society of surveying Technicians (S.S.T.) was formed 

under the sponsorship of the R.I.C.S. in 1970 to provide a 

general qualification for surveying technicians based on 

proven experience.

Full membership of the S.S.T. requires a high level of 

practical skill in one of the branches of surveying and an 

understanding of the principles underlying that particular 

specialisation. These are examined in the Joint Test of 

Competence, administered both by the R.I.C.S. and the S.S.T.

Full members of the S.S.T. can apply to take the R.I.C.S. 

Direct Membership Examination (refer 8. above) provided that 

the candidate:

(a) is a full member of the S.S.T. (M.S.S.T.) for two 

years (minimum); and

(b) is at least 30 years of age; 

and

(c) has fulfilled one of the three following conditions:

(i) holds a B.T.E.C. H.N.C. or H.N.D. in a surveying 

subject and has five years approved experience as 

a surveying technician after obtaining the H.N.C.
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as

or H.N.D.; or

(ii) has a minimum of ten years approved experience 

a surveying technician; or

(iii) has passed the Joint Test of Competence and has 

five years experience as a Surveying Technician.

Thus, a member of the S.S.T. who fulfils the above 

conditions can attempt the R.I.C.S. Direct Membership 

Examination at an earlier age than other candidates although 

the requirement of a minimum of five years experience 

remains.

For members of the S.S.T., the T.P.C. requirement is the same 

as that outlined for Direct Membership i.e. the successful 

completion of the practical test f the professional interview 

and the preparation of a report on the candidate's 

professional experience.

10. CONCLUSION

The methods of gaining entry into the R.I.C.S. are varied and 

allow an element of choice in the route to qualification 

available to applicants. In addition, there are 

opportunities for those from allied professions and graduates 

from other academic disciplines to enter the profession at a 

stage later than post- N A' level.

It should be noted, however, that there is no route available 

to candidates with only *Q' level qualifications, unless they 

are members of the Society of Surveying Technicians or
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qualify for the Direct Membership Examination.

It is not known how many current members of the Institution 

took the R.I.C.S. examinations from a base of ^0' levels 

(G.C.S.E. equivalents) during their teens and twenties but, 

until the early 1970's this was usual. By raising the entry 

qualification, the R.I.C.S. has improved the academic base of 

its membership by recognising the then increasing tendency 

for "good performers" in ^0' levels to go on to ^A' levels 

rather than to join a profession directly.

However, the skills involved for academic success are not 

necessarily the same as those required for professional 

practice and this is recognised by the R.I.C.S. in its 

insistence on success in both academic examination and in the 

T.P.C. for every candidate.

High academic standards, imposed by the R.I.C.S.'s own 

examinations, and the award of public degrees and diplomas 

are thus complemented by the requirements of professional 

skill, competence and practical expertise which is controlled 

by the R.I.C.S. itself in its T.P.C.

It is likely that, in the medium term, the R.I.C.S. will 

complete its delegation of examining candidates to academic 

institutions, and retain only the role of examining the 

professional competence of its applicants, although the Test 

of Professional Competence.

This may be seen as a logical progression, since the days of 

the articled pupils are (almost) over, and the benefits of
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academic education in a vocational context are more widely 

recognised.

What is essential, however, is the retention of some measure 

of control by the Institution over the quality of its 

membership. Initially, this is exercised over those who wish 

to enter the profession and is likely to be retained in the 

form of the T.P.C. More recently, this control is exercised 

over current membership in the form of compulsory Continuing 

Professional Development (C.P.D.).

In 1990, C.P.D. became compulsory for all corporate members 

of the Institution. This additional control over the 

competence of its membership is seen as a logical and 

necessary measure and reflects the trend to in-house 

regulation by similar professional bodies of their 

membership.

The opportunities available for non-cognate degree holders to 

join the profession under the G.E.S., and the increased 

opportunities which academic institutions are offering to 

"mature' candidates are expanding the traditional skill base 

of Chartered Surveyors.

The declared intention of the R.I.C.S. to attract more "high 

flyers' to the profession is laudable but it may be argued 

that raising the entry standards is not the way to achieve 

such ends.

Despite the statement that:

. . . high flyers are more likely to be attracted by a
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well-designed and managed education and training 
system which allows them to qualify quickly, than by 
raising entry standards...

(R.I.C.S. 1987A, p. 3, para. 3(c))

It is submitted that it is the long-term career prospects, 

status, salary, opportunities and life-style which determine 

career choices. The means available to achieve that career 

are relatively minor and short-term considerations.

It is in the public perception of chartered surveyors as 

having a direct and beneficial impact on society and its 

environment, in their decisive, authoritative and useful role 

in the decision-making process and in the high profile, 

rewarding and rewarded lives they lead that "highflyers' will 

recognise chartered surveying as a career worth 

investigating.

X-34



BIBLIOGRAPHY AND REFERENCES

R.I.C.S. 1987A. Education and Training. Supplement to Careers 
Information Package Do you measure up?

R.I.C.S. 1988. Academic Standards of Entry revised February 
1988 (refer also edition dated September 1984).

R.I.C.S. 1987. Professional Examinations. Rules and Syllabus. 
General Practice (1987) (with Chattels, Housing and Plant 
and Machinery Options).

R.I.C.S. 1987. Professional Examinations. Graduate Entry 
Scheme

R.I.C.S. 1985. Rules and Guide to the Test of Professional 
Competence. General Practice. 4th Ed (reprinted with 
Amendments 1987 and 1989).

R.I.C.S. 1987. Test of Professional Competence General 
Practice. Employers Guide.

R.I.C.S./S.S.T. 1988 Joint Test of Competence. Rules and 
Guide. and the accompanying Information Leaflet for 
Applicants.

Cox A. J. (of the D.T.I.) in conversation with F. A. S. 
Plimmer. 14 March 1989. Author's reference material.

X-35



APPENDIX XI

" VALUE " DEFINED FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE

OF VALUATION



"VALUE" DEFINED FOR DIFFERENT PURPOSES OF VALUATION

The purpose for which a valuation is required will define the 

nature of the value which is provided. This value will not 

always equate to what valuers normally recognise as "open 

market value", since this is not always required.

In certain cases, legislation limits the nature of the 

valuation and identifies principles to be followed when 

fixing the valuation. In other cases, the requirements of 

the client are that an open market should not be assumed.

The following is a selection of purposes for which a 

valuation may be required, together with the definition of 

"value" which is required.

Compulsory Acquisition of Land

When land is to be acquired under compulsory purchase, 

compensation is based, normally, on the definition of value 

contained in s. 5 (ii) of the Land Compensation Act, 1963, as 

follows:

. the amount which the land if sold in the open 
market by a willing seller might be expected to 
realise.

The value is ascertained within a series of principles, 

outlined in ss. 5, to 9, and 14 to 17 inclusive, and in a 

number of judicial decisions which effectively mean that the 

valuer is required to ignore the compulsory nature of the 

acquisition, the scheme for which the land is required and 

any development carried out under that scheme are ignored.
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This so-called no-scheme world is justified on the ground 

that the acquiring authority should be required to pay the 

same as any other purchase in the market, without having to 

pay extra for any additional value which its proposals create 

or to pay any less because its proposals destroy value.

In addition, there are limited circumstances in which the 

authority may pay for the reinstatement of the use to which 

the property is put. in such circumstances, the value to be 

ascertained, (which is not defined in legislation), is the 

cost of rebuilding the premises including the cost of 

acquiring a site, fees and other expenses, reduced by an 

allowance for disrepair and obsolescence, in order to ensure 

that the claimant does not benefit unduly.

The value required under compulsory acquisition is, 

therefore, normally an open market capital value which 

ignores the impact of the authority's acquisition and scheme. 

This may not be the same as the "open market value", because 

the purchasers within the market would inevitably take 

account of the reality of both the acquisition and 

development which it generates.

This can be illustrated by the need for blight notices 

(available under s. 192 Town and Country Planning Act, 1971), 

in situations where compulsory acquisition will (but has not 

yet) taken place. Where, as a result of the impending 

acquisition by the authority, the owner is unable to sell the 

property "except at a price substantially lower than that for 

which it might reasonably have been expected to sell if no
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part of the hereditament or unit were" to be acquired. 

Landlord and Tenant Legislation

The Landlord and Tenant Acts 1927 and 1954, the Law of 

Property Act 1969, and the Leasehold Reform Act, 1967 (as 

amended) contain a body of legislation which limits the 

contractual powers of landlords and tenants.

Specifically in relation to the values which may be required 

by the parties to a lease, legislation requires that on the 

renewal of a lease (the right to which is granted by 

legislation), often granted by the courts under the same 

contractual terms as the original lease, the rent to be fixed 

is defined in ss. 1 and 2 of the Law of Property Act 1969, as 

follows:

The rent payable . . . shall be such as may be agreed 
between the landlord and the tenant or as . . . may 
be determined by the court to be that which, having 
regard to the terms of the tenancy . . . the holding 
might reasonably be expected to be let in the open 
market by a willing lessor, there being disregarded-

(a) any effect on rent of the fact that the tenant 
has or his predecessors in title have been in 
occupation of the holding,

(b) any goodwill attached to the holding by reason of 
the carrying on thereat of the business of the 
tenant (whether by him or by a predecessor of his 
in that business),

(c) any effect on rent of any improvements .
carried out by a . . . tenant, but only if it was 
carried out otherwise than in pursuance of an 
obligation to his immediate landlord and either 
it was carried out during the current tenancy or 
the following conditions are satisfied, that is 
to say,

(a) that it was completed not more than twenty- 
one years before the application for a new 
tenancy was made; and
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(b) that the holding or any part of it affected 
by the improvement has at all times since the 
completion of the improvement been comprised 
in tenancies of the description specified in 
section 23 (1) of this Act; and

(c) that at the termination of each of those 
tenancies the tenant did not quit.

In this way, the rent payable under the agreed or determined 

terms of the new lease is the open market rent, ignoring any 

increase in value due to improvements carried out within the 

previous twenty-one years and which were not carried out in 

accordance with the terms of the original lease.

However, where the lease contains a rent review clause, the 

rent to be fixed is that specified within the terms laid 

down in the actual lease. In this way, the requirement in 

the lease to fix an "open market rent" on review, will 

require the valuer to produce exactly that - the rent payable 

in the open market under the terms of that lease. This rent 

will, unless the terms of the lease prevent it, mean that 

improvements which are excluded from consideration when the 

rent is fixed on the renewal of a lease are included in the 

rent fixed on the review of rent during the term of the lease 

(refer Ponsford v. H.M.S. Aerosols Ltd (1978) 247 EG 1171).

Rating

Under the Local Government Act, 1988, a valuer is required to 

fix a rateable value for property for the purposes of levying 

local taxation. The rateable value is defined as:

the rent at which the hereditament can reasonably be 
expected to let from year to year if the tenant
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undertook to pay all usual tenants rates and taxes 
and to pay the costs of repairs, insurance and other 
outgoings (if any) necessary to maintain the 
hereditament in a state to command that rent

This definition is further modified by judicial and statutory 

principles which limit the rent to that payable as at 1 April 

1988, to a hypothetical landlord by a hypothetical tenant, 

who would occupy the property at it exists at the date of 

valuation but without the opportunity to carry out any 

structural alterations, who would use it for its existing 

purpose.

Rating, therefore, requires the valuer to fix a rental value 

as at 1 April 1988, payable by a typical occupier, assuming 

the existing use of the property.

Capital Taxation

Under the Finance Act 1975 (s. 38), the open market value 

required for Capital Transfer Tax (now Inheritance Tax) is 

the price which the asset might reasonably be expected to 

fetch if sold in the open market at the time of the transfer. 

The price is not to be reduced on the ground that the market 

is flooded as a result of the whole of the property being 

notionally placed on the market at one and the same time.

A similar definition applies to the value of land for Capital 

Gains Tax purposes.

Case law used to ascertain market value in cases of capital 

taxation have also been used to ascertain market value for 

compensation on compulsory acquisition (e.g. I.R.C. v. Clay, 

1914). A similarity between the definition of market value
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for the two purposes is therefore recognised,

Insurance

It is usual for the building to be insured against such 

risks as fire. In such a case, the value to be ascertained 

(and therefore to be insured) is the cost of replacing the 

building. It is necessary to cost the reconstruction of the 

property, including such items as professional fees, costs of 

obtaining planning permission, building regulations approval 

and Value Added Tax.

The value for insurance purposes is, therefore, not a 

valuation as defined for the purposes of this study, but an 

estimate of the costs of reconstruction and all incidental 

outgoings required by such reconstruction.

Sale and Purchase

When a property is to be disposed of, the owner is likely to 

seek the highest price which the market can support. 

Conversely, any potential purchaser will be seeking to pay as 

little as possible while still succeeding in securing the 

purchase.

The actual sale price is the result of the interaction 

between these two requirements, in the light of the then 

prevailing market conditions. In a time of high demand and 

a low level of supply, the price is likely to be increased by 

competition from potential purchasers. In times of low 

demand and a high level of supply, the reverse will be true.
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This is a true open market transaction which will depend to a 

large extent on the nature of the property market at the time 

for that particular property type in that locality. All of 

the previous definitions which assume an open market require 

a valuer to use professional expertise and judgement in order 

to estimate the effect of the real open market on an 

artificial or hypothetical transaction.
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GLOSSARY AND ABBREVIATIONS



GLOSSARY

Adaptation Mechanism

either an "adaptation period" or an "aptitude test", 
to compensate for objective differences between 
matters of education and training; or where the 
profession regulated in the host Member State 
comprises one or more regulated professional activity 
which is not regulated in the "home" Member State and 
covers matters which differ substantially from those 
covered by the diploma held by the migrant; or where 
the profession regulated in the host Member State 
comprises one or more regulated professional activity 
which is not in the profession pursued by the 
applicant in the Member State and which covers 
matters which differ substantially from those covered 
by the diploma held by the migrant.

(D.T.I., July 1988, Information Note NO. 6. para. 9. 
D.T.I, and European Council 1988, art. 4 (b))

Adaptation Period

the pursuit of a regulated profession in the host 
Member State under the responsibility of a qualified 
member of that profession, such period of supervised 
practice being accompanied by further training. This 
period of supervised practice shall be the subject of 
an assessment. The detailed rules governing the 
adaptation period and its assessment as well as the 
status of the migrant person under supervision shall 
be laid down by the competent authority in the host 
Member State

(European Council 1988, art. 1 (f))

Agent Immobilier

Estate agent,

Aptitude Test

a test limited to the professional knowledge of the 
applicant, made by the competent authorities of the 
host Member State with the aim of assessing the 
ability of the applicant to pursue a regulated 
profession in that Member State.

In order to permit this test to be carried out, the 
competent authority shall draw up a list of subjects 
which, on the basis of a comparison of the education 
and training period required in the Member State and
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that received by the applicant, are not covered by 
the diploma or other evidence of formal 
qualifications possessed by the applicant.

The aptitude test must take account of the fact that 
the applicant is a qualified professional in the 
Member State of origin or the Member State from which 
he comes. It shall cover subjects to be selected from 
those on the list, knowledge of which is essential in 
order to be able to exercise the profession in the 
host Member State. The test may also include 
knowledge of the professional rules applicable to the 
activities in question in the host Member State. The 
detailed application of the aptitude test shall be 
determined by the competent authorities of that State 
with due regard to the rules of Community law.

The status, in the host Member State, of the 
applicant who wishes to prepare himself for the 
aptitude test in that State shall be determined by 
the competent authorities in that State

(European Council 1988, art. 1 (9))

Conseil Juridigue

Diploma

Lawyer in France who offers advice of aspects of 
property law.

any diploma, certificate of other evidence of formal 
qualifications or any set of such diplomas, 
certificates or other evidence:

which has been awarded by a competent authority in 
a Member State, designated in accordance with its 
own laws, regulations or administrative 
provisions;

which shows that the holder has successfully 
completed a post-secondary course of at least 3 
years' duration, or of an equivalent duration 
part-time, at a university or establishment of 
higher education or another establishment of 
similar level and, where appropriate, that he has 
successfully completed the professional training 
required in addition to the post-secondary course, 
and

- which shows that the holder has the professional 
qualifications required for the taking up or 
pursuit of a regulated profession in that Member 
State,
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provided that the education and training attested by 
the diploma, certificate or other evidence of formal 
qualifications were received mainly in the Community, 
or the holder of the diploma has three years' 
professional experience certified by the Member State 
which recognized a third-country diploma, certificate 
or other evidence of formal qualifications.

The following shall be treated in the same way as a 
diploma, within the meaning of the first sub- 
paragraph: any diploma, certificate or other evidence 
of formal qualifications or any set of such diplomas, 
certificates or other evidence awarded by a competent 
authority in a Member State if it is awarded on the 
successful completion of education and training 
received in the Community and recognized by a 
competent authority in that Member State as being of 
an equivalent level and if it confers the same rights 
in respect of that taking-up and pursuit of a 
regulated profession in that Member State

(European Council 1988, art. 1 (a))

Directive or General Directive

European Council. 1988. Council Directive on a 
general system for the recognition of higher- 
education diplomas awarded on completion of 
professional education and training of at least three 
years' duration. (89/48/EEC O.J.E.C. No L 19/16). 
European Council.

European Commission

Commission to the European Communities.

European Community

The European Economic Community, established by the 
Treaty of Rome, 1957, and its current constitutent 
Member States.

Expert

Strictly, an individual who, in France, has the right 
to present expert evidence before a tribunal. Used in 
the context of this research as a valuer in France.

aeometre

Land surveyor.
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"Home" Member State

the Member State from which the migrant originates or 
from which the migrant has come).

(defined for the purposes of the study)

Host Member State

any Member State in which a national of a Member 
State applies to pursue a profession subject to 
regulation in that Member State, other than the State 
in which he obtained his diploma or first pursued the 
profession in question

(European Council 1988, art. 1 (b))

Makelaar

Member of the Nederlandse Vereniging van Makelaars, 
N.V.M.

Memoire

Report.

Migrant

a national of a Member State who wishes to take up or 
pursue that profession on the same conditions as 
apply to its own nationals and who:

(a) holds a diploma required in another Member State 
for the taking up or pursuit of the profession in 
question in its territory, such diploma having 
been awarded in a Member State, or

(b) has pursued the profession in question full-time 
for two years during the previous ten years in 
another Member State which does not regulate that 
profession (as defined), and possesses evidence 
of one or more formal qualifications (as 
defined), and which have prepared him for the 
pursuit of that profession.

(derived from European Council 1988, art. 3)

Regulated Profession

the regulated professional activity or range of 
activities which constitute this profession in a 
Member State
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(European Council 1988, art. 1 (c))

Regulated Professional Activity

a professional activity, insofar as the taking-up or 
pursuit of such activity or one of its modes of 
pursuit in a Member State is subject, directly or 
indirectly by virtue of laws, regulations or 
administrative provisions, to the possession of a 
diploma. The following in particular shall constitute 
a mode of pursuit of a regulated professional 
activity:

pursuit of an activity under a professional 
title, insofar as the use of such a title is 
reserved to the holders of a diploma governed by 
laws, regulations or administrative provisions;

pursuit of a professional activity relating to 
health, insofar as remuneration and/or 
reimbursement for such an activity is subject by 
virtue of national social security arrangements 
to the possession of a diploma.

Where the first subparagraph does not apply, a 
professional activity shall be deemed to be a 
regulated professional activity if it is pursued by 
the members of an association or organisation the 
purpose of which is, in particular, to promote and 
maintain a high standard in the professional field 
concerned and which to achieve that purpose, is 
recognised in a special form by a Member State and:

awards a diploma to its members;

ensures that its members respect the rules of 
professional conduct which it prescribes, and

confers on them the right to use a title or 
designatory letters, or to benefit from a status 
corresponding to that diploma.

(European Council 1988, art. 1 (d))

Professional Experience

the actual and lawful pursuit of the profession 
concerned in a Member State

(European Council 1988, art. 1 (e))

syndic

a form of tenants association, representing joint
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owners of property, which appoints an agent to fulfil 
its administrative responsibilities in relation to 
the building.

Single Market

an area without internal frontiers in which the free 
movement of goods, persons, services and capital is 
ensured

(The Single Market Act, quoted in D.T.I. September, 
1988. 2nd Ed.)

Valuation

a statement of opinion of the monetary worth of an 
asset by a recognised, skilled and experienced 
practitioner, at a point in time, reflecting 
prevailing market conditions and within defined 
criteria.

(defined for the purposes of the study)

White Paper

Commission for the European Communities. 1985. 
Completing the Internal Market Com. (85) 310. 
Commission of the European Communities.
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ABBREVIATIONS

A.P.O.G.E.E. Association___des___Proprietaires___pour
I 7 Optimisation de la gestion, de 1'Entretien 
et de 1'Exploitation des Iromeubles

Art. Article

B.D.V.I. Bund_____de_____Of fentlich_____bestellten
Bermessungsingieure eV

B.Sc. Bachelor of Science

B.T.E.C. Business and Technician Education Council

C.B.I. Confederation of British Industry

C.I.B. Confederation Immobiliers de Belgigue

C.I.G.D.L. Chambre Immobiliere du Grand-Duche de
Luxembourg

C.P.D. Continuing Professional Development 

C.N.A.A. Council for National Academic Awards

C.N.A.B. Confederation Nationals des Administrateurs de
Biens

C.N.A.M. Conservatoire Nationale des Arts et Metiers

D.E. Danske Eiendomsmaeglerforening

D.T.I. Department of Trade and Industry

E.G. European Community

E.G. Estates Gazette

et. al. and others

F.D.E. Foreninaen Af Danske Eiendomsformidlere

F.I.A.B.C. I. International Real Estate Federation
(originally, Federation Internationale des 
Administrateurs de Biens Conseils Immobiliers

F.I.A.B.C.I.-C.E.

Sub-grouping of F.I.A.B.C.I., representing 
member organisations within the European 
Community.

F.i.G. Federation Internationale des Geometres 

F.N.A.I.M. Originally, Federation Nationale des Agents
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Immobiliers, Mandataires en vente de fonds de 
commerce now called Federation Nationale de 
1'Immobilier

G.C.S.E. General Certificate of Secondary Education

G.E.S. Graduate Entry Scheme

H.M.S.O. Her Majesty's Stationery Office

H.N.C. Higher National Certificate

H.N.D. Higher National Diploma

HONS. Honours (Degree)

ibid. as above

I.A.V.I. Irish Auctioneers and Valuers Institute

I.C.H. Institut d'etudes economiques et luridigues
appliquees A 1'Habitation

I.R.R.V. Institute of Revenues Rating and Valuation
(formerly, Rating and Valuation Association).

I.S.V.A. Incorporated Society of Valuers and
Auctioneers

J.V. Journal of Valuation

M.S.S.T. Member of the Society of Surveying Technicians
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which a profession is regulated is required to take account 
of qualifications acquired in another Member State and to 
determine whether those qualifications correspond to the 
qualifications which the Member State concerned 
requires ,

Whereas collaboration between the Member States is 
appropriate in order to facilitate their compliance with 
those obligations ; whereas, therefore, the means of 
organizing such collaboration should be established ;

Whereas the term 'regulated professional activity' should 
be defined so as to take account of differing national 
sociological situations ; whereas the term should cover not 
only professional activities access to which is subject, in a 
Member State, to the possession of a diploma, but also 
professional activities, access to which is unrestricted 
when they are practised under a professional title reserved 
for the holders of certain qualifications; whereas the 
professional associations and organizations which confer 
such titles on their members and are recognized by the 
public authorities cannot invoke their private status to 
avoid application of the system provided for by this 
Directive ;

Whereas it is also necessary to determine the charac- 
terstics of the professional experience or adaptation 
period which the host Member State may require of the 
person concerned in addition to the higher-education 
diploma, where the person's qualifications do not 
correspond to those laid down by national provisions ;

Whereas an aptitude test may also be introduced in place 
of the adaptation period ; whereas the effect of both will 
be to improve the existing situation with regard to the 
mutual recognition of diplomas between Member States 
and therefore to facilitate the free movement of persons 
within the Community; whereas their function is to 
assess the ability of the migrant, who is a person who has 
already received his professional training in another 
Member State, to adapt to this new professional 
environment; whereas, from the migrant's point of view, 
an aptitude test will have the advantage of reducing the 
length of the practice period; whereas, in principle, the 
choice between the adaptation period and the aptitude 
test should be made by the migrant; whereas, however, 
the nature of certain professions is such that Member 
States must be allowed to prescribe, under certain 
conditions, either the adaptation period or the test; 
whereas, in particular, the differences between the legal 
systems of the Member States, whilst they may vary in 
extent from one Member State to another, warrant special 
provisions since, as a rule, the education or training 
attested by the diploma, certificate or other evidence of 
formal qualifications in a field of law in the Member State 
of origin does not cover the legal knowledge required in 
the host Member State with respect to the corresponding 
legal field ;

Whereas, moreover, the general system for the 
recognition of higher-education diplomas is intended 
neither to amend the rules, including those relating to 
professional ethics, applicable to any person pursuing a 
profession in the territory of a Member State nor to

exclude migrants from the application of those rules; 
whereas that system is confined to laying down 
appropriate arrangements to ensure that migrants comply 
with the professional rules of the host Member State ;

Whereas Articles 49, 57 (1) and 66 of the Treaty empower 
the Community to adopt provisions necessary for the 
introduction and operation of such a system ;

Whereas the general system for the recognition of higher- 
education diplomas is entirely without prejudice to the 
application of Article 48 (4) and Article 55 of the Treaty;

Whereas such a system, by strengthening the right of a 
Community national to use his professional skills in any 
Member State, supplements and reinforces his right to 
acquire such skills wherever he wishes ;

Whereas this system should be evaluated, after being in 
force for a certain time, to determine how efficiently it 
operates and in particular how it can be improved or its 
field of application extended,

HAS ADOPTED THIS DIRECTIVE :

Article 1

For the purposes of this Directive the following 
definitions shall apply :

(a) diploma : any diploma, certificate or other evidence of 
formal qualifications or any set of such diplomas, 
certificates or other evidence :

— which has been awarded by a competent authority 
in a Member State, designated in accordance with 
its own laws, regulations or administrative 
provisions ;

— which shows that the holder has successfully 
completed a post-secondary course of at least three 
years' duration, or of an equivalent duration 
part-time, at a university or establishment of 
higher education or another establishment of 
similar level and, where appropriate, that he has 
successfully completed the professional training 
required in addition to the post-secondary course, 
and

— which shows that the holder has the professional 
qualifications required for the taking up or pursuit 
of a regulated profession in that Member State,

provided that the education and training attested by 
the diploma, certificate or other evidence of formal 
qualifications were received mainly in "^ 
Community, or the holder thereof has three years 
professional experience certified by the Member State 
which recognized a third-country diploma, certificate 
or other evidence of formal qualifications.

The following shall be treated in the same way as a 
diploma, within the meaning of the f' fit 
subparagraph: any diploma, certificate or other
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Article 3

Where, in a host Member State, the taking up or pursuit 
of a regulated profession is subject to possession of a 
diploma, the competent authority may not, on the 
grounds of inadequate qualifications, refuse to authorize a 
national of a Member State to take up or pursue that 
profession on the same conditions as apply to its own 
nationals :

(a) if the applicant holds the diploma required in another 
Member State for the taking up or pursuit of the 
profession in question in its territory, such diploma 
having been awarded in a Member State ; or

(b) if the applicant has pursued the profession in question 
full-time for two years during the previous ten years in 
another Member State which does not regulate that 
profession, within the meaning of Article 1 (c) and the 
first subparagraph of Article 1 (d), and possesses 
evidence of one or more formal qualifications :

— which have been awarded by a competent autho 
rity in a Member State, designated in accordance 
with the laws, regulations or administrative provi 
sions of such State,

— which show that the holder has successfully 
completed a post-secondary course of at least three 
years' duration, or of an equivalent duration part- 
time, at a university or establishment of higher 
education or another establishment of similar level 
of a Member State and, where appropriate, that he 
has successfully completed the professional trai 
ning required in addition to the post-secondary 
course and

— which have prepared the holder for the pursuit of 
his profession.

The following shall be trated in the same way as the 
evidence of formal qualifications referred to in the first 
subparagraph : any formal qualifications or any set of such 
formal qualifications awarded by a competent authority in 
a Member State if it is awarded on the successful comple 
tion of training received in the Community and is recog 
nized by that Member State as being of an equivalent 
level, provided that the other Member States and the 
Commission have been notified of this recognition.

Article 4

1. Notwithstanding Article 3, the host Member State 
may also require the applicant:

(a) to provide evidence of professional experience, where 
the duration of the education and training adduced in 
support of his application, as laid down in Article 3 (a) 
and (b), is at least one year less than that required in 
the host Member State. In this event, the period of 
professional experience required :

— may not exceed twice the shortfall in duration of 
education and training where the shortfall relates 
to post-secondary studies and/or to a period of 
probationary practice carried out under the control 
of a supervising professional person and ending 
with an examination,

_ may not exceed the shortfall where the shortfall 
relates to professional practice acquired with the 
assistance of a qualified member of the profession.

In the case of diplomas within the meaning of the last 
subparagraph of Article 1 (a), the duration of educa 
tion and training recognized as being of an equivalent 
level shall be determined as for the education and 
training defined in the first subparagraph of Article 1 
(a).

When applying these provisions, account must be 
taken of the professional experience referred to in 
Article 3 (b).

At all events, the professional experience required 
may not exceed four years ;

(b) to complete an adaptation period not exceeding three 
years or take an aptitude test:

— where the matters covered by the education and 
training he has received as laid down in Article 3 
(a) and (b), differ substantially from those covered 
by the diploma required in the host Member State,

— where, in the case referred to in Article 3 (a), the 
profession regulated in the host Member State 
comprises one or more regulated professional acti 
vities which are not in the profession regulated in 
the Member State from which the applicant origi 
nates or comes and that difference corresponds to 
specific education and training required in the 
host Member State and covers matters which differ 
substantially from those covered by the diploma 
adduced by the applicant, or

— where, in the case referred to in Article 3 (b), the 
profession regulated in the host Member State 
comprises one or more regulated professional acti 
vities which are not in the profession pursued by 
the applicant in the Member State from which he 
originates or comes, and that difference corres 
ponds to specific education and training required 
in the host Member State and covers matters 
which differ substantially from those covered by 
the evidence of formal qualifications adduced by 
the applicant.

Should the host Member State make use of this possi 
bility, it must give the applicant the right to choose 
between an adaptation period and an aptitude test. By 
way of derogation from this principle, for professions 
whose practice requires precise knowledge of national 
law and in respect of which the provision of advice 
and/or assistance concerning national law is an essen 
tial and constant aspect of the professional activity, 
the host Member State may stipulate either an adapta 
tion period or an aptitude test. Where the host 
Member State intends to introduce derogations for 
other professions as regards an applicant's right to 
choose, the procedure laid down in Article 10 shall 
apply.

2. However, the host Member State may not apply the 
provisions of paragraph 1 (a) and (b) cumulatively.
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They shall communicate this information to the other 
Member States and to the Commission.

2. Each Member State shall designate a person respon 
sible for coordinating the activities of the authorities 
referred to in paragraph 1 and shall inform the other 
Member States and the Commission to that effect. His 
role shall be to promote uniform application of this 
Directive to all the professions concerned. A coordinating 
group shall be set up under the aegis of the Commission, 
composed of the coordinators appointed by each Member 
State or their deputies and chaired by a representative of 
the Commission,

The task of this group shall be :

— to facilitate the implementation of this Directive,

— to collect all useful information for its application in 
the Member States.

The group may be consulted by the Commission on any 
changes to the existing system that may contemplated.

3. Member States shall take measures to provide the 
necessary information on the recognition of diplomas 
within the framework of this Directive. They may be 
assisted in this task by the information centre on the 
academic recognition of diplomas and periods of study 
established by the Member States within the framework of 
the Resolution of the Council and the Ministers of Educa 
tion meeting within the Council of 9 February 1976(>), 
and, where appropriate, the relevant professional associa 
tions or organizations. The Commission shall take the 
necessary initiatives to ensure the development and coor 
dination of the communication of the necessary informa 
tion.

Article 10

1. If, pursuant to the third sentence of the second 
subparagraph of Article 4 (1) (b), a Member State proposes 
not to grant applicants the right to choose between an 
adaptation period and an aptitude test in respect of a 
profession within the meaning of this Directive, it shall 
immediately communicate to the Commission the corres 
ponding draft provision. It shall at the same time notify 
the Commission of the grounds which make the enact 
ment of such a provision necessary.

The Commission shall immediately notify the other 
Member States of any draft it has received; it may also 
consult the coordinating group referred to in Article 9 (2) 
of the draft.

2. Without prejudice to the possibility for the 
Commission and the other Member States of making 
comments on the draft, the Member State may adopt the 
provision only if the Commission has not taken a deci 
sion to the contrary within three months.

3. At the request of a Member State or the Commis 
sion, Member States shall communicate to them, without 
delay, the definitive text of a provision arising from the 
application of this Article.

Article 11

Following the expiry of the period provided for in Article 
12, Member States shall communicate to the Commission, 
every two years, a report on the application of the system 
introduced.

In addition to general remarks, this report shall contain a 
statistical summary of the decisions taken and a descrip 
tion of the main problems arising from application of the 
Directive.

Article 12

Member States shall take the measures neccessary to 
comply with this Directive within two years of its notifi 
cation (2). They shall forthwith inform the Commission 
thereof.

Member States shall communicate to the Commission the 
texts of the main provisions of national law which they 
adopt in the field governed by this Directive.

Article 13

Five years at the latest following the date specified in 
Article 12, the Commission shall report to the European 
Parliament and the Council on the state of application of 
the general system for the recognition of higher- 
education diplomas awarded on completion of profes 
sional education and training of at least three years' dura 
tion.

After conducting all necessary consultations, the Commis 
sion shall, on this occasion, present its conclusions as to 
any changes that need to be made to the system as it 
stands. At the same time the Commission shall, where 
appropriate, submit proposals for improvements in the 
present system in the interest of further facilitating the 
freedom of movement, right of establishment and 
freedom to provide services of the persons covered by this 
Directive.

Article 14 

This Directive is addressed to the Member States.

Done at Brussels, 21 December 1988.

For the Council

The President
V. PAPANDREOU

(') OJ No C 38, 19. 2. 1976, p. 1.
0 This Directive was notified to Member States on 4 January 

1989.
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27. Institution of Electrical Engineers
28. Institution of Gas Engineer?

29. Institution of Mechanical Engineers
30. Institution of Chemical Engineers
31. Institution of Production Engineers
32. Institution of Marine Engineers

33. Royal Institution of Naval Architects
34. Royal Aeronautical Society

35. Institute of Metals
36. Chartered Institution of Building Services Engineers

37. Institute of Measurement and Control
38. British Computer Society

STATEMENT BY THE COUNCIL AND THE COMMISSION

Re Article 9 (1)
"The Council and the Commission agree that professional bodies and higher-education establish 
ments should be consulted or be involved in an appropriate way in the decision-making 
process.'.



establishing linguistic competence will not exist. However, 

the Commission (D.T.I. 1989. para. 24) envisages three 

mechanisms for ensuring that migrants possess the necessary 

linguistic skills, which although appearing cumbersome or 

uncertain when compared with language testing, cannot be 

abused as a form of covert discrimination. The three 

mechanisms are:

a. the professional conscience which should prevent migrants 

setting up in practice is they lacked the skills required 

to take proper instructions from clients;

b. the likely failure of a professional lacking the necessary 

skills to establish a client base;

c. the disciplinary proceedings which would ensue should a 

migrant's linguistic incompetence result in the failure to 

discharge profession duties.

PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE IN ANOTHER MEMBER STATE

With a view to helping a migrant to adapt to its professional 

environment, a host Member State may allow a migrant to 

undergo the professional practice part of his professional 

education and training in that host Member State. Such 

professional practice must not have been acquired in the 

migrant's home Member State (i.e. the Member State from which 

he originates or from which he has come), and must be 

acquired with the assistance of a qualified member of the 

profession (European Council. 1988 Art. 5).

VII-11


